By Catherine Reuther

Table of Contents

Descendants of Joseph Barlow	1
Source Citations	206
Name Index	232

Produced by: Catherine Reuther : 7 Apr 2022

1-Joseph Barlow¹ died about 1704 in Chester County, Pennsylvania.²

General Notes: The family appear to be Quakers. [Elaine Jeter]

In 1734, Joseph was recorded as a landholder with 400 acres. (History of Montgomery County 1884) [Elaine Jeter]

Pennsylvania Wills, 1682-1834

BARLOW, JOSEPH. Haverford, Chester Co June 14, 1704. Sept 4, 1704. B 368 Son Joseph

Friend Rowland Powell, David Morros of Marple, Richard Hayes, David Llewellen, John Reese of Hayerford and Evan James.

Executors: John Blunstone of Darby and David Morrice [aie] of Marple

Witnesses: John Reese, David Llewellen, Evan James

[Elaine Jeter]

Joseph married someone. He had one son: **Joseph**.

2-**Joseph Barlow**³ was born about 1690 in Possibly Chester Co, Pennsylvania Or British Isles² and died about 1738 in Limerick Township, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania² about age 48.

Joseph married **Ann Evans**, ⁴ daughter of **John Evans** and **Jean Teate**, after 1720 in Probably Limerick Township, Montgomery, PA. ³ Ann was born about 1692² and died in 1744 in Limerick Township, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania ² about age 52. They had seven children: **Abigail, Ann, Hannah, Mary, Rachel, Elizabeth**, and **John**.

General Notes: Ann is thought (unproven) to be the daughter of William Evans, (may not be Quaker) b. in Limerick Ireland, d. abt 1715; and his wife Ann <unknown>. (EJ)

William Evans: Immigrated to America with Welsh immigrants in 1698. Wife name was Ann. Purchased 700A. in Limerick Twp. (then Manatawny). William is cited as being the "Second Son" of John Evans and Ellen DeVerdon. First settled in Gwynedd while looking for land... Ship: Robert & Elizabeth; sailed from Liverpool April 18, 1698; stopped at Dublin, and on May 1, 1698, spread sails for the New World. 45 passengers died of dysentery. Arrival in Philadelphia, 17 July 1798. His will was probated in London, by Tobias Collett, Daniel Quare and Henry Gouldney.

Source: Lives of the Eminent Dead... Norristown, Pa. 1879.

He and sister Anne received a legacy from their "Uncle George" (Elaine Jeter)

Additional investigation shows Ann's parents as John Evans & Jean Teate. [EJ]

Ann first married in 1712 in Philadelphia, Matthew Brooke, 1680-1720. Matthew was the son of John Brooke and Frances Morton. They immigrated in 1699.

After the death of Mathew Brook, Ann married Joseph Barlow, and the title of the acreage belonging to Mathew Brooke was titled to Joseph Barlow. She was still living on Nov 12 1743, when she sold the property to her son Matthew Brooke. [Edson Barlow - via Elaine

Jeter]

- 3-Abigail Barlow
- 3-Ann Barlow
- 3-Hannah Barlow
- 3-Mary Barlow
- 3-Rachel Barlow² was born on 3 Mar 1728² and died in 1796⁵ at age 68.

General Notes: Rachel and her husband, Benjamin Lancaster moved to Harford County, MD in 1786 [Early Friends Families of Upper Bucks County]

1769; Rachel's family is part of the Gunpowder Monthly Meeting; Aug.31, 1769, note is made of her Daughter, Ann Lancaster, being "guilty of fornication and having a bastard child." Subsequent minutes show that her mother (i.e., Rachel) knew of the young man in the "liberty of her house", and that her father, Benjamin, had "taken to strong drink."

1770: Gunpowder Monthly Meeting: Rachel Lancaster, wife of Benjamin Lancaster, and four of her children, Jesse, Joseph, Benjamin and Nathan, were received into membership by a certificate from Deer Creek Monthly Meeting, dated 29th day of <?? no month> 1770.

Members of this family are listed on several Gunpowder Upper 100 taxlists in Colonial and early Maryland state.

(The above from Elaine Jeter, 2004)

Rachel married **Benjamin Lancaster**, son of **Thomas Lancaster** and **Phoebe Wardell**, on 26 Oct 1749 in Probably Gwynedd Monthly Meeting Of Quakers, Montgomery Co, PA. Benjamin was born on 31 Dec 1731 in Wrightstown, Bucks Co, Pennsylvania and died in 1791 at age 60. They had six children: **Jesse, Ann, Benjamin, Joseph, Benjamin**, and **Nathan**.

Marriage Notes: Rachel and Benjamin moved to Harford Co, Maryland, in 1786 - Early Friends of Upper Bucks County. [Elaine Jeter]

General Notes: Benjamin was the son of Thomas Lancaster and Phoebe Wardell. [Elaine Jeter]

Moved to Harford County MD in 1768 (cf. Early Friends Families of Upper Bucks XXVI p.331) (EJ)

4-Jesse Lancaster⁵ was born on 3 May 1751.

General Notes: From records of Little Falls Monthly Meeting, pub. in Quaker Records of Northern MD.:

Jesse Lancaster, b. 1st day of 3rd month, 1751; his wife Elizabeth Lancaster, b. 29th day of 7th month, 1768, his dau. Rachel Lancaster, b. 27th day of 5th month,

1790; their son Joseph Lancaster b. 10th day of 9th month, 1798; their dau. Esther Lancaster, b. 2nd day of 5th month, 1802; their son John Lancaster, b. 28th day of 6th month, 1804; their dau. Julia Lancaster, b. 14th day of 2nd month, 1807; their dau. Hannah Lancaster, b. 22nd day of 3rd Month, 1810.

Census of 1790, Harford County MD: Jesse Lancaster - 2 M 16 & over; 3 M. under 16; 3 females

Jesse Lancaster is listed as "objector" in the militia roles of Maryland, the "Gunpowder Upper 100" 1776, listed by Capt. Samuel Caldwell. v.25 no.6, summer 1984 - Maryland Genealogical Society Bulletin

(The above from Elaine Jeter)

Jesse married **Mary**. Mary died between 1790 and 1797. They had one daughter: **Rachel**.

5-Rachel Lancaster⁵ was born on 27 Jul 1790.

General Notes: Rachel is cited as "his" daughter; probably not daughter of Elizabeth; Elizabeth is probably wife #2. (EJ)

Jesse next married **Elizabeth Dyer**,⁵ daughter of **Joseph Dyer** and **Joanna**, before 1798. Elizabeth was born on 29 Sep 1768. They had five children: **Joseph**, **Esther**, **John**, **Julia**, and **Hannah**.

General Notes: Citation from Maryland Marriages 1778-1800, p.131. (EJ)

- 5-**Joseph Lancaster**⁵ was born on 10 Nov 1798 in Delaware County, Pennsylvania.
- 5-Esther Lancaster⁵ was born on 2 Jul 1802.
- 5-John Lancaster⁵ was born on 28 Aug 1804.
- 5-Julia Lancaster⁵ was born on 14 Apr 1807.
- 5-Hannah Lancaster⁵ was born on 22 May 1810.
- 4-Ann Lancaster⁵ was born before 1756.

General Notes: From Quaker Records of Northern Maryland, p.56:

Enoch Williams, of Harford County, son of William Williams of Gwynedd Township in Philadelphia County, Philadelphia, and his wife Ellenor, deceased, m. Ann Weeks, widow of Daniel Weeks, deceased, and dau. of Benjamin and Rachel Lancaster, of Harford County, at Little Falls Meeting House on 5gth day of 11th month, 1778. ...

1770: Deer Creek Monthly Meeting: 3d day of 7th month, 1777, Ann Weeks (formerly Lancaster) requested a certificate to Gunpowder Monthly Meeting.

(The above from Elaine Jeter)

Ann married **Daniel Weeks**⁵ about 1770. Daniel died before 1778 in Probably Philadelphia County, Pennsylvania.

Ann next married Enoch Williams.

4-Benjamin Lancaster⁵ was born in 1756 and died before 1761.

4-Joseph Lancaster

4-Benjamin Lancaster⁵ was born on 10 Nov 1761.

General Notes: Benjamin Lancaster is listed as "objector" in the militia roles of Maryland, the "Gunpowder Upper 100" 1776, listed by Capt. Samuel Caldwell. v.25 no.6, summer 1984 - Maryland Genealogical Society Bulletin. (EJ)

4-Nathan Lancaster

3-Elizabeth Barlow² was born in 1729² and died on 11 Dec 1796 in Richland Twp, Bucks County, Pennsylvania⁵ at age 67.

Elizabeth married **John Lancaster**,² son of **Thomas Lancaster** and **Phoebe Wardell**, on 15 Nov 1753 in Bucks Co Or Gwynedd Monthly Meeting, PA.² John was born on 10 Feb 1732 in Wrightstown, Buck Co, Pennsylvania² and died on 26 Feb 1791 in Richland Twp, Bucks County, Pennsylvania² at age 59. They had five children: **Abigail, Israel, Jonah, Ann**, and **Israel**.

General Notes: Pennsylvania Wills, 1682-1834

Page 252. John Lancaster of Richland Twp., yeoman. February 19, 1791.

Proved March 11, 1791.

Wife Elizabeth and son Israel exrs. Daus. Abigail and Ann.

Wits: John Engle, Phebe Walton.

From Early Friends of Upper Bucks County, XXVI, p.332:

John Lancaster, son of Thomas and Phebe (Wardell) Lancaster, born near Wrightstown, Bucks County, 12 mo. 10 1732/33, removed with his parents to Richland at the age of 8 years and spent the remainder of his life there. In the partition of his father's real estate he was allotted the "Mansion House" and fifteen acres near the center of the 400-acre plantation. He later acquired, piece by piece, the allotments of his brothers and sisters, until he owned 235 acres of the homestead prior to his death on 2 mo.26, 1791. He was, like his father and mother, an accepted minister of the Society of Friends and a diligent and earnest member of Richland Monthly Meeting. He married, at Gwynedd Monthly Meeting, 11 mo. 15, 1753, Elizabeth Barlow, a sister to Rachel, the wife of his elder brother Benjamin. She was born 1729 and died 12 mo. 11, 1796.

(the above from Elaine Jeter)

4-**Abigail Lancaster**⁵ was born on 26 Aug 1754 and died on 9 Jun 1811 at age 56.

Abigail married George Williams.

4-Israel Lancaster⁵ was born on 25 Jul 1756 and died on 7 Aug 1760 at age 4.

4-Jonah Lancaster⁵ was born on 28 Mar 1758.

General Notes: Jonah died young (EJ).

4-Ann Lancaster⁵ was born on 27 Jun 1760 and died on 25 Sep 1835 at age 75.

General Notes: She was the grandmother of William Emley, who married Ann Edwards of Quakertown. She was the grandmother of Hannah Stokes, who married Charles Williams of Cheltenham. (cf. Early Friends Families of Upper Bucks, xxvi, p.332) (EJ)

Ann married **David Stokes**.

4-**Israel Lancaster**⁵ was born on 22 May 1761 in Quakertown, Richland Twp, Bucks County, Pennsylvania⁵ and died on 14 Jul 1836⁵ at age 75.

General Notes: Israel Lancaster, son of John and Elizabeth (Barlow) Lancaster, was born in Ouakertown, 5 mo.22, 1761. He married 2 mo.22 1798, Hannah Nixon, daughter of Samuel and Susannah (Roberts) Nixon. She was born 1 mo. 27, 1777. He inherited the 235-acre plantation of his father lying partly in the present borough of Quakertown and partly in Richland Township, and purchased other lands in Richland. He lived at the old homestead in Ouakertown until 1811. He sold the plantation in ten different tracts at different dates, the greater part of it during the year 1810. In the spring of 1811 he removed with his family to Horsham, taking a certificate to Horsham Monthly Meeting which he presented to the Quarterly Meeting 1 mo. 29, 1812, and 1 mo. 27, 1813. In the spring of 1813 he removed to Burlington County, New Jersey. taking a certificate to Burlington Monthly Meeting dated 3 mo. 31, 1813, but soon after removed to Buckingham, Bucks County, where he owned and operated a farm near the present Lahaska Station, until his death 7 mo. 14, 1836. cf. Early Friends Families of Upper Bucks County, XXVI, p.334. (from Elaine Jeter)

Israel married **Hannah Nixon**,⁵ daughter of **Samuel Nixon** and **Susanna Roberts**, on 22 Feb 1798.⁵ Hannah was born on 27 Jan 1777.⁵ They had four children: **Harriett**, **John**, **William**, and **Morris**.

5-Harriett Lancaster⁵ was born on 29 Jan 1799.

General Notes: Harriet Lancaster did not have any children (cf. Early Friends Families of Bucks County) (EJ)

Harriett married **Thomas Williams**.

Harriett next married William R Foulke.

5-**John Lancaster**⁵ was born on 5 Apr 1801 and died on 23 Aug 1831 at age 30. He had no known marriage and no known children.

5-William Lancaster⁵ was born on 28 Oct 1802.

William married Rachel Plummer.

5-Morris Lancaster⁵ was born on 10 Mar 1806 and died on 12 Nov 1841 at age 35.

Morris married **Rachel Plummer**.

3-**John Barlow**² was born after 1730 in Limerick Township, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania² and died after 1800 in Limerick Township, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania.²

John married **Hannah Savage**² on 31 Dec 1760 in Limerick Township, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania.⁶ Hannah was born about 1740.² They had two children: **Rebeah** and **John**.

Marriage Notes: "Barlow, John and Savage, Hannah md. December 31, 1760, in Limerick by license." [1]

[1] Marriages and Deaths of Montgomery County, Pennsylvania, 1685-1800, by Charlotte Meldrum, pub 1999, Augustus Evangelical Lutheran Church, Trappe - Marriages, p. 97

Noted events in their marriage were:

• Alt. Marriage: 17 Dec 1760, New Hanover, Pennsylvania.²

4-Rebeah Barlow

Rebeah married Corbin.

4-**John Barlow**⁷ was born on 16 May 1763,⁸ died on 30 Dec 1816 in Limerick Township, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania⁹ at age 53, and was buried in St James Churchyard (Limerick Churchyard), Limerick, PA.¹⁰

General Notes: John was living in his father's home in 1800 in Limerick Township, and in 1812 is one of the men who were comissioners of the lottery which was formed for the purpose of building a church. The cornerstone of this church was laid April 17, 1817. The building was later torn down and replaced in 1875. [Elaine Jeter]

John married **Phoebe Bolton**, ⁷ daughter of **Edward Bolton** and **Mary**, on 19 Jun 1787 in Montgomery County, Pennsylvania. ² Phoebe was born on 10 Mar 1761, ⁸ died on 9 Feb 1834⁸ at age 72, and was buried in St James Churchyard (Limerick Churchyard), Limerick, PA. ¹⁰ They had seven children: **Mahlon, John, Abner, Nathan, Rebecca, Joel**, and **Phoebe**.

5-**Mahlon Barlow**² was born on 3 Jan 1788 in Limerick Township, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania, ¹¹ died on 28 Apr 1809¹² at age 21, and was buried in St James Churchyard (Limerick Churchyard), Limerick, PA. ¹³

Noted events in his life were:

• Alt. Death: 18 Apr 1809.²

5-**John Barlow**¹⁴ was born on 12 Aug 1790 in Limerick Township, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania, ¹⁵ died on 23 Apr 1847 in Limerick Township, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania⁴ at age 56, and was buried in St James Churchyard (Limerick Churchyard), Limerick, PA.¹

General Notes: Biographical Annals of Montgomery Co Pennsylvania 1904 E. Roberts, ed. v.II, p. 401-2

- - - per Elaine Jeter

Noted events in his life were:

• Alt. Death: 23 Apr 1842.14

• Alt. Death: 1848. 16

John married **Anna Evans**, ¹⁴ daughter of **James Evans Jr** ¹⁴ and **Charlotte Brooke**, ¹⁴ on 7 Jan 1820. ¹⁷ Anna was born on 15 Jul 1798 in Pennsylvania, ¹⁸ died on 27 Jun 1871 in Limerick Township, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania ¹⁵ at age 72, and was buried in St James Churchyard (Limerick Churchyard), Limerick, PA. ¹⁰ They had seven children: **James, Mahlon, Mary Evans, Evan, Mark, Charlotte**, and **John**.

Noted events in their marriage were:

• Alt. Marriage: 1819.19

• Alt. Marriage: 6 Jun 1820.14

General Notes: Anna may have been of Welsh descent. [Ellwood Roberts' Biographical Annals, 1904: Montgomery Co, PA (Rootsweb GenWeb Archives), Andrew M Barlow.]

In the 1860 Census, Ann Barlow and her daughter Charlotte are living with Ann's son Mahlon and his family in Limerick township. Ann is 62, and owns personal property worth \$600. Also in the house are Ann's daughter Mary and her husband John Kugler.

In the 1870 Census, Anna is living in Limerick Township, Montgomery Co, PA, in the house of her son James Barlow and his wife Sophia. She is 73 years old. Also living with them is her daughter Charlotte, 35.

6-**James Barlow**² was born on 7 Oct 1820 in Limerick Township, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania, ²⁰ died on 25 Jan 1881 in Limerick Township, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania¹¹ at age 60, and was buried in St James Churchyard (Limerick Churchyard), Limerick, PA. ¹⁰

General Notes: In the 1860 Census, James was a farmer [Elaine Jeter]

In the 1870 Census, James is living in Limerick Township, Montgomery Co, PA. He is 50 years old and a farmer. The value of his real estate is \$500 and his personal estate \$1200. James' wife Sophia, 44, is listed as the head of household, although the census taker placed the household number on the line above. Living with them are their children Elizabeth, 19, Richard, 17, Calvin, 15, Andrew, 12, and Brooke, 9. Also in the house

are James' mother Anna, 73, and his sister Charlotte, 35.

James married **Sophia Markley**, ² daughter of **Andrew Markley** and **Elizabeth Stetler**, on 20 Feb 1848. ²¹ Sophia was born on 30 Sep 1822 in Pennsylvania, ²² died on 24 Dec 1903 in Limerick Township, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania ²³ at age 81, and was buried in St James Churchyard (Limerick Churchyard), Limerick, PA. ¹⁰ They had six children: **Infant Daughter**, **Elizabeth Ann**, **Richard Markley**, **James Calvin**, **Andrew Markley**, and **Brooke Markley**.

Noted events in their marriage were:

• Alt. Marriage: Bef 1852.¹⁹

Noted events in her life were:

• Alt. Death: 24 Oct 1903.16

7-Infant Daughter Barlow was born on 9 Jul 1849.²¹

7-**Elizabeth Ann Barlow**²¹ was born on 12 Jun 1850 in Limerick Township, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania,²¹ died on 11 Mar 1922 in Limerick Township, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania²¹ at age 71, and was buried in St James Churchyard (Limerick Churchyard), Limerick, PA.²¹ Another name for Elizabeth was Elizabeth Barlow.²

General Notes: Listed on Census of 1860, 1870, 1880 in Limerick Township. [Elaine Jeter]

Noted events in her life were:

• Alt. Birth: Abt 1853.²

Elizabeth married **Warren S Kugler**, ²¹ son of **John Kugler** and **Elizabeth Server**, on 31 Mar 1885 in Trappe, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania. ²¹ Warren was born on 13 Mar 1849 in Pennsylvania, ²⁴ died on 16 Apr 1927 in Pottstown, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania ²⁴ at age 78, and was buried on 20 Apr 1927 in St James Churchyard (Limerick Churchyard), Limerick, PA. ²⁵ Other names for Warren were Warren Kugler and Warren Kuyler. ²

Noted events in his life were:

• Alt. Birth: Abt 1849.²⁶

7-**Richard Markley Barlow**²¹ was born on 3 Apr 1852 in Limerick Township, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania, ²¹ died on 9 Nov 1926 in Pottstown Hospital, Pottstown, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania²¹ at age 74, and was buried in St James Churchyard (Limerick Churchyard), Limerick, PA. ¹³ Another name for Richard was Richard Barlow.²

General Notes: Listed on Census of 1860, 1870, 1880 in LImerick

Township. [Elaine Jeter]

Buried with Richard and wife Elizabeth N, is Mary H Barlow, 1844-1920, possibly Richard's 2nd wife. They all share the same marker. [1]

[1] Gregory Borneman, 2009 visit to Limerick church, photos & transcription

Noted events in his life were:

Alt. Birth: Abt 1854.²
Alt. Birth: 1852.¹³
Alt. Death: 1926.¹³

Richard married **Elizabeth Neiman**,² daughter of **Henry Neiman** and **Lydia Lachman**, on 29 Mar 1884 in Trappe, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania.²¹ Elizabeth was born on 21 Dec 1851 in Limerick Township, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania,¹² died on 5 Oct 1886 in Limerick Township, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania¹² at age 34, and was buried in St James Churchyard (Limerick Churchyard), Limerick, PA.¹³

Richard next married **Mary Hill Cochran**,²¹ daughter of **William Cochran** and **Frances Jane McAllister**, on 23 Apr 1898 in Pottstown, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania.²¹ Mary was born on 15 Feb 1844 in Brooklyn, New York,²¹ died in 1920²⁷ at age 76, and was buried in St James Churchyard (Limerick Churchyard), Limerick, PA.²⁷ Another name for Mary was Mary H Cochran.²

7-James Calvin Barlow²¹ was born on 9 Jan 1854 in Limerick Township, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania,¹¹ died on 21 Nov 1931 in Limerick Township, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania²⁸ at age 77, and was buried in St James Churchyard (Limerick Churchyard), Limerick, PA.¹⁰ Another name for James was J Calvin Barlow.²

General Notes: Listed on Census of 1870, 1880 in Limerick Township. In 1880 he was listed as a teacher. [Elaine Jeter]

Calvin was educated at the common schools and at Washington Hall at Trappe, and followed teaching for ten years in Limerick township, after which he worked in the city of Philadelphia in the Kline & Company, stove foundry, for three years was clerk for the Marsh & Brownback Stove Company at Linfield, and during the year 1903 for the Royersford Trust Company.

He is a Free Mason, and a Knight of the Golden Eagle. He is a Democrat in politics, and during President Cleveland's administration was appointed postmaster of Linfield; he also served for nine years as assessor of Limerick township. His church membership is with the Lutheran church of Limerick township. For

the past fourteen years he has made his home with his brother, Andrew M.

[Ellwood Roberts' Biographical Annals, 1904: Montgomery Co, PA (Rootsweb GenWeb Archives). Andrew M Barlow]

7-Andrew Markley Barlow²¹ was born on 16 Oct 1858 in Limerick Township, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania,¹¹ died on 18 Jun 1908 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania²⁹ at age 49, and was buried on 23 Jun 1908 in Royersford, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania. The cause of his death was brain tumor. Another name for Andrew was Andrew M Barlow.²

General Notes: In the 1880 Census, Andrew is a telegraph operator and living with his parents. [Elaine Jeter]

Andrew was educated in the public schools and at Washington Hall at Trappe. He then resided in the home of an uncle with whom he learned the blacksmith trade. On completing his apprenticeship he went to Stempton, where he entered the car shops and worked at his trade, remaining there one year, after which he returned to his old home in Limerick township. He then learned telegraphy, and in 1879 entered the employ of the Philadelphia & Reading Railroad Company, remaining until 1890, when he removed to his present farm, which he purchased in 1886. Mr. Barlow is a Democrat, and served as school director for five terms. He is a member of the Masonic order; a Knight of the Golden Eagle; and a member of Humane Fire Company, No. 1, of Royersford.

[Ellwood Roberts' Biographical Annals, 1904: Montgomery Co, PA (Rootsweb GenWeb Archives). Andrew M Barlow]

Noted events in his life were:

• Alt. Death: 19 Jun 1908.³⁰

Andrew married **Ida Matilda Yeager**, ²¹ daughter of **William Schlichter Yeager** and **Harriett Matilda Place**, on 3 Dec 1881 in Trappe, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania. ¹¹ Ida was born on 7 Jul 1859 in Limerick Township, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania, ²¹ died on 15 Sep 1909 in Limerick Township, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania ²¹ at age 50, and was buried in St Vincent Cemetery, East Vincent twp, Chester County, Pennsylvania. ²¹ Another name for Ida was Ida M Yeager. ² They had three children: **Florence Sophia, William Yeager**, and **Bessie**.

8-Florence Sophia Barlow¹¹ was born on 19 Oct 1882 in Limerick Township, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania, ¹¹ died on 22 Apr 1940 in Limerick Township, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania³¹ at age 57, and was buried on 25 Apr 1940 in St James Churchyard (Limerick Churchyard), Limerick, PA.³²

Florence married **Samuel Lewis Fry**, ²¹ son of **Joseph Warren Fry**²¹ and **Anna Maria Evans**, ²¹ on 20 Dec 1913 in Spring City, Chester County, Pennsylvania. ²¹ Samuel was born on 28 Feb 1877 in Trappe, Lower Skippack, Mongomery County, Pennsylvania, ³³ died on 9 Oct 1963 in Pottstown, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania³⁴ at age 86, and was buried on 14 Oct 1963 in St James Churchyard (Limerick Churchyard), Limerick, PA. ³⁴ The cause of his death was coronary thrombosis. They had one son: **Warren Barlow**.

General Notes: In 1918 Samuel Lewis Fry is a farmer living in Linfield, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania. His wife Florence Fry is his closest contact. Samuel was born 28 February 1877. [1]

[1] World War I draft registration

Noted events in his life were:

 Alt. Birth: 28 Feb 1876, Trappe, Lower Skippack, Mongomery County, Pennsylvania.³⁵

9-Warren Barlow Fry²¹ was born on 7 Dec 1915 in Limerick Township, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania,²¹ died on 19 Dec 2005 in Linfield, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania³⁶ at age 90, and was buried on 22 Dec 2005 in St James Churchyard (Limerick Churchyard), Limerick, PA.³⁷

General Notes: Warren B. Fry, son of the late Samuel L. and Florence (Barlow) Fry, of Linfield, PA, died 19 December at his home. Funeral service - Linfield United Church of Christ, Reformed and Church Roads, Linfield, PA, 22 Dec 2005. Burial Limerick Church Burial Ground. [1]

[1] The Mercury (Pottstown, PA), 20 Dec 2005 (Ancestry.com)

8-William Yeager Barlow¹¹ was born on 6 Jan 1885 in Limerick Township, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania,¹¹ died on 27 May 1961 in Pottstown, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania³⁸ at age 76, and was buried on 31 May 1961 in St James Churchyard (Limerick Churchyard), Limerick, PA.³⁸

General Notes: William Y Barlow died 27 May 1961 at Pottstown Hospital in Pottstown of hypostatic pneumonia, cerebral hemorrhage and cerebral arteriosclerosis. He was also diabetic. William was a resident of Limerick Township and his last occupation was caretaker of a cemetery. [1]

[1] Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1966 (images) (Ancestry.com), William Y Barlow, d. 27 May 1961, Pottstown

William married **Susanna Major**,²¹ daughter of **Albert Major** and **Wilhelmina Poley**, on 11 Apr 1914 in Schwenksville, Pennsylvania.²¹ Susanna was born on 15 Nov 1887 in Limerick Township, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania,²¹ died on 13 Mar 1989³⁹ at age 101, and was buried in St James Churchyard (Limerick Churchyard), Limerick, PA.⁴⁰ They had three children: **Marion Marie**, **Evelyn Major**, and **Thelma Ruth**.

General Notes: Susanna Barlow, 15 Nov 1887 - 13 Mar 1989. Last residence Royersford, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania.

[1] Social Security Death Index

9-**Marion Marie Barlow**⁴¹ was born on 24 May 1916 in Pennsylvania, ⁴² died on 27 Oct 1963 in Limerick Township, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania⁴³ at age 47, and was buried on 30 Oct 1963 in St James Churchyard (Limerick Churchyard), Limerick, PA.⁴³

General Notes: Marion Marie Barlow died 27 October 1963 in Limerick Township of a coronary occlusion. She was an office-clerk. The informant on her death certificate was [her mother] Mrs wm Y Barlow of Royersford. [1]

- [1] Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1966 (images) (Ancestry.com), Marion Marie Barlow, b. 24 May 1916 PA, d. 27 Oct 1963, Limerick twp
- 9-**Evelyn Major Barlow**²¹ was born on 4 Mar 1919²¹ and died on 12 Mar 1919.²¹
- 9-**Thelma Ruth Barlow**²¹ was born on 30 Nov 1922 in Limerick, Montgomery Co, Pennsylvania,⁴⁴ died on 27 Jun 2014 in Honey Brook, Chester County, Pennsylvania⁴⁵ at age 91, and was buried on 5 Jul 2014 in Brownback UCC Church Cemetery, Spring City, Chester County, Pennsylvania.⁴⁶

Noted events in her life were:

• Alt. Death: 26 Jun 2014, Honey Brook, Chester County, Pennsylvania. 47

Thelma married **Elmer Bernhard Swenson**, ⁴⁸ son of **Bernhard (Bernhart) Swenson** and **Charlotte Anderson**, about 1943. ⁴⁹ Elmer was born on 11 Aug 1917 in Pottstown, Montgomery County,

Pennsylvania,⁵⁰ died on 5 Jun 2012 in Honey Brook, Chester County, Pennsylvania⁵¹ at age 94, and was buried on 9 Jun 2012 in Brownback UCC Church Cemetery, Spring City, Chester County, Pennsylvania.⁵¹ They had two children: **Linda Sue** and **Jane**.

General Notes: Elmer's parents Berhart and Charlotte (Anderson) Swenson were born in Sweden. [3]

Elmer shares his first name with his older brother Elmer D B Swenson who died a year before he was born. [3]

In October 1940 Elmer Bernhard Swenson registered for the draft. He was born 11 August 1917 in Pottstown, and is living in Royersford. Elmer is employed at the Erick Swenson Garage in Royersford. [4] Erick Swenson is probably Elmer's older brother.

Elmer enlisted in the US Army on 21 September 1942. He served in the US until 26 Feb 1944 when he went overseas. Elmer returned 25 October 1945, and was discharged from the service on 30 Oct 1945. [2]

Elmer served in the US Army during World War II, and later co-owned and operated Swenson's Garage in Royersford for 45 years. [1]

In January 1950 Elmer B Swenson applied for Pennsylvania Veterans Compensation. He was living in Royersford with his wife Thelma and daughter Linda Sue. Elmer received \$470 for his service. [2]

[1] Legacy.com, The Mercury [Pottstown, PA], 7 Jun 2012, obit Elmer B Swenson, d. Tuesday [5 Jun], Honey Brook [2] Pennsylvania WWII Veterans Compensation Applications 1950-1966 (images) (Ancestry.com), Elmer B Swenson, b. 11 Aug 1917, Pottstown, Montg Co [3] Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1966 (images) (Ancestry.com), Elmer D B Swenson, 11 Nov 1915 - 8 Jul 1916 in Upper Pottstown, Montgomery Co, par Bernhart Swenson & Charlotte Anderson [4] World War II Draft Registration Cards (images) (Fold3.com), Elmer Bernhard Swenson, of Royersford

10-Linda Sue Swenson

Linda married **Wayne Butz**. They had two children: **Alex** and **Bradley**.

11-Alex Butz

11-Bradley Butz

Bradley married Amber.

10-Jane Swenson

Jane married **Tom Dunlap**. They had two children: **Stacey** and **Lindsey**.

11-Stacey Dunlap

Stacey married **Ryan Metz**. They had two children: **Amelia** and **Jeremy**.

11-Lindsey Dunlap

8-**Bessie Barlow**²¹ was born on 6 Jan 1885 in Limerick Township, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania²¹ and died on 24 Aug 1885 in Limerick Township, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania.²¹

7-**Brooke Markley Barlow**²¹ was born on 31 Jan 1862 in Limerick Township, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania, ²¹ died on 30 Jul 1933 in Pottstown Hospital, Pottstown, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania²¹ at age 71, and was buried in St James Churchyard (Limerick Churchyard), Limerick, PA.²¹ Another name for Brooke was Brooke M Barlow.²

General Notes: In the 1880 Census, Brooke is 17 and a farm laborer. [Elaine Jeter]

Brooke lives in Limerick Square, is assessor of the township, and a director in the Royersford Trust Company; he married Savilla Walt. [Ellwood Roberts' Biographical Annals, 1904: Montgomery Co, PA (Rootsweb GenWeb Archives). Andrew M Barlow]

Noted events in his life were:

• Alt. Birth: Abt 1861.²

Brooke married **Savilla Walt**,² daughter of **Henry C Walt** and **Annie Krause**, on 27 Dec 1890 in Prescott, Lebanon County, Pennsylvania.²¹ Savilla was born on 10 Mar 1864 in Limerick Township, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania²¹ and died in Aug 1928 in Pottstown Hospital, Pottstown, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania⁵² at age 64. Another name for Savilla was Sevilla Jane Walt.²¹

Brooke next married **Louisa E Rambo**,²¹ daughter of **Samuel A Rambo** and **Elisabeth Schrack**, on 27 Dec 1930 in Trappe, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania.²¹ Louisa was born on 23 Apr

1873 in Upper Providence Twp, Montgomery Co, Pennsylvania.²¹ General Notes: Louisa was previously married to a man named Price. [1]

[1] Barlow family journal, Florence Barlow Fry

6-**Mahlon Barlow**¹⁴ was born on 10 Nov 1822 in Limerick Township, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania,⁵³ died on 20 Aug 1863 in Pennsylvania⁵⁴ at age 40, and was buried in St James Churchyard (Limerick Churchyard), Limerick, PA.¹

General Notes: In the 1860 Census, Mahlon Barlow is living in Limerick township, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania. He is 37, a farmer, and has a personal estate of \$250. Living with him are his wife Hannah, 31, children John, 11, Lydia A, 9, Owen, 7, Abraham, 5, Elizabeth B, 3, Anna, 1, mother Ann, 62, sister Charlotte, 25, John Kugler, 34, and wife Mary Kugler, 21, the Kugler's daughter Hannah, 1, and Franklin Kugler, 20.

[Mary Kugler was the daughter of Daniel Gilbert and Catharine Specht - CAR, Jul 2014 research with PA death certificates.]

"I do not know whether my grandpa had gone on an errand or to work, but on Aug. 20, 1863 when he did not return home, neighbors went in search of him. Evidently he fell ill & sat down under a tree to rest - there neighbors found his body.

On his tombstone is this inscription: "Mahlon Barlow lived in matrimony with Hannah Hallman 15 years and died Aug 20, 1863. Age 40 years, 9 months, 10 days" [1]

Mahlon Barlow

Memorandum of My Dear Son's Last Words Calling for his Mother told her that he was going then for his eldist brother shuck hands told him to be a good boy and keep clear of gambling. [2]

- [1] Letter from Lotta Reuther Longstreet to Russell & Lydia Reuther, October 7, 1963
- [2] Barlow family journal, of Florence Barlow Fry, believed to be the last words of this Mahlon Barlow, 1822-1863, may have been copied from a family bible

Mahlon married **Hannah Hallman**,¹⁴ daughter of **Abraham Hallman** and **Elisabeth Trumbauer**,⁵⁵ on 1 Jun 1848.¹⁴
Hannah was born on 2 Aug 1828 in Limerick Township, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania,⁵⁶ died on 8 Sep 1903 in Phoenixville, Chester County, Pennsylvania⁵⁷ at age 75, and was buried in Morris Cemetery, Phoenixville, Chester County, Pennsylvania.²¹ The cause of her death was Apoplexy. They had eight children: **John Franklin**, **Lydia Ann, Owen Evans, Abraham, Elizabeth Bertha "Lizzie," Anna Ruberta, Mahlon H**, and **Alfred (Albert) Hallman**.

General Notes: Cousin Elaine Jeter placed Hannah with these parents and siblings based on a Bible in possession of Craig and Karen Eiding (craige@ptd.net). Elaine dated her note 4/5/1999. It is not known where Lotta Reuther Longstreet obtained her information on Hannah's parents.

Hanna was widowed at age 35 with 8 children ranging in age from one month to 14 years [2].

In the 1870 Census, Hannah is living in Limerick Township, Montgomery Co, PA. She is 43 years old and living in the house of Catherine Miller, 62 (b. abt 1806), along with Joseph Miller, 28 (b. abt 1842), and Mary Miller, 63 (b. abt 1807). Living with Hannah is her son Alfred, age 6. Living next door is her son John and his wife Mary. Also nearby (same census page) are Hannah's brother Alfred Hallman, her late husband Mahlon's brother James and their mother Anna Barlow.

In the 1880 Census, Hannah is apparently the Hannah Hallman, 51 & widowed, in Limerick Township in the house of Joseph Miller, 38, the same household she was living at in 1870. Also in the house are Mary Miller, 83, Harriet Davis, 67, and Harriet's son Frank, 29, with Frank's wife Susie and their daughter Anne. Hannah is a housekeeper along with Harriet Davis.

In the 1900 Census, Hannah Barlow is living in Phoenixville, Chester Co, Pennsylvania. She is 71 years old (born Aug 1829) and widowed. Hannah has had 8 children and 6 are living. She is a housekeeper in the house of Joseph Miller, 58, a carpenter. (Owen and Elizabeth died in 1894 & 1890, respectively.)

At this time, we do not have any information on who the Millers were that Hannah lived with after she was widowed, and whether they are related.

Hannah's great-granddaughter Mary Elizabeth Barlow thought her grandfather John Franklin Barlow's emigration to Iowa was at least partly because his wife (Mary Clemens) was unable to get along with his mother (Hannah Hallman Barlow.) She may be right, and perhaps John Franklin was not the only family member who had that problem... ??? [EJ]

Hannah Barlow, Hannah, age 75, widow, born in Montgomery County, died 1903/09/08 in Phoenixville of appoplexy. [1]

[1] Register of Deaths for Chester County (1893-1907) volume 2, page 23 - http://courses.wcupa.edu/jones/his480/riggtown.htm#rod [2] Letter from Lotta Reuther Longstreet to Russell & Lydia Reuther, Oct 7, 1963

7-John Franklin Barlow⁵⁸ was born on 1 May 1849 in Limerick

Township, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania, ⁵⁹ died on 19 Mar 1910 in Dunkerton, Black Hawk County, Iowa⁶⁰ at age 60, and was buried on 22 Mar 1910 in Fairview Cemetery, Dunkerton, Black Hawk County, Iowa.⁶¹

General Notes: After his father's death when he was just 14 year old, John went to work, probably learning the carpentry trade that he used later in life. [1]

In the 1870 Census, John is living in Limerick Township, Montgomery Co, PA. John is 21 years old and a carpenter. Living with him is his wife Mary. Next door is his mother Hannah and youngest brother Alfred.

John moved to Dunkerton, Iowa, about 1877. He was a carpenter by trade. Although the family owned farmland, and were probably also farmers, they lived in a house in Dunkerton from before 1900. The house was sold when John died. [2]

In the 1880 Census (familysearch.org), John and his wife Mary, are living in Black Hawk, Iowa with their children George, age 9, Addie, age 7, and Jacob, age 3.

In 1900, John Barlow is living in Lester township, Black Hawk County, Iowa. He is 51, born May 1849 in Pennsylvania, and is a carpenter. Living with him are his wife Mary M, 48, born Dec 1851 in Pennsylvania, and their sons Frank C, 17, born Apr 1882, and John M, 11, born July 1888. Mary is incorrectly listed as having born 2 children, both living.

[1] letter from Lotta Reuther Longstreet to Russell & Lydia Reuther,Oct 7, 1963 (collection of Catherine Reuther)[2] Elaine Jeter

Noted events in his life were:

• Occupation: Carpenter, 1880.62

• Residence: 1880, Lester, Black Hawk, Iowa. 62

John married **Mary Malisa Clemens**, ¹ daughter of **Jacob Clemens** and **Margaret Ralston**, on 4 Jun 1870 in Freeland, Luzerne County, Pennsylvania. ¹ Mary was born on 31 Dec 1851 in Spring City, Chester County, Pennsylvania, ¹ died on 5 Jan 1940 in Waterloo, Black Hawk County, Iowa ¹ at age 88, and was buried in Dunkerton, Black Hawk County, Iowa. ¹ They had five children: **George Ralston**, **Addie Elizabeth**, **Jacob**, **Chester Franklin "Frank,"** and **John Mahlon**.

Marriage Notes: June 18, 1870, local newspaper clipping: BARLOW-CLEMENS - At Freeland, on June 4th, by Rev. J. H. Hendricks, Mr. John F. Barlow, of Limerick, Montgomery county, to Miss Mary M. Clemens, of East Pikeland. [Elaine Jeter]

General Notes: Mary refused to "accept" her son Frank's wife Susan Duffy because she was Catholic and Mary was Baptist. Mary "never spoke" to Susan. [1]

After the death of her husband John in 1910, Mary sold the large family home in Dunkerton, Iowa, and bought a house in Waterloo, Iowa, where she lived with her son John until his marriage. After John married, Mary built a small house next door and lived there the rest of her life. [Elaine Jeter]

[1] Elaine Jeter, email 28 Oct 2012

8-**George Ralston Barlow**¹ was born on 1 Apr 1871 in Royers Ford, Montgomery, Pennsylvania, ¹ died on 29 Oct 1933 in Des Moines, Polk County, Iowa ¹ at age 62, and was buried in Masonic Cemetary, Des Moines, Iowa. ¹

General Notes: George spent his younger years working as a carpenter with is father in Dunkerton. Then he went to a business college in Des Moines and took a job with Younkers Department Store. [2]

In his younger years, George worked as a carpenter with his father in the Dunkerton, Iowa, area. Later he went to a business college in Des Moines, and took a job with Younkers Department Store there. He was credit manager there for a number of years before his death.

Mary Elizabeth Barlow remembers her father as very concerned and rather strict. On one occassion he decided that all his children should taste the evils of whiskey, so each was administered a dose. Mary managed to spit hers all over his suit.

George was a heavy pipe and cigar smoker. He developed lung cancer, which lead to his death in 1933. This was the depths of the Depression, so the family had financial difficulties. He had mortaged his properties and invested in stocks before his death. He left insurance for the family, so they family managed, and all the children were well educated. George, out of concern for his younger brother Frank, also left insurance for Frank's family. [1]

In 1910, George R Barlow is living in Des Moines, Polk County, Iowa. He is 39, widowed, and a salesman at a dry goods store. He owns his home. With George are children Wallace, 4, Mary, 2, and Nettie, 4 months. Also with them is a servant Josephine Brewer, 34 & widowed. [3]

In 1920 George R Barlow is living in Des Moines. He is 48 and a credit manager at a department store. With George are wife Maude M, 31, born in Kentucky, and children Wallace, 14,

Mary, 11, Nettie, 10, John, 6, and Ethel, 5. [4]

In 1930 George R Barlow is in Des Moines, 58, and a credit manager at a department store. He owns his home worth \$8500 and has a radio. With George are wife Maude M, 41, and children Mary, 23, Nellie, 20, John, 16, and Ethel, 15. [5]

- [1] Elaine Jeter
- [2] Elaine Jeter, family history sent Oct 2012
- [3] 1910 US Census, Des Moines, Polk Co, IA, ED 71, sheet 1A
- [4] 1920 US Census, Des Moines, Polk Co, IA, ED 89, sheet 13A
- [5] 1930 US Census, Des Moines, Polk Co, IA, ED 4, sheet 25A

George married **Nettie Bucher**, ¹ daughter of **Henry Walter Bucher**⁶⁴ and **Rebecca Milliken**, ¹ on 14 Jun 1904 in Dunkerton, Black Hawk County, Iowa. ⁶³ Nettie was born on 27 Dec 1878 in Dunkerton, Black Hawk County, Iowa, ¹ died on 25 Nov 1909 in Des Moines, Polk County, Iowa¹ at age 30, and was buried in Fairview Cemetery, Dunkerton, Blackhawk, Iowa. ⁶⁵ They had three children: **Henry Wallace, Mary Elizabeth**, and **Nettie Rebecca**.

General Notes: Nettie was the youngest of four daughters. She was musically talented (voice and piano) and spent one year at Oberlin College. She died of kidney failure (probably eclampsia of toxemic pregnancy) after the birth of her third child. [Elaine Jeter]

9-Henry Wallace Barlow¹ was born on 9 Oct 1905 in Des Moines, Polk County, Iowa,⁶⁶ died on 5 Feb 1936 in Clearwater, Pinellas County, Florida⁶⁷ at age 30, and was buried in Pine Hill Cemetery, Davenport, Scott County, Iowa.⁶⁸ Another name for Henry was Wallace.

General Notes: Henry Wallace Barlow was called "Wallace" by the family. He was a brilliant young man, graduating from Iowa State College with the highest grade point average ever recorded at the time. He went to work for the DuPont Corporation. His death was due to "Bright's disease" (i.e., chronic glomerulonephritis). His wife's name was Dorothy Dannatt, She died in the summer of 1988 in Ames, Iowa.

One daughter, Mary Jane, m. Philip Pearson [1]

In 1930, Henry W Barlow is living in Buffalo, New York. He is 24, born in Iowa, and a research chemist for a rayon mill. Henry is a roomer, along with Byron J O'Hara, a shipping clerk at a rayon mill, living in the home of George F & Mary A Gow. [2]

In 1935 Henry W Barlow is living in Pinellas County, Florida. He is 29, born in Iowa, and a chemist. With Henry are wife Dorothy M, 28, and daughter Mary Jane, 1. Mary Jane was born in New York. [3]

[1] Elaine Jeter

[2] 1930 US Census, Buffalo, Erie Co, NY, ED 256, sheet 23A

[3] 1935 Florida State Census, Pinellas Co, precinct 52

Henry married **Dorothy Marie Dannatt**,⁶⁹ daughter of **Arthur Eugene Dannatt**⁷¹ and **Mary K**

Allegar, ¹ on 23 Aug 1930 in Princeton, Scott County, Iowa. ⁷⁰ Dorothy was born on 17 May 1906 in Princeton, Scott County, Iowa, ⁷² died on 16 May 1988³⁹ at age 81, and was buried in Pine Hill Cemetery, Davenport, Scott County, Iowa. ⁷³ They had one daughter: **Mary Jane**.

Noted events in their marriage were:

• Alt. Marriage: 1932.⁷⁴

General Notes: Dorothy M Barlow, widow of Henry W, is in Davenport, Iowa, in 1936. [3]

Dorothy was a teacher. [3]

In 1940 Dorothy M Barlow is living in Davenport, Scott County, Iowa. She is 33, widowed, and a substitute teacher. She has completed three years of college. Dorothy had income from wages in 1939 of \$500. She also had other income. Dorothy owns her home worth \$2000. With Dorothy is daughter Mary J, age 6, born in New York. In 1935 they were living in Clearwater, Florida. [5]

Dorothy later married Henry Farr. They did not have any children. [1]

Dorothy Marie Dannatt Barlow married Henry Skreen Farr on 8 April 1950 in Scott County, Iowa. [6]

They first appear together in the city directory in Davenport, Iowa, in 1951. [3]

Henry Skreeen Farr, born 26 July 1898, probably in Chicago, to Harry Farr and Abigail Gertrude Mortimer. He was first married to Minnie. She died in 1945. They had a daughter Elaine. Henry S Farr is in Davenport by 1947 when he appears in the city directory. He died between 1956 & 1960 when Dorothy is listed as his widow. Henry reportedly died 7 March 1957 in Davenport. [4, 6]

Dorothy B. Farr, 17 May 1906 - 16 May 1988. Last residence Ames, Story County, Iowa. [2]

- [1] Elaine Jeter
- [2] Social Security Death Index
- [3] City Directories (Ancestry.com)
- [4] assorted sources WWI draft, Ancestry trees, City Directories
- [5] 1940 US Census, Davenport, Scott Co, IA, ED 82-64, sheet 18B
- [6] Iowa County Marriages 1838-1934 (index) (FamilySearch.org), Henry Skreen Farr to Dorothy Marie Dannatt Barlow, 8 Apr 1950, Scott Co

Noted events in her life were:

- Alt. Death: Abt 1989, Ames, Story County, Iowa. 75
- Alt. Death: 1988, Ames, Story County, Iowa. 1

10-Mary Jane Barlow¹ was born on 25 Jul 1933 in Buffalo, New York, ¹ died on 4 Sep 2016 in Ames, Story County, Iowa⁷⁶ at age 83, and was buried on 9 Sep 2016 in Ames Municipal Cemetery, Ames, Story County Iowa.⁷⁷ The cause of her death was metastatic pancreatic cancer.

General Notes: During high school and college, Mary Jane worked in a library. [1]

She attended Iowa State University where she received a degree in mathematics. During the Cold War she worked on mathematical graphing of thorium testing. She also worked on early computers at MIT. [1]

Mary Jane met Phillip Pearson at Iowa State. They married 28 August 1954 in Davenport. They lived in Boston, Massachusetts, and Columbia, Missouri, but spent most of their years in Ames. After Phil's death in 2002, she married long-time friend Ramon Runkel on 18 August 2008. [1]

She loved to read, travel, attend plays, concerts, and football and basketball games. And her bridge groups, gournet clubs and Faculty Women's Club. [1]

In addition to her identified children and grandchildren, she was also survived by grandson Phillip Pearson, and grandchildren Teddy Beeman, Elliott Beeman and Annabel Beeman [not matched to their parents]. [1]

[1] Grandon Funeral & Cremation (Ames, IA) (grandonfuneralhomeandcreamtioncare.com), obit Mary Jane Pearson, d. 4 Sep 2016 in Ames

Mary married **Phillip Theodore "Phil" Pearson**, 78 son of **Theodore Bertinus Pearson** and **Hazel Clarice Christianson**, on 28 Aug 1954 in Davenport, Scott County, Iowa. 75 Phillip was born on 21 Nov 1932 in Story County, Iowa, 79 died on 8 May 2002 in Ames, Story County, Iowa 80 at age 69, and was buried on 12 May 2002 in Ames Municipal Cemetery, Ames, Story County Iowa. 81 The cause of his death was cancer. They had four children: **Jane Catherine**, **Bryan Theodore**, **Todd Wallace**, and **Julie Ann**.

General Notes: Phillip earned a doctor of veterinary medicine degree from Iowa State University in 1956, and a doctorate in 1962. [2]

In 1968 he became board certified in the American college of veterinary surgeons and also served as president and chairman of the board. [2]

Phillip authored 40 scientific papers in his field. He received many awards including Nordon Distinguished Teaching Award, outstanding teacher at Iowa State, faculty citation at Iowa State, and Iowa Veterinarian of the Year. [2]

Phil Pearson graduated with a doctorate in Veterinary Medicine from Iowa State College (now Iowa State University) in Ames, Iowa. He had post-doctoral fellowships in Boston, Massachusetts, and in Columbia, Missouri. His faculty position at Iowa State rose to that of Dean of the School of Veterinary Medicine. He retired from that position in 1992, and retired from the staff also in 1996. [1]

Phillip was a small-animal orthopedic surgeon for 23 years and dean of the College of Verterinary Medicine at Iowa State for 17 years. [2]

- [1] Elaine Jeter 4/98
- [2] Tribune (Ames, IA) (GenealogyBank.com), 9 May 2002, obit Phillip Theodore Pearson

Noted events in his life were:

 Graduation: Ames High School, 1950, Ames, Story County, Iowa.⁸¹

11-Jane Catherine Pearson

Jane married **Perry Alan Beeman**. They had two children: **Scott Matthew** and **Joel Thomas**.

11-Bryan Theodore Pearson

Bryan married **Kim L'rae Janovich**. They had two children: **Morgan Elizabeth** and **Monica Ann**.

11-Todd Wallace Pearson

Todd married **Cora Bettina Willhoft**. They had one son: **Erik Thor**.

Todd next married **Bethanne Keys**. They had one son: **Griffin Wallace**.

11-Julie Ann Pearson

Julie married **Joel Lawrence Utterback**, son of **Donald Utterback** and **Gail**. They had two children: **Kelsey Marie** and **Dylan**.

Mary next married **Rev. Dr. Ramon Allyn "Ray" Runkel**, 82 son of **Sylvan Thomas Runkel** and **Beulah Evelyn Skei**, on 18 Aug 2008. 83 Ramon was born on 24 Nov 1930 in Saint Paul, Ramsey County, Minnesota, 84 died on 3 Aug 2015 in Ames, Story County, Iowa 85 at age 84, and was buried in Mount Olive Cemetery, Randall, Hamilton County, Iowa. 86 They had no children.

General Notes: Ray attended Ames High School (IA) and St. Olaf College, where he excelled at athletics, including track. He was known as "Rabbit", setting track records at Ames High. He was captain of the football and track teams at St. Olaf. [1]

Ray married Carla Jean Schimmel on 17 June 1956. They had six children. She died in 2007. [1. 2]

Ray attended Luther Seminary in St. Paul, Minnesota, and was ordained in 1957 at Elim Lutheran in Randall, Iowa. [1]

Ray served as pastor at churches in Minnesota, Wisconsin, Illinois, and South Dakota. He moved back to Iowa in 1968 as Director of Chaplains for Lutheran Social Services for the next 30+ years. [1]

In his personal life, Ray was a an "everyman" [CAR word] - a storyteller, silly songwriter, singer, car collector, music lover, history lover, farmer, bee keeper, horse and dog lover, and more. [1]

Ray retired in 1997, then served at St. John's Lutheran as Visitation Pastor, and then retired again in 2012. [1]

[1] Hamilton's Funeral Home (Des Moines, IA) (www.hamiltonsfuneralhome.com), obit Rev. Ramon Runkel, d. 3 Aug 2015
[2] Findagrave.com, #150153267, added 3 Aug 2015 by Jean, retrieved 30 Sep 2015

Noted events in his life were:

• Alt. Birth: Abt 1931, Minnesota. 87

9-**Mary Elizabeth Barlow**¹ was born on 22 Mar 1908 in Des Moines, Polk County, Iowa, ⁸⁸ died on 14 Jul 2004 in Tucson, Pima County, Arizona⁸⁹ at age 96, and was buried in Calvary Cemetery, Douglas, Cochise, Arizona.

General Notes: Mary graduated in the first class from Roosevelt High School in Des Moines at the age of 16. She went to Grinnell College in Grinnell, Iowa, and graduated at age 20 holding a Phi Beta Kappa key. Her major was Latin. Mary taught for a short time, then enrolled in the State University of Iowa in Iowa City to obtain her Masters degree in Latin with a minor in Greek. She received her MA about 1932, and taught school in Boxholm, Iowa, until she married Ervin, and in later years did bookkeeping. [1]

In 1930 Mary Barlow is living in Des Moines, Polk County, Iowa, with her father, step-mother and younger siblings. She is 23 [should be 22], and a teacher in the public school, as is her sister Nettie. [2]

Mary died on July 14, 2004, at 10:40 p.m. Her daughter Elaine was able to be with her for her final 20 hours after driving all night to get to her. She succombed to left ventricular congestive cardiac failure, secondary to mitral valve regurgitation and the extra strain of a respiratory infection. She was ready to go, no doubt about that. She was just 8 days shy of of 96 years and 4 months. She is to be buried beside her husband in Calvary Cemetery, Douglas, Arizona, at her request with no services. The family will have a private ceremony later on. [1]

[1] Elaine Jeter

[2] 1930 US Census, Des Moines, Polk Co, IA, ED 4, sheet 25A

Mary married **Ervin Ralph Spunaugle**, son of **Ralph Spunaugle** and **Mary Filley**, on 26 Dec 1933 in Bedford, Ringgold County, Iowa. Ervin was born on 11 Apr 1908 in Denver, Colorado, died on 10 Jun 1977 in Douglas, Cochise County, Arizona at age 69, and was buried on 13 Jun 1977 in Calvary Cemetery, Douglas, Cochise, Arizona. They had four children: **Margaret Elaine**, **Shirley Ann, Jon Merritt**, and **Nancy Louise**.

General Notes: Attended Clarinda High School, Graduated; attended Jr. College in Clarinda, Iowa, after which he went to the State University of Iowa at Iowa City, Iowa, and studied for two years to become a Registered Pharmacist; Became pharmacist in 1932 or 33. (?) Enjoyed acting in theatrical productions in HS and at SUI. Never owned own pharmacy; worked for Katz Drug in Des Moines in mid-1930's; by 1934 he was working for Robert Hawley at Hawley Drug, Clarinda. Served in the United States Navy from about March 1943 until January 1944; discharge due to medical problems. Trained at Farragut, Idaho, then worked dispensing prophylactics at Coeur d'Alene, Idaho; then transferred to Newport, RI in late 1943 to await assignment on hospital ship USS Tranquility. Developed severe respiratory infection (pneumonia?) and became very depressed; resulting in discharge in early 1944. After he came home, he went to work for Glen Taylor (Taylor's Pharmacy) where he worked until about 1955. He then moved to Council Bluffs, Iowa, where he worked as a pharmacist until moving to Arizona in 1963; first Tucson, where he was unable to get a steady job, then Douglas, where he worked for Owl Drug; after that to Ajo, where he was employed by Phelps Dodge Corp. as a pharmacist until his retirement in 1973. After retirement, lived in Douglas, AZ, until his death.

Cause of death was disseminated carcinoma which had originated in the cecum. [Elaine Jeter]

10-Margaret Elaine Spunaugle

Margaret married **Robert Brinkerhoff Voth**, 75 son of **Albert Cornelius Voth** and **Anna Louise Smith**, on 27 Dec 1953 in Clarinda, Page County, Iowa. 75 Robert was born on 7 Jun 1934 in Lawrence, Kansas, 75 died on 27 Dec 1965 in La Jolla, San Diego County, California 90 at age 31, and was buried on 30 Dec 1965 in El Camino Mem. Park, San Diego, California. 75 They had two children:

David Robert and Daniel Edward.

General Notes: M.D., Univ. of Kansas School of Medicine, 1960. Death: accidental drowning. [Elaine Jeter]

11-David Robert Voth

11-Daniel Edward Voth

Daniel married **Kathryn Ann Marks**. They had two children: **Maxwell Robert** and **Molly Kathryn**.

Margaret next married **Hoyt David Jeter**, ⁷⁵ son of **Joseph Henry Jeter** and **Bessie Estelle Dixon**, on 19 Dec 1967 in San Diego, California. ⁷⁵ Hoyt was born on 3 Apr 1919 in Camilla, Georgia ⁷⁵ and died on 10 Jul 1987 in Poway, San Diego, California ⁷⁵ at age 68. They had no children.

General Notes: Birth certificate for Hoyt David Jeter states that he was born on June 10, 1917; however, the family verifies that the actual date was April 3 1919. When he joined the Navy in 1936, he was just shy of the proper age; the family Bible was altered; June 10, 1917 is actually the birth date of his older brother, Harry Tinsley Jeter. [1]

About 1942 Hoyt married Gladys M Harvy, probably in Australia. Gladys was born in Australia, as was their son Hoyt.

In 1944 Gladys M Jeter, age 20, born in New South Wales, and an Australian, and her son Hoyte David Jeter, 11 months, born in Queensland, Australia, and son of a US citizen, sailed for the United States. They arrived in Los Angeles from Melbourne, Australia, on 1 July 1944. [2]

Hoyt and Gladys had two additional children in California - John Harvy Jeter and Denise Carolyn Jeter. [4]

Hoyt and Gladys divorced in November 1966 in San Diego, California. [3]

He retired from the U.S.Navy as a chief radioman in October of 1955, after serving in World War II and the Korean War, and became an electronic engineer for Convair (later General Dynamics) in San Diego

where he worked for 27 years until his retirement in 1981. [1, 6]

His sudden death on July 10, 1997, was due to cardiac arrest; he had previously experienced arrhythmias. Studies indicated cardiomyopathic changes in his left ventricle. In addition to wife Elaine, Hoyt was survived by sons H. David of Australia, John of Rancho Penasquitos, and daughter Denise Amouroux. [1, 6]

First wife Gladys Hoyt Jeter (born 6 May 1924) died 11 December 1997 in San Diego county, California. [5]

- [1] Elaine Jeter, 11/21/97
- [2] California Passenger & Crew Lists 1893-1957 (Ancestry.com)
- [3] California Divorce Index, 1966-1984 (Ancestry.com)
- [4] California Birth Index, 1905-1995 (Ancestry.com)
- [5] California Death Index, 1940-1997 (Ancestry.com)
- [6] Evening Tribune (San Diego, CA), 15 Jul 1987, p. B-8 (GenealogyBank.com)

Noted events in his life were:

• Cremation: Jul 1987.

10-Shirley Ann Spunaugle

Shirley married **Om P Piplani**, son of **Atam Chand Piplani** and **Rama Devi Kohlra**. They had three children: **Paul Gregory "Pip," Alec Andrew**, and **Perry**.

11-**Paul Gregory "Pip" Piplani**⁹¹ was born on 17 Dec 1957 in Joliet, Illinois⁹² and died on 3 Jun 2017 in West Caldwell, New Jersey⁹³ at age 59. The cause of his death was esophageal cancer.

General Notes: Paul G "Pip" Piplani of West Caldwell, New Jersey, died at home 3 June 2017 surrounded by family and friends, of esophageal cancer. [1, 2, 3]

Pip was born in Berwyn, Illinois, to Om Piplani and Shirley Spunaugle. He graduated from James Caldwell High School in West Caldwell, and from Millikin University in Decatur, Illinois. [3]

He served in the US Army. For many years he worked in risk management with ADP in Roseland, and later for the Swatch Company in Secaucus. [3]

He was survived by companion Karen Priore, parents Om & Shirley Piplani, brother Perry, sister-in-law Dinah, and niece Rosemary Piplani. [2]

Pip's remains were cremated. [3]

[1] Elaine Jeter, 12 Jun 2017, email to CAR, Paul Gregory Piplani, b. 17 Dec 1957, d. 3 Jun 2017, West Caldwell, NJ, esophageal cancer
[2] Star-Ledger (Newark, NJ)
(GenealogyBank.com), 6 Jun 2017, obit Paul
"Pip" G Piplani
[3] The Progress (Caldwell, NJ)
(www.newjerseyhills.com/the_progress), 8 Jun 2017, obit Paul G. "Pip" Piplani

Noted events in his life were:

- Alt. Birth: 17 Dec 1957, Berwyn, Cook County, Illinois. 94
- Cremation: Jun 2017.⁹⁵

Paul had a relationship with **Karen Priore**.

11-**Alec Andrew Piplani**⁷⁵ was born on 17 Jul 1960 in Easton, Pennsylvania⁷⁵ and died on 2 Aug 2009 in Monterey, California⁹⁶ at age 49.

General Notes: A San Jose man died after scuba diving in Monterey on Sunday, authorities said today. Alec Piplani, 49, was pronounced dead at Community Hospital of the Monterey Peninsula after he had some kind of difficulty in the water off McAbee Beach on Cannery Row, said coroner's Sgt. Matt Luther. Piplani, who had not been diving in about three years, suddenly popped up in the water and began asking for help, Luther said. Soon afterward, he stopped breathing and despite the efforts of bystanders and fire and ambulance crews he died after being taken by ambulance to the hospital. The incident happened about 11:30 a.m., according to Monterey fire officials. Luther said an autopsy is pending. Piplani did not have any known significant medical conditions, he said. [1]

[1] San Jose Mercury News (CA) (GenealogyBank.com), 3 Aug 2009

Noted events in his life were:

• Residence: 2009, San Jose, California. 97

Alec married **Dinah Quiachon**. They had one daughter: **Rosemary Quiachon**.

11-Perry Piplani

10-**Jon Merritt Spunaugle**⁷⁵ was born on 6 Sep 1938 in Clarinda, Page County, Iowa⁷⁵ and died on 5 Mar 2016 in Kirkland, Washington⁹⁸ at age 77. The cause of his death was pancreatic cancer.

General Notes: Jon is works for the IRS taxpayer information services in Portland, Oregan. [1]

Jon died 5 March 2016 at his daughter Anna's home in Kirkland, Washington, of pancreatic cancer. [2]

- [1] Elaine Jeter 1999
- [2] Elaine Jeter, email 5 Mar 2016

Jon married **Karen Louise Crowley**, daughter of **Stafford Thomas Crowley** and **Virginia R Swartz**. They had two children: **Anna Lynn** and **Eric Ralph**.

11-Anna Lynn Spunaugle

Anna married **Eric John Straub**. They had three children: **Jaennae Lynn, Nathan John**, and **Lindsey Virginia**.

11-Eric Ralph Spunaugle

Eric married **Christine Denise Costello**. They had three children: **Thomas Merritt, Michael Jon**, and **Sarah Elizabeth**.

Jon next married **Sandra Mae Hughes**, ¹ daughter of **Virgil V Hughes** and **Mae Penninger**, in Oct 2002 in Vancouver, Clark County, Washington. ⁹⁹ Sandra was born on 10 Jul 1938 in Clarinda, Page County, Iowa ⁹⁹ and died on 31 Mar 2004 in Camas, Washington ⁹⁹ at age 65. The cause of her death was Pulmonary failure from advanced carcinoma of the lung.

10-Nancy Louise Spunaugle

Nancy married Rufus Walker Crawford, son of

Chester Charles Crawford and Ethel Robertson. They had two children: Steven Mitchell and Ryan Walker.

11-Steven Mitchell Crawford
Steven married Kim Ohlenkamp.

11-Ryan Walker Crawford

9-**Nettie Rebecca Barlow**¹ was born on 24 Nov 1909 in Des Moines, Polk County, Iowa¹⁰⁰ and died on 30 Apr 1991 in Wilmington, Delaware¹ at age 81.

General Notes: In 1930 Nellie [Nettie] Barlow is living in Des Moines, Polk County, Iowa, with her father, stepmother and siblings. She is 20, and a teacher in the public school, as is her sister Mary. [3]

2/5/98 - Phoned Mother this a.m. and we discussed above subject. Here's the "poop". Mother says that Nettie was indeed named Nettie Rebecca (after her maternal grandmother since Mother had been named after the paternal grandmother) but that Nettie herself thought the name sounded too "Jewish" and refused to use it. <All of this is pretty funny when you consider that one of her granddaughters is named Rebecca :-)> When "push came to shove" for her to give a "middle name" as a younger woman, she would say that it was "Ruth" but never used it, preferred to use the initial instead. Certainly Nettie would never have admitted to her children that this situation existed, and I am sure they are unaware of it to this day (or possibly in denial!). There is no reason for Mother to have invented the story; I think she has secretly giggled about it for decades! [1]

Mother believes that, unless Nettie actually had her birth certificate changed (which is certainly possible) that the original "Rebecca" should be on it. - EJ 2/5/98

Nettie was cremated May 1, 1993, and her ashes scattered at Longwood Gardens, Pennsylvania. [2]

- [1] Elaine Jeter
- [2] Barlow family Elaine Jeter
- [3] 1930 US Census, Des Moines, Polk Co, IA, ED 4, sheet 25A

Nettie married **George Hugh Braniff**, ² son of **Hugh Braniff** and **Anna Perick**, on 19 Mar 1932 in Albert Lea, Freeborn County, Minnesota. ¹⁰¹ George was born on 5

Nov 1911 in Yoderville, Delaware Township, Polk Co, Iowa² and died on 22 Jun 1993 in Wilmington, Delaware² at age 81. They had four children: **Beverly Jean, Blaine Alan, Beryl Ann**, and **Boyd Edward**.

Marriage Notes: Nettie was about three months pregnant when she married George in Freeborn County, Minnesota, just across the state line from Worth & Winnebago Counties, Iowa.

General Notes: George's parents were Hugh Branniff and Anna Perick. Hugh was born about 1874 in England, and Anna about 1884 in Wisconsin. They married 13 May 1906 in Des Moines, Iowa. [1]

Nettie and George Braniff were a very loving and devoted couple, George a terrible "tease" (any family member within earshot was a potential victim!) and Nettie was a good sport about it; she was by nature a very warm person. They both were outstandingly intelligent and quite cosmopolitan. They raised four wonderful, intelligent children. George's career as an executive with the DuPont corporation was distinguished; he served on their executive board for a number of years. His retirement was rather early after he was discovered to have a bowel cancer; fortunately this was "cured" with surgery and he lived on to enjoy a lengthy retirement. I am sure the loss of Nettie two years before his death (due to a form of leukemia) was very difficult for him, but his children remained attentive and loving. [Elaine Jeter]

George was cremated June 23, 1993, and her ashes scattered at Longwood Gardens, Pennsylvania. The original Irish spelling of Braniff was Branagh. [Barlow family - Elaine Jeter]

[1] Iowa Marriages 1809-1992 (FamilySearch.org)

10-Beverly Jean Braniff

Beverly married **Robert Van Houten Jeck**,⁷⁵ son of **George Van Houten Jeck** and **Gladys Harriet Thomson**, on 9 Jul 1955 in Wilmington, Delaware.⁷⁵ Robert was born on 8 Oct 1931 in Atlantic, Cass County, Iowa¹⁰² and died on 21 Dec 1988 over Lockerbie, Scotland⁷⁵ at age 57. They had three children: **Thomas Van Houten, Tamara Lynn**, and **Cynthia Denise**.

General Notes: Robert graduated from Iowa State University, earned his MBA from Wharton School at

the University of Pennsylvania. He also served in the US Navy for 5 years. [3]

Before working for Onan, Robert was president of Worthington Pump, a New Jersey firm that made industrial pumps, and was a division of McGraw-Edison Co. [3]

From February 1985 to April 1986, Robert was president of Onan Corp, the world's largest producer of generators. At that time, McGraw-Edison owned 63% of Onan. He left Onan after the company was bought by Cummins Engine Co. [3]

Robert then became president of Englehard Speciality Metals, and then was a vice president for corporate development of the Engelhard Corporation (parent company of Englehard Speciality Metals), a manufacturer of chemical products in Edison, New Jersey. [2, 3]

Robert was killed when a bomb planted aboard Pan Am Flight 103 exploded over Lockerbie, Scotland, in December 1988. He was returning from a business trip to London. [1, 3]

- [1] Elaine Jeter
- [2] New York Times (www.nytimes.com), 28 May 1989, Cynthia D Jeck to Jeffrey Blaine Davis, retrieved 31 Jul 2013
- [3] Star Tribune (Minneapolis MN) (GenealogyBank.com), 24 Dec 1988, obit Robert Jeck, retrieved 2 Aug 2013

Noted events in his life were:

- Residence: White Bear Lake, Minnesota. 103
- Residence: 1988, Far Hills, New Jersey. 103

11-**Thomas Van Houten Jeck**⁷⁵ was born on 4 May 1959 in Wilmington, New Castle County, Delaware⁷⁵ and died on 18 Mar 2010³⁹ at age 50. (Relationship to Robert: Adopted, Relationship to Beverly: Adopted)

General Notes: Thomas Van Houten Jeck, born 4 May 1959, died 18 Mar 2010. His last residence was in Minneapolis, Hennepin County, Minnesota. Thomas's SSN was issued in 1963 in Illinois. [1]

[1] Social Security Death Index

Noted events in his life were:

• Residence: 1988, Stillwater, Washington County, Minnesota. 103

Thomas married Joy Irene Wallin, daughter of Donald L Wallin and Janice Claire Gayenda.

11-Tamara Lynn Jeck

11-Cynthia Denise Jeck

Cynthia married **Jeffery Blaine Davis**, son of **Blaine Eugene Davis**. They had two children: **Jeffery Blaine** and **Blaine Robert**.

10-Blaine Alan Braniff

Blaine married **Margaret Pennington Lee**. They had three children: **Robert Scott, Douglas Kent**, and **Allison Lee**.

11-Robert Scott Braniff

Robert married **Laura Shayne Kara Whiting**. They had two children: **Kara Arline** and **Robert William**.

Robert next married Susan.

11-Douglas Kent Braniff

Douglas married Christina Elizabeth Barrett.

11-Allison Lee Braniff

Allison married Cornelis Molenaar.

Blaine next married **MaryLee "ML" Moore**, ¹⁰⁴ daughter of **Bill Moore** and **Annalee Melby**, on 26 Feb 1983 in Santa Barbara County, California. ¹⁰⁵ MaryLee was born on 16 Feb 1937 in Phoenix, Arizona ¹⁰⁴ and died on 7 Oct 2014 in Santa Barbara, California ¹⁰⁶ at age 77. They had one daughter: **Jillian Cathleen**.

General Notes: MaryLee was a graduate of Arizona State University with a BA in Education. She taught kindergarten for over 25 years in Arizona and California. [1]

MaryLee's first husband Bill Miller died when [he/she?] was young. [1]

Later MaryLee married ____ Bailey.

Marylee Bailey (age 23, b. abt 1938) married Patrick C Hicks (age 27, b. 1934) on 2 September 1961 in Los Angeles, County. [2]

Mary L Bailey and Patrick C Hicks divorced March 1972, Los Angeles, County. [3]

Marylee does not appear to have had any children.

Marylee Hicks (age 45, b. abt 1938) married Blaine A Braniff (age 46, b. abt 1937) on 26 February 1983 in Santa Barbara, County. [2]

She moved to Santa Barbara after marrying Blaine Braniff in 1983. [1]

Marylee fought serious diseases, including cancer. [1]

[1] Arizona Republic, 12 Oct 2014, obit MaryLee (Moore) Braniff, obit sent by Elaine Jeter Oct 2014 [2] California, Marriage Index, 1960-1985 (Ancestry.com) [3] California, Divorce Index, 1966-1984 (Ancestry.com)

11-Jillian Cathleen Braniff

Jillian married Ron Cain.

10-Beryl Ann Braniff

Beryl married **Harry Probert**. They had two children: **Jeanne Annette** and **James Alan**.

11-Jeanne Annette Craft

Jeanne married **Christopher Miller**. They had two children: **Beverly Julia** and **James Robert**.

11-James Alan Craft

James married Paula Bell.

Beryl next married **Carleton B Craft**. ¹⁰⁷ Carleton was born on 29 Oct 1938 ¹⁰⁸ and died on 16 Feb 2008 ¹⁰⁹ at age 69. Another name for Carleton was Bud.

General Notes: Carleton B. Craft, born 29 October

1938, died 16 February 2008. Last residence Wilmington, New Castle County, Delaware. SSN issued in Ohio 1951-1952.

[1] Social Security Death Index

Noted events in his life were:

• Alt. Birth: Abt 1965.⁷⁵

10-Boyd Edward Braniff

Boyd married **Miriam Elizabeth Young**. They had two children: **Rebecca Alexis** and **Andrew George**.

11-Rebecca Alexis Braniff

11-Andrew George Braniff

George next married **Maude Myrtle Little**,¹ daughter of **John Miles Little** and **Lou Alice Gilmore**, on 17 Sep 1912 in Des Moines, Polk County, Iowa.¹¹⁰ Maude was born on 18 Jul 1888 in Hazel Green, Wolfe County, Kentucky,¹ died on 1 Oct 1977 in Des Moines, Polk County, Iowa¹ at age 89, and was buried in Masonic Cemetary, Des Moines, Iowa.¹ They had two children: **John Earl** and **Ethel Maude**.

General Notes: Maude Myrtle Little (2d wife of George R. Barlow) was actually born in Hazel Green, Wolfe County KY. Her parents were John Miles Little and Lou Alice Gillmore/Gilmore (sp. varies). (both born KY) [Elaine Jeter 2004]

Noted events in her life were:

• Alt. Birth: 18 Jul 1888, Bedford, Ringgold County, Iowa. 1

9-**John Earl Barlow**¹ was born on 9 Jun 1913 in Des Moines, Polk County, Iowa, ⁸⁸ died on 12 Nov 1987 in Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina¹¹¹ at age 74, and was buried in Raleigh National Cemetery, Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina. ¹¹²

General Notes: John's original name was John Carl Barlow, after his uncle Carl Little. However, he was more fond of his uncle Earl Little, and chose to adopt the middle name Earl. John graduated from West Point in 1936 and served in World War II and the Korean War. He retired with significant disabilities after 20 years, as a Colonel. He was editor of the West Point annual when he graduated. [1]

John Barlow (died 12 Nov 1987) enlisted in the US Army on 12 June 1936, and was released from service on 31 July 1958. [2]

[1] Barlow family - Elaine Jeter [2] U.S., Department of Veterans Affairs BIRLS Death File, 1850-2010 (Ancestry.com)

John married **Dorothy Marie Goodman**, ¹¹³ daughter of **Jack Goodman** and **Catherine Kelleher**, on 25 Nov 1936 in Fort Des Moines, Iowa. ² Dorothy was born on 1 Sep 1912 in Manhattan, New York, ¹¹⁴ died on 2 Feb 1994 in Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina ¹¹⁵ at age 81, and was buried in Raleigh National Cemetery, Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina. ¹¹² They had four children: **John Earl, Elizabeth Leilani, William B**, and **Terrence**.

10-John Earl Barlow Jr

John married **Lynne Lovness**. They had two children: **Jeb** and **Debra**.

11-Jeb Barlow

Jeb married Marilyn.

11-Debra Barlow

10-Elizabeth Leilani Barlow⁷⁵ was born on 7 Mar 1939 in Honolulu, Hawaii, ¹¹⁶ died on 2 Mar 2012 in Durham County, North Carolina¹¹⁷ at age 72, and was buried on 6 Mar 2012 in Oakwood Cemetery, Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina. ¹¹⁸ Another name for Elizabeth was Lani.

General Notes: In 1962, when Elizabeth married Sidney Fortney, she was a resident of Harrisburg, Pennsylvania. [2]

Elizabeth was educated at the American High School in Heidelberg, Germany, and at North High School in Columbus, Ohio. She earned a AB degree from Pennsylvania State University (1961) and and MA in English literature from Duke University (1963). Elizabeth taught high school in Durham, NC, and San Antonio, TX. She also worked for the University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill. Afterwards she spent much of her life in Ontario, Canada. After returning to North Carolina, she worked for the State as a special education teacher at Murdoch Center in Butner.

Elizabeth retired in 2005. [1]

[1] News & Observer (Raleign, NC)
(GenealogyBank.com), 5 Mar 2012
[2] North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2011
(images) (Ancestry.com), Sidney Ray Fortney to
Elizabeth Leilani Barlow, m. 1 Sep 1962 Durham NC

Noted events in her life were:

• Alt. Birth: 7 Mar 1939, Oahu, Hawaii. 75

Elizabeth married **Sidney Ray Fortney**, son of **Ray Maurice Fortney** and **Catherine Adel Denton**. They had two children: **David** and **Lauren**.

11-David Fortney

David married **Janet**. They had two children: **Caroline** and **Margaret**.

11-Lauren Fortney

Lauren married John Bryan.

Elizabeth next married Antony Werner.

10-**William B Barlow**¹¹⁹ was born on 25 Feb 1943⁷⁵ and died on 1 Jun 2017 in Alexandria, Virginia¹²⁰ at age 74.

General Notes: William has his Phd in music history, and is on the staff at Howard University. [1]

William suffered a major stroke in 1998/1999, and was cared for institutionally. [2]

- [1] Elaine Jeter 1994
- [2] Elaine Jeter 2012

Noted events in his life were:

• Residence: 2012, Alexandria, Virginia. 118

10-Terrence Barlow

Terrence married someone. He had two children: **Jamie** and **Robin**.

11-Jamie Barlow

11-Robin Barlow

9-Ethel Maude Barlow¹ was born on 14 Jun 1914 in

Des Moines, Polk County, Iowa, ¹²¹ died on 4 Jul 1933 in Des Moines, Polk County, Iowa¹ at age 19, and was buried in Masonic Cemetary, Des Moines, Iowa. ¹²² She had no known marriage and no known children.

General Notes: Ethel was killed in an automobile accident between Des Moines, Polk County, and Ames, Storey County. Both her mother Maude Little and her half-sister Mary were also injured in that accident. [Elaine Jeter]

8-Addie Elizabeth Barlow¹²³ was born in Dec 1872 in Royers Ford, Montgomery, Pennsylvania, ¹²⁴ died on 9 Jan 1942 in Dunkerton, Black Hawk County, Iowa⁹⁹ at age 69, and was buried in Fairview-Lester Cemetery, Dunkerton, Black Hawk County, Iowa. ¹²⁵

General Notes: Addie Barlow (d/o John Franklin Barlow) had two other children besides Queen Irene and Freda Madeleine (from gravestones and note from Queen's daughter Shirley): Kitty Dunkerton, b. Sept. 10, 1898; died Sept. 10, 1898. Brooke Dunkerton, b. Mar 8, 1907, died Mar 10, 1907. [Elaine Jeter 2004]

Addie married **Frederick O Dunkerton**, ¹²⁶ son of **James Dunkerton** and **Christian Hodge**, on 21 Oct 1896 in Black Hawk County, Iowa. ¹²⁷ Frederick was born on 1 Mar 1875 in Dunkerton, Black Hawk County, Iowa, ¹²⁸ died in 1949 in Dunkerton, Black Hawk County, Iowa ¹²⁹ at age 74, and was buried in Fairview-Lester Cemetery, Dunkerton, Black Hawk County, Iowa. ¹³⁰ They had four children: **Kitty, Queen Irene, Brooke J**, and **Freda Madeline**.

General Notes: In 1900 Fred O Dunkerton is living in Lester township, Black Hawk County, Iowa. He is 25, born in Iowa, his parents in England, and is a farmer. With Fred are wife Addie, E, 27, and daughter Queen E, age 3 months. [1]

- [1] 1900 US Census, Lester twp, Black Hawk Co, IA, ED 15, sheet 8B
 - 9-**Kitty Dunkerton**¹ was born on 10 Sep 1898, ¹ died on 10 Sep 1898, ¹ and was buried in Fairview Cemetery, Dunkerton, Blackhawk, Iowa. ¹³¹
 - 9-Queen Irene Dunkerton¹ was born on 1 Feb 1900 in Lester Township, Black Hawk County, Iowa, ¹³² died on 8 Sep 1959 in Dunkerton, Black Hawk County, Iowa⁹⁹ at age 59, and was buried in Fairview-Lester Cemetery, Dunkerton, Black Hawk County, Iowa. ¹³³

Queen married **Glenn Gorden Grinnell**, ¹³⁴ son of **John D Grinnell** and **Rose Owen**, on 19 Mar 1921 in Worth

County, Iowa. ¹³⁵ Glenn was born on 6 Jul 1895 in Dunkerton, Black Hawk County, Iowa, ¹³⁶ died in Feb 1980¹³⁷ at age 84, and was buried in Fairview-Lester Cemetery, Dunkerton, Black Hawk County, Iowa. ¹³⁸ Another name for Glenn was Bob. They had two children: **Marilyn** and **Shirley Rae**.

General Notes: In 1917 Glenn Gorden Grinnell is living in Oelwein, Fayette County, Iowa. He is a Rimmy [sp?] electrical welder working for Sanitary __encil Mfg Co in Oelwein. Glenn is single and was born 6 July 1895 in Dunkerton. [2]

Bob remarried after the death of Queen. [1]

Glenn Grinnell, 6 July 1895 - Feb 1980. His last residence was in Oelwein, Fayette County, Iowa. [3]

- [1] Elaine Jeter
- [2] World War I draft registration
- [3] Social Security Death Index

10-Marilyn Grinnell

Marilyn married **Merle Wayne Chapman**, ¹³⁹ son of **John W Chapman** and **Mary J Wiloby/Wilaby**, on 10 May 1942. ¹⁴⁰ Merle was born on 27 Jan 1917 in Waterloo, Black Hawk County, Iowa ¹⁴¹ and died on 16 Dec 2005 in Grapevine, Tarrant County, Texas ¹⁴² at age 88. Another name for Merle was Merle Bunny Chapman. ¹⁴³ They had two children: **LuAnn** and **Alan**.

General Notes: Merle W Chapman, born 1917 in Iowa, enlisted in the US Army on 31 October 1942 at Camp Dodge Herrold, Iowa. He was living in Black Hawk County at the time, was married, had four years of high school, and was a machinist. [1]

Merle Bunny Chapman, of Grapevine, died at home on 16 December 2005. He was formerly of Dunkerton and Waterloo, Iowa. Merle worked at Young Plumbing and Heating for many years and was a member of Local 125 of the Plumbers and Pipefitters Union. Merle enjoyed golf, playing cards, and his family. [3]

Merle W. Chapman, 27 Jan 1917 - 16 Dec 2005. His last residence was in Grapevine, Tarrant County, Texas. [2]

[1] U.S. World War II Army Enlistment Records,
1938-1946 (Ancestry.com)
[2] Social Security Death Index
[3] Waterloo-Cedar Falls Courier (IA)

(GenealogyBank.com), 25 Dec 2005, obit Merle Bunny Chapman

11-LuAnn Chapman

LuAnn married **Jason H Gatts**. They had two children: **Jordan** and **Logan**.

11-Alan Chapman

10-**Shirley Rae Grinnell**¹⁴⁴ was born on 24 Mar 1927 in Dunkerton, Black Hawk County, Iowa¹⁴⁵ and died on 22 Apr 2009 in Waterloo, Black Hawk County, Iowa¹⁴⁶ at age 82.

General Notes: Shirley graduated from Dunkerton High School in 1944 and from Gates Business College in 1947. She worked for State Farm Insurance, sold Sarah Coventry jewelry for 21 years, and later worked for the Dunkerton Telephone Co. Shirley also worked elections and during the census. [1]

Shirley Rae Grinnell Jones of Waterloo, died on 22 April 2009 at her home of cancer. She was formerly of Dunkerton. [1]

In addition to her children and identifiable grandchildren, she was also survived by:
Grandchildren:
Judson Jones, Westminister, CO
Anson (Barb) Jones, Akron, OH
Krista (Dan) Everling, Rockford, IL
Benjamin Jones, Cedar Falls, IA
Emily Jones, Waterloo, IA
Great-grandchildren: Alicia, Jennafer, Brandon &
Brian [1]

[1] Waterloo-Cedar Falls Courier (IA) (GenealogyBank.com), 3 May 2009, obit Shirely R Grinnell Jones

Noted events in her life were:

 Alt. Birth: 24 Mar 1927, Waterloo, Black Hawk County, Iowa. 147

Shirley married **Morris E Jones**, ¹⁴⁸ son of **Rolla F Jones** and **Joy Stone**, on 24 Aug 1947 in

Vale, Nashua County, Iowa. ¹⁴⁹ Morris was born on 18 May 1927 in Cedar Falls, Iowa, ¹⁴⁹ died on 19 Nov 2008 in Waterloo, Black Hawk County, Iowa ¹⁴⁹ at age 81, and was buried in Fairview-Lester Cemetery, Dunkerton, Black Hawk County, Iowa. ¹⁵⁰ They had three children: **Randall**, **Ross**, and **Lori Gail**.

General Notes: Morris E Jones graduated from Dunkerton High School in 1945. He worked for Hall Oil and annis Petroleum until his retirement. [1]

[1] Findagrave.com, obit for Morris E Jones, posted by Diane Zabel

11-Randall Jones

Randall married Nancy Penca.

11-Ross Jones

Ross married Kathy.

11-Lori Gail Jones

Lori married **Daniel Kent Blankenship**, ¹⁵¹ son of **Unknown Burgen**. Daniel was born on 27 May 1951 in Topeka, Kansas, ¹⁵² died on 17 Oct 1997 in Richfield, Hennepin County, Minnesota ¹⁵² at age 46, and was buried on 22 Oct 1997 in Fort Snelling National Cemetery, South Minneapolis, Minnesota. ¹⁵³ They had two children: **Alandra Rae** and **Kyle Patrick**.

General Notes: Daniel K Blankenship served in the US Air Force beginning 16 December 1970. He served in Vietnam. [1]

[1] U.S. Veterans Gravesites, ca.1775-2006

9-**Brooke J Dunkerton**¹⁵⁴ was born on 18 Mar 1907,¹⁵⁵ died on 20 Mar 1907 in Dunkerton, Black Hawk County, Iowa, ¹⁵⁵ and was buried on 22 Mar 1907 in Fairview Cemetery, Dunkerton, Blackhawk, Iowa. ¹⁵⁶

Noted events in his life were:

- Alt. Birth: 8 Mar 1907.¹
 Alt. Death: 10 Mar 1907.¹
- 9-**Freda Madeline Dunkerton**¹ was born on 14 Jun 1909 in Dunkerton, Black Hawk County, Iowa¹ and died

on 10 Nov 1994 in Denver, Iowa¹ at age 85.

General Notes: I believe that Freda also had a son named Joe Duea, Jr., and possibly more children. [Elaine Jeter]

Noted events in her life were:

 Alt. Birth: 14 Jun 1909, Lester Township, Black Hawk County, Iowa. 157

Freda married **Joseph R Duea**,³ son of **Joseph Duea** and **Malinda Jondahl**, on 21 May 1927 in Cedar Rapids, Linn County, Iowa.¹⁵⁸ Joseph was born on 2 Aug 1901 in Roland, Iowa¹⁵⁹ and died on 26 Dec 1986 in Dunkerton, Black Hawk County, Iowa¹⁴⁶ at age 85. They had two children: **Adeline Mae** and **Jerry Max**.

10-Adeline Mae Duea¹⁴⁸ was born on 19 Nov 1927 in Waterloo, Black Hawk County, Iowa, ¹⁶⁰ died on 11 Nov 2005 in Waterloo, Black Hawk County, Iowa¹⁶¹ at age 77, and was buried on 15 Nov 2005 in St. John's Lutheran Church-Bennington Cemetery, Dunkerton, Black Hawk County, Iowa. ¹⁶²

Noted events in her life were:

- Graduation: Dunkerton High School, 1945, Dunkerton, Black Hawk County, Iowa. 162
- Employment: Chamberlain Manufacturing. 162

Adeline married **Chancel Lee Mixdorf**, ¹⁶² son of **Arthur A Mixdorf** and **Vallie Tribon**, on 17 Oct 1946 in Fort Dix, New Jersey. ¹⁶² Chancel was born on 2 Sep 1927 in Waterloo, Black Hawk County, Iowa, ¹⁶³ died on 15 Jan 1999 in Dunkerton, Black Hawk County, Iowa¹⁶⁴ at age 71, and was buried in St. John's Lutheran Church-Bennington Cemetery, Dunkerton, Black Hawk County, Iowa. ¹⁵³ They had two children: **Monica** and **Mark**.

General Notes: Chancel L Mixdorf was a Sergeant in the US Army in Korea. [1]

From the US Department of Veterans Affairs, Chancel Mixdorf served in the A [Army?] from 2 Sep 1946 to 18 Dec 1947, and then in the US Army from 10 Oct 1950 to 5 Dec 1951. [2]

[1] U.S. Veterans Gravesites, ca.1775-2006(Ancestry.com)[2] U.S., Department of Veterans Affairs BIRLS

Death File, 1850-2010 (Ancestry.com)

11-Monica Mixdorf

Monica married Rodney Zabel.

11-Mark Mixdorf

Mark married Cheryl.

10-**Jerry Max Duea**¹ was born on 24 Apr 1936 in Dunkerton, Black Hawk County, Iowa¹ and died on 24 Oct 2009 in Cedar Falls, Iowa¹⁶⁵ at age 73. The cause of his death was pancreatic cancer.

General Notes: Jerry graduated from Dunkerton High School in 1954. He earned his B.A. and M.A degrees from the University of Northern Iowa (1958 and 1966) and his Ph.D. from Iowa State University (1976). [1]

In his younger years, he enjoyed considerable success as an amateur/semipro baseball player and pitcher, mainly with the Denver, Iowa team. [1]

Early in his career, he wa a teacher and coach in the Geneva (Iowa) and Alburnett (Iowa) community schools. He then joined the University of Northern Iowa faculty where he spent the remaining 31 years of his professional career before retiring in 1997. He spent the first 19 years of that time in a variety of administrative roles at Price Laboratory School (school psychologist, high school principal, elementary principal and associate director). [1]

[1] Des Moines Register, Des Moines, Iowa (Ancestry.com), 26 Oct 2009, obit Jerry Duea

Noted events in his life were:

 Alt. Birth: 24 Apr 1936, Waterloo, Black Hawk County, Iowa. 165

Jerry married **Joan Meyer**, daughter of **Raymond** "**Pete**" **Meyer** and **Ethel Mae Butler**. They had two children: **Jill** and **Joy**.

11-Jill Duea

Jill married **Jeff Bergman**. They had two children: **Jalen** and **Jaren**.

11-Joy Duea

Joy married **Kendall Palmer**. They had three children: **Karly**, **Jayce**, and **Jadison**.

8-**Jacob Barlow**¹ was born in 1876 in Dunkerton, Black Hawk County, Iowa¹ and died on an unknown date.

General Notes: Jacob disappeared when a young man, and the family never heard anything further of him [1].

Jacob left home before 1900, as he is not on the 1900 Census with his parents. [2]

- [1] Elaine Jeter
- [2] Catherine A Reuther

8-Chester Franklin "Frank" Barlow¹⁶⁶ was born on 24 Nov 1882 in Lester Township, Black Hawk County, Iowa, ¹⁶⁷ died on 31 Jul 1946 in Dunkerton, Black Hawk County, Iowa¹⁶⁸ at age 63, and was buried in Saint Francis Catholic Cemetery, Dunkerton, Black Hawk County, Iowa. ¹⁶⁹ Other names for Chester were Frank Barlow¹ and Frank Chester Barlow. ¹⁷⁰

General Notes: Census of 1910, Lester Twp., Black Hawk County IA:

Barlow, C. Frank, head, age 2 7, b. IA, both parents b. PA Susie C, wife, age 30, b. Iowa, father b. Ireland, mother b. WI Clare C, son, age 5 b. IA Clyde G, son, age 4 b. IA Grace M, daughter, age 1 b. IA (a 21-year-old sister of Susan Duffy is living as a "servant" with the family - ej) [1]

Census of 1920, Lester Twp., Black Hawk County IA: (January 5, 1920) Barlow, Chester F, age 37, b. IA PA PA Susan E, wife, age 42, b. IA, father b. Ireland Clair C, son, age 15, b. IA Clyde L, age 14, b. IA Grace M, age 11, b. IA Frances A, age 9, b. IA Ruth E, age 3 yr. 4 mo, b. IA [1]

C. F. Barlow died at Dunkerton

Chester Frank Barlow, 63, Dunkerton, died of a heart attack last night at 7:30 at his home. A resident of Dunkerton all his life he had owned a plumbing and heating business for about 30 years. Surviving him are two sons, Clair, Waterloo, and Clyde, Dunkerton; three daughters, Mrs. R. J. Welsh, Oelwein, Mrs. Ralph Bierschmitt, Dunkerton, and Mrs. Robert Brown, Waterloo; and one brother, John, Waterloo. His wife, Susan Barlow, died in 1940. Funeral services have been tentatievely set for Saturday and burial will be in the St. Francis cemetery at Dunkerton. The body will be at the Brant Funeral home until Friday afternoon. [2]

[1] 1910 & 20 Census research - Elaine Jeter 2004
[2] Oelwein Daily Register, 1 Aug 1946, posted on Ancestry.com tree, Lavery and Doralene tree, owner pduffy91, retrieved 26 Nov 2012

Noted events in his life were:

- Alt. Birth: 1882, Dunkerton, Black Hawk County, Iowa. 1
- Alt. Birth: 28 Nov 1882, Dunkerton, Black Hawk County, Iowa. 169
- Alt. Burial: St. Clare's Cemetary, Dunkerton, Iowa.¹
- Alt. Birth: Apr 1882, Dunkerton, Black Hawk County, Iowa.¹⁷¹

Chester married **Susan Duffy**, ¹ daughter of **Thomas Duffy** and **Hannah Minnihan/Moinaghn**, on 7 May 1904 in Fairbank, Buchanan County, Iowa. ¹⁷² Susan was born on 4 Feb 1878 in Fairbank, Buchanan County, Iowa, ¹⁶⁹ died on 7 May 1940 in Waterloo, Black Hawk County, Iowa ¹⁶⁹ at age 62, and was buried in Saint Francis Catholic Cemetery, Dunkerton, Black Hawk County, Iowa. ¹⁶⁹ They had five children: **Clair Chester, Clyde Thomas, Grace Murel, Frances Alice "Billie,"** and **Ruth M**.

General Notes: In 1880 Susan Duffy is 2 years old and living in Lester township, Black Hawk County, Iowa. She is living with her parents Thomas & Hannah, and siblings Catherine, 4, and Lewis, 1 month. Thomas Duffy is a farmer and was born in Ireland. Hannah was born in Wisconsin, her parents in Ireland. [1]

[1] 1880 US Census, Lester twp, Black Hawk Co, IA, ED 53, p. 13

Noted events in her life were:

- Alt. Birth: Abt 1880, Iowa. 173
- Religion: Catholic.

9-**Clair Chester Barlow**¹⁷⁴ was born on 22 Jun 1904 in Dunkerton, Black Hawk County, Iowa, ¹⁷⁵ died on 8 Jun 1971 in Bradenton, Manatee County, Florida¹⁷⁶ at age 66, and was buried in Manasota Memorial Park, Bradenton, Manatee County, Florida. ¹⁷⁷

General Notes: In 1940 Clair Barlow is living in Waterloo, Black Hawk County, Iowa. He is 35, completed high school, and is a clerk at a hardware store. Clair worked 52 weeks in 1939 for \$1100. With Clair are wife Thelma, 34, and children Betty, 13, Earl, 10, Rita, 6, and Suzanne, 6 months. [3]

Clair is reported to have retired from Cutler Hardware in Waterloo in 1969. [4] He and Thelma must have just moved to Florida when she died in 1970, and he followed her the following year.

Clair C Barlow, born 22 Jun 1904, died 8 June 1971 in Manatee County, Florida. Last residence Bradenton, Manatee County, Florida. SSN issued in Iowa before 1951. [1, 2]

Waterloo Daily Courier, Tuesday, June 8, 1971 CLAIR C. BARLOW

Services for a former Waterloo resident, Clair C. Barlow, 66, are pending at Shannon Funeral Home in Bradenton. Fla. Mr. Barlow, died of a heart attack at Bradenton at 1 a.m. Tuesday. He was born Clair Chester Barlow at Dunkerton on June 22, 1904, the son of Frank and Susan Duffy Barlow. He married Thelma Messer of Dunkerton here on June 7, 1926, and was employed for 45 years by the Cutler Hardware Co. until his retirement in 1969. Mr. Barlow was a member of St. Edward's Catholic Church and the Knights of Columbus. He is survived by a son, Col. Earl C Barlow, serving with the Air Force in Thailand; three daughters: Mmes. Betty Van Nice of 921 Hawthorne Ave., Rita Hundley of Albany, Ga., and Susan Gray of Fort Dodge; 14 grandchildren; and three sisters; Mmes. Ralph Welsh of Oelwein, Ralph Beierschmitt of Fairbank and Robert Brown of 1127 Loretta Ave. Mr. Barlow was preceded in death by his parents, wife, a son and a brother. [4]

- [1] Florida Death Index, 1877-1998 (Ancestry.com)
- [2] Social Security Death Index
- [3] 1940 US Census, Waterloo, Black Hawk Co, IA, ED 7-36, sheet 7A
- [4] Ancestry.com trees, Lavern and Doralene tree, owner pduffy91, retrieved 28 Dec 2012

Noted events in his life were:

 Residence: 1946, Waterloo, Black Hawk County, Iowa.¹⁷⁸

Clair married **Thelma Isabelle Messer**, ¹⁷⁹ daughter of **Elias F Messer** and **Lydia Annie Trepp/Teappe**, on 7 Jun 1926 in Black Hawk County, Iowa. ¹⁸⁰ Thelma was born on 14 Oct 1905 in Waterloo, Black Hawk County, Iowa, ¹⁸¹ died on 12 Dec 1970 in Bradenton, Manatee County, Florida ¹⁸² at age 65, and was buried in Manasota Memorial Park, Bradenton, Manatee County, Florida. ¹⁸³ They had five children: **Betty Thelma, Earl**

Clair, Rita Ruth, George Harold, and Suzanne Annis.

General Notes: Thelma Messer was born 14 October 1905 in Waterloo to Eli and Lydia Trepp Messer. [3]

Thelma worked at Hinson Division of Royal Industries for 25 years [from about 1944] until she retired in April 1969. [3]

Thelma Barlow died 12 December 1970 at Bradenton, Florida, of cancer. [3]

Thelma Isabelle Barlow, born 14 October 1905, died 12 December 1970 in Manatee County, Florida. Her SSN was issued in Iowa before 1951. Thelma's last residence was in Bradenton, Manatee County, Florida. [1, 2]

In addition to her husband and children, Thelma was survived by her mother Lydh Messer of Bradenton, sister Mrs Netha Perry of Bradenton, and brothers Vien Messer of Oklahoma City and Clinton Messer of Iowa City. [3]

- [1] Florida Death Index, 1877-1998 (Ancestry.com)
- [2] Social Security Death Index
- [3] Waterloo Courier (IA) (transcriptions) (iagenweb.org), 13 Dec 1970, obit Mrs Clair Barlow

10-Betty Thelma Barlow

Betty married **Richard Henry Van Nice**, ¹⁸⁴ son of **Glenn Chapin Van Nice** and **Della Eggleston**, on 10 Jun 1946 in Waterloo, Black Hawk County, Iowa. ¹⁸⁵ Richard was born on 6 Dec 1922 in Eden, Benton County, Iowa ¹⁸⁶ and died in Dec 1977 at age 55. They had three children: **Jeffrey, Jane**, and **Kathy**.

Noted events in his life were:

• Occupation: John Deere Tracto Co, 1946. 188

11-Jeffrey Van Nice

Jeffrey married **Diana**.

11-Jane Van Nice

Jane married Rick Landau.

11-Kathy Van Nice

Kathy married Unknown Meron.

Betty next married **Wayne E Flood**, ¹⁸⁹ son of **Edgar Flood** and **Ina McGimpsey**, on 16 Jan 1975 in Rochester, Olmsted County, Minnesota. ¹⁹⁰ Wayne was born on 7 Jan 1928 in Waverly, Bremer County, Iowa, ¹⁹¹ died on 15 Apr 2008 in Waterloo, Black Hawk County, Iowa ¹⁹¹ at age 80, and was buried in Rock Island National Cemetery, Rock Island, Illinois. ¹⁹¹

General Notes: Wayne served in the US Army, Eighth Army 477th Signal Battalion, with the occupational forces in Japan [following World War II]. [1]

On 9 October 1949 he married Mary Ferguson in Waverly. They divorced. [1]

He worked at Rath Packing Co from 1947 to 1984, and was one of the last to clean out the administration building before it was vacated. He was a truck driver for Waterloo Warehousing Co until 1993, and occasionally until 2005. [1]

Survivors included son Steve Flood of Houston, daughter Kathi McGhee of Austin, Texas, stepson Jeffrey Van Nice, and stepdaughters Jane Landau and Kathy Meron. [1]

[1] Waterloo-Cedar Falls Courier (IA) (wcfcourier.com), 16 Apr 2008, obit Wayne E Flood

10-Earl Clair Barlow

10-**Rita Ruth Barlow**¹⁹² was born on 22 Mar 1933 in Waterloo, Black Hawk County, Iowa¹⁹³ and died on 30 Jun 1984 in Dayton, Rhea County, Tennessee¹⁹⁴ at age 51.

General Notes: Additional information from trees on Ancestry.com:

Name Rita Mary Barlow or Rita Ruth Barlow. [1, 2]

married Laverne Lester Hundley, 16 May 1953 at Fort Leonard Wood [St. Robert, Pulaski Co], Missouri. [1]

Rita died 8 May 1984 in Tennessee. [2, 3]

[1] Lavern and Doralene tree, owner pduffy91, retrieved 28 Dec 2012 (Ancestry.com), name Rita

Mary Barlow

[2] 1807354 tree, owner rejonz, retrieved 28 Dec 2012 (Ancestry.com), name Rita Ruth Barlow [3] Alison Ivey family tree, owner alireitz1, retrieved 28 Dec 2012 (Ancestry.com), died 8 May 1984, Tennessee

Noted events in her life were:

Residence: 1970, Albany, Georgia. 195
Residence: 1971, Albany, Georgia. 196

Rita married **Laverne Lester Hundley**, ¹⁹⁷ son of **Lester C Hundley** and **Bernice Kuehne**, in Waterloo, Black Hawk County, Iowa. ¹⁹⁸ The marriage ended in divorce. Laverne was born on 26 Dec 1932 in Cedar Falls, Black Hawk County, Iowa, ¹⁹⁹ died on 30 May 1998 in Doughtery County, Georgia²⁰⁰ at age 65, and was buried in Andersonville National Cemetery, Andersonville, Georgia. ¹⁵³ They had six children: **Pamela**, **Michelle, Penny, Angela, David**, and **Timothy**.

General Notes: Laverne Hundley (25 Dec 1932 - 30 May 1998) served in the US Army from 7 January 1953 to 6 January 1955. [1]

Laverne L Hundley (born 26 December 1932) died 30 May 1988 in Doughtery County, Georgia. He was a resident of Appling County [3] or Albany, Dougherty Count, Georgia [2].

[1] U.S., Department of Veterans Affairs BIRLS
Death File, 1850-2010 (Ancestry.com)
[2] Social Security Death Index
[3] Georgia Deaths, 1919-98 (Ancestry.com)

Noted events in his life were:

• Alt. Birth: 25 Dec 1932.²⁰¹

11-Pamela Hundley

Pamela married Unknown Ivey.

11-Michelle Hundley

Michelle married Unknown Askew.

11-Penny Hundley

11-Angela Hundley

11-David Hundley

11-Timothy Hundley

10-**George Harold Barlow**¹⁶⁹ was born on 13 Dec 1934 in Waterloo, Black Hawk County, Iowa, ¹⁶⁹ died on 9 Jul 1936 in Davenport, Scott County, Iowa¹⁶⁹ at age 1, and was buried in Saint Francis Catholic Cemetery, Dunkerton, Black Hawk County, Iowa. ¹⁶⁹

General Notes: George 1934 - 1936 Son Of Mr. & Mrs. Clair Barlow [1]

[1] Findagrave.com, posted by Harold & Bonita Meier, image of grave marker

10-**Suzanne Annis Barlow**²⁰² was born on 24 Sep 1939 in Waterloo, Black Hawk County, Iowa, ²⁰³ died on 10 May 2008 in Lakeland, Polk County, Florida²⁰³ at age 68, and was buried in Corpus Christi Cemetery, Fort Dodge, Webster County, Iowa. ²⁰⁴

General Notes: Suzanne graduated from St. Mary's High School in Waterloo, Iowa, in 1957. She was an administrative assistant in the trust department at First American Bank in Fort Dodge until her retirement. [1]

In addition to her parents, Suzanne was also preceded in death by a grandson. [1]

[1] Waterloo-Cedar Falls Courier (IA) (GenealogyBank.com), obit Suzanne A Barlow Kieler, 18 May 2008

Noted events in her life were:

- Residence: 1970, Fort Dodge, Webster County, Iowa.¹⁹⁵
- Residence: 1971, Fort Dodge, Webster County, Iowa. 196
- Residence: 1984, Fort Dodge, Webster County, Iowa. 194
- Residence: 2008, Lakeland, Florida. 205

Suzanne married **James Leo Gray**, ²⁰⁶ son of **Leon E Gray** and **Ann P McDonough**, on 18 Jul 1959 in Waterloo, Black Hawk County, Iowa. ²⁰⁷

James was born on 7 Jun 1936 in Fort Dodge, Webster County, Iowa²⁰⁸ and died in Dec 1987²⁰⁵ at age 51. They had four children: **Deborah, Diane, Sandy**, and **Amy**.

General Notes: James is probably the James Gray born 7 Jun 1936, died December 1987. His last residence was in Fort Dodge, Webster County, Iowa. [1]

[1] Social Security Death Index

11-Deborah Gray

Deborah married Unknown Anderson.

11-Diane Gray

Diane married Loren Helgevold.

11-Sandy Gray

Sandy married Brian Weir.

11-Amy Gray

Amy married Matt Alcazar.

Suzanne next married **Steven Kieler**. They had no children.

9-**Clyde Thomas Barlow**²⁰⁹ was born on 18 Jul 1905 in Dunkerton, Black Hawk County, Iowa, ²¹⁰ died on 12 Apr 1954 in Waterloo, Black Hawk County, Iowa²¹¹ at age 48, and was buried in Saint Francis Catholic Cemetery, Dunkerton, Black Hawk County, Iowa. ¹⁶⁹ He had no known marriage and no known children.

General Notes: WATERLOO DAILY COURIER, TUESDAY, APRIL 13, 1954 CLYDE T. BARLOW

Clyde Thomas Barlow, 48, of 437 Newell St., died Monday of diabetes at his home following a long illness. A son of Frank and Susan Barlow, he was born July 18, 1905 at Dunkerton and resided there until 1952, being a school bus driver in recent years. He came to Waterloo two years ago and resided with a brother, Clair, at the above address. Also surviving are three sisters, Mrs. Ralph J. Welsh of Oelwein, Mrs. Ralph E. Beierschmitt of Fairbank and Mrs. Robert D, Brown of 512 Ricker St. Funeral services will be Wednesday at 10 a. m. at St. Mary's church, the Rev. Fr. Lawrence W. Klassen, pastor, to officiate. Burial will be in St. Francis cemetery at Barclay. Rosary services are planned Tuesday at 8 p. m. at O'Kecfc &. Townc funeral

home. [2]

Grave marker:

Clyde

1905 - 1954

son of

Frank & Susan

Barlow

[1]

- [1] Findagrave.com, posted by Harold & Bonita Meier
- [2] Ancestry.com tree, Patrick Duffy and Descendants, user pduffy91

Noted events in his life were:

- Alt. Death: 12 Apr 1955, Waterloo, Black Hawk County, Iowa.²¹²
- Residence: 1946, Dunkerton, Black Hawk County, Iowa.¹⁷⁸

9-**Grace Murel Barlow**²¹³ was born on 5 Sep 1908 in Dunkerton, Black Hawk County, Iowa, ²¹⁴ died on 19 Mar 2007 in Waverly, Bremer County, Iowa²¹⁵ at age 98, and was buried in Woodlawn Cemetery, Oelwein, Fayette County, Iowa.²¹⁵

General Notes: Grace completed high school. [3]

Grace was living in Oelwein, Iowa, in 1989. [1]

Grace M Welsh of rural Oelwein died at Bartel's Lutheran Retirement Community in Waverly. Included in her survivors was sister Ruth Brown of Waterloo. [2]

- [1] Elaine Jeter
- [2] Gazette, The (Cedar Rapids-Iowa City) (GenealogyBank.com), 21 Mar 2007, obit Grace M Welsh [3] 1940 US Census, Oelwein, Jefferson Twp, Fayette Co, IA, ED 33-23, sheet 4B

Noted events in her life were:

- Residence: 1946, Oelwein, Fayette County, Iowa. 178
- Residence: 1971, Oelwein, Fayette County, Iowa. 216
- Residence: 2007, Oelwein, Fayette County, Iowa. 215

Grace married **Ralph J Welsh**, ²¹⁷ son of **Edward Welsh** and **Matilda Biersmith**, on 14 Feb 1931 in Fairbank, Buchanan County, Iowa. ²¹⁸ Ralph was born on 16 Oct 1905 in Oran Township, Fayette County, Iowa²¹⁹ and died on 29 Dec 1990³⁹ at age 85. They

had four children: Lyle Thomas, Dorothy Ann, Kathleen, and Linda.

General Notes: In 1935 Ralph J Welsh and family were living in Fairbank, Fayette County, Iowa. [2]

In 1940 Ralph J Welsh is living in Oelwein, Jefferson Township, Fayette County, Iowa. He is 34, has completed high school, and is a brakeman for the railroad. He is renting his home for \$25/month. Ralph worked 52 weeks in 1939 for \$300 (or perhaps \$1300). With Ralph are his wife Grace M, 31, son Lyle T, 7, and daughter Dorothy Ann, 2.

Ralph J. Welsh, 16 October 1905 - 29 December 1990. His SSN was issued by the Railroad Board before 1951. [1]

[1] Social Security Death Index[2] 1940 US Census, Oelwein, Jefferson Twp, Fayette Co,IA, ED 33-23, sheet 4B

Noted events in his life were:

 Alt. Death: 27 Dec 1990, Oelwein, Fayette County, Iowa.²²⁰

10-**Lyle Thomas Welsh** ¹⁸⁶ was born on 1 Jan 1933 in Waterloo, Black Hawk County, Iowa, ¹⁸⁶ died on 11 Mar 1975²²¹ at age 42, and was buried in Forest Cemetery, Oskaloosa, Mahaska County, Iowa. ²²²

Lyle married **Mary Lou**.²²³ Mary was born in 1931,²²⁴ died in 1990 at age 59, and was buried in Forest Cemetery, Oskaloosa, Mahaska County, Iowa.²²³ They had two children: **Lori** and **Tom**.

11-Lori Welsh

11-Tom Welsh

10-**Dorothy Ann Welsh**²²⁵ was born on 1 Sep 1937 in Oelwein, Fayette County, Iowa²²⁶ and died on 11 Jan 2016 in Waterloo, Black Hawk County, Iowa²²⁷ at age 78.

General Notes: In 1961 Dorothy graduated from Mercy School of Nursing. She was director of nursing at Villa Maria Car Center in Fargo, and the Grundy Care Center, Parkview Gardens and Cedar Falls Health Care Center. [1]

Dorothy was an excellent cook. When younger she was an avid seamstress, and the later an avid knitter. [1]

When she died she had 13 grandchildren: Kevin, Megan, Dan, Hannah, Nick, Molly, Connor, Noel, Jack, Shannon, Joe, Ann and Sam. And 2 greatgrandsons Michael & Ryan. [1]

[1] Waterloo-Cedar Falls Courier (IA) (GenealogyBank.com), 14 Jan 2016, obit Dorothy Ann (Welsh) Murphy, of Waterloo, d. 11 Jan at home

Noted events in her life were:

 Residence: 2007, Waterloo, Black Hawk County, Iowa.²¹⁵

Dorothy married **Michael J Murphy**. They had four children: **Bill, Steve, Coleen**, and **Cathy**.

11-Bill Murphy

Bill married Shelley.

11-Steve Murphy

Steve married Jane.

11-Coleen Murphy

Coleen married Chuck Knapp.

11-Cathy Murphy

Cathy married **Andy Mills**.

10-Kathleen Welsh

Kathleen married Unknown Miller.

10-Linda Welsh

Linda married Gerald L Echelmeyer.

9-**Frances Alice "Billie" Barlow**²²⁸ was born on 30 Apr 1910 in Dunkerton, Black Hawk County, Iowa, ²²⁹ died on 29 May 1989 in Independence, Buchanan County, Iowa¹ at age 79, and was buried on 1 Jun 1989 in Conception Catholic Church, Fairbank, Blackhawk County, Iowa.²

Noted events in her life were:

 Residence: 1946, Dunkerton, Black Hawk County, Iowa. 178

• Residence: 1971, Fairbank, Buchanan County, Iowa. 196

Frances married **Ralph Edward Beierschmitt**, ²³⁰ son of **John Anthony Beierschmitt** ²³² and **Elizabeth Trebon**, ²³² on 3 Oct 1928 in Dunkerton, Black Hawk County, Iowa. ²³¹ Ralph was born on 12 May 1903 in Iowa, ²³³ died on 29 Oct 1980 in Independence, Buchanan County, Iowa²³⁴ at age 77, and was buried in Immaculate Conception Catholic Church Cemetery, Fairbank, Fayette County, Iowa. ²³⁵ They had seven children: **Robert John, James Franklin "Jim," John, Howard Thomas, Donald "Don," Mary Sue**, and **William "Bill"**.

General Notes: In 1920 Ralph E Beierschmitt is living in Lester Township, Black Hawk County, Iowa. He is 16 and living with his family - parents John A (a farmer) and Elizabeth, and five siblings. [2]

In 1930 Ralph Bieerschmit is living in Perry Township, Buchanan County, Iowa. He is 26 and a farmer. With Ralph are his wife Frances, 20, and son Robert, 6 months. [3]

In 1935 Ralph E Beierschmitt and family are back in Black Hawk County living in Raymond. [4]

In 1940 the family is in East Waterloo Township in Black Hawk County. Ralph is a farmer and Frances is a housekeeper for a private family. With them are sons Robert J, 10, and James D, 5. [4]

At the time of his death Ralph Edward Beierschmitt was a life-time resident of the Fairbank community and a retired farmer. [1]

He was preceded in death by two sons Bob & John. Survivors included wife Frances, sons James of Fairbank, Howard of Garland, Texas, Donald of Jesup & William of Fairbank, and daughter Mary Sue of Fairbank.[1]

- [1] Oelwein Daily, 30 Oct 1980, transcribed & posted on www.bros.net/krs, Richter/Keegan/Schemmer family history, retrieved 27 Oct 2012
- [2] 1920 US Census, Lester Twp, Black Hawk Co, IA, ED 36, sheet 6A
- [3] 1930 US Census, Perry Twp, Buchanan Co, IA, ED 10-24, sheet 2B
- [4] 1940 US Census, East Waterloo Twp, Black Hawk C,

IA, ED 7-44, sheet 8A

10-**Robert John Beierschmitt**²³⁶ was born on 24 Aug 1929 in Waterloo, Black Hawk County, Iowa, ¹⁸⁶ died on 13 Jan 1951 in Buchanan County, Iowa⁷⁵ at age 21, and was buried in Immaculate Conception Catholic Church Cemetery, Fairbank, Fayette County, Iowa. ²³⁵ The cause of his death was vehicle acceident.

General Notes: Robert was an artificial insemination technician. [1]

Robert Beierschmitt of Fairbank, was killed instantly about 1:30 pm on 13 January 1951 four miles south of Quasqueton, [Buchanan County] Iowa, when his pickup truck failed to negotiate a turn and crashed into a ditch. There was poor visibility and icy roads at the time. [1]

[1] Waterloo Daily, 14 &15 Jan 1951, transcribed & posted on www.bros.net/krs, Richter/Keegan/Schemmer family history, retrieved 27 Oct 2012

10-James Franklin "Jim" Beierschmitt²³⁷ was born on 27 Mar 1935 in Waterloo, Black Hawk County, Iowa,²³⁸ died on 23 Jan 2017 in Marshalltown, Marshall County, Iowa²³⁹ at age 81, and was buried in Immaculate Conception Catholic Church Cemetery, Fairbank, Fayette County, Iowa.²³⁹

General Notes: James graduated fron Lorcas College in 1956 with a degree in sociology. [2]

From 1957 to 1959 he served in the US Armed Forces where he was a Doppler and radio repairman. [2]

In 1962 James was a sales rep for Rath Meat Packing in Rockford, Illinois. He was a graduate of Lorcas College in Dubuque, Iowa. [3]

James worked in pharmaceutical sales, retail, and most recently at Dunkerton Co-op. [2]

James was living in Fairbank, Iowa, ca 1989. [1]

James moved to the Veterans Home in Marshalltown, Iowa, about 2004. [2]

- [1] Elaine Jeter, 1989
- [2] Findagrave.com, James Franklin Beierschmitt, # 175852962, obit posted, added 30 Jan 2017 by Lynn Schneider, retrieved 12 Nov 2018
- [3] Register-Republic (Rockford, IL) (GenealogyBank.com), 23 Jan 1962, p. A9, Mary Ann Brennan & James F Beierschmitt, both of Rockford, to marry 3 March

Noted events in his life were:

- Residence: 1962, Rockford, Illinois.²⁴⁰
- Residence: 1980, Fairbank, Buchanan County, Iowa.
- Residence: 1991, Fairbank, Buchanan County, Iowa.²⁴¹
- Residence: 2015, Marshalltown, Marshall County, Iowa.²⁴²

James married **Mary Ann Brennan**, daughter of **Edward C Brennan**. They had three children: **Bob, Daniel James "Dan."** and **Jeff**.

11-Bob Beierschmitt

Bob married Caryn.

11-Daniel James "Dan" Beierschmitt

Daniel married **Susan Lynn Steffen**, daughter of **William Steffen** and **Ruth**.

11-Jeff Beierschmitt

10-**John Beierschmitt**⁷⁵ was born on 12 Apr 1938 in Waterloo, Black Hawk County, Iowa, ²⁴³ died on 15 Apr 1938 in Waterloo, Black Hawk County, Iowa, ²⁴³ and was buried on 15 Apr 1938 in Fairbank, Buchanan County, Iowa. ²⁴⁴

General Notes: John died of "hemorahge new-born" three days after he was born. [1]

[1] Iowa Death Records 1920-1940 (images) (Ancestry.com), John Beierschmitt, 12 Apr 1938-15 apr 1938, Waterloo, par Ralph Beierschmitt & Frances Barlow

10-**Howard Thomas Beierschmitt**²⁴⁵ was born on 6 Sep 1940³⁹ and died on 18 Sep 2009 in Dallas, Texas²⁴⁶ at age 69.

General Notes: When Howard and Judy married he was farming in Waterloo and also a member of the

National Guard. [3]

Howard was living in Quinlan, TX. [1]

Howard Beierschmitt, 6 Sep 1940 - 18 Sep 2009. Last residence Quinlan, HuntCounty, Texas. [2]

Howard Thomas Beierschmitt died 18 September 2009 in Dallas, Texas. In addition to his surviving "sons" and "daughters", he was also survived by two children Kristin Beierschmitt and Sheldon Reyes, both of Quinlan. [4] It is not clear if they are biological or adopted children.

In addition to his parents, Howard was also predeceased by brothers Bob & John, and grandson Garrett Beierschmitt. [4]

- [1] Elaine Jeter 1989
- [2] Social Security Death Index
- [3] Richter/Keegan/Schemmer family history (www.bros.net/krs), Oelwein Daily Register, 1 Jun 1968, transcription, retreived 26 Nov 2012
 [4] Richter/Keegan/Schemmer family history (www.bros.net/krs), obituary transcription Jesup Citizen Herald, 30 Sep 2009, retreived 27 Oct 2012

Noted events in his life were:

• Residence: 1980, Garland, Dallas County, Texas.

Howard married **Judy A Kielsmeier**. They had five children: **Thomas Lee** "**Tom,**" **Cynthia L** "**Cindy,**" **Susan Ann** "**Susie,**" **Luanne Jane**, and **Edward** "**Eddie**".

11-Thomas Lee "Tom" Beierschmitt

Thomas married **Serena Lynn Letz**, daughter of **Unknown Letz** and **Unknown Upton**. They had two children: **Taelor Cierra** and **Daulton Thomas**.

11-Cynthia L "Cindy" Beierschmitt

Cynthia married Richard D McKee.

Cynthia next married Unknown Simmons.

11-Susan Ann "Susie" Beierschmitt

Susan married **Johnny Eugene Williamson**. They had two children: **Jessica Marie** and

Christina Ann.

11-Luanne Jane Beierschmitt

Luanne married **Ricky Len Aaron**. They had one daughter: **Monica Nicole**.

11-Edward "Eddie" Beierschmitt

Edward married **Betsy**. They had three children: **Brice**, **Linus**, and **Jazzmen**.

Edward next married Mary Leeds.

Edward next married Michelle.

10-Donald "Don" Beierschmitt

Donald married **Brenda Decker**, daughter of **Max Decker** and **Eunice Franck**.

10-Mary Sue Beierschmitt⁷⁵ was born on 11 Jun 1949 in Independence, Buchanan County, Iowa, ²⁴⁷ died on 29 Jan 2015 in Fairbank, Buchanan County, Iowa²⁴⁸ at age 65, and was buried in Immaculate Conception Catholic Church Cemetery, Fairbank, Fayette County, Iowa. ²⁴⁸ She had no known marriage and no known children.

General Notes: Mary was retarded. In 1989 she was living in family home with a brother near Jesup, Iowa. [1]

Mary Sue attended elementary school at Immaculate Conception Catholic School in Fairbank, and then River Hills School in Waterloo. There she received her GED. [2]

Mary Sue worked at Goodwill Industries for 30 years. Since about 2007 she enjoyed Davis Adult Day Care in Independence. She loved to travel and visited many US states. [3]

- [1] Elaine Jeter
- [2] Findagrave.com, Mary Sue Beierschmitt, # 142076307, obit posted, d. 29 Jan 2015, Fairbank, added 1 Feb 2015, retrieved 11 Dec 2018.

Noted events in her life were:

• Residence: 1980, Fairbank, Buchanan County, Iowa.

10-William "Bill" Beierschmitt

William married Mary Tobar, daughter of Juan Villareal Tobar.

9-**Ruth M Barlow**²⁴⁹ was born on 29 Aug 1916 in Barclay Township, Black Hawk County, Iowa, ²⁵⁰ died on 5 Dec 2011 in Waterloo, Black Hawk County, Iowa²⁵⁰ at age 95, and was buried on 9 Dec 2011 in Mount Olivet Cemetery, Waterloo, Black Hawk County, Iowa. ²⁵⁰

General Notes: In 1935 Ruth was living in Dunkerton. [3]

In 1940 she is married to Robert D Brown and living in Waterloo. Ruth is not working (she is home with two children) and has a high school education. [3]

Ruth was living in Waterloo, Iowa, in 1989. [1]

In addition to her three children, Ruth was also survived by several grandchildren. Only three could be "attached" to their parents.

Jeffery Brown
Sarah Davin
Susan C Gregerson
Mary Beth Gibbons
Nancy Fitzer
Jennifer M Balch
James R McLaughlin
Julie E McLaughlin
Jane M Morrison [2]

- [1] Elaine Jeter
- [2] Waterloo-Cedar Falls Courier (IA) (GenealogyBank.com), 8 Dec 2011, obit Ruth E Brown [3] 1940 US Census, Waterloo, Black Hawk Co, IA, ED 7-32, sheet 2A

Noted events in her life were:

- Alt. Birth: Abt 1917, Dunkerton, Black Hawk County, Iowa. 251
- Residence: 1946, Waterloo, Black Hawk County, Iowa.¹⁷⁸
- Residence: 1971, Waterloo, Black Hawk County, Iowa.¹⁹⁶

Ruth married **Robert Derrick Brown**,²⁵² son of **Carl Francis Brown** and **Angeline Maria Derrick**, on 16 Nov 1935 in Waterloo, Black Hawk County, Iowa.²⁵⁰ Robert was born on 9 Sep 1914 in Waterloo, Black Hawk County, Iowa,²⁵³ died on 17 Jan 1988 in Waterloo, Black Hawk County, Iowa²⁵⁴ at age 73, and was buried in Mount

Olivet Cemetery, Waterloo, Black Hawk County, Iowa. ²⁵⁵ They had three children: **Janice M, Mary K**, and **Ronald R**.

General Notes: Robert is most likely the Robert D Brown who was born in Waterloo in 1914.

Robert Derrick Brown, born 9 September 1914 in Waterloo, Black Hawk County, Iowa, to Carl F Brown and Angaline Derrick. [2]

In 1930 Robert D Brown is living in Waterloo with his parents Carl & Angeline, younger brother Melvin, 14, and sister Margyne, 2. Robert is 15. Father Carl F Brown is a fireman for the railway. [3]

In 1940 Robert D Brown is living in Waterloo, Black Hawk County, Iowa. He is 25, born in Iowa, and a shipping clerk for a meat packing house. Robert owns his own home worth \$2300, worked 52 hours in 1939 for \$1350, and completed three years of high school. With Robert are wife Ruth E, 23, and daughters Janice M, age 2, and Mary K, age 4 months or 4 years. [1]

- [1] 1940 US Census, Waterloo, Black Hawk Co, IA, ED 7-32, sheet 2A
- [2] Iowa County Births 1880-1935 (transcription) (FamilySearch.org)
- [3] 1930 US Census, Waterloo, Black Hawk Co, IA, ED 7-20, sheet 12B

10-Janice M Brown

Janice married Roger Christensen.

10-Mary K Brown

Mary married **John J McLaughlin**. They had two children: **James R** and **Julie E**.

11-James R McLaughlin

11-Julie E McLaughlin

10-Ronald R Brown

Ronald married **Susan E**. They had one son: **Jeffery**.

11-Jeffery Brown

8-**John Mahlon Barlow**¹ was born on 18 Jul 1888 in Dunkerton, Black Hawk County, Iowa, ¹ died on 6 Dec 1979 in Waterloo, Black Hawk County, Iowa¹ at age 91, and was buried in Waterloo, Black Hawk County, Iowa.¹

General Notes: Lived into 90's in Waterloo, Iowa. Son is Robert Barlow, living in Green Valley, AZ in 1988. After the death of John Franklin Barlow in 1910, Mary Clemens Barlow sold the large family home in Dunkerton, Iowa, and bought a house in Waterloo, where she lived with her son, John, until his marriage. After John's marriage, she built a small house immediately next door to John's and she lived there for the rest of her life. [Elaine Jeter]

Noted events in his life were:

• Residence: 1946, Waterloo, Black Hawk County, Iowa. 178

John married **Mabel Marie Lettau**, daughter of **Frederick Augustus Lettau** and **Anna Ernestine Luebbe (or Libbe)**, on 2 Sep 1919 in Burlington, Des Moines County, Iowa. ²⁵⁶ Mabel was born on 10 Nov 1888 in Iowa, ²⁵⁷ died on 15 Mar 1967³⁹ at age 78, and was buried in Memorial Park Cemetary, Waterloo, Iowa. ¹ They had one son: **Robert Lettau**.

General Notes: In 1900, Mable Lettau is living in Burlington, Des Moines County, Iowa, with her parents Augusta & Anna Lettau, and four older siblings. Augusta and Anna were both born in Germany. Augusta is a carpenter. Mable is 11 years old, born Nov 1888. [2]

Mabel M Barlow, 10 Nov 1888 - 15 Mar 1967, last residence Cedar Falls, Black Hawk, Iowa. [1]

- [1] Social Security Death Index
- [2] 1900 US Census, Burlington, Des Moines Co, IA, ED 15, sheet 14B

Notes:

There are two Mabel Barlows in Iowa that were born about the same time.

From Elaine Barlow:

Mabel Marie Lettau, 3 Apr 1889, Alexandria, MN - Jul 1972. From FindaGrave.com (posted by Conley Wolterman), Mabel F Barlow, 1889-1972, wife of Alva E Barlow, bur. Liberty Cem, Meriden, Cherokee Co, IA

9-**Robert Lettau Barlow**¹ was born on 28 Oct 1920 in Waterloo, Black Hawk County, Iowa²⁵⁸ and died on 19 Nov 2009 in Tuscon, Pima County, Arizona¹⁶⁴ at age 89.

General Notes: Robert served in the US Navy in World

War II. [2]

He worked for SAFECO Insurance for many years, and moved from the Chicago area to Green Valley, Arizona, in 1980. [2]

Robert and Merrilyn live Green Valley, AZ. [1]

In addition to his son and two grandchildren, Robert was also survived by great-granddaughter Chloe Kathleen Webb. [2]

- [1] Elaine Jeter 1997
- [2] Arizona Daily Star (Tuscon, AZ) (GenealogyBank.com), 25 Nov 2009, obit Robert L Barlow

Noted events in his life were:

- Residence: 2009, Tuscon, Pima County, Arizona.³⁹
- Residence: 1980, Green Valley, Arizona. 259

Robert married **Merrilyn McArdell**, daughter of **Elmer Earl McArdell** and **Neva Bernadine Southwick**. They had one son: **Robert John "Jack"**.

10-Robert John "Jack" Barlow

Robert married **Kathleen Mary Bellows**, daughter of **John Bernard Bellows** and **Genevieve Kathryn Mencke**. They had two children: **Alissa Kay** and **Benjamin Garth**.

11-Alissa Kay Barlow

Alissa married Dave (No Last Name).

11-Benjamin Garth Barlow

Benjamin married Leigh.

7-**Lydia Ann Barlow**¹ was born on 3 Oct 1850 in Limerick Township, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania, ¹ died on 2 Nov 1945 in Phoenixville, Chester County, Pennsylvania²⁶⁰ at age 95, and was buried on 5 Nov 1945 in Phoenixville, Chester County, Pennsylvania.²⁶⁰ Another name for Lydia was Lydia A Barlow.²⁶¹

General Notes: Lydia Ann Barlow was born Oct 3 1850, baptised Dec 15 1850, parents Mahlon & Hannah Barlow, per baptismal record of St James Reformed Church. [Elaine Jeter]

At her father's death, Lydia had not yet reached her 13th birthday. She went to live with a relative. She was miserably treated as a

servant. She was given so little to eat that she would nibble on chicken bones & chop bones that were left on plates in order to get a few extra bites. Some days she was so hungry she would shave off the thinnest slice of bread possible, but it was generally detected & she was punished. She did not complain to her mother, but it was discovered by a friend & reported to her mother. Of course her mother brought her home. [1]

In the 1870 Census, Lydia Barlow 19 years old and living as a domestic servant in the home of her mother's sister Elizabeth Hallman Springer and her husband Hiram Springer in Phoenixville, Chester Co, Pennsylvania. The Springers were very wealthy - Hiram listed his real estate value at \$75,000 and his personal property at \$2000. Elizabeth (Hallman) Springer had a separate business, a store that sold "trimmings".

In 1930, Lydia (Barlow) Keeley gave her grand-niece Mary Elizabeth Barlow Spunaugle a small handtowel with hand-work (lace and embroidery). Mary's daughter Elaine has that towel and considers it an heirloom, and with the "starvation" and knowing where Lydia was living in 1870, it is even more precious. [Elaine Jeter]

In the 1930 Census, Lydia A Keely is living in Phoenixville, Chester Co, PA, at 2 Anderson Avenue in the house of her son-in-law Paul Martens. She is 79 years old and a widow.

In 1940 Lydia Keely is living in Phoenixville with daughter Anna Martens and her family. Lydia is 90 years old, and does have income. [3]

Lydia A Keeley (or Keely) died 2 November 1945 in Phoenixville of Lobar pneumonia. She was born 3 October 1850 in Limerick to Mahlon Barlow and Hannah Hallman. The informant on her death certificate was [son-in-law] Paul Y Martens. Burial was in Phoenixville, no cemetery name given. [2]

- [1] Letter from Lotta Reuther Longstreet to Russell & Lydia Reuther, Oct 7, 1963
- [2] Pennsylvania death certificate, copy
- [3] 1940 US Census, Phoenixville, Chester Co, PA, ED 15-66, sheet 20A

Noted events in her life were:

- Alt. Birth: Abt 1850, Limerick Township, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania. 262
- Residence: 1887, Phoenixville, Chester County, Pennsylvania. 261

Lydia married **Harry W Keeley**, ²⁶³ son of **Abeltis Keely**²⁶⁴ and **Catharine Detwiler**, ²⁶⁵ about 1873 in

Probably Pennsylvania. ¹⁷³ Harry was born on 6 Mar 1851 in Pennsylvania, ²⁶⁶ died on 1 Feb 1921 in Phoenixville, Chester County, Pennsylvania ²⁶⁷ at age 69, and was buried in Morris Cemetery, Phoenixville, Chester County, Pennsylvania. ¹¹² Another name for Harry was Harry Keely. ²⁶⁸ They had three children: **Frank Ralgton, Fred Isett**, and **Anna E**.

General Notes: In the 1870 Census, Harry is living in Phoenixville, Chester Co, PA, with his parents Abeltis and Kate (Catharine on the 1860 Census) Keely. Harry is 19 and a telegraph operator. Abeltis is a tobacconist.

In the 1880 Census (www.familysearch.org), Harry and Lydia were living in Upper Providence, Montgomery, Pennsylvania, with their 5 year old son Harry (should be Frank?) and Lydia's brother Mahlon Barlow. Harry's occupation was telegraph.

In the 1900 Census, Harry W Keeley is living in Phoenixville, Chester Co, PA, at 159 1st Avenue. Harry is 49 years old and a telegraph operator. Living with him are his wife Lydia A, 49, son Fred J, 18, and daughter Annie E, 7. Harry and Lydia have been married 26 years, and Lydia has had four children, three are living.

In the 1910 Census, Harry W Keely is living in Phoenixville at 139 First Avenue. He is 59 years old and an operator on the railroad. Living with him are his wife Lydia A, 59. They have been married 37 years. Lydia has had four children, three are living. Living with them are their daughter Anna E, 17, and son Fred J, 28. Also in the house is a boarder, Sarah E Flick [or Fleck], 20, and a dressmaker.

In the 1920 Census, Harry W Keely is living in Phoenixville. He is 65 years old (should be 69), and appears to be retired (his occupation is none). Living with him is his wife Lidia, 66. They are renters in the house of Augusta Emery and his wife Blanche, 29 & 24 years old, at 135 First Ave.

Harry W. Keely, 1851 - 1921, husband of Lydia & son of Abeltis and Catherine, is buried at Morris Cemetery, Phoenixville, Chester County, Pennsylvania. [1]

[1] findagrave.com, posted by Janis Tomko, Jun 24 2006

Noted events in his life were:

- Alt. Birth: Abt 1851, Pennsylvania. 62
- Occupation: Telegraph, 1880.⁶²
- Residence: 1880, Upper Providence, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania. 62

8-**Frank Ralgton Keely**²⁶⁹ was born on 20 Nov 1874 in Pennsylvania, ²⁶⁹ died on 7 Dec 1948 in Schuylkill township,

Chester County, Pennsylvania²⁷⁰ at age 74, and was buried on 10 Dec 1948 in Northwood Cemetery, Philadelphia, Pennsylvania.²⁷¹ Other names for Frank were Frank Keeley⁶² and Frank R Keely.²⁷²

General Notes: Frank's parents were Harry Keely and Lydia Ann Barlow.

In the 1900 Census, Frank Keely (Keighly on the census) is living in Philadelphia, PA, on North Twelth Street in the home of his aunt Anna Barlow Reuther (Ruther on the census) and her husband Henry. Frank is 25 years old and a bookkeeper.

On 12 Sep 1918, Frank Ralgton Keely registered for the WWI draft in Philadelphia. Frank is 43, born 20 Nov 1874. He is living at 5838 Sansom street. Frank occupation is in some type of credit, the writing was not clear. His closest relative is his wife Mrs Laura Keely.

In 1910 Frank R Kelly is living in Philadelphia at 5832 Sansom Street. He is 30 and a bookkeeper at a toy wholesaler. Living with Frank is his wife Laura, 27. Both Frank and Laura were born in Pennsylvania. Laura's parents were born in Germany. They have been married 8 years, and Laura has had no children.

In the 1920 Census, Frank R. Keely is living in Philadelphia in the 46th ward, at 5832 Sansom Street. Frank is 40 years old. His occupation is credit. The industry was unclear. Living with him is his wife Laura H, age 35. Laura was born in Pennsylvania, and her parents in Germany.

In the 1930 Census, Frank R Keely and his wife Laura H are living in Philadelphia, in the 42nd ward, at 5615 North 13th Street. Frank is 49, and a bookkeeper at a silk hosiery mill. Laura is 42. Both were born in Pennsylvania, and Laura's parents were born in Germany. They were married at age 27 & 20.

Frank R Keely died 7 December 1948 in Schyl T (probably Schuylkill township, Chester County, Pennsylvania). [1]

Frank and Laura Keeley are buried in Northwood Cemetery in Philadelphia in the plot originally owned by Christian Reuther. Christian, his wife Emilie, and daughter Ida are also buried there. The Barlows/Keeleys and Reuthers are related twice by marriage. Christian's son Henry married Anna Barlow, and Frank, son of Anna's sister Lydia married Christian's youngest daughter Laura.

[1] PA Dept of Health, death indices (www.health.state.pa.us), Frank R Keely Schuyl T K 400 15 12-7-48 #105640

Noted events in his life were:

Alt. Birth: 1874, Pennsylvania.²⁷³
Alt. Birth: Abt 1875, Pennsylvania.⁶²
Alt. Birth: Feb 1875, Pennsylvania.²⁷⁴

Frank married **Laura Henriette Reuther**, ²⁷⁵ daughter of **Christian John Reuther** and **Emilie Klobe**, in Jun 1901 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania. ²⁷⁶ Laura was born in Feb 1879 in Philadelphia, Philadelphia Co, Pennsylvania, ²⁷⁴ died on 20 Jan 1944 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania ²⁷⁷ at age 64, and was buried on 24 Jan 1944 in Northwood Cemetery, Philadelphia, Pennsylvania. ²⁷¹ They had no children.

Marriage Notes: A marriage license was issued in June 1901 to Frank R Keely and Laura H Reuther. [1]

[1] Philadelphia Inquirer (Genealogybank.com), 14 June 1901, p. 14

Noted events in their marriage were:

• Alt. Marriage: Abt 1902.²⁷⁸

General Notes: Per Lotta Reuther's "The Reuther Family", Laura had no children.

Noted events in her life were:

- Alt. Birth: Abt 1878, Philadelphia, Pennsylvania. 279
- Alt. Birth: 1879, Philadelphia, Pennsylvania. 272
- Alt. Birth: 15 Feb 1875.²⁸⁰

8-**Fred Isett Keely**²⁸¹ was born on 25 Jan 1882 in Phoenixville, Chester County, Pennsylvania, ²⁸² died on 9 Dec 1960 in Plant City, Hillsborough County, Florida²⁸³ at age 78, and was buried in Morris Cemetery, Phoenixville, Chester County, Pennsylvania. ²⁸³ Other names for Fred were Frederick J Keeley²⁵¹ and Fred J Keely. ¹⁷³

General Notes: In the 1900 Census, Fred is living with his parents and sister in Phoenixville, Chester Co, Pennsylvania. He is 18 years old and a druggist clerk.

Fred's romance with Sara Fleck began several years ago [before their marriage in 1910] near Sherwood, Ohio, when Fred was performaning as a stage magician. He saw Miss Fleck, and they admit it was love at first sight. It was several days before he could obtain an introduction, and before he left Ohio they were engaged. [3]

In the 1910 Census, Fred is living with his parents and sister in Phoenixville. He is 28 years old and a magician in the show man business.

In the 1920 Census Frederick J Keeley is living in Phoenixville at 14 Main Street. He is 38. Living with him are his wife Sara E, 29, and son Caryle F, 4 years and 8 months. Fred is a retail merchant of a stationary store, and Sara appears to be working with him as a manager of stationary. Also living with them is Mary Yerko, 22, from the Zemplin district, Slovakia, Hungary.

In 1942 Fred Isett Keely is living in Church View, Middlesex County, Virginia. He was born 25 Jan 1882 in Chester, Pennsylvania, and is self employed. Fred's nearst relative/contact is Mr Paul Martins (his brother-in-law) of Phoenixville, PA. [1]

At the time of his death in 1960, Fred was divorced, and in show business with a magic act. [2]

Fred I Keely, son of Harry and Lydia Keely, died 9 December 1960 at Lowes Nursing Home in Plant City, Florida. Fred had been in the nursing home for 6 weeks after suffering a cerebral thrombosis. He also suffered from atherosclerostic vascular disease. Fred was buried at Morris Cemetery in Phoenixville, Pennsylvania. The informant on his death certificate was [daughter-in-law] Mrs C F Keely of Plant City. [2]

- [1] U.S. World War II Draft Registration Cards, 1942 (Ancestry.com)
- [2] death certificate, State of Florida
- [3] Philadelphia Inquirer (newspapers.com), 14 May 1910, p. 3, mar Sara Fleck to Fred Keely

Noted events in his life were:

- Alt. Birth: Abt 1882, Pennsylvania. 173
- Alt. Birth: 25 Jan 1882, Mont Clare, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania. 284
- Alt. Birth: Jun 1882, Pennsylvania. 274
- Occupation: magician, 1910, Phoenixville, Chester County, Pennsylvania. 285

Fred married **Sarie Fleck**, ²⁸⁶ daughter of **Rev William Henry Fleck** and **Annie Elizabeth Smith**, on 4 May 1910 in Phoenixville, Chester County, Pennsylvania. ²⁸⁷ The marriage ended in divorce. Sarie was born on 6 Jan 1891 in Van Wert County, Ohio, ²⁸⁸ died on 4 May 1966 in Monroe, Monroe County, Michigan ²⁸⁹ at age 75, and was buried in Saint Joseph Cemetery, Monroe, Monroe County, Michigan. ²⁸⁹ Other names for Sarie were Sarah E Fleck ²⁸⁷ and Sarah Susan Fleck.

They had one son: Carlyle Frederick.

General Notes: Sara Fleck is described as "of Sherwood", Ohio, the daughter of the late Rev William Fleck, a Sherwood pastor. [2] Sherwood is probably the town in Defiance County, two counties over from her birth county Van Wert.

Sarah is reportedly Sarah Susan Fleck, born 6 January 1891 in Van Wert, Ohio, to Anna Elizabeth Smith and William Henry Fleck. She was married on 20 January 1910 in Phoenixville, PA, to Fred Keely, then later to Bud Fkeckenger and then to Bill (last name unknown). [1] Sarah and Fred Keely actually married 4 May 1910.

In 1900 Sarah S Fleck is living in Allegan township, Allegan County, Michigan, with her family. Sarah is 9, born Jan 1891 in Ohio. Her father William H Fleck, is 45 and a car inspector for the railroad. Mother Annie E is 39. Children - Ulysses H, 16, OH; Jesse J, 14, IN; William H, 11, IN; Adam G, 7, OH; Goldie O, 5, OH; and Clarence L, 2, OH. [3]

Sarah's father William Henry Fleck died in December 1906 in Van Wert County, Ohio. [4]

In the 1910 Census, Sarah E Flick [or Fleck] is living in Phoenixville at 139 First Avenue as a boarder in the house of Harry W Keely, her future father-in-law. Sarah is 20, born in Ohio, and a dressmaker. Also in the house is future husband Fred Keely.

On her 1910 marriage record with Fred Keely, Sarah appears to have lied about her age, stating she was born 6 January 1889 [13], making her 21 years old, when she was more likely 19, born 1891. Saying she was 21 meant she did not need parental permission to marry. Either her mother was not available to give permission (Anna was living in Ohio), or Sara did not have permission. [CAR]

Sarah's mother Anna Fleck died in 1925 in Toledo, Ohio. [5]

In 1935 Sarie is living in Alliance, Stark County, Ohio. [8]

About April 1936, Sarie S Keely, of Alliance, Ohio, married John A Flickinger. Sarie is 39, born about 1897 [should be age 45 or 47.] [7]

In 1940 Sarie and John A Flickinger are living in Salem, Columbiana County, Ohio. Sarie is 43 [should be 49-51], born in Ohio, and a sales lady at a millinery shop, and had 2 years of high school. She did not work in 1939. John is 43, born abt

1897 in Ohio, and is a surveyor's helper for the county. John was living in this house in 1935. In 1939 her had income of \$1000. [8]

In February 1942 Mr & Mrs John Albert Flickinger were the first family to move into Erie Gardens in Port Clinton [Ottawa Co], a new Housing Project for civilian workers at the Erie Proving Grounds. John is an inspector on the 155 mm guns. Their permanent home is in Salem. For the past six months they have been living in one room at Oak Harbor [hotel?] and eating in restaurants. Their dog Blackie is with them. [9]

In August 1944, Mrs Sarie Flickinger, local Spencer corsetiere [corsetiere - a woman who makes or fits corsets], announced the opening of Sarie Hat Shop on E. Second St, where she has been in business since last February. Mrs Flickinger has twenty years experience in the millinery business before coming to Port Clinton. [10]

Sarie and John were still together in the spring of 1949 when Mr & Mrs John Flickinger were in Chicago representing Sarie's Hat Shoppe at the Chicago Merchandise Market. [11] They appear to have divorced by December 1949 when Sarie is using the name Sarie Keely. [12]

Mrs Sarie Keely, of Sarie's Shoppe, is leaving Christmas Day [1949] to spend a week in Churchview, VA, with son Carlyle Keely, his wife and family. [12]

In November 1950, Sarie (according to her marriage license) is living at 2273 Hollywood av in Toledo, Ohio (presumably with one of her siblings). She is a milliner. Sarie Keely is 54 as of 6 Jan 1950 (calculating a birth date of 6 Jan 1896). [Sarie's age was actually 59.] Sarie was born in Van Wert, Ohio, to William Fleck and Anna Smith. Sarie was previously married once and is widowed. [She was married and divorced twice, both exhusbands still living in 1950.]

Sarie married William J Steiner, age 54, born in Ohio, on 13 November 1950 in Toledo, Ohio. William is 59 as of 2 Feb 1950, parents George A Steiner and Matilda Cumbarister. He is a resident of Monroe, Michigan. [14]

In 1952 Mrs Sarie Stiener is living in Monroe, Michigan. [6]

Sarie Steiner died 4 May 1966 in Monroe, Michigan. Her obituary from the Monroe Evening News [transcription] on 5 May says she was the daughter of William H & Anna Elizabeth Fleck. She married Fred Keely 29 January 1910 [should be 4 May] in Phoenixville, PA. Sadly Fred preceded

her in death in 1949. [They divorced prior to 1936 and he died in 1960. The obituary does not include 2nd husband John Flickinger from 1936 to about 1949; divorced.] She married William J Steiner 13 November 1950 in Monroe, Michigan [they actually married in Toledo, Ohio]. Survivors included husband William, son Carlyle, step-daughters and siblings. [15]

William J Steiner, b. 2 Feb 1891, died 22 July 1971 in Monroe, Michigan. [16]

- [1] Rootsweb.com, family tree, Karbowiak family, posted 2001
- [2] Philadelphia Inquirer (newspapers.com), 14 May 1910, p. 3, mar Sara Fleck to Fred Keely
- [3] 1900 US Census, Allegan twp, Allegan Co, MI, ED 2, sheet 1B
- [4] Findagrave.com, William Henry Fleck, #111756076, 1856-1906, added 3 Jun 2013 by James Snow, retrieved 2 Jul 2021
- [5] Findagrave.com, Anna Elizabeth (Smith) Fleck, # 111755952, 1861-1925, added 3 Jun 2013 by James Snow, retrieved 5 Jul 2021
- [6] Dayton Daily News (OH) (newspapers.com), 27 Sep 1952, p. 8, obit Mrs Goldie Oceola Avey, siblings incl bro Ulysses, Jesse & Clarence of Toledo, & Adam of Sherwood; sisters Mrs Faye Gorrell (Troy, OH), Mrs Claude Tassell (Toledo, OH) & Mrs Sarie Stiener (Monroe, MI)
- [7] Repository (Canton, OH) (GenealogyBank.com), 3 Apr 1936, image/page 48, Marriage Lic Applications, John A Flickinger (age 39, welder, of Salem) and Sarie S Keely (39, of Alliance)
- [8] 1940 US Census, Salem, Columbiana Co, OH, ED 15-47, sheet 2A
- [9] Port Clinton Herald and Republican (Port Clinton, OH)
- (newspapers.com), 13 Feb 1942, pages 1 & 9 [10] Ottawa County News (Port Clinton, OH)
- (newspapers.com), 25 Aug 1944, p. 1
- [11] Ottawa County News (Port Clinton, OH)
- (newspapers.com), 15 Apr 1949, p. 6
- [12] Ottawa County News (Port Clinton, OH)
- (newspapers.com), 23 Dec 1949, p. 13 (ad for Sarie's Shoppe, Sarie Keely prop), and p. 17 (Mrs Sarie Keely to visit son in VA)
- [13] Pennsylvania County Marriages 1885-1950 (images) (FamilySearch.org), Fred I Keely to Sarah E Fleck (b. 6 Jan 1889, Van Wert, OH), mar 4 May 1910, Phoenixville [14] Ohio County Marriage Records 1774-1993 (images) (Angestry com), Saria Keely (indexed Saral) to William I.
- (Ancestry.com), Sarie Keely (indexed Sarel) to William J Steiner, 13 Nov 1950, Lucas Co
- [15] Findagrave.com, Sarie Fleck Steiner, d. 4 May 1966,

Monroe, MI, obit transcribed, #146042310, added 4 May 2015 by Lo Marie, retrieved 2 Jun 2021

[16] Findagrave.com, William J Steiner, b. 2 Feb 1891, Monroe, MI, d. 22 Jul 1971, Monroe, MI, #141996276, added 30 Jan 2015 by Lo Marie, retrieved 14 Jul 2021

Notes:

Birth of Sarah's siblings in Van Wert Co, OH (Ohio Births & Christenings Index 1774-1973 (Ancestry))
Adam G Gleck, 4 Dec 1892, Pleasant Twp, Van Wert Co, par W H Fleck & Anna Smith
Goldy Oceola Fleck, 15 Feb 1895, Van Wert, Van Wert Co, par William Henry Fleck & Anna E Smith
Clarence Leroy Fleck, 10 Feb 1898, Van Wert, Van Wert Co, par W H Fleck & Anna E Fleck

John Albert Flickinger, born 13 Jun 1896, Salem, OH; employed by US Government at War Ordinance Dept, Erie Proving Ground, LaCarne, OH. Closest contact [wife] Sarie Flickinger, at their address Erie Gardens, Port Clinton, Ottawa Co, OH. [US World War II Draft Registration Cards 1942 (images) (Ancestry)]

John A Flickinger, age 54, b. abt 1897, married Hilde M Ollendorff/Hilde M Glaser on 7 May 1951, Monterey, CA [California Marriage Index 1949-1959 (Ancestry) John A Flickinger, b. 13 Jun 1896, OH, d. 24 Oct 1971, Contra Costa Co [California Death Index 1940-1997 (Ancestry)]

Noted events in her life were:

- Alt. Birth: Abt 1890, Ohio. 251
- Alt. Birth: 6 Jan 1889, Van Wert County, Ohio. 290

9-**Carlyle Frederick Keely**²⁹¹ was born on 6 Apr 1915 in Phoenixville, Chester County, Pennsylvania, ²⁹² died on 2 Jul 1978 in Hillsborough County, Florida²⁹³ at age 63, and was buried in Myrtle Hill Memorial Park, Tampa, Hillsborough County, Florida. ²⁹⁴ Another name for Carlyle was Carlyle F Keely. ²⁵¹

General Notes: In 1935 Carlyle and wife Ocie were both living in a rural area of Charlotte County, Virginia. [4]

In 1940 Carlisle Keely is living in Jamaica District, Middlesex County, Virginia. He is 25, has completed 3 years of high school, is employed hauling pulpwood (on his own account) and as a rural mail carrier (for the government). In 1939 Carlyle made \$800. With Carlyle are his wife Ocie (age 23, completed 2 years of high school), daughters Jeanette, 3, & Sarie, 2, and son Carlisle Jr, age 6 months. [4]

Carlyle Frederick Keely registered for the WWII draft in October 1940. He was living in Church View, Middlesex County, Virginia, and is self-employed. Carlyle was born 6 April 1915 in Phoenixville, Pennsylvania. [5]

Carlyle F Keely born 7 August 1915 (or 6 April 1915) died 2 July 1978 in Hillsborough County, Florida. His Social Security number was issued in Virginia before 1951. [1, 2]

Carlyle is buried at Myrtle Hill Memorial Park in Tampa, Florida. "DS w/ Ocie S. Keely" [2], indicating Caryle is either buried with wife Ocie, or they were possibly divorced. She is also buried at Myrtle Hill.

- [1] Florida Death Index, 1877-1998 (Ancestry.com) 6 Apr 1915-2 Jul 1978
- [2] Social Security Death Index record for C. Keely, 7 Aug 1915 Jul 1978
- [3] Findagrave.com, post by Chihuahua Lover Carlyle F Keely, 6 Apr 1915 2 Jul 1978
- [4] 1940 US Census, Jamaica dist, Middlesex Co, VA, ED 60-1, sheet 8B
- [5] U.S. World War II Draft Cards Young Men 1940-1947 (images) (Ancestry.com), Carlyle Frederick Keely, b. 6 Apr 1915, Phoenixville, PA

Noted events in his life were:

• Alt. Birth: 7 Aug 1915, Pennsylvania. 295

Carlyle married **Ocie Maravene Shelton**, ²⁹⁶ daughter of **Samuel F Shelton** and **Annie T Yeatts**, on 16 Dec 1933 in Halifax, Virginia. ²⁹⁷ Ocie was born on 6 Oct 1916 in Java, Pittsylvania County, Virginia, ²⁹⁸ died on 5 Sep 1994 in Plant City, Hillsborough County, Florida ²⁹⁹ at age 77, and was buried in Myrtle Hill Memorial Park, Tampa, Hillsborough County, Florida. ³⁰⁰ Another name for Ocie was Osey Marie Shelton. ³⁰¹ They had six children: **Jeanette Susann, Mary Sarie, Carlyle Frederick, Elizabeth Ann, Lydia Ocie**, and **Fred Shelton**.

Marriage Notes: From the indexed information of their marriage, Carlyle and Ocie lied about their ages, and Carlyle appears to have given a false name.
Carlyle Frederick Keelying, age 22 [should be 18], born in Westchester Co, PA, [should be Phoenixville, Chester Co, PA; Westchester could actually be West Chester, Chester Co, PA] parents Fred Keelying & Sarah Fleck Ocie Maravene Shelton, age 21 [should be 17], born Pittsylvania Co, VA, parents Sam Shelton & Annie Yeatts

married 16 Dec 1933, Halifax

[1] Virginia Marriages 1785-1940 (index) (FamilySearch.org), Carlyle Frederick Keelying to Ocie Maravene Shelton, 16 Dec 1933, Halifax

General Notes: Ocie's middle name is from the Florida Death Index 1877-1998 (Ancestry.com), and her maiden name is implied by her obituary in the Tampa Tribune (GenealogyBank.com).

Ocie is the daughter of Samuel and Annie T Shelton. In 1920 they are living in Banister, Pittsylvania County, Virginia. Samuel and Annie's children are Essie, Melvin, Ollie, Osie, Edward & Samuel. Edward and Ollie are included in Ocie's obituary among her survivors.

In 1959, Ocie moved to Plant City, Hillsborough County, Florida, from Churchview, Virginia. [1]

At her death in 1994, Ocie was survived by sons Carlyle F Keely, Jr, & Fred S Keely, daughters Jeanette Suzan Thomas, Marie Sarie Robins, Elizabeth Ann Hamilton, & Lydia Ocie Kirkland. She was also survived by siblings Edward Shelton, Stuart Shelton, Frances Shelton, Ollie Rebecca Jackson, Katherine Ann Rigney & Iris Eleanor Salisbury. [1]

[1] Tampa Tribune, 7 Sep 1994, p. 2, obit for Ocie S Keely (GenealogyBank.com)

10-**Jeanette Susann Keely**³⁰² was born on 24 Aug 1936 in Jamaica, Middlesex County, Virginia, 303 died on 9 Jan 1995 in Tampa, Hillsborough County, Florida 304 at age 58, and was buried in Sunset Memory Gardens, Tampa, Hillsborough County, Florida. 305

General Notes: In 1960 Jeanette was a clerk typist. [3]

Jeanette left David in 1963. David incorrectly reported her birth on the divorce record as 21 Jun 1940 in Urbanna, Virginia. [4]

Jeannette's Social Security number was issued in Virginia in 1953-1954. [2]

About 1985, Jeannette moved to Tampa, Florida, [from Virginia?]. [1]

David Payne was granted a divorce from Jeanette in 1987. The divorce record listed her address as unknown. [4]

Jeanette S Thomas died in 1995 at Tampa General Hospital in Tampa, Florida. She was survived by son Richard D Payne, and siblings Carlyle F Keely, Jr, Fred F Keely, Mary S Robbins, Elizabeth A Hamilton, and Lydia O Kirkland. [1]

[1] St Petersburg Times (GenealogyBank.com), 11 Jan 1995, p. 11B, obit for Jeanette S Thomas
[2] Social Security Death Index
[3] Virginia Marriage Records 1936-2014 (images)
(Ancestry.com), David Payne (age 28, b. Man, WV, par Clem D Payne & Ada Jones) to Jeanette Susann Keely, 1 Jul 1960, Richmond
[4] Virginia Divorce Records 1918-2014 (images)
(Ancestry.com), David Payne from Jeanette Susann Keely, 3 Aug 1987, Richmond, VA

Noted events in her life were:

• Residence: 1994, Brandon, Florida. 306

Jeanette married **David Payne**, son of **Clem D Payne** and **Ada Jones**. They had one son: **Richard D**.

11-Richard D Payne

Jeanette next married Unknown Thomas.

10-Mary Sarie Keely

Mary married **Vernon Duval Robins Sr**, ³⁰⁷ son of **John William Robins** and **Emma Lee Healy**, on 15 Jun 1957 in Church View, Middlesex County, Virginia. ³⁰⁸ Vernon was born on 23 Jun 1928 in Middlesex County, Virginia, ³⁰⁹ died on 5 Feb 2007³⁹ at age 78, and was buried on 8 Feb 2007 in Forest Chapel United Methodist Church Cemetery, Warner, Virginia. ³¹⁰ Another name for Vernon was Unknown Robbins. ³¹¹ They had three children: **Vernon Duval, Renee**, and **Jeffery K "Jeff"**.

General Notes: On his marriage record, Vernon reported his birthplace as Warner, Virginia. [2]

In 1957 Vernon was a salesman for Norton Food Co. [2]

Vernon was the co-owner of the former Five Rivers Food Co in Urbanna, Virginia. [1]

[1] Richmond Times-Dispatch (VA) (GenealogyBank.com), 7 Feb 2007, obit Vernon Duval Robins Sr [2] Virginia Marriage Records 1936-2014 (images) (Ancestry.com), Vernon Duval Robins (age 28, b. Warner, VA, par John William Robins & Emma Lee Healy) to Mary Sarie Keely, 15 Jun 1957, Middlesex Co.

Noted events in his life were:

 Residence: 2003, Church View, Middlesex County, Virginia.³¹²

11-**Vernon Duval Robins Jr**³¹² was born on 20 Jun 1958 in Richmond County, Virginia, ³¹³ died on 26 Jun 2003³¹⁴ at age 45, and was buried in Forest Chapel United Methodist Church Cemetery, Warner, Virginia. ³¹²

General Notes: Vernon was a CPA with Philip Morris. He was a graduate of Christ Church School and the University of Virginia. [1]

[1] Daily Press (Newport News VA) (GenealogyBank.com), 28 Jun 2003, obit Vernon D Robins Jr

Vernon married **Robin Elaine Brooks**, daughter of **Charles Willie Brooks** and **Virginia Armstrong**. They had three children: **Brandon Christopher**, **Stephen Tyler**, and **Jarred Scott**.

11-Renee Robins

11-Jeffery K "Jeff" Robins

Mary next married Leland Roy Bowman Jr.

10-Carlyle Frederick Keely Jr

Carlyle married **Peggy Ann Christie**³¹⁵ in Apr 1961 in Hillsborough County, Florida. The Peggy was born on 4 Aug 1941³⁹ and died on 17 Jun 2008³⁹ at age 66. They had four children: **Carlyle Frederick**, **Mike, Ray**, and **Patrick**.

General Notes: Peggy Keely, of Brandon, Florida, died 17 June 2008. She was survived by sons Carlyle, Mike, Ray, and Patrick Keely, and brother Charlie

Christie, Sr. [1]

[1] Tampa Tribune (GenealogyBank.com), 20 Jun 2008, p. 9, obit for Peggy Keely

11-Carlyle Frederick Keely III

Carlyle married Kathy Lynn Dempsey.

11-Mike Keely

11-Ray Keely

11-Patrick Keely

Carlyle next married Pamela Jean Schweitzer.

Carlyle next married Brenda K Bradford.

10-Elizabeth Ann Keely

Elizabeth married James Melvin Hamilton.

10-Lydia Ocie Keely

Lydia married John Willis Kirkland.

10-Fred Shelton Keely

Fred married Glenda Lonell Wells.

8-**Anna E Keely**³¹⁶ was born in Feb 1893 in Phoenixville, Chester County, Pennsylvania³¹⁷ and died on 21 Jan 1955 in Schuylkill township, Chester County, Pennsylvania³¹⁸ at age 61.

Noted events in her life were:

• Alt. Birth: Abt 1893, Pennsylvania. 319

Anna married **Ernest Paul Yost Martens**, ²⁶⁹ son of **Henry Martens** and **Pauline Yost**, on 31 Oct 1914 in Phoenixville, Chester County, Pennsylvania. ³¹⁶ Ernest was born on 26 Mar 1891 in Phoenixville, Chester County, Pennsylvania ³²⁰ and died in Dec 1982 at age 91. Other names for Ernest were Paul Y Martens and Paul Y Martin. They had one son: **Paul Henry**.

General Notes: In 1900 Henry Martin (b. Mar 1891) is living in Phoenixville, Chester County, Pennsylvania, with his parents Henry Martin (b. Aug 1846 in Germany) and Pauline (b. Nov 1858 in PA), and younger brother John H (b. Dec 1899). Henry immigrated in 1888 and is a citizen. He is a clerk, possibly at an iron co. [4]

On June 5 1917, Ernest Paul Yost Martens registered for the World War I draft. He is living at 137 1st Avenue in Phoenixville, Chester Co, PA. Paul was born in Phoenixville March 26 1891. Paul is a draftsman for the Heine Safety Boiler Co. He should be excused from military service because he engaged in government work. Paul is married.

In the 1920 Census, Paul Y Martin is living next door to his inlaws in Phoenixville, Chester Co, PA, at 137 1st Avenue. He is 29 years old and a draughtsman at a boiler works. Living with him is his wife Anna C, 26. [Elaine Jeter]

In the 1930 Census, Paul Y Martens is living at 2 Anderson Ave in Phoenixville. Paul is 39 and a manufacturer of children's garments. Living with him are his wife Anna K, 37, and mother-in-law Lydia A Keely, 79. Paul and Anna were married when they were 24 & 22 years old.

In 1935, Paul, wife Anna, brother Henry, and mother-in-law Lydia Keely are all living at the house on Anderson Ave in Phoenixville. [3]

In 1940 Paul Martens is in Phoenixville. He is 49, completed 8th grade, ad is a draftsman at a heating company. He worked 52 weeks in 1939, possibly for \$2000. With him is wife Anna, 47, completed 2 years of college, son Paul, age 4, brother Henry, and mother-in-law Lydia Keely. Brother Henry is 40, single, also a draftsman at a heating company, probably working with Paul. It looks like Henry did not work in 1939. [3]

In 1942 Paul Yost Martens is living at 2 Anderson Ave in Phoenixville with his wife Ann K Martens. Paul is working for Electric Heating Equip Co of Philadelphia. He was born 26 March 1891 in Phoenixville. [1]

Paul Martens was born 26 Mar 1891 and died Dec 1982. His last residence was in Phoenixville, Chester County, Pennsylvania. [2]

- [1] U.S. World War II Draft Registration Cards, 1942 (Ancestry.com)
- [2] Social Security Death Index
- [3] 1940 US Census, Phoenixville, Chester Co, PA, ED 15-66, sheet 20A
- [4] 1900 US Census, Phoenixville, Chester Co, PA, ED 97, sheet 9A

Noted events in his life were:

• Alt. Birth: Abt 1891, Pennsylvania. 319

9-Paul Henry Martens³²¹ was born on 3 Apr 1936 in Phoenixville, Chester County, Pennsylvania,³²² died on 17 Oct 2008 in Gilbertsville, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania³²³ at age 72, and was buried in Glenwood Memorial Cemetery, Broomall, Delaware County, Pennsylvania.³²³

General Notes: Paul H Martens was the son of Paul E and Anna Keeley Martens. [1]

He was a graduate of Phoenixville High School, continued his eduacation at Penn State University, and served in the US Navy as a helicopter pilot during the Korean War. [1]

Paul was a certified journeyman at the Clorox Co. He was also a skilled craftsman in skrimshaw and also enjoyed working in leather. He was a Native American Protestant. [1]

In addition to his wife Roxine Keefer Martens and daughters, Paul was also survived by two step-daughters DeAnna (Patricio Sanchez) of Pottsgrove, and Shannon Grow (companion Don Miles) of Coatesville. [1]

It is not clear from his obituary who the mother of his daughters was, so I have assumed she was not Roxine. [CAR]

[1] The Phoenix (Phoenixville PA) (GenealogyBank.com), 20 Oct 2008, obit Paul H Martens

Paul married someone. He had two children: **Sandra** and **Stacey**.

10-Sandra Martens

Sandra married James Lansidel.

10-Stacey Martens

Stacey married **Harold Edwards**.

Paul next married **Vera Dawn Reynolds**, ³²⁴ daughter of **Marcus Reuben Reynolds** and **Ella Mae Van Why**, on 22 Jun 1968 in Wilmington, Delaware. ³²⁵ Vera was born on 7 Feb 1947 in Lancaster, Lancaster County, Pennsylvania and died on 22 Mar 2012 in New Port Richey, Pasco County, Florida ³²⁶ at age 65. They had two children: **Amber** and **April Dawn**.

General Notes: Vera Dawn Reynolds b. 7 Feb 1947, Lancaster, PA; d. 22 Mar 2012, New Port

Richey, FL

daughters Amber Amodei & April Zook, g-child Brandy Jakakas (granddaughter Brandy in her newspaper obituary). [mother of Brandy not yet determined] [1]

Vera was a Girl Scout Leader, certified in American Sign Language and Theraputic Massage. Received herAssociate's Degree, and then her Bachelor's in Exercise Science at the age of 63, 10 months prior to her death. [1]

Died after a five month battle with brain cancer. [1]

[1] Ancestry tree, Montague/Reynolds family Tree, owner BlackRose_Heart, funeral program for Vera at Barefood Church, North Myrtle Beach, SC, retrieved 6 Jul 2021

10-Amber Martens

Amber married Patrick Amodei.

10-April Dawn Martens

April married Reuben Zook.

Paul next married Roxine Keefer.

7-**Owen Evans Barlow**¹ was born on 8 Aug 1852 in Limerick Township, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania, ¹ died on 11 Jun 1894 in Pottstown, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania³²⁷ at age 41, and was buried in Mount Zion Cemetery and Mausoleum, North Coventry, Chester County, Pennsylvania.

General Notes: In the 1880 Census (familysearch.org), Owen is a telegraph operator in Pottsdown, PA. Lving with him are his wife Lydia (age 24), their children Charlie, age 3 and Hannah, age 1, as well as Owen's brother Alfred, also a telegraph operator. In addition, the household includes Andrew Fox, a laborer, and Mahlon Hallman, age 21, a blacksmith. Owen and Alfred's mother was a Hallman, so Mahlon may be a cousin, possibly the son of Hannah Hallman Barlow's brother Alfred Hallman. Andrew Fox is probably Lydia's brother.

While engaged in his duties as Reading Railroad yardmaster in Pottstown, Owen E Barlow was struck by an engine and received fatal injuries on 11 June 1894. He left a wife and six children. [1]

[1] Philadelphia Inquirer, 12 June 1894, p. 1 (Genealogybank.com) Noted events in his life were:

• Alt. Birth: 18 Aug 1852.²¹

• Occupation: Telegraph Operator, 1880.⁶²

- Residence: 1880, Pottstown, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania.⁶²
- Alt. Burial: MT Zion Cemetery, Pottstown, Pennsylvania. 21

Owen married **Lydia Ann Fox**, ¹ daughter of **Andrew Fox** and **Susanna Maria Lantz**, on 31 Oct 1875 in Limerick Township, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania. ¹ Lydia was born on 11 Nov 1854 in Lebanon, Pennsylvania, ²¹ died on 2 May 1936 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania³²⁸ at age 81, and was buried in Mount Zion Cemetery and Mausoleum, North Coventry, Chester County, Pennsylvania. They had eight children: **Charles Mahlon, Hannah Elizabeth, Susan Bertha, Katherine, Ida Von Hartenstein, Charlotte, Jennie Bassett**, and **John Andrew**.

Noted events in their marriage were:

• Alt. Marriage: 31 Oct 1875, Lebanon, Pennsylvania. 21

General Notes: In the 1900 Census, Lydia (looks like Anna on the census) is living at 1140 Fairmont Avenue in Philadelphia. She is 45 years old, and it looks like she is married. Lydia has had 6 children and all are living. Living with her are her children Sue, 18, Catherine, 17, Ida, 15, Charlotte, 12, and John S, 5. Sue, Catherine, and Ida are all working. Also in the house is a servant, Lizzie, last name unclear.

In the 1910 Census, Lydia is living in Philadelphia at 1552 (?) Willington Street. She is 55 years old and widowed. She has had 8 children and 6 are living. Living with her are her children Hannah, 30, Sue, 28, Ida, 25, Charlotte, 22, John 16, and Catherine Gage, 26, as well as Catherine's husband Luther Gage, 31, and their son Barlow Gage, 2. Also living with them is Florence St. John, a boarder.

In the 1920 Census, Lydia is living in Philadelphia at 615 44th Street. She is 63 years old and widowed. Living with her are her daughters Hannah Barlow, 41, Catherine Gage, 35, and Ida Barlow, 30, and Catherine's two sons.

In the 1930 Census, Lydia is living in Philadelphia at 615 44th Street. She is 76 years old and widowed. Living with her are her daughters Ida Barlow, 32, Hannah Barlow, 38, and Catherine Gage, 44, and Catherine's two sons.

Noted events in her life were:

- Alt. Birth: Nov 1854, Pennsylvania. 274
- Alt. Birth: Abt 1856, Pennsylvania. 1
- Alt. Burial: MT Zion Cemetery, Pottstown, Pennsylvania. 329

8-**Charles Mahlon Barlow**²¹ was born on 1 Aug 1876 in Linfield, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania, ²¹ died on 14

May 1882 in Pottstown, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania²¹ at age 5, and was buried in Mount Zion Cemetery and Mausoleum, North Coventry, Chester County, Pennsylvania. Another name for Charles was Charlie Barlow.⁶²

General Notes: According to the 1910 Census, Charlie's mother Lydia had 8 children, of whom six were living in 1910. All 6 were living with her, and Charlie was not included. He may have died young.

Noted events in his life were:

- Alt. Birth: Abt 1877, Pennsylvania. 62
- Alt. Death: Bef 1910.¹⁷³
- Alt. Burial: MT Zion Cemetery, Pottstown, Pennsylvania. 21

8-**Hannah Elizabeth Barlow**²¹ was born on 6 Sep 1878 in Pottstown, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania, ³³⁰ died on 2 Aug 1957 in Springfield Township, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania³³¹ at age 78, and was buried on 5 Aug 1957 in Mount Zion Cemetery and Mausoleum, North Coventry, Chester County, Pennsylvania. ²⁶⁰ Another name for Hannah was Hannah Barlow. ¹ She had no known marriage and no known children.

General Notes: In the 1910 Census, Hannah is living in Philadelphia in the house of her mother. She is 30 years old. Her occupation was not clear on the census image.

In the 1920 Census, Hannah is living in Philadelphia at 615 44th Street in the house of her mother. She is 41 years old and a teacher in the public school. Also in the house are her sisters Catherine Gage and Ida Barlow, and Catherine's two sons.

In the 1930 Census, Hannah is living in Philadelphia at 615 44th Street in the house of her mother. She is 38 years old and a nurse for a private family. Also in the house are her sisters Catherine Gage and Ida Barlow, and Catherine's two sons.

In 1935 Hannah was living at the same house, along with her sisters, as she was in 1940. [1]

In 1940 Hannah E Barlow is living in Philadelphia at 6730 Broad Street with her sisters Katherine B Gage, Ida Barlow & Charlotte B Smaltz.. She is 56 [should be 64], single, and a nurse in the public school. Hannah worked 52 weeks in 1939 for \$1700. [1]

Hannah E Barlow died at All Saints Hospital in Springfield township, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania, on 2 August

1957 of an old cerebral hemorrhage with encephalomalacia [or softening of the brain]. Hannah was a retired nurse, living in Philadelphia at 5007 Stenton Ave with her sister (the informant on her death certificate) Mrs. William [Charlotte] Smaltz. [2]

[1] 1940 US Census, Philadelphia, PA, ED 51-2167, sheet 10B

[2] Pennsylvania Death Certificate (copy)

Noted events in her life were:

• Alt. Birth: Abt 1879, Pennsylvania. 1

8-Susan Bertha Barlow²¹ was born on 29 Dec 1880 in Pottstown, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania,²¹ died on 6 Feb 1944 in Glenside, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania³³² at age 63, and was buried on 11 Feb 1944 in Hillside Cemetery, Roslyn, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania.³³³ Another name for Susan was Sue Barlow.¹⁷³

General Notes: In the 1900 Census, Sue is living in Philadelphia in the house of her mother. She is 18 years old and a bookkeeper.

In the 1910 Census, Sue is living in Philadelphia in the house of her mother. She is 28 years old. Her occupation was not clear on the census image.

Susan and John W Clarke married at age 34 and 32 respectively, about 1912. [3]

Susan's oldest children were born in Maryland about 1914 and in 1915.

In 1920 Susa and John W Clark are living in Upper Dublin township, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania. Susa is 38, born in Pennsylvania. With them are children John W Jr, 6, Earnest, 5, Kathern, 3, and Owen, 2. [2]

Susan B Clarke, born 29 December 1880 to Owen Barlow and Lillian Fox, died on 6 February 1944 at Abington Twp Drugstore in Glenside, Montgomery County. She had a coronary occlusion and collapsed at the drugstore. She was already dead when the physician arrived. [1]

- [1] Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1944 (images) (Ancestry.com)
- [2] 1920 US Census, Upper Dublin twp, Montgomery Co, PA, ED 179, sheet 14A
- [3] 1930 US Census, Oreland, Upper Dublin twp, Montgomery

Co, PA, ED 46-142, sheet 19A

Noted events in her life were:

- Alt. Birth: Dec 1881, Pennsylvania. 274
- Alt. Birth: Abt 1882, Pennsylvania. 173

Susan married **John Wallace Clarke**, ³³⁴ son of **William Clarke** and **Susan Conway**, about 1912. ³³⁵ John was born on 17 Apr 1879 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, ³³⁶ died on 5 Nov 1943 in Oreland, Springfield Twp, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania ³³⁷ at age 64, and was buried on 9 Nov 1943 in Hillside Cemetery, Roslyn, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania. ³³⁸ They had four children: **John W, Ernest Barlow, Catharine**, and **Owen Barlow**.

General Notes: In 1920 Susa and John W Clark are living in Upper Dublin township, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania. John is 40, and a signal man for the rail road. In addition to their children, John's mother Susa Neurath and brother George T Clark are living with them. [3]

In 1930 John W Clarke and family (including brother George Clarke and mother Susan Neurath) are living in Oreland, Upper Dublin township, Montgomery County. John is 51 and a signalman for the railroad. [4]

In 1940 John W Clarke and family (Susan and sons Owen, John & Ernest) are in Oreland. John is 61 and not working. He worked 8 weeks in 1939 for \$175. John completed 1 year of high school. [5]

In 1942 John Wallace Clark is living in Oreland, Springfield township, Montgomery County. He was born 17 Apr 1879 in Philadelphia. His closest contact is [wife] Mrs Susan B Clarke. [1]

John Clark, married to Susan Barlow, died 5 November 1943 in Oreland of carcinoma of the right lung. He was retired from Reading R.R. [2]

- [1] U.S. World War II Draft Registration Cards, 1942 (Ancestry.com),
- [2] Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1944 (images) (Ancestry.com), John Clarke, d. 5 Nov 1943, Oreland
- [3] 1920 US Census, Upper Dublin twp, Montgomery Co, PA, ED 179, sheet 14A
- [4] 1930 US Census, Oreland, Upper Dublin twp, Montgomery Co, PA, ED 46-142, sheet 19A
- [5] 1940 US Census, Oreland, Upper Dublin twp, Montgomery

Co, PA, ED 46-205, sheet 4B

9-**John W Clarke Jr**³³⁹ was born on 12 Jul 1913 in Maryland³⁴⁰ and died on 31 Jul 1985 in Quakertown, Richland Twp, Bucks County, Pennsylvania³⁴¹ at age 72.

General Notes: In 1940 John Clarke Jr and wife Evelyn are living in Oreland, Upper Dublin, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania, in the home of his parents. John is 26, born in Maryland, and a shipping hand at an auto body manufacturer. [1]

In 1971 John retired from E.G. Budd Co, Philadelphia, as a labor official. He worked there 39 years [since about 1932]. [2]

John W Clarke Jr, of Quakertown, died at his home on 31 July 1985. [2]

[1] 1940 US Census, Oreland, Upper Dublin twp,
Montgomery Co, PA, ED 46-205, sheet 4B
[2] Morning Call (Allentown, PA) (GenealogyBank.com),
2 Aug 1985, obit John W Clarke Jr

John married **Evelyn Massinger**, ³⁴² daughter of **William John Massinger** and **Ada Holstein**, in 1937 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania. ³⁴³ Evelyn was born about 1918 in Pennsylvania³⁴⁴ and died on 28 Jun 1994 in Quakertown, Richland Twp, Bucks County, Pennsylvania³⁴⁵ about age 76. They had five children: **John W, Jeffrey B, Jay William, Susan**, and **Jacqueline**.

General Notes: In 1920 Evelyn Massinger is 2 & 1/2 years old and living in Philadelphia with her parents William and Ada Massinger, in the home of her grandparents Charles F & Laura Holstein. [3]

In 1935 Evelyn was living in Philadelphia. [1]

In 1940 Evelyn Clarke is 22, and a sales girl at a retail department store. She has a high school education. In 1939 she worked 42 weeks for \$630. [1]

Evelyn retired in 1982 after 10 years with the former Eagle Shirt Co of Quakertown. Before that she was a manager of the former Lady Land at the Q-Mart and the former Montgomeryville Mart. [2]

[1] 1940 US Census, Oreland, Upper Dublin twp, Montgomery Co, PA, ED 46-205, sheet 4B

- [2] Morning Call (Allentown, PA) (GenealogyBank.com), 30 Jun 1994, obit Evelyn M Clarke
- [3] 1920 US Census, Philadelphia, PA, ED 261, sheet 13A
 - 10-John W Clarke III
 - 10-Jeffrey B Clarke
 - 10-Jay William Clarke
 - 10-Susan Clarke
 - 10-Jacqueline Clarke

Jacqueline married Bruce Cummings.

9-**Ernest Barlow Clarke**³⁴⁶ was born on 10 Jan 1915 in Marriotsville, Maryland³⁴⁷ and died in Apr 1982³⁹ at age 67.

General Notes: Ernest Barlow Clarke was born 10 January 1915 in Marriotsville, Maryland. [5] Marriotsville is an unincorporated community in Howard, Carroll and Baltimore Counties.

In 1940 Ernest Clarke is 25, born in Maryland, married, and living in Oreland, Upper Dublin, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania, with his parents and brothers. Ernest's wife is not with him [she and their child are in Rochester, New York]. Ernest is an assembler at a sporting goods manufacturer. He worked 40 weeks in 1939 for \$700. [3]

Ernest Barlow Clarke registered for the WWII draft in October 1940. He is living in Oreland, and working for Midvale Co in Philadelphia. His closest contact is his mother Mrs Susan Barlow Clarke, same address as Ernest. [5]

When Ernest B Clarke enlisted in the US Army on 19 Jun 1943 at Allentown his maritial status was "Separated, without dependents". [4]

Ernest entered the US Army on 3 July 1943 at New Cumberland, Pennsylvania. He went overseas on 1 July 1944, and returned 15 December 1945. Ernest was released from the Army on 21 December 1945 at Indian Gap Military Reservation, Pennsylvania. [1]

In 1950 Ernest B Clarke was living in Fort Washington,

Montgomery County, Pennsylvania with wife Ruth M. Daughter Enid Susan Clarke is 13, living in Plainfield, NJ. [1]

Ernest Clarke's last residence was Fort Washington, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania. [2]

[1] Pennsylvania WWII Veterans Compensation
Applications (images) (Ancestry.com), Ernest B Clarke, b.
10 Jan 1915, Morrestville, Maryland
[2] Social Security Death Index
[3] 1940 US Census, Oreland, Upper Dublin twp,
Montgomery Co, PA, ED 46-205, sheet 4B
[4] U.S. World War II Army Enlistment Records 1938-1946 (Ancestry.com)
[5] U.S. World War II Draft Cards Young Men 1940-1947

[5] U.S. World War II Draft Cards Young Men 1940-1947 (images) (Ancestry.com), Ernest Barlow Clarke, b. 10 Jan 1915, Marriotsville, MD

Ernest married **Enid Vivienne Kendig**, ³⁴⁸ daughter of **Benton Benjamin Kendig** and **Enid Madeline Simpson**, about 1936. The marriage ended in divorce. Enid was born on 18 May 1918 in Mt. Vernon, Westchester County, New York, ³⁴⁹ died on 2 Sep 2004 in Santa Maria, Santa Barbara County, California ³⁵⁰ at age 86, and was buried in Brownsville Cemetery, Brownsville, Yuba County, California. They had one daughter: **Susan**.

General Notes: In 1935 Vivian was living in Philadelphia. [1]

In 1940 Vivian Clarke is living in Rochester, Monroe County, New York, in the home of her parents Benton and Enid Kendig. Vivian is 21, married [her husband is not with her], and a secretary at a clothing company. With her is daughter Susan Clarke, age 3, born in Pennsylvania. Vivian worked 27 weeks in 1939 for \$350. Also in the house are her younger siblings, ages 19 to 10. [1]

Vivienne and Ernest Clarke were divorced by 1945 when her son David P Meyer with Paul Meyer was born. [3]

Vivienne and her second husband Paul Meyer lived in Plainfield, New Jersey, where they owned the PM Book Shop. [2]

When Vivienne was 46 [about 1964] she learned to fly and received her pilot's license within a year. [2]

In 1966 they moved to California. Vivienne worked for Goulds Pumps in the City of Industry [Los Angeles County] for 15 years. In 1988 she moved to Santa Maria. [Paul Meyer died in 1983.] [2]

Vivienne was survived by daughter Susi (Socco) Litsios of Switzerland, son David (Linda) Meyer of Santa Maria, and several grandchildren and great-grandchildren. [2]

- [1] 1940 US Census, Rochester, Monroe Co, NY, ED 65-139, sheet 10A
- [2] Santa Maria (CA) Times (GenealogyBank.com), 8 Sep 2004, obit Vivienne Meyer
- [3] Santa Maria (CA) Times (GenealogyBank.com), 11 Jan 2005, obit David P Meyer

Noted events in her life were:

- Residence: Bef 1966, Plainfield, New Jersey. 351
- Residence: 1966, California. 351
- Residence: 1988-2004, Santa Maria, California. 351

10-**Susan Clarke**³⁵² was born on 20 Jan 1937 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania³⁵³ and died in Nov 2017 in Baulmes, Switzerland³⁵⁴ at age 80. Another name for Susan was Enid Susan Clarke.³⁵⁵

General Notes: Susan spent her childhood in Plainfield, New Jersey, where her mother and [step] father ran a used book shop. After high school Susan went to the Cooper Union Art School in New York City, graduating in 1957 with a degree in Fine Arts. She met her husband Socrates Litsios at Cooper Union. [1]

In 1958 Susan and Socrates were living in Arlington, Massachusetts. [2]

Susan had six children in 11 years, the last born in Geneva, Switzerland. [1]

The Litsios family was in Geneva, Switzerland, by about 1968. [1]

In 1974 (with the last child in school), Susan began working more on her art, primarily woodcut prints. [1]

In 1982 they moved to Baulmes, in the Jura Mountains of Switzerland. [1]

[1] Susan Litsios (susan. litsios.org), Susan Litsios

bio, retrieved 30 Sep 2014
[2] Courier-News (Bridgewater, NJ)
(newspapers.com), 3 Apr 1958, p. 3, Socrates Litsios & former Susan Clark, of Arlington, MA

Noted events in her life were:

• Residence: 1950, Plainfield, New Jersey. 355

Susan married **Socrates Litsios**, son of **Argyris** (Harry) Litsios and Theodora Makris. They had six children: **Kenneth David**, **Steve**, **James**, **Melissa Ann**, **Rebecca**, and **Valerie**.

- 11-Kenneth David Litsios
- 11-Steve Litsios
- 11-James Litsios
- 11-Melissa Ann Litsios

Melissa married **Thomas Boone Freeman**, son of **John B Freeman** and **Barbara A Flower**.

11-Rebecca Litsios

Rebecca married Unknown Pedretti.

11-Valerie Litsios

Valerie married Unknown Outemzabet.

Ernest next married **Ruth Anna McMullen**,³⁵⁶ daughter of **James McMullen** and **Alma Eugenia Gouak**, before 1950.³⁵⁷ Ruth was born on 20 Dec 1922 in Fort Washington, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania,³⁵⁸ died on 8 Dec 2008 in Fort Washington, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania³⁵⁸ at age 85, and was buried on 12 Dec 2008 in Whitemarsh Memorial Park, Ambler, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania.³⁵⁹ They had one daughter: **Patricia Ann**.

General Notes: Ruth's mother was Alma Gouak Nicoladse. [3]

Ruth was born in Fort Washington [Montgomery County]. [3]

A tree on Ancestry has Ruth A McMullen as the wife of Ernest Barlow Clarke, and the daughter of James C McMullen and Alma E Gouak. [7]

In 1930 Ruth A McMullen is 7 years old and living in Horsham township, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania. Her parents are James McMullen (age 38, 1st married age 30) and Alma E G McMullen (24, 1st married age 16). James is a caretaker/gardner. [8]

In 1940 Ruth McMullin is 17 and living in Upper Dublin, Montgomery County, in the home of her grandparents Elmer and Anna Gouak. Also in the house are Ruth's uncles Everett and Walter Gouak, ages 22 & 20. Elmer is a caretaker - estate. [9]

In the 1940 Ambler High School yearbook - Ruth Anna McMullen [5]

She graduated from Ambler High School in 1940. She was a judicial secretary employed by Ditter and Jenkins Attorneys in Ambler. She then worked for Judge J William Ditter Jr in the Court of Common Pleas for Montgomery County and the Eastern District of the Federal Court. [3]

Ruth may be the Mrs Ernest B Clarke who was confirmed at the Zion Lutheran Church in Flourtown, PA, on 6 Jan 1946. Daughter Patricia was baptised at the same church. [1]

Ruth M Clarke died at home [8 December 2008] in Fort Washington. [3]

Ruth M Clarke, widow of Ernest B Clarke, was survived by daughter Patricia A Clark (Nick Garvin) and [step] daughter Susan Litsios. [2]

- [1] Pennsylvania & New Jersey Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), Zion Lutheran, Flourtown, Montg. Co, PA, Mrs Ernest B Clarke, conf. 6 Jan 1946
- [2] Philadelphia Inquirer (Genealogybank.com), 11 Dec 2008, obit Ruth M Clarke, widow of Ernest B Clarke, of Fort Washington
- [3] Urban Funeral Homes, Ambler, PA (www.urbanfuneralhome.com), 12 Dec 2008, obit Ruth M Clarke
- [4] ****
- [5] U.S. School Yearbooks 1880-2012 (images) (Ancestry.com)
- [6] ****
- [7] Ancestry tree, Wal_Hardy_Family, owner walandheather, retrieved 15 Oct 2020

[8] 1930 US Census, Horsham Twp, Montgomery Co, PA, ED 46-46, sheet 32A

[9] 1940 US Census, Upper Dublin, Montgomery Co, PA, ED 46-210, sheet 8B

Notes:

Alma E. Nicoladse, 7 Dec 1905 - 22 Jan 1993 (Social Security Death Index)

Alma E Goauk, age 14, born abt 1906, living with her parents Elmer J & Anna D Gouak in Horsham,

Montgomery County, PA. Three younger siblings also in the house. (1920 US Census)

Alma Eugenia Gouak married Victor Lae Nicolaides on 12 October 1946 at Zion Lutheran church in Flourtown, Montg. Co. Both were listed on the record as divorced. (Pennsylvania & New Jersey Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com))

Anna M Gouak, wife of Elmer Gouak, dau of Eugene Myers and Susan Anderson, b. 1887 Virginia, d. 12 Dec 1960, Upper Dublin Twp, Montg. Co, burial Whitemarsh Mem. Park (PA Death Certificates, images, Ancestry.com)

10-Patricia Ann Clarke

Patricia married Nick Garvin.

9-**Catharine Clarke**³⁶⁰ was born about 1917 in Pennsylvania. ³⁶¹ Another name for Catharine was Kathern Clarke. ³⁶²

General Notes: A tree on Ancestry has Catharine Clark, 1916-1955, married to "Bal-linger", eight children [?]. No additional information. [1]

I have been unable to find additional information to confirm the information on the tree. [CAR, 2020]

Catharine is not living with her parents in 1940 and has not been found.

[1] Ancestry tree, Werner Family Tree, owner Matt Werner, retrieved 7 Oct 2020

9-**Owen Barlow Clarke**³⁶³ was born on 6 Nov 1917 in Gwynedd Valley, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania³⁶⁴ and died in Apr 1980³⁶⁵ at age 62.

General Notes: In 1940 Owen Clarke is living in Oreland, Upper Dublin, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania, with his parents and brothers. Owen is 22, born in Pennsylvania, single, and a spot welder for an auto body manufacturer. He worked 20 weeks in 1939 for \$400. [3]

Owen B Clarke enlisted in the US Army on 13 March 1943 at Allentown, Pennsylvania. [2]

Owen served in the US Army from 20 March 1943 until 20 February 1946. He was released from service at Fort Meade, Maryland. He shipped out for overseas duty on 23 March 1945, and returned to the US on 26 October 1945. [1]

In 1950, when Owen applied for the Pennsylania World War II Veterans Compensation, he was living in Philadelphia at 4728 Chestnut with wife Louise L Clarke. [1]

[1] Pennsylvania WWII Veterans Compensation
Applications (images) (Ancestry.com), Owen B Clarke, b.
6 Nov 1917, Gwynedd Valley, Montg. Co, PA
[2] US World War II Army Enlistment Records 1938-1946
(Ancestry.com)
[3] 1940 US Census, Oreland, Upper Dublin twp,
Montgomery Co, PA, ED 46-205, sheet 4B

Owen married Louise L.

8-Katherine Barlow¹ was born on 15 May 1883 in Pottstown, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania, ³⁶⁶ died on 2 Oct 1979 in Harleysville, Pennsylvania¹ at age 96, and was buried in Mount Zion Cemetery and Mausoleum, North Coventry, Chester County, Pennsylvania. ³⁶⁷

General Notes: In the 1900 Census, Catherine is living in Philadelphia in the house of her mother. She is 17 years old and a dressmaker.

In the 1920 Census, Catherine is living in Philadelphia at 615 44th Street in the house of her mother. She is 35 years old, widowed, and a masseuse at a hospital. Living with her are her sons Barlow, 12, and John, 7. Also in the house are her sisters Hannah and Ida.

In the 1930 Census, Catherine is living in Philadelphia at 615 44th Street in the house of her mother. She is 44 years old, widowed, and a nurse for a private family. Living with her are her sons Barlow, 22, a clerk in a broker's office, and John, 18, an auto mechanic in a garage. Also in the house are her sisters Hannah and Ida.

In 1935 Katherine was living at the same house, along with her sisters, as she was in 1940. [1]

In March 1938 Katherine Barlow Gage applied to the Pennsylvania Department of Military Affairs, State Veterans' Compensation Division, for compensation related to husband Luther Gage's service in the US Navy. In May 1938 she was granted [one-time] compensation of \$200 calculated on 20 months at \$10 per month. [2]

In 1940 Katherine B Gage is living in Philadelphia at 6730 Broad Street with her sisters Hannah E Barlow, Ida Barlow & Charlotte B Smaltz. She is 53 [should be 57], widowed, works at a hospital. Katherine worked 52 weeks in 1939 for \$800. [1]

[1] 1940 US Census, Philadelphia, PA, ED 51-2167, sheet 10B [2] Pennsylvania Spanish War Comp. 1898-1934 (images) (Ancestry.com), widow appl for Katherine Barlow Gage 1938

Noted events in her life were:

• Alt. Birth: 15 May 1883, Philadelphia, Pennsylvania. 1

Katherine married **Luther Hendrick Gage**, ³⁶⁸ son of **George Veues (or Venes) Gage** and **Lenna Ellsworth**, on 3 Oct 1906 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania. ³⁶⁹ Luther was born on 17 Apr 1879 in Le Raysville, Bradford County, Pennsylvania, ³⁷⁰ died on 23 Oct 1916 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania ³⁷¹ at age 37, and was buried on 27 Oct 1916 in Mount Zion Cemetery and Mausoleum, North Coventry, Chester County, Pennsylvania. ³⁷² Another name for Luther was Luther Henry Gage. ³⁷³ They had three children: **Barlow Ellsworth, Robert**, and **John Barlow**.

Noted events in their marriage were:

 Marriage License: 14 Sep 1906, Northumberland County, Pennsylvania.³⁷⁴

General Notes: On 24 June 1901, Luther Henry Gage, resident of Philadelphia, enlisted in the US Navy at League Island [Philadelphia Naval Shipyard], Pennsylvania. He was a hospital steward. [4]

Luther served in the Pacific. He either spent time in Richmond and Vermont, or had service on the receiving ships USS Richmond and USS Vermont. From 10 July 1901 to 21 September 1901 he was in Manila, Phillipines. [4]

Other ships include:

<u>USS Monocacy</u> - an 1864 sidewheel gunboat that saw service in 1900 & 1901 in China at the end of the Boxer Rebellion

<u>USS Kentucky</u> - a Kearsarge-class battleship launched 1898. She was the flagship of the Southern Squadron [Pacific].

In 1904 she sailed for the US from Manila.

<u>USS Elcano</u> - a gunboat captured from Spain in 1898. In
1902 she became part of the US Yangtze [River] Patrol
protecting American lives and property in China.

<u>USS Monadnock</u> - an iron-hulled, twin-screw, doubleturreted monitor. She cruised the Yangtze River in China and
protected the mouth of the Yangtze at Shanghai - 1901-1904

<u>USS Solace</u> - originally a passenger steamship, she was
acquired by the US Navy in 1898 and converted to a hospital
ship. From 1899 to 1905 she carried mail, passengers and
provisions from San Francisco to Hawaii, Guam, the Philippine
Islands, China and Japan.

[4, 5]

Luther recieved an Honorable Discharge at the expiration of his enlistment on 12 August 1905 from the USS Solace in San Francisco, California. [4]

In 1906 Luther H Gage was a druggist in Turbotville, Northumberland County, Pennsylvania. [3]

In 1907, L H Gage and wife Catharine were living in Turbotville, Northumberland County, Pennsylvania, when son Barlow was baptised. [2]

In the 1910 Census, Luther Gage is living in Philadelphia with his wife Catherine, 26, and son Barlow, 2, in the house of his mother-in-law Lydia Barlow. He is 31 years old, born in Pennsylvania, and is a salesman. He & Catherine have been married for 5 years.

Luther H Gage, husband of Katherine, and son of George & Leona, died on 23 October 1916 at age 37. Services were held at 615 N. 44th street [the home of his mother-in-law]. Burial was in Mt Zion Cemetery in Pottstown. [1]

Luther Gage, salesman, died 23 October 1916 of leukemia and chronic nephritis. [6]

- [1] Philadelphia Inquirer, 25 Oct 1916, p. 7 (Genealogybank.com)
- [2] Pennsylvania Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), Trinity United Church of Christ, Turbotville, Northumberland Co, PA
- [3] Pennsylvania County Marriages 1885-1950 (images) (FamilySearch.org)
- [4] Pennsylvania Spanish War Comp. 1898-1934 (images)
 (Ancestry.com), widow appl for Katherine Barlow Gage 1938
 [5] US Ship research, Wikipedia, 5 Oct 2012

[6] Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1924 (images) (Ancestry.com)

Noted events in his life were:

• Alt. Burial: MT Zion Cemetery, Pottstown, Pennsylvania.

9-**Barlow Ellsworth Gage**³⁷⁵ was born on 22 Jul 1907 in Turbotville, Northumberland County, Pennsylvania, ³⁷⁶ was christened on 19 Jan 1908 in Turbotville, Northumberland County, Pennsylvania, ³⁷⁷ and died on 5 Sep 1983 in Boyersville, Pennsylvania at age 76.

General Notes: In 1935 Barlow Gage and wife Astrid were living in Philadelphia. [2]

In 1940 Barlow Gage is living in Oreland, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania. He is 33, has 1 year of college, and is a gear hobber for a conveying machinery company. Barlow worked 52 weeks in 1939 for \$2000. With Barlow are wife Astrid, 29, born in California, daughter Joanne, 4, and son Barlow Jr, 1. [2]

Barlow Gage was born 22 Jul 1907 and died Sep 1983. His last residence was in Boyertown, Berks County, Pennsylvania. [1]

[1] Social Security Death Index[2] 1940 US Census, Oreland, Montgomery Co, PA, ED 46-198, sheet 8A

Noted events in his life were:

• Alt. Birth: 22 Jul 1907, Titusville, Pennsylvania. 378

Barlow married **Astrid Pauline "Polly" Johansen**, ³⁷⁹ daughter of **Gustav A Johansen** and **Johanne Paulsen**, in 1934 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania. ³⁸⁰ Astrid was born on 26 Sep 1910 in Solano County, California ³⁸¹ and died on 13 Aug 2008 ³⁹ at age 97. They had four children: **Joanne Elaine, Barlow Anthony "Tony," Katherine Elizabeth**, and **Peter David**.

General Notes: Polly was born in Solano County, California, [probably in Vallejo] on 26 September 1910. Her birth was registered as Ester Johannson, mother ____ Paulsen. [2]

In 1910 (in April) Gustav A Johansen was living in Vallejo, Solano County, California. He was 38, born in Norway, immigrated in 1888, and a mate on a ship. Wife Johanna was 30, also born in Norway, and immigrated in 1904. With them are their children Gustave N Jr, 4, John E,

3, and Cathrine E, 1 1/2. All the children were born in Rhode Island. [3]

In 1920 A. Pauline Johansen is living in Newport, Rhode Island. She is 9, and was born in California. Pauline is living with her parents Gustaf A & Joehana Johansen. Gustaf is a chief gunners mate at a torpedo station. With the family are Pauline's 7 siblings, age 1 to 14, all born in Rhode Island. [4]

Astrid J. Gage, 26 Sep 1910 - 13 Aug 2008, last residence Harleysville, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania, [1]

- [1] Social Security Death Index
- [2] California Birth Index, 1905-1995 (Ancestry.com)
- [3] 1910 US Census, Vallejo, Solano Co, CA, ED 184, sheet 6A
- [4] 1920 US Census, Newport, Newport Co, RI, ED 47, sheet 14B

Noted events in her life were:

• Residence: 2008, Harleysville, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania.³⁹

10-**Joanne Elaine Gage**³⁸² was born on 8 Jul 1935 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania³⁸³ and died on 11 Jan 2014 in Worcester, Pennsylvania³⁸⁴ at age 78.

General Notes: Joanne graduated from Springfield High School in Montgomery County, and from Penn State University in University Park. During the 1950s and 60s she taught elementary school for the Springfield, Colonial and Wissahickon School Districts in Montgomery County. [1]

She was an accomplished gourmet chef and wrote the Culinary Adventures cooking column for the Montgomery newspapers for many years. [1]

Joanne was a resident of Harleysville, Pennsylvania, and Ocean City, New Jersey. [1]

[1] Ocean City (NJ) Sentinel (GenealogyBank.com), 15 Jan 2014, obit Joanne Gage Behringer

Noted events in her life were:

• Residence: 2009, Harleysville, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania. 385

Joanne married Fred Dietz Behringer, son of

Dewey L Behringer and **Mary Frances Dietz**. They had one daughter: **Toni Lynn**.

11-Toni Lynn Behringer

Toni married **Harry Cubit**. They had one daughter: **Melissa L**.

10-**Barlow Anthony "Tony" Gage**¹ was born on 12 Mar 1939 in Chestnut Hill, Philadelphia, Philadelphia County, Pennsylvania³⁸⁶ and died on 1 Mar 2009 in Harleysville, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania³⁸⁷ at age 69.

General Notes: In 1957, Barlow A "Tony" Gage graduated from Springfield High School in Montgomery County, Pennsylvania. He served four years in the US Air Force as a speciality radio operator. [1]

Barlow Gage enlisted in the Air Force on 18 December 1957 and was released on 15 December 1961. [2]

Tony retired from Brooks Instrument in Hatfield. Prior to working for Brooks he worked for Univac in Blue Bell. [1]

[1] Souderton Independent newspaper (Montgomery CO, PA) (Ancestry.com), 4 Mar 2009
[2] U.S., Department of Veterans Affairs BIRLS Death File, 1850-2010 (Ancestry.com)

Noted events in his life were:

• Residence: 2009, Harleysville, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania.³⁹

Barlow married **Linda Anne Chapman**,³⁸⁸ daughter of **Robert Neil Burns** and **Anne Robinson**, on 20 Apr 1963 in Whitemarsh, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania.³⁸⁹ Linda was born on 10 Aug 1943 in Boise, Idaho³⁹⁰ and died on 4 Jul 2003 in Hatfield township, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania³⁹⁰ at age 59. Another name for Linda was Linda Burns.³⁹¹ They had two children: **Mark William** and **Jill Anne**.

General Notes: Linda was a distinguished gourmet cook who lived to create her own recipes. She enjoyed drama and participated in plays when she was younger. [2]

Linda had a long career in the restaurant & hotel industry. She was employed for 10 years at Brooks Instrument in Hatfield before she retired due to her health. [2]

Linda C Gage died at Central Montgomery Medical Center in Montgomery County, Pennsylvania, on 4 Jul 2003 after a lengthy illness. [2]

Linda C. Gage, 10 Aug 1943 - 4 Jul 2003. Her last residence was in Harleysville, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania. Linda's Social Security number was issued in California in 1957. [1]

- [1] Social Security Death Index [2] The Reporter (Lansdale, PA) (GenealogyBank.com), 5 Jul 2003
- Other notes Linda's obituary identifies her parents as Robert N Burns of Vancouver, Washington, and the late Anne (Robinson) Burns. She was also survived by her siblings Craig Chapman and Pamela Chapman. Her marriage record also identified her parents as Robert Neil Burns and Anne Robinson Chapman. Most likely Robert Burns was her adopted father.

11-Mark William Gage

Mark married **Tamiko**. They had three children: **Robert, William**, and **Yuki**.

11-Jill Anne Gage

Jill married Jack Cohen.

10-Katherine Elizabeth Gage

Katherine married **Philip Craig Herbert**, ³⁹² son of **Max Michael Herbert** and **Eva Jean Kelly**, on 25 May 1963 in Whitemarsh, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania. ³⁹³ Philip was born about 1940 in Ohio ³⁹⁴ and died on 12 Mar 2013 in Prescott, Arizona ³⁹⁵ about age 73. They had three children: **Kristine Elizabeth, Penny Louise**, and **Scott David**.

General Notes: In 1940 Philip Craig Herbert, age 3 months, and his mother Eva Jean Herbert (married, but her husband not with her), are living in Rossford, Wood County, Ohio, with Eva's parents J Roy & Eva Kelly, and siblings John Edward Kelly and Dorothy Kelly. [2]

Philip graduated from Laguna Beach High School in 1957. He was a US Air Force veteran. [1]

Philip was a long time resident of Orange County, California. He owned PCH Tax in Orange County for 30 years. [1]

[1] Orange County Register (Santa Ana, CA) (GenealogyBank.com), 24 Mar 2013, obit Philip C Herbert
[2] 1940 US Census, Rossford, Ross twp, Wood Co, OH, ED 87-54, sheet 24B

11-Kristine Elizabeth Herbert

Kristine married **Michael M Musselman**. They had one daughter: **Meghan Elizabeth**.

11-Penny Louise Herbert

Penny married **Brian Keith Amick**. They had three children: **Eva Jean, Gianna Amore**, and **Justin Kase**.

11-Scott David Herbert

Scott married **Susan Denise Crisafulli**. They had three children: **Bryanna Elizabeth**, **Kristen Nicole**, and **Stephen Tyler**.

10-Peter David Gage

Peter married Rosalia.

9-**Robert Gage**³⁹⁶ was born on 16 Mar 1909 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, ³⁹⁶ died on 16 Mar 1909 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, ³⁹⁷ and was buried on 18 Mar 1909 in Odd Fellows Cemetery, Philadelphia, Pennsylvania. ³⁹⁶ The cause of his death was premature.

General Notes: Robert was originally buried at Odd Fellows Cemetery in Philadelphia.

Odd Fellows Cemetery in Philadelphia was closed in 1951. Graves were apparently removed to Lawnview Cemetery, Rockledge, Montgomery County. Lawnview is owned by the Odd Fellows Cemetery Company of Philadelphia. [1, 2]

[1] Findagrave.com, Lawnview Cemetery description [2] Findagrave.com, Robert Gage, d. 16 Mar 1909, # 158784296, added 1 Mar 2016 by DSON1492, retrieved 6

Apr 2016

Noted events in his life were:

 Alt. Burial: Lawnview Cemetery, Rockledge, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania. 398

9-**John Barlow Gage**¹ was born on 13 Mar 1913 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania³⁹⁹ and died in May 1978³⁹⁹ at age 65.

General Notes: In 1940 John B Gage is living in Philadelphia. He is 28, has 4 years of high school, and is a packer for Budds Mfg automobile. He worked 25 weeks in 1939 for \$500. With John are wife Helen, 25. They are living in the home of Dorothy Bert, who described Helen as her daughter (see Helen for more information). Also in the house is John Joe. Bert, Dorothy's brother. [2]

John Gage was born 13 Mar 1912 and died May 1978. His last residence was in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania. His last benefit was paid in Telford, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania. John's Social Security number was issued in Connecticut before 1951. [1]

- [1] Social Security Death Index
- [2] 1940 US Census, Philadelphia, PA, ED 51-1444, sheet 7B

John married **Helen Dorothy Bert**, 400 daughter of **James Bebout Bert** and **Helen Dorothy Wilcox**, in 1937 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania. 380 Helen was born in 1916 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania 401 and died in 1968 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania 402 at age 52. They had six children: **Fred**, **Baby Girl**, **John**, **Sandra**, **Susan**, and **William**.

General Notes: Helen's parents are identified as Helen Dorothy Wilcox and James Bebout Bert based on a variety of sources. (See Below)

On the 1940 US Census, Helen and husband John Gage are living in the home of Dorothy Bert. Dorothy was the one who talked to the census taker. She identified Helen as her daughter, but on the supplemental questions Dorothy also states that she has not born any children. [1] Assuming the answer to this question was recorded correctly, Helen would have been Dorothy's adopted or foster child.

On 6 July 1944, while pregnant, Helen had a bad fall at home. Her daughter was born prematurely on 9 July and

died the following day. [2]

[1] 1940 US Census, Philadelphia, PA, ED 51-1444, sheet 7B

[2] Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1944 (images) (Ancestry.com), Baby Gage, d. 10 Jul 1044, Phila

Helen's parents:

Ancestry.com tree, Gage Family Tree, sandygage42, retrieved 13 Oct 2012 - Dr. James Bert (1890-1942) & Helen Wilcox (1892-1975)

Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, Marriage Index, 1885-1951 (Ancestry.com) - James B Bert to Helen D Wilcox, 1913 US Veterans Gravesites 1775-2006 (Ancestry.com) - James B Bert, Lt US Navy WWI, d. 4 Feb 1942, Phila. Nat'l Cemetery

U.S. National Cemetery Interment Control Forms, 1928-1962 (images, Ancestry.com) - James Bebout Bert, Lt US Navy, Hon. Discharge 16 Sep 1916, d. 4 Feb 1942 Also, James B Bert's parents:

Pennsylvania, Records of Marriages, 1885-1889 (images, Ancestry.com) - Emil O Bert (b. Pittsburgh, age 22) to Glaphyra E Bebout (b. Beaver Co, age 21), m. 18 Apr 1888 Beaver Co, PA

Pennsylvania, Church and Town Records, 1708-1985 (images, Ancestry.com) Pittsburgh, Church of the Epiphany - Emil Oscar Bert, b. 17 Oct 1865 Pittsburgh, Glaphyra Elizabeth Bert, b. 14 Mar 1869, New Brighton [Beaver Co]

10-Fred Gage

10-**Baby Girl Gage** was born on 9 Jul 1944 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania⁴⁰³ and died on 10 Jul 1944 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania.⁴⁰³

General Notes: A baby girl was born prematurely to John B Gage and Helen D Bert after a fall Helen had a few days before her birth. The baby died the next day. [1]

[1] Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1944 (images) (Ancestry.com)

10-John Gage

10-Sandra Gage

10-Susan Gage

10-William Gage

8-**Ida Von Hartenstein Barlow** was born on 21 Mar 1885 in Pottstown, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania⁴⁰⁴ and died in Apr 1969 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania¹ at age 84. Other names for Ida were Ida Hartenstein Barlow¹ and Ida Von Hottenstine Barlow.²¹ She had no known marriage and no known children.

General Notes: In the 1900 Census, Ida is living in Philadelphia in the house of her mother. She is 15 years old and it looks like she is a salesman.

In the 1910 Census, Ida is living in Philadelphia in the house of her mother. She is 25 years old and a dressmaker for a private family.

In the 1920 Census, Ida is living in Philadelphia at 615 44th Street in the house of her mother. She is 30 years old [should be 35] and a stenographer in an office. Also in the house are her sisters Catherine Gage and Hannah Barlow, and Catherine's two sons.

In the 1930 Census, Ida is living in Philadelphia at 615 44th Street in the house of her mother. She is 32 years old [should be 45] and a clerk in a bonding office. Also in the house are her sisters Catherine Gage and Hannah Barlow, and Catherine's two sons.

In 1935 Ida was living at the same house, along with her sisters, as she was in 1940. [2]

In 1940 Ida Barlow is living in Philadelphia at 6730 Broad Street with her sisters Hannah E Barlow, Katherine B Gage, & Charlotte B Smaltz. She is 51 [should be 55], single, and a saleswoman at a bond house. Ida worked 52 weeks in 1939 for \$400. [2]

When her sister Charlotte died in 1959, Ida and Charlotte were living together in Philadelphia at 5501 Wagner Ave in the Fairfax Apts. [3]

Ida Barlow was born 21 March 1885 and died in April 1969. Her last residence was in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania. [1]

- [1] Social Security Death Index
- [2] 1940 US Census, Philadelphia, PA, ED 51-2167, sheet 10B
- [3] Pennsylvania Death Certificate (copy), Charlotte Barlow

Smaltz, 25 Dec 1959, Philadelphia

8-**Charlotte Barlow**¹ was born on 23 Mar 1888 in Pottstown, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania, ³³⁰ died on 25 Dec 1959 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania⁴⁰⁵ at age 71, and was buried on 29 Dec 1959 in Mount Zion Cemetery and Mausoleum, North Coventry, Chester County, Pennsylvania. ²⁶⁰

General Notes: In the 1910 Census, Charlotte is living in Philadelphia in the house of her mother. She is 22 years old and a clerk, perhaps for a publishing company.

In 1920 Charlette B Smaltz and husband William are living in Philadelphia. Also in the house is William's brother Theothious E Smaltz. Charlotte is 29 [should be 31]. [1]

In 1935 Charlotte was living at the same house, along with her sisters, as she was in 1940. [2]

In 1940 Charlotte B Smaltz is living in Philadelphia at 6730 Broad Street with her sisters Hannah E Barlow, Katherine B Gage, & Ida Barlow. She is 40 [should be 52], widowed, and a clerk for the department of Public Assistance. Charlotte worked 52 weeks in 1939 for \$1360. [2]

In 1957 when her sister Hannah died, Charlotte and Hannah were living in Philadelphia at 5007 Stenton Ave. [3]

Charlotte died on Christmas Day 1959 in Philadelphia at the home she shared with her sister Ida (5501 Wagner Ave, Fairfax Apts). Charlotte died of severe debility due to gastric carcinoma that had metastasized. [4]

- [1] 1920 US Census, Philadelphia, PA, ED 1303, sheet 11A
 [2] 1940 US Census, Philadelphia, PA, ED 51-2167, sheet 10B
 [3] Pennsylvania Death Certificate (copy), Hannah E Barlow, d.
 2 Aug 1957, Montgomery Co, PA
- [4] Pennsylvania Death Certificate (copy), Charlotte Barlow Smaltz, 25 Dec 1959, Philadelphia

Noted events in her life were:

- Alt. Birth: Abt 1888, Pennsylvania. 173
- Alt. Birth: Nov 1888, Pennsylvania. 274

Charlotte married **William H Smaltz**, 406 son of **Theophilus W Smaltz** and **Laura Agnes Spangler**, in 1911 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania. 406 William was born on 19 Sep 1888 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, 269 died on 30 Aug 1931 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania 407 at age 42, and

was buried in West Laurel Hill Cemetery, Bala Cynwyd, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania.³²⁹ The cause of his death was suicide. Another name for William was William Schmaltz.¹

General Notes: In 1900 William H Smaltz is 10 years old (b. Sep1889) and living in Philadelphia with his parents Theoplius & Laura Smaltz, sister Catharine, 13, and brother Theoplius, 5. [3]

In 1917 William H Smaltz is an electrician working for Herman Eckstein. He is married. [1]

In 1920 William H Smaltz is the chief electrician at the Navy Yard in Philadelphia. His brother Theothious E Smaltz is living with William and Charlotte. He is a draftsman at a ship yard. [2]

Worry caused by separation from his wife, and losses in real estate, was said by police to have been responsible for the suicide of William Smaltz, 38, of 1257 North Fifteenth street yesterday [30 Aug 1931].

The man was found in the kitchen with all jets of the gas range open by Edward Stoker, of 1255 North Fifteenth street. Police believed the man to have been dead about eight hours when found. An investigation disclosed that Smaltz owned several houses but had been despondent by their depreciation. Smaltz was also said to have attempted suicide in his garage from automobile gas fumes about a year ago. [6]

William H Smaltz died 30 August 1931 in Philadelphia. He was born 19 September 1890 in Pennsylvania to Theo. Smaltz and Laura Spangler. William committed suicide using the gas range. Cause of death: "aspha_cia by Ill [?] Gas, did it __ __ coming from a Gas Range suicide while __ deranged." [5]

William is buried at West Laurel Hil Cemetery, probably near his parents who are also buried there. [4]

- [1] World War I Draft registration
- [2] 1920 US Census, Philadelphia, PA, ED 1303, sheet 11A
- [3] 1900 US Census, Philadelphia, PA, ED 433, sheet 14A
- [4] Findagrave.com, posted by Graves & Meges, retrieved 18 Oct 2012
- [5] Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1967 (images) (Ancestry.com), 2 images #1 with his personal information and "Inquest Pending", and #2 with his cause of death
- [6] Philadelphia Inquirer (PA) (newspapers.com), 31 Aug 1931,

p. 5, news of William Smaltz suicide

8-**Jennie Bassett Barlow**²¹ was born on 23 Mar 1891 in Pottstown, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania, ²¹ died on 24 Mar 1892 in Pottstown, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania at age 1, and was buried in Mount Zion Cemetery and Mausoleum, North Coventry, Chester County, Pennsylvania.

Noted events in her life were:

• Alt. Burial: MT Zion Cemetery, Pottstown, Pennsylvania.²¹

8-**John Andrew Barlow**²⁶⁹ was born on 18 Jun 1893 in Pottstown, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania, ⁴⁰⁸ died on 15 Sep 1966 in Mahoning township, Montour County, Pennsylvania⁴⁰⁹ at age 73, and was buried on 19 Sep 1966 in Mount Zion Cemetery and Mausoleum, North Coventry, Chester County, Pennsylvania. ⁴¹⁰ Another name for John was John Barlow. ¹⁷³

General Notes: On June 3 1917, John Andrew Barlow registered for the World War I draft in Philadelphia. He is living at 615 No 44th Street in Philadelphia [at his mother's home]. John is working as a timekeeper at McClintock Marshall Co in Trenton, New Jersey. John was born June 18 1893 in Pottstown, PA. He is single and supporting his mother.

In 1920 John Barlow is living in Philadelphia. he is 25, born in Pennsylvania, and a helper on a railroad. Living with him is his wife Freda, 23, also born in Pennsylvania. Freda's parents were born in Germany. [4]

In 1930 John A Barlow is living in Manhattan, New York. He is 36, born in Pennsylvania, and is a foreman for an iron works. Living with him are his wife Elfriede, 34 and born in Pennsylvania (her parents in Germany), and daughter Jane, 3 years and 6 months, also born in Pennsylvania. [3]

In 1935 John and his family were living in Quincy, Massachusetts. [5]

In 1940 John A Barlow is living in Philadelphia on Palethorpe street in the home of his in-laws William & Emma Feinhals. John is 46, and a cost clerk at a steel mill. With him are wife Elfrieda F Barlow and daughter Jane F Barlow, 13. [5]

In 1942 John Andrew Barlow is living at 4831 N Pakthorpe St in Philadelphia with his wife Elfriede. John is working for Bethlehem Steel. He was born 18 June 1893 in Pottstown. [1]

They probably lived in Philadelphia until about 1950 when Mrs Elfriede F Barlow is listed as living at 4831 N Palethorp. [6]

In 1952 they are living in Pottstown, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania. John is a forman at BS Co [probably Bethlehem Steel]. They are there until at least 1959. [6]

John Barlow was born 18 Jun 1893 and died Sep 1966. His last residence was in Selinsgrove, Snyder County, Pennsylvania. His Social Security number was issued before 1951 in Massachusetts. [2]

John Andrew Barlow died 15 September 1966 at Geisinger Med Center, Mahoning Township, Montour County, Pennsylvania. He was born 18 June 1893, Pottstown, to Owen E Barlow and Lydia Fox. His occupation was Erection foreman. John died of Acute Myocardial infarction due to coronary arteriosclerosis. He also had pulmonary emphysema. [7]

- [1] U.S. World War II Draft Registration Cards, 1942 (Ancestry.com)
- [2] Social Security Death Index
- [3] 1930 US Census, Manhattan, NY, ED 1134, sheet 17A
- [4] 1920 US Census, Phila., PA, ED 1203, sheet 9A
- [5] 1940 US Census, Phila., PA, ED 51-1741, sheet 3A
- [6] City Directories (Ancestry.com)
- [7] Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1967 (images) (Ancestry.com), John Andrew Barlow, d. 15 Sep 1966, Mahoning, Montour Co.

Noted events in his life were:

- Alt. Birth: Abt 1894, Pennsylvania. 173
- Alt. Birth: Jun 1894, Pennsylvania. 274
- Alt. Death: 15 Sep 1966, Selinsgrove, Snyder County, Pennsylvania. 411

John married **Elfriede Feinhals**, ⁴⁰⁶ daughter of **William Feinhals** and **Emma Reich/Rach**, in 1919 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania. ⁴¹² Elfriede was born on 26 Oct 1895 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, ⁴¹³ died on 30 Dec 1988³⁹ at age 93, and was buried in Mount Zion Cemetery and Mausoleum, North Coventry, Chester County, Pennsylvania. ⁴¹⁴ Another name for Elfriede was Elfriede. ²⁸¹ They had one daughter: **Jane Fox**.

General Notes: Elfriede F. Barlow was born 26 Oct 1895 and died 30 Dec 1988. Her last residence was in Selinsgrove, Snyder County, Pennsylvania. [1]

[1] Social Security Death Index

9-**Jane Fox Barlow**⁴¹⁵ was born on 3 Sep 1926 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania⁴¹⁶ and died on 20 May 2002³⁹ at age 75. She had no known marriage and no known children.

General Notes: Jane F Barlow was a native of Philadelphia. She earned her bachelor of arts degree from Smith College, and her master's and doctoral degrees from Johns Hopkins University. She taught at Moravian Academy for Girls in Bethlehem. [2]

In 1954 Jane joined the Susquehanna University (in Selinsgrove, PA) faculty. She was a professor of classical languages, and she chaired the Department of Classics for 30 years. [2]

In 1956 Jane E [should be F] Barlow is living in Pottstown, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania, with her parents. Jane is a teacher. [1]

In 1958 & 1959 she is still in Pottstown with her parents, but is now shown as a teacher at Susquehanna University. [1]

In 1995 Jane retired from Susquehanna University. [2]

- [1] City Directories (Ancestry.com)
- [2] Sauvage Noble blog, obituary for Jane F Barlow posted 23 Jun 2005, sauvagenoble.blogspot.com/2005/06/exlibris.html, retrieved 1 Oct 2012

7-**Abraham Barlow**¹ was born on 18 Aug 1854 in Limerick Township, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania, 417 died on 1 Feb 1929 in Phoenixville, Chester County, Pennsylvania at age 74, and was buried in Morris Cemetery, Phoenixville, Chester County, Pennsylvania. 419 Another name for Abraham was Abram H Barlow. 420

General Notes: In the 1870 Census, Abraham is living in Upper Providence Township, Montgomery Co, PA. He is 15 years old and a farm laborer living in the house of Henry Fetterolf. Along with Henry, his wife, and 3 children, are two domestic servants, and another farm laborer.

Abraham's brother & sister Mahlon & Anna were living with the parents of Henry Fetterolf's wife Elizabeth Garber. (Elaine Jeter research on the Garbers)

Elizabeth (Garber) Fetterolf is likely a relative of Abraham's aunt Mary (Barlow) Miller whose mother-in-law was a Garber.

Abraham married Amanda Rosenberger in 1876.

They were in Black Hawk County, Iowa, in 1877 when daughter Sarah was born. [2] Brother John and his family were in Black Hawk.

In the 1900 Census, Abram H Barlow is living in Phoenixville, Chester Co, Pennsylvania. He is 45 years old and a carpenter. Living with him are his wife Amanda, 41, son Horace K, 9, and grandson Augustus, 2. Abram and Amanda have been married 24 years [since abt 1876], and Amanda has had 4 children, all are living.

In the 1910 Census, Abraham is living in Phoenixville. He is 54 years old (born about 1856), and a house carpenter. Living with him are his wife Amanda, 51, and son Horace, 19. Horace is a salesman. Abraham and Amanda have been married 34 years. Amanda has had 5 children, 4 are still living. [1] Abraham's sister Lydia and her husband Harry Keely also live in Phoenixville.

In the 1920 Census, Abram Barlow is living at 316 Washington Ave in Phoenixville. He is 64 years old, and a house carpenter. Living with him is his wife Amanda, 61, their son Horace K, 28, and Horace's wife Helen, 24. Horace is also a house carpenter, and Helen is an operator at a knitting mill.

On his gravestone, Abraham's dates of birth and death are 1855 to 1929.

[1] 1910 US Census, Phoenixville, Chester Co, PA, ED 50, sheet

[2] Pennsylvania County Marriages 1885-1950 (images) (FamilySearch.org), William Sweeney Jr to Sarah Barlow

Noted events in his life were:

- Alt. Birth: 7 Aug 1854, Limerick Township, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania.²¹
- Alt. Birth: 1855, Limerick Township, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania. 1
- Alt. Death: Between 1920 and 1930.³¹⁹
- Alt. Death: 1929.417

Abraham married **Amanda A Rosenberger**, ⁴¹⁷ daughter of **Joseph Rosenberger** and **Sarah Adams**, on 5 Feb 1876. ⁴²¹ Amanda was born on 5 Dec 1858 in Upper Providence Twp, Montgomery Co, Pennsylvania, ⁴²² died on 29 Jun 1936 in Scranton, Lackawanna County, Pennsylvania at age 77, and was buried on 3 Jul 1936 in Morris Cemetery, Phoenixville, Chester County, Pennsylvania. ⁴²⁴ Another name for Amanda was Amanda. ¹⁷³ They had five children: **Joseph Franklin, Sara May**,

Anna, Lydia, and Horace Keeley.

Noted events in their marriage were:

• Alt. Marriage: 1881.417

General Notes: In the 1930 Census, Amanda is widowed, 71 years old, and living in Glenolden, Delaware Co, Pennsylvania, with her daughter Lydia and her husband Lawrence Brown.

Amanda died July 3, 1936 in Scranton, PA. She was living with daughter Sara and her husband, William [Sweeney], at the time of her death. [1]

[1] Kathy Good Knaub-Hardy

Noted events in her life were:

• Alt. Death: 3 Jul 1936, Scranton, Pennsylvania. 417

8-**Joseph Franklin Barlow**⁴¹⁷ was born on 12 Jul 1876 in Phoenixville, Chester County, Pennsylvania, ⁴¹⁷ died on 24 Aug 1876, ⁴²⁵ and was buried in Evangelical Cemetery, Limerick, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania. ⁴²⁵

General Notes: Joseph is most likely the Joseph Barlow born 8 July 1876, died 24 August 1876, son of A & A Barlow, died age 1 month and 16 days. He is buried at Evangelical Cemetery, Limerick. No other Barlows are on FindaGrave in this cemetery. Also in the cemetery are his grandparents Joseph D & Sarah A Rosenberger. [1]

A funeral was held on 26 August 1876 for Joseph F Barlow at United Church of Christ, Collegeville, Montgomery County. [2]

- [1] Findagrave.com, Joseph Barlow, 8 Jul 1876-24 Aug 1876, son of A & A Barlow, #47793196, added 7 Feb 2010 by Mike O, retrieved 19 Feb 2020
- [2] Pennsylvania and New Jersey, Church and Town Records, 1669-2013 (images) (Ancestry.com)

Noted events in his life were:

- Alt. Birth: 8 Jul 1876. 425
- Alt. Birth: Abt 1882, Phoenixville, Chester County, Pennsylvania. 417

8-**Sara May Barlow**⁴²⁶ was born on 19 Sep 1877 in Dunkerton, Black Hawk County, Iowa, ⁴²⁷ died on 4 Jul 1968 in Scranton, Lackawanna County, Pennsylvania ⁴²⁸ at age 90, and was buried on 8 Jul 1968 in Morris Cemetery, Phoenixville, Chester County, Pennsylvania. ⁴²⁸

General Notes: The censuses reported Sara's birthplace as Pennsylvania (1900 & 1920) and Iowa (1930). The 1920 Census also reported her father's birthplace incorrectly as Iowa. I believe that a birthplace of Iowa is probably correct. The 1920 census is suspect as it also recorded her sons' birthplaces as PA, when the 1930 census and the WWI draft both point to a birthplace of New Jersey for them. [CAR 2007]

Son Horace reported his mother's birthplace as Phoenixville, Pennsylvania. [1]

In 1956 Sara M Barlow, widow of Wm R, is living in Scranton, Pennsylvania, in the home of her son Horace Barlow. Neither are listed in the 1957 directory. [2]

The Social Sec. Administration records her name in Jul 1963 as Sara May Barlow. [3]

Sarah M Barlow died Thursday [4 Jul 1968] at Moses Taylor Hospital [in Scranton]. Her husband William R Sweeney died in 1947. She was born in Dunkerton, Iowa, to Abraham and Amanda Rosenberger Barlow. She moved from Phoenixville to this city [Scranton] 50 years ago [about 1918]. She is survived by daughter Mrs Esther Lewis [of Scranton] and brother Horace Barlow of Phoenixville. Burial Monday [8 Jul] in Morris Cemetery, Phoenixville. [4]

- [1] Pennsylvania County Marriages 1885-1950 (images) (FamilySearch.org), Horace Sweeney to Mildred Phillips Schoeps, 1940
- [2] City Directories (Ancestry.com)
- [3] Social Security Applications & Claims Index 1936-2007 (Ancestry.com), Sara May Sweeney, par Abram Barlow & Amanda Rosenberger, b. 1878 Dunkerton IA
- [4] Findagrave.com, Sarah M Barlow Sweeney, #211306013, d. 4 Jul 1968 [incorectly recorded as Ridley Park, Delaware Co, PA], obit image from Times Tribune (Scranton, PA), 6 Jul 1968, added 12 Jun 2020 by P Jayne

Noted events in her life were:

- Alt. Birth: 1878, Dunkerton, Black Hawk County, Iowa. 429
- Alt. Birth: Sep 1877, Pennsylvania. 274
- Alt. Birth: 1884, Phoenixville, Chester County, Pennsylvania. 417

Sara married **William Robert Sweeney Jr**, ⁴³⁰ son of **William Sweeney** and **Marie O'Boyle**, on 3 Apr 1895 in Phoenixville, Chester County, Pennsylvania. ⁴³¹ William was born on 8 Jun 1874 in Newtown Square Township, Delaware County, Pennsylvania, ⁴³² died on 4 Oct 1947 in Scranton,

Lackawanna County, Pennsylvania²⁶⁰ at age 73, and was buried on 7 Oct 1947 in Phoenixville, Chester County, Pennsylvania.²⁶⁰ Another name for William was William Sweeney.⁴¹⁷ They had four children: **Eva, Esther B, William Robert**, and **Horace Barlow**.

Marriage Notes: [Parents] A H Barlow and Wm Sweeney Sr gave their permission for William and Sarah to marry. [1]

[1] Pennsylvania County Marriages 1885-1950 (images) (FamilySearch.org), William Sweeney Jr to Sarah Barlow

Noted events in their marriage were:

• Alt. Marriage: Abt 1894.²⁷⁴

General Notes: In 1900 Wm Sweeney is living in Phoenixville, Chester County, Pennsylvania. He is 25, and was born in Pennsylvania. His parents were born in PA and Ireland. He is an inspector. Living with him are his wife Sarah, 22, and daughters Eva, 5, and Esther, 3. Sarah was also born in Pennsylvania and her parents in PA & Ireland. William and Sarah have been married 6 years, and she has had 2 children. Also in the house are two boarders, Walter and Agusta James. [1]

In September 1918, William Robert Sweeney is living in Durrellen [?], Middlesex County, New Jersey. He is an inspector with the Submarine Boat Corp in Newark, New Jersey. William lists his closest relative as his wife Sarah Sweeney. William was born 8 July 1874. [2]

In 1920 William R Sweeney is living in Scranton, Lackawanna County, Pennsylvania. He is 46, born in Pennsylvania, and his parents born in Ireland. He is a manager with a bridge co. With William are his wife Sarah, 43, born in Pennsylvania, parents in Iowa and PA, and their sons William R, 10, and Horace B, 8, both born in [incorrectly] Pennsylvania. [3]

In 1930 William R Sweeney is living in Scranton. He is 55, born in Pennsylvania, and his parents in North Ireland. William is a superintendent with a bridge company. With him are his wife Sara, 53, born in Iowa and her parents in Pennsylvania, sons William R, 21, and Horace B, 19, both born in New Jersey. William and Sara were married at age 20 & 18. [4]

In 1940 William Sweeney is living in Scranton. He is 65, a superintendent for a bridge construction company, worked 52 weeks in 1939 for \$2300. He rents his home for \$50/month. With William are his wife Sarah, 63, and sons William, 31, and

Horace, 28. [6]

In 1942 Wm R Sweeney and wife Sarah M are in Scranton. William is a shop superintendant at Anthracite Bridge Co. [5]

William Robert Sweeney Sr died on 4 October 1947 at home in Scranton of a cerebral hemorage. William was married to Sara, and was a General Supt. at Acthracite Bridge Co. The informant on his death certificate was Horace Sweeney Jr. [7]

- [1] 1900 US Census, Phoenixville, Chester Co, PA, ED 98, sheet 2B
- [2] World War I draft registration (Ancestry.com)
- [3] 1920 US Census, Scranton, Lackawanna Co, PA, ED 175, sheet 8B
- [4] 1930 US Census, Scranton, Lackawanna Co, PA, ED 72, sheet 20A
- [5] City Directories (Ancestry.com)
- [6] 1940 US Census, Scranton, Lackawanna Co, PA, ED 71-106, sheet 13A
- [7] Pennsylvania death certificate (copy)

Noted events in his life were:

- Alt. Birth: Jun 1874, Pennsylvania. 274
- Alt. Birth: 8 Jun 1874.⁴³³
- Alt. Birth: 8 Jul 1874, Phoenixville, Chester County, Pennsylvania. 434
 - 9-**Eva Sweeney**²⁷⁴ was born on 10 May 1895 in Phoenixville, Chester County, Pennsylvania. 435
 - 9-**Esther B Sweeney**⁴³⁶ was born on 10 Feb 1897 in Pennsylvania⁴³⁷ and died in Sep 1984³⁹ at age 87. Another name for Esther was Esther May Sweenev.⁴³⁸

General Notes: Esther had a daughter named Grace. [1]

In 1920 Esther and Edward C Lewis are living in Plainfield, Middlesex County, New Jersey. Esther is 22, born in Pennsylvania, and lists her mother's birthplace as Ohio. With them are daughter Grace, 1 year and 6 months, and Edward's sister Grace Lewis and mother Nettie Lewis. [3]

In 1930 Esther and Edward C Lewis are living in Scranton, Lackawanna County, Pennsylvania, with their daughter Grace E, 11. The are renting their home for \$46/month. Esther and Edward were married at age 20 and 19, respectively. [4]

In 1940 Esher and Edward Lewis are in Scranton with daughter Grace. [5]

Esther Lewis's last residence was listed as Houston, Texas. [2] However, she is not listed on the Texas Death Index.

- [1] Kathy Good Knaub-Hardy
- [2] Social Security Death Index
- [3] 1920 US Census, Plainfield, Middlesex Co, NJ, ED 132, sheet 19A
- [4] 1930 US Census, Scranton, Lackawanna Co, PA, ED 72, sheet 13A
- [5] 1940 US Census, Scranton, Lackawanna Co, PA, ED 71-108, sheet 2B

Noted events in her life were:

• Alt. Birth: 10 Jul 1896, Phoenixville, Chester County, Pennsylvania. 439

Esther married **Edward Charles Lewis**, ⁴⁴⁰ son of **Nettie**, in 1917 in New Jersey. ⁴⁴¹ Edward was born on 25 Aug 1897 in New Jersey. ⁴⁴² and died in Apr 1974³⁹ at age 76. Another name for Edward was Charles E Lewis. ⁴⁴³ They had one daughter: **Grace Esther**.

General Notes: In 1918 Edward Charles Lewis is living in Dunellen, Middlesex County, New Jersey. He was born 25 August 1897 and is a draftsman in Plainfield. Edward's closest relative is [wife] Esther May Lewis. [1]

In 1920 Edward C Lewis is a draftsman for a machine shop. His sister Grace Lewis, 21, is a clerk at a machine shop. [2]

In 1930 Edward C Lewis is in Scranton, Pennsylvania, and is a clerk at an electric company. [3]

In 1940 Edward is a credit manager at an electric company. He worked 52 weeks in 1930 for \$3000. [4]

Edward Lewis, born 25 August 1897, died April 1974. Last Residence Scranton, Lackawanna County, Pennsylvania. [5]

- [1] World War I Draft registration
- [2] 1920 US Census, Plainfield, Middlesex Co, NJ, ED 132, sheet 19A
- [3] 1930 US Census, Scranton, Lackawanna Co, PA, ED 72, sheet 13A

[4] 1940 US Census, Scranton, Lackawanna Co, PA, ED 71-108, sheet 2B

[5] Social Security Death Index

10-**Grace Esther Lewis**⁴⁴⁴ was born on 19 Jun 1918 in Dunellen, Middlesex County, New Jersey, ⁴⁴⁵ was christened on 14 Jun 1925 in Scranton, Lackawanna County, Pennsylvania, ⁴⁴⁶ and died on 18 Dec 2009⁴⁴⁷ at age 91.

General Notes: In 1940 Grace Lewis is living in Scranton, Lackawanna County, Pennsylvania, with her parents. Grace is 21, born in Pennsylvania [should be New Jersey] and is a stenographer. She worked 52 weeks in 1939 for an annual salary of \$660. [5]

On 6 December 1940, Grace Esther Lewis's membership in the Westminster Presbyterian Church in Scranton was dismissed to the St. James Church in Jermyn after her marriage to R D Horswell. [1]

Grace probably married Grant Bricker about 1945.

Grace E Bricker is in Las Vegas, Nevada, by 1965 or 1966 when she married John B Murphy. [6]

In 1979 Grace E Murphy married Donald Richard Shipman in Las Vegas. A review of the US Public Records Index on Ancestry, places Grace & Donald at the same address with the correct birth date for Grace. [3, 4]

Grace served as the voice of MGM Grand Hotel in Las Vegas for many years. [2]

Grace Shipman of Mt. Lebanon, Pennsylvania, died 18 December 2009. She was the mother of Kenneth G Bricker (and wife Ellen), Douglas R. Bricker (and wife Evelyn), and the late Robert E Horswell. [2]

- [1] Pennsylvania Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), Westminster Presby. Church, Scranton
- [2] Pittsburgh Post-Gazette, 21 Dec 2009 (GenealogyBank.com)
- [3] Nevada Marriage Index 1956-2005 (Ancestry.com)
- [4] US Public Records Index (Ancestry.com)

- [5] 1940 US Census, Scranton, Lackawanna Co, PA, ED 71-108, sheet 2B
- [6] Nevada Marriage Index 1956-2005 (images) (Ancestry.com) the images were not clear it looked like Grace E Bricker married John B Murphy on 15 Oct 1966. The index transcription showed Grace to John B Murphy 15 Oct 1965, and Grace to John B Murray 13 Oct 1966.

Grace married **Robert Daniel Horswell**, 448 son of **Frederick Horswell** and **Virture Matilda Parker**, on 21 Sep 1940 in Scranton, Lackawanna County, Pennsylvania. 449 The marriage ended in divorce. Robert was born on 18 Mar 1910 in Jermyn, Lackawanna County, Pennsylvania, 450 died on 30 Sep 1961 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania 451 at age 51, and was buried in Jermyn Cemetery, Jermyn, Lackawanna County, Pennsylvania. 451 They had one son: **Robert Edward**.

General Notes: Robert Daniel Horswell, son of Frederick & Matilda, born 18 March 1910, was baptised on 27 May 1910. [1]

Robert later married Lois ____. [2]

Robert Horswell died 30 September 1961 in Philadelphia at the University of Pennsylvania Hospital. He was a resident of Jermyn, Lackawanna County, and a clerk. Robert was apparently at the hospital for heart surgery. The cause of death was Aortic Valuloplasty Using Sodium Thiopental, Halothane, Nitros Oxide, and Succinylcholine for Rheumatic Heart Disease (inactive) with Aortic and Mitral Valulopathy. The manner of death was Perioperative. [2]

- [1] Pennsylvania Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), Trinity Church Carbondal & St James Church, Jermyn, PA
 [2] Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Robert Horswell, b. 18 Mar 1910 PA, d. 30 Sep 1961 Phila.
 - 11-**Robert Edward Horswell**⁴⁵² was born on 25 Mar 1943 in Scranton, Lackawanna County, Pennsylvania, ⁴⁵³ died on 26 Mar 1999 in San Jacinto County, Texas⁴⁵⁴ at age 56, and was buried in Klein Memorial Park, Decker Prairie, Montgomery County, Texas. ⁴⁵⁵

General Notes: When Robert & Terri divorced in 1971 they had two children. [3]

Two months after their divorce was finalized, Robert married Connie Laureen (Fisher) Lovell.

Robert and Connie had one child. They may have married twice, as they were divorced twice, in 1991 and 1992. [4]

Robert E "Bob" Horswell of Houston, Texas, age 56, died in a car wreck. Names mentioned were Lacey Laird, Dylan Horswell, Abigail Horswell and mother Grace Shipman. [1]

The late Robert E Horswell was included in his mother Grace Shipman's obituary in 2009. [2]

- [1] Google search results, Houston Chronicle, no web page view available, retrieved 29 Sep 2012
- [2] Pittsburgh Post-Gazette, 21 Dec 2009 (GenealogyBank.com)
- [3] Texas Divorce Index 1968-2011 (Ancestry.com), Robert E Horswell from Terri G, mar 14 Mar 1964, div 29 Jun 1971, Harris Co [4] Texas Divorce Index 1968-2011 (Ancestry.com), Robert E Horswell from Connie L, mar 28 Aug 1971, 1 child, div 6 Mar 1991 & 16 Jun 1992, Harris Co

Robert married **Terri G Clawson**, daughter of **Gordon L "Mike" Clawson Jr**. They had two children: **Robert D** and **Kenneth**.

Robert next married Connie Laureen Fisher, daughter of Jack Walton Fisher and Florence Fortner. They had one son: David Tyler.

Grace next married **Grant Bricker**, ⁴⁵⁶ son of **Lorne D Bricker** and **Adele Grant**, in 1943-1946. Grant was born on 6 Dec 1916 in Winnipeg, Canada⁴⁵⁷ and died on 6 Feb 2002⁴⁵⁸ at age 85. They had two children: **Kenneth Grant** and **Douglas R**.

General Notes: On 24 February 1918, Grant Bricker, age 2 (b. 6 Dec 1916, Winnipeg) crossed into the United States from Canada at the Port of Niagra Falls, New York. The record was an index card, so it is not clear who he was traveling with. [2]

Grant's father [I assume this is him] Lorne D Bricker crossed into the US at the same place on 22 February 1918. [2]

In 1920 Bricker Grant [should be Grant Bricker], age 3, born in Canada, is living in Scranton, Pennsylvania, with his grandparents [incorrectly listed as their son] Ralph H & Agnes E Grant, both born in England. [3]

In 1930 Grant Bricker is living in Scranton with his grandparents Ralph & Agnes Grant. Grant is 13, born in Canada. [4]

In 1939 Grant Bricker was a senior at Drexel Institute of Technology in Pittsburgh. [5]

Grant Bricker, resident of Pittsburgh, was naturalized a US citizen on 17 January 1944. [6]

In 1950 Grant Bricker is living in Philadelphia when he applied for WWII veterans compensation with the state of Pennsylvania. Grant served in the US Army from 11 Feb 1943 to 21 Dec 1944. He was released from service at Camp Shelby, Mississippi. All his service was in the US. The state gave him \$220 for his service. [1]

Grant was married to Grace Esther. Their son (in 1950) was Kenneth Grant Bricker, age 4. [1]

About 1972 Grant married Anne (Lyddane) (Champo) Culver. She died 6 January 2005 at Hillhaven Nursing in Adelphi [Maryland] at age 86 of Alzheimer's. She was a native of Washington, DC. [7]

- [1] Pennsylvania WWII Veterans Compensation Applications (images) (Ancestry.com)
- [2] US Border Crossings from Canada to US 1895-1956 (images) (Ancestry.com)
- [3] 1920 US Census, Scranton, Lackawanna Co, PA, ED 171, sheet 1A
- [4] 1930 US Census, Scranton, Lackawanna Co, PA, ED 35-39, sheet 7A
- [5] US School Yearbooks (images) (Ancestry.com)
- [6] US Naturalization records Indexes 1794-1995 (images) (Ancestry.com)
- [7] Washington Post (www.washingtonpost.com), 10

Jan 2005, p. B07, obit Anne Lyddane Bricker

Noted events in his life were:

- Residence: 1950, Philadelphia, Pennsylvania. 459
- Residence: 2002, Purcellville, Loudon County, Virginia.³⁹

11-Kenneth Grant Bricker

Kenneth married Valerie Constance Kirk.

Kenneth next married Ellen.

11-Douglas R Bricker

Douglas married Evelyn.

Grace next married John B Murphy.

Grace next married **Donald Richard Shipman**.

9-William Robert Sweeney⁴⁶⁰ was born on 19 Mar 1909 in Dunellen, Middlesex County, New Jersey,⁴⁶¹ died on 14 Dec 1962 in Arlington County, Virginia⁴⁶² at age 53, and was buried in Dunmore Cemetery, Dunmore, Lackawanna County, Pennsylvania.⁴⁶² He had no known marriage and no known children.

General Notes: In 1940 William Sweeney is living in Scranton, Lackawanna County, Pennsylvania, with his parents and brother. William is 31, born in New Jersey, a meter tester for an electric power company, has 4 years of college, and worked 52 weeks in 1939 for \$1100. [2]

In 1942 Wm R Sweeney (listed at his parents' address in Scranton, PA) is a defense worker at Pearl Harbor [Hawaii]. [1]

William Robert Sweeney, son of William R Sweeney and Sarah Barlow, died 14 December 1962 in Arlington County, Virginia, (at his home 124 North Wayne St) of Coronary Artery Heart Disease. At the time of his death, William was an Electronic Engineer for Lockeed Air Craft. The informant on his death certificate was brother Horace Sweeney. [3]

- [1] City Directories (Ancestry.com)
- [2] 1940 US Census, Scranton, Lackawanna Co, PA, ED 71-106, sheet 13A
- [3] Virginia Death Records 1912-2014 (Ancestry.com), (image) William Robert Sweeney, b. 19 Mar 1909

Dunellen NJ, d. 14 Dec 1962 Arlington Co

9-**Horace Barlow Sweeney**⁴⁶³ was born on 13 Jul 1911 in Dunellen, New Jersey, ⁴⁶⁴ died on 10 May 1965 in Arlington, Arlington County, Virginia⁴⁶⁵ at age 53, and was buried in Dunmore Cemetery, Dunmore, Lackawanna County, Pennsylvania. ⁴⁶⁶

General Notes: Horace Barlow Sweeney was received into the Westminster Presbyterian Church in Scranton [Lackawanna County], Pennsylvania, on 8 April 1928. [2]

In 1940 Horace Sweeney is living in Scranton, Lackawanna County, Pennsylvania, with his parents and brother. Horace is 28, born in New Jersey, a photographer at a photo store, has 4 years of high school, was looking for work in March 1940, was out of work for 26 weeks at that time, and worked 13 weeks in 1939 for \$250. [3]

In 1958, Mr & Mrs Horace B Sweeney's membership was terminated at the Westminster Presbyterian Church. [2]

Horace B Sweeney, residence in Vestal [Broome County], New York, died 10 May 1965. [2] Horace was actually living in Virginia.

Horace Sweeney was born 13 July 1911 and died in May 1965. His Social Security number was issued in Pennsylvania before 1951. [1]

Horace B Sweeney, resident of Arlington, Virginia, died 10 May 1965 in Arlington of acute coronary insufficiency. He was an auditor for the US Navy. [4]

- [1] Social Security Death Index
- [2] Pennsylvania Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), Westminster Presby. Church, Scranton, PA
- [3] 1940 US Census, Scranton, Lackawanna Co, PA, ED 71-106, sheet 13A
- [4] Virginia Death Records 1912-2014 (images) (Ancestry.com)

Noted events in his life were:

- Residence: 1965, Vestal, New York. 467
- Occupation: 1940, Inspector. 468

Horace married **Mildred Phillips**, daughter of **Claude Phillips** and **Ethel Biddleman**, on 21 Dec 1940 in Scranton, Lackawanna County, Pennsylvania. 468

Mildred was born on 16 Dec 1909 in Scranton, Lackawanna County, Pennsylvania⁴⁶⁹ and died on 15 Sep 2001 in Bethlehem, Pennsylvania⁴⁷⁰ at age 91. They had one son: **Robert Schoeps**.

General Notes: Mildred Phillips married her first husband R [Robert] E Schoeps in Scranton, Pennsylvania, on 5 September 1931. He died 22 December 1932. [1]

Mildred P Sweeney was the wife of the late Horace B Sweeney and Robert Schoeps. She was a salesclerk at Hess's and Boscov's. Mildred was survived by son Robert of Fogelsville. [2]

[1] Pennsylvania County Marriages 1885-1950 (images)
(FamilySearch.org)
[2] The Morning Call (Allentown, PA)
(GenealogyBank.com), 18 Sep 2001, p. A17

Noted events in her life were:

• Residence: 2001, Fogelsville, Pennsylvania. 470

10-Robert Schoeps Sweenev

8-**Anna Barlow**⁴¹⁷ was born on 12 Jan 1880 in Black Hawk County, Iowa, ⁴⁷¹ died on 3 Jan 1912 in Phoenixville, Chester County, Pennsylvania⁴⁷² at age 31, and was buried on 7 Jan 1912 in Morris Cemetery, Phoenixville, Chester County, Pennsylvania. ⁴⁷² Another name for Anna was Annie E Barlow. ⁴⁷³

General Notes: In the 1900 Census, Augustus Barlow [apparently Anna's son from an unknown relationship] is living with his grandparents Abram & Amanda Barlow in Phoenixville, Chester Co. Anna has not yet been found on the 1900 Census.

In 1902 Annie E Barlow married John B Hampton.

In 1910 Anna and husband John B Hampton are living in Camden, New Jersey. Anna is 30, born in Iowa, both parents in Pennsylvania. She and John have been married 13 years [should be 8]; she has had one child, who is living. With them is "their" son Augustus Hampton, age 12. [3]

Anna died young. [1]

Anna E Hampton, daughter of Abraham Barlow & Amanda Rosenberger, died 3 Jan 1912 in Phoenixville of M_ Sarcoma. She was born 3 Jan 1880 in Pennsylvania, and was married at

the time of her death. Her age at death was 31 yrs, 11 mo, 16 days - calculated birth 18 Jan 1880. The informant was [brother] Horace Barlow. Burial was in Morris Cemetery in Phoenixville on 7 January. [2]

- [1] Kathy Good Knaub-Hardy
- [2] Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com)
- [3] 1910 US Census, Camden, Camden Co, NJ, ED 70, sheet 7B

Noted events in her life were:

- Alt. Birth: 3 Jan 1880, Pennsylvania. 472
- Alt. Birth: Abt 1886, Phoenixville, Chester County, Pennsylvania. 474
- Residence: 1902, Phoenixville, Chester County, Pennsylvania. 473

Anna married someone. She had one son: Augustus.

9-**Augustus Hampton**⁴⁷⁵ was born in Feb 1898 in Pennsylvania.²⁷⁴ Another name for Augustus was Augustus Barlow.²⁷⁴

General Notes: Possible:

Vivian Agustus Barlow, b. Phoenixville, 1898. [3] Vivian Agustus Barlow, female, b. 5 Feb 1898, Phoenixville, mother Annie [Barlow], father Allen Kaplan. [4]

In the 1900 Census, Augustus Barlow is 2 years old and living in Phoenixville, Chester Co, Pennsylvania, with his grandparents Abram H & Amanda Barlow, and his uncle Horace K Barlow. Augustus was born in Pennsylvania as were both his parents.

In 1910 Augustus is now known as Augustus Hampton. He is 12, born in Pennsylvania, and living in Camden, New Jersey, with his mother Anna Hampton and [step] father John B Hampton. [1]

In 1920 Augustus Hampton is living in Philadelphia with his aunt and uncle Lydia B & Lawrence Brown. Augustus is 21, born in Pennsylvania, as were his parents, and is a machinist in the pulley industry. [2]

Augustus is very likely the Augustus Hampton arrested in Philadelphia for smuggling alcohol during Prohibition

--

Acting on a tip, police went to the Market street ferries of the Pennsylvania Railroad at 1:30 in the morning [7

August?] where they spied a automobile ready to cross the river that looked suspicious.

The driver gave his name as Augustus Hampton of 237 South Sixtieth street. Mr Hampton was taken into custody on a charge of operating an automobile without a proper license. He claimed the woman with him was his wife and not involved in the alleged rum-running, so she was released and promptly disappeared.

The \$4000 auto was driven to City Hall. While examining it a woman called and asked to speak to the prisoner. This was refused so she spoke to the captain and asked that the car not be broken into because of the valuable woodwork. She would bring the keys. When she did not appear, the police proceeded and found 200 bottles of rye whiskey.

The police said that the rum-running scheme was very lucrative (Augustus was a participant, not a leader of the scheme), netting \$4000 to \$5000 a week. [6]

August Hampton was discharged today [8 Aug] after he produced an auto license tag. August had 200 bottles of "wet goods" in his posession when arrested. The tag was not displayed on the car but Hampton produced it at the hearing. He said he borrowed the car to meet a man in Atlantic City.

Hampton had been previously held in \$1000 bail by the US Commissioner for a further hearing on a Federal charge of having liquor in his possession. [7]

In 1923 there is Augustus Hampton, chauf[feur], living in Philadelphia at 6018B Catharine. [5]

Nothing further has been found to date (2020) for Augustus Barlow/Hampton.

- [1] 1910 US Census, Camden, Camden Co, NJ, ED 70, sheet 7B
- [2] 1920 US Census, Philadelphia, PA, ED 1761, sheet 15A
- [3] Chester County Births, 1893-1906 (index), Chester County, Pennsylvania, www.chesco.org, 1898, vol 2, page 12
- [4] Chester County Birth Registers, 1893-1907 (index) (www.chesco.org), retrieved 27 Feb 2020
- [5] City Directories (Ancestry.com)
- [6] Philadelphia Inquirer (PA) (newspapers.com), 8 Aug 1921, p. 1
- [7] Evening Public Ledger (Philadelphia, PA)

(newspapers.com), 8 Aug 1921, p. 1

Anna next married **John Brand Hampton**, ⁴⁷⁶ son of **John Stuart Hampton** and **Elizabeth Brand**, on 1 Dec 1902 in Phoenixville, Chester County, Pennsylvania. ⁴⁷³ John was born on 12 May 1868 in Old Machar, Aberdeen, Scotland, ⁴⁷⁷ died on 21 Feb 1923 in Manheim, Lancaster County, Pennsylvania ⁴⁷⁸ at age 54, and was buried in Harleigh Cemetery, Camden, New Jersey. ⁴⁷⁸

General Notes: In 1910 John B Hampton is living in Camden, New Jersey, with wife Anna and [step] son Augustus. John is 41, born in Scotland, and a foreman for an asbestos manufacturer. He immigrated in 1892 and is a naturalized citizen. [1]

In 1920 John B Hampton and [2nd] wife Frances M are living in Manheim, Lancaster County, Pennsylvania. John is 51, born in Scotland, immigrated 1892, naturalized 1898. He is a superintendent at an asbestos plant. Frances is 46, born in Pennsylvania. [2]

John Brand Hampton died 21 February 1923 in Manheim of influenza. He was born 12 May 1868 in Scotland to John S Hampton and Elizabeth Brand. Burial was in Harlugh Cemetery [or Harleigh] in Camden, New Jersey. [3]

- [1] 1910 US Census, Camden, Camden Co, NJ, ED 70, sheet 7B [2] 1920 US Census, Manheim, Lancaster Co, PA, ED 93, sheet 4A
- [3] Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com)

Noted events in his life were:

- Residence: 1902, Camden, Camden County, New Jersey. 473
- 8-**Lydia Barlow**⁴¹⁷ was born on 5 Dec 1881 in Phoenixville, Chester County, Pennsylvania, died on 24 Oct 1967 in Springhouse, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania age 85, and was buried on 28 Oct 1967 in Morris Cemetery, Phoenixville, Chester County, Pennsylvania.

General Notes: Lydia completed 4 years of high school. [1]

Lydia had no children. [Kathy Good Knaub-Hardy]

Lydia's age is consistant for the 1920, 1930, & 1940 Censuses at 37, 47 & 57, respectively, which would have her born about 1883.

Lydia B Brown died 24 October 1967 at Silver Spring Nursing

Home in Springhouse, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania. Her usual residence was in Phoenixville. She was born 5 December 1881 in Phoenix, Pa [sic] to Abram Barlow and Amanda Rosenberry. [Brother] Horace K Barlow of Phoenixville was the informant. She died of congestive heart failure. She also had diabetes. [2]

[1] 1940 US Census, Glenolden, Delaware Co, PA, ED 23-76, sheet 2A

[2] Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1967 (images) (Ancestry.com), Lydia B Brown, par Abram Barlow & Amanda Rossenberry [sic], b. 5 Dec 1881, Phoenix, PA, d. 24 Oct 1967, Springhouse, Montgomery Co.

Noted events in her life were:

• Alt. Birth: Abt 1883, Pennsylvania. 481

Lydia married **Lawrence Brown**,³¹⁹ son of **Anthony J Brown** and **Frances Gessford**, in 1903 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania.⁴⁸² Lawrence was born on 9 Aug 1883 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania,⁴⁸³ died on 19 Aug 1955 in Phoenixville, Chester County, Pennsylvania⁴⁸⁴ at age 72, and was buried on 22 Aug 1955 in Morris Cemetery, Phoenixville, Chester County, Pennsylvania.⁴⁸⁴ Another name for Lawrence was Brown.⁴¹⁷

Noted events in their marriage were:

• Alt. Marriage: Abt 1907.319

General Notes: Parents: Anton Brown, born in Philadelphia, and Fanny Gessford, born in Delaware, married 14 August 1879 in Philadelphia. [6]

In 1900 Lawrence Brown is 16, born Aug 1883 in Pennsylvania. He is a barber. Lawrence is living with his parents Antoin & Fannie Brown. Antoin is also a barber. He was born in Pennsylvania and Fannie in Delaware. They have been married 22 years [since abt 1878]; Fannie has had 11 children, 8 are living. In addition to Lawrence, 6 children are with them - Antoin, 19, Mable, 18, Lester, 13, Frank K, 10, Lillie, 8, and Clifford, 9 mo. All born in Pennsylvania.[5]

In 1920 Lawrence Brown, age 36, is living in Philadelphia at 311 56th Street. He is a barber, a "worker" at a barber shop. With Lawrence is his wife Lydia B, 37. Also with them is [Lydia's] nephew Augustus Hampton, 21, and boarder Ila Doak. [3]

In the 1930 Census, Lawrence Brown is living in Glenolden, Delaware Co, Pennsylvania. He is 46 (?) years old, born in

Pennsylvania, and is a barber with his own shop. Living with him is his wife Lydia B, 47 (?). She was 20 when they married. No marriage age was listed for Lawrence. Living with them is Lydia's mother, Amanda Barlow.

In 1939 Lawrence worked 52 weeks for \$1400. [4]

In 1940 Lawrence Brown, 56, and Lydia B Brown, 57, are living in Glenolden at 515 Tatnall Ave. They are renting. Lawrence is a barber at a barber shop. Lawrence has completed 3 years of high school. [4]

In 1942 Lawrence Brown is living at 306 1/2 Bridge in Phoenixville, Chester County, Pennsylvania, with his wife Liddia Brown. He is barber with his own shop. Lawrence was born 9 Aug 1883 in Philadelphia. [1]

Lawrence Brown, barber, died 19 August 1955 in Phoenixville of hypertensive cardiovascular disease and pulmonary emphysema. [2]

- [1] U.S. World War II Draft Registration Cards, 1942 (Ancestry.com)
- [2] Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Lawrence Brown, 9 Aug 1883, Phila 19 Aug 1955, Phoenixville
- [3] 1920 US Census, Philadelphia, PA, ED 1761, sheet 15A
- [4] 1940 US Census, Glenolden, Delaware Co, PA, ED 23-76, sheet 2A
- [5] 1900 US Census, Philadelphia, PA, ED 736, sheet 7B
- [6] Pennsylvania & New Jersey Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), Phila, First German Methodist, Anton Brown (b. Phila) to Fanny Gessford, b. Del., mar. 14 Aug 1879

Notes on Lawrence's mother:

Frank F Brown, d. 9 Feb 1943, par Anthony Brown (b. Phila) & Frances Gesford (b. Dover, Del.)

Clifford Brown, d.28 Jun 1945, par Anthony Brown & Frances Gessler/Gerster

Mabel Leidy, d. 1 Jan 1953, par Anthony Brown & Frances J Gessford

Lester Brown, d. 3 Nov 1924, par Anthony Brown & Fannie Guestworth

=Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com)

Lillian M Brown to George W Markest (both residents of & born in Phila), mar. 3 May 1914, Wilmington, New Castle Co,

Del. Lillian's par Anthony Brown (b. Phila) & Frances Gesford (b. Maryland)

=Delaware Marriage Records, 1913-1954 (images) (FamilySearch.org)

Frances Brown, wife of Anthony, d. 9 Feb 1903, age 46, burial Northwood

= Philadelphia Inquirer, 12 Feb 1903, p. 14 (GenealogyBank.com)

Noted events in his life were:

- Alt. Birth: 5 Aug 1883, Philadelphia, Pennsylvania. 485
- Alt. Birth: Abt 1884, Pennsylvania. 319

8-**Horace Keeley Barlow**⁴⁸⁶ was born on 19 Jun 1891 in Phoenixville, Chester County, Pennsylvania,³²⁰ died on 15 May 1983 in Phoenixville, Chester County, Pennsylvania⁴¹⁷ at age 91, and was buried in Morris Cemetery, Phoenixville, Chester County, Pennsylvania.⁴⁸⁷

General Notes: On June 5 1917 Horace Keeley Barlow registered for the World War I draft. He was living at 316 Washington Ave in Phoenixville, Chester Co, PA. Horace is a carpenter and is married. He was born June 19 1891 in Phoenixville. [1]

In 1930, Horace Barlow is living at 354 Nut Road in Phoenixville, Chester Co, PA. He is 38 years old, a carpenter, and a veteran of the World War. Living with him is his wife Helen, 36. They were married at age 22 & 20. Living with them are their children Robert, 7, Betty, 4, and Kenneth 1, and Horace's sister-in-law Dorothy Parker, 20. Dorothy is a machine operator at a textile mill.

In 1942 Horace Keeley Barlow is living at 354 Nutt Rd in Phoenixville with his wife Helen M Barlow. Horace was born 19 June 1891 in Phoenixville. He is working for the Commonwealth of Pennsylvania at Pennhurst in Spring City. [2]

Horace retired Oct 18 1957 from Pennhurst, a state-operated mental illness facility, where he was a carpenter. Horace was asked to retire because of budget cuts. [3]

On the Social Security Death Index, Horace Barlow was born 19 Jun 1892 and died May 1983. His last residence was Phoenixville, Chester Co, PA.

Horace died at age 91 of heart failure. [3]

[1] Horace signed the draft card "Horace Keeley Barlow" but the name written on the card is "Horace Kelley Barlow".

[2] U.S. World War II Draft Registration Cards, 1942 (Ancestry.com)

[3] Kathy Good Knaub-Hardy

Noted events in his life were:

Alt. Birth: Jun 1890.²⁷⁴
Alt. Birth: Abt 1892.³¹⁹

 Alt. Birth: 19 Jun 1892, Phoenixville, Chester County, Pennsylvania. 488

Alt. Death: 1983.⁴⁸⁶
Alt. Death: May 1983.³⁹

• Occupation: carpenter, 1915.³⁷⁴

Horace married **Helen May Parker**, 417 daughter of **Harry Parker** and **Minnie Fulmer**, on 18 Mar 1915 in Phoenixville, Chester County, Pennsylvania. 489 Helen was born on 14 Feb 1894 in Phoenixville, Chester County, Pennsylvania, 490 died on 7 Jan 1956 in Phoenixville, Chester County, Pennsylvania 491 at age 61, and was buried on 11 Jan 1956 in Morris Cemetery, Phoenixville, Chester County, Pennsylvania. 492 The cause of her death was Melanoma. Another name for Helen was Helen Parker. 319 They had four children: **Donald Horace, Robert Joseph, Frances Elizabeth** "**Betty,"** and **Kenneth Frederick**.

Noted events in their marriage were:

• Alt. Marriage: Abt 1914.³¹⁹

General Notes: Helen M Barlow died of melanotic melanoma which had mestasized to every organ of the body. [1]

[1] Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Helen M Barlow, 14 Feb 1894 Phoenixville - 7 Jan 1956 Phoenixville

Noted events in her life were:

• Occupation: textile worker, 1915.³⁷⁴

9-**Donald Horace Barlow**⁴¹⁷ was born on 6 Nov 1915 in Phoenixville, Chester County, Pennsylvania, 493 was christened on 2 Apr 1916 in Phoenixville, Chester County, Pennsylvania, 494 died on 23 Apr 1916 in Phoenixville, Chester County, Pennsylvania, 495 and was buried on 26 Apr 1916 in Morris Cemetery, Phoenixville, Chester County, Pennsylvania. The cause of his death was German measles followed by pneumonia and cerebral spinal meningitis.

Noted events in his life were:

• Alt. Death: 26 Apr 1916.417

9-**Robert Joseph Barlow**⁴⁹⁶ was born on 13 Jun 1922 in Phoenixville, Chester County, Pennsylvania, ⁴¹⁷ died on 16 Jan 1985 in Silver Springs, Maryland⁴¹⁷ at age 62, and was buried in Cheltenham Veterans Cemetery, Cheltenham, Prince George's County, Maryland. ⁴⁹⁷

General Notes: Robert was a Navy corpsman in World War II assigned to the 1st Marine Division on Guadalcanal, then Bougainville, and other places unknown. He lived near Washington, DC, and was a pharmacist. [Robert Wood, 5/2004]

On the Social Security Death Index, Robert Barlow was born 13 Jun 1922 and died Jan 1985. His last residence was Temple Hills, Prince Georges Co, Maryland.

Noted events in his life were:

Alt. Birth: Abt 1923.³¹⁹
 Alt. Death: 1992.⁴⁸⁶

Robert married Sallv.

Robert next married **Virginia Louise Gardiner**, ⁴⁹⁸ daughter of **George Andrew Gardiner** and **Midlred Mabel Scaggs**. Virginia was born on 18 Oct 1927, ⁴⁹⁹ died on 19 Dec 2013 ⁴⁹⁹ at age 86, and was buried in Cheltenham Veterans Cemetery, Cheltenham, Prince George's County, Maryland. ⁴⁹⁹ Another name for Virginia was Louise.

General Notes: Virginia parents were George Andrew Gardiner & Mildred Mabel Scaggs. [3]

Louise's first husband was named Belshaw. [1]

Virginia Louise Gardinier was first married to Walter Belshaw. They were probably living in Washington, DC, when daughter Susan was born about 1954. [2]

In 1973 she was probably living in Camp Springs, Prince George County, Maryland, where daughter Susan (age 18) was living when she married. [2]

- [1] Kathy Good Knaub-Hardy
- [2] Virginia Marriage Records 1936-2014 (Ancestry.com), (image) Susan Carrie Belshaw, par Walter Belshaw & Virginia Louise Gardiner, to Joe Dean Johnston Jr, mar. 1973, Arlington

[3] Ancestry tree, BelshawGardinerMossReed tree, owner Techtchr, Virginia Louise Gardiner, 1927-2013, spouses Walter Dwinell Belshaw & Robert Joseph Barlow, par George Andrew Gardiner & Mildred Mabel Scaggs

9-**Frances Elizabeth "Betty" Barlow**⁴⁸⁶ was born on 31 Oct 1925 in Phoenixville, Chester County, Pennsylvania, ⁴¹⁷ died on 21 Mar 2004 in Phoenixville, Chester County, Pennsylvania ⁴⁹⁶ at age 78, and was buried in Morris Cemetery, Phoenixville, Chester County, Pennsylvania. ⁴¹⁷ Another name for Frances was Betty.

General Notes: Frances was always called Betty (short for Elizabeth) and did not know her first name was Frances until she enrolled in the Nurses Training Corps at Chester County Hospital in West Chester, Pennsylvania. She graduated from the Chester County Hospital School of Nursing in 1946. [1]

Betty was a 1943 graduate of Phoenixville High School, and attended Chester County School of Nursing. She worked as a registered nurse at Phoenixville Hospital, then at Dr. Lou Reed Pediatrics, then again at Phoenixville Hospital. She retired in 1988. [2]

Betty enjoyed knitting and needlepoint. [2]

When she died in 2004 she was a resident of East Pikeland. [2]

- [1] Kathy Good Knaub-Hardy
- [2] PA-Roots (www.pa-roots.org), obit Frances E "Betty" (Barlow) Good, pub. The Mercury (Pottstown, PA), 22 Mar 2004, posted 7 Apr 2004 by Deborah

Noted events in her life were:

- Alt. Birth: Abt 1926.319
- Graduation: Phoenixville High School, 1943.⁴¹⁷

Frances married **Russell William Good**, son of **Russell Good** and **Ida Shaner**. They had two children: **Robert William** and **Kathleen Marie** "**Kathy**".

10-Robert William Good

Robert married **Joanna Dobson**. They had one son: **Christopher Michael "Chris"**.

11-**Christopher Michael "Chris" Good**⁴¹⁷ was born on 13 Jun 1976 in Phoenixville, Chester County, Pennsylvania⁴¹⁷ and died on 21 Nov

2012 in West Chester, Chester County, Pennsylvania⁵⁰⁰ at age 36.

General Notes: Chris was a lieutenant with the Lionville Fire Company [before 2002]. He served the Good Will Fire Company since 2002, first as lieutenant and most recently [2012] as captain. He was also employed as a career fire fighter with Arcelor Mittal Steel Fire Department. [1]

Christopher M Good of West Chester, son of Robert (Ann) Good and Joanna Dobson (Kenneth) Sheffer, died 21 November 2012 at home. [1]

[1] Courier-Express (DuBois, PA) (GenealogyBank.com), 23 Nov 2012, obit Christopher M Good, d. 21 Nov 2012 at home in West Chester, age 36

Christopher married **Jessica Sovich**. They had three children: **Ryenn**, **Ethan**, and **Catherin**.

Robert next married Melanie McCartney.

Robert next married **Ann Marie Cigas**.

10-Kathleen Marie "Kathy" Good

Kathleen married **James Edward Knaub**, ⁵⁰¹ son of **John Knaub** and **Sarah Strayer**, on 19 Mar 1988 in Spring City, Pennsylvania. ⁴¹⁷ James was born about 1961 in York, Pennsylvania ⁵⁰² and died on 3 Mar 2016 in Phoenixville, Chester County, Pennsylvania ⁵⁰² about age 55. They had two children: **Samuel Jack** and **Cecilia Frances**.

General Notes: James was born in York to John Knaub and Sarah Strayer. [1]

He was a 1979 graduate of York Central Senior High School, and a 1984 graduate of Bloomsburg University. [1]

James began his career in journalism as a sports writer for the Ephrata review and the Coatesville Record. He was then writer and editor for Ocular Surgery News, a trade publication. When he died in 2016 he was the Editing Director of Great Valley Publications and Radiology Today. [1]

James was a member of Phoenix Fiction Writers at

Phoenixville Public Library, and a former board member of Phoenixville Area Soccer Club. [1]

[1] York Daily Record (PA) (Genealogybank.com), 6 Mar 2016, obit James Edward Knaub, d. 3 Mar 2016 age 55, children Samuel J Knaub & Cecillia F Knaub

11-Samuel Jack Knaub

11-Cecilia Frances Knaub

Kathleen next married Charles R Hardy III.

9-**Kenneth Frederick Barlow**⁴⁹⁶ was born on 5 Jan 1929 in Phoenixville, Chester County, Pennsylvania, died on 18 Nov 2010 in West Chester, Chester County, Pennsylvania⁵⁰³ at age 81, and was buried on 24 Nov 2010 in Morris Cemetery, Phoenixville, Chester County, Pennsylvania. Another name for Kenneth was Kenney.

General Notes: Kenneth graduated from Phoenixville High School and received his Bachelor's from Temple University. [3]

From age 14-20, Kenneth apprenticed at Kabott's Bakery and Novitski's Bakery in Phoenixville and several other bakeries. In 1957, he opened Barlow's Bakery on Nutt Road and continued its operation until 1966. He then taught Baking at the Eastern Montgomery County Vo-Tech School in Willow Grove for 24 years until his retirement in 1989. [3]

Kenneth is retired and living (as of 2004) in Phoenixville, PA. [1]

Kenneth F. Barlow, 5 January 1929 - 18 November 2010. Last residence: Phoenixville, Chester County, Pennsylvania. [2]

Kenneth was survived by four children Sheena Key [should be step-dau], Beverly (Jim) Rogers, Donald Barlow & Kenneth Barlow.

Four grandchildren - Sheerne Smith, Meredith Smith, Dwayne Key, and Jacob Phinnessee [should all be stepgrandchildren]. [3] Kenneth was also survived by his stepdaughter Veronica (Key) Smith. [4]

- [1] Kathy Good Knaub-Hardy, 2004
- [2] Social Security Death Index
- [3] Findagrave.com, The Mercury (Pottstown, PA), 20 Nov

2010, obit Kenneth Barlow, posted by Dan Oh [4] Phil Smith, 21 Aug 2017, email to CAR

Noted events in his life were:

• Alt. Birth: Abt 1929.319

Kenneth married **Joan Adele Downs**, ⁵⁰⁵ daughter of **Jesse W Downs Jr** and **Anna M Bilger**, on 23 Jul 1949 in Paoli, Chester County, Pennsylvania. ³⁷⁴ The marriage ended in divorce. Joan was born on 20 Mar 1931 in Pennsylvania, ⁵⁰⁶ died on 17 Mar 2004 in Las Vegas, Clark County, Nevada ⁵⁰⁷ at age 72, and was buried on 21 Mar 2004 in Davis Paradise Memorial Gardens, Las Vegas, Nevada. ⁵⁰⁸ Another name for Joan was Joan D Clonts. ⁵⁰⁹ They had two children: **Beverly** and **Donald Parker**.

Marriage Notes: Joan & Kenneth divorced. [Kathy Good Knaub-Hardy]

General Notes: Joan Barlow married Lester H Clonts on 2 February 1963 in Clark County, Nevada. They divorced on 9 March 1992. [1, 2]

Joan apparently changed back to her maiden name after the divorce.

Joan A. Downs, 20 Mar 1931 - 17 Mar 2004. Last residence in Las Vegas, Clark County, Nevada. [3]

- [1] Nevada Marriage Index 1956-2005 (Ancestry.com)
- [2] Nevada Divorce Index 1968-2005 (Ancestry.com)
- [3] Social Security Death Index

Noted events in her life were:

- Occupation: office manager, health care industry. ⁵⁰⁸
- Occupation: book keeper, 1949.³⁷⁴

10-Beverly Barlow

Beverly married James Rogers.

10-Donald Parker Barlow

Donald married Tracey Ann Smith.

Kenneth next married **Lillian Maxine Elder**. ⁵¹⁰ Lillian was born on 7 May 1935, ⁵¹¹ died on 4 Dec 2014 in Sylacauga, Talledaga County, Alabama ⁵¹² at age 79, and was buried in Pine Hill Memorial Park, Talladega, Talledage County, Alabama. They had one son: **Kenneth L**.

General Notes: Maxine Elder married Waldon Key in Talladega County, Alabama, in April 1950. [4] Maxine would have been 14 years old, just about a month before her 15th birthday.

Maxine's first husband was Waldon Reginald Key. He was born 15 Sep 1927 in Tifton, GA, to Sam and Vora Key. In the 1940's he worked at the Ritz and Paramount theaters and Bemis Company in Talladega. He later worked at various jobs in California, Michigan, and Pennsylvania. Waldon died 18 July 2012 [in Talladega?]. He was survived by two daughters [that he had with Maxine] Veronica Key (Phil) Smith and Sheena Key. Also grandchildren Shereene (Charles) Pugh, Meredith (Brian) Krause, Dwayne Key and Jacob Phinnessee. Burial was at Pine Hill Memorial Park in Talledega. [3]

Maxine's last husband Samuel H Umstad was born 26 May 1924 and died 23 January 1989. He is buried at Saint Paul's United Methodist Church Cemetery, Geigertown, Berks County, Pennsylvania. They intended to be buried together. Their shared marker is inscribed with Maxine's name and DOB - Maxine E, May 7, 1935. [2]

Maxine's grandson Dwayne L Key (of Talladega), son of Rex Sutton and Sheena Key, died 18 January 2014 in Georgia. He was 40 years old, a native of Pennsylvania. His survivors included wife Julie, parents Rex Sutton and Sheena Key, brother Jacob Phinnesee, and grandmother Maxine Umstead [sic]. [4]

Ms. Lillian Maxine Elder Umstad of Talladega died 4 December 2014 at Coosa Valley Medical Center. She was 79. She was preceded in death by her husband Samuel Umstad and grandson Dwayne Key. [1]

She was survived by 3 children Veronica Key (Phillip) Smith, Sheene Key, and Kenneth L Barlow, 3 grandchildren, 5 great-grandchildren, sister Charlotte (Johnny) Galloway, and special friend Jimmy Payton. [1]

Service was held 6 December at the Mausoleum of Pine Hill Memorial Park. [1]

- [1] Daily Home (Talladega, AL) (GenealogyBank.com), 5 Dec 2014, obit Lillian Maxine Elder Umstad of Talladega, d. 4 Dec 2014
- [2] Findagrave.com, Samuel H Umstad, #76092978, picture of marker, added 6 Sep 2011 by Glenn Piper, retrieved 27

Aug 2015

[3] Daily Home (Talladega, AL) (GenealogyBank.com), 20 Jul 2012, obit Waldon Reginald Key, 1927-2012

[4] Daily Home (Talladega, AL) (GenealogyBank.com), 24 Jan 2014, obit Dwayne L Key

[5] Alabama Marriage Collection 1800-1969 (Ancestry.com)

Noted events in her life were:

 Residence: 2014, Talladega, Talladega County, Alabama.⁵¹³

10-Kenneth L Barlow

7-**Elizabeth Bertha "Lizzie" Barlow**²¹ was born on 19 Nov 1856 in Limerick Township, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania, ²¹ died on 26 Jan 1890⁵¹⁴ at age 33, and was buried in Pottstown Cemetery, Pottstown, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania. ⁵¹⁵ Another name for Elizabeth was Elizabeth Barlow. ¹

General Notes: In the 1870 Census, Elizabeth is living in Limerick Township, Montgomery Co, PA, in the house of Ezekiah Krause, a 49 year old farmer, and his family. She is 14 years old and a domestic servant.

In the 1880 Census, Elizabeth Barlow is 25, and doing housework for the family of Ezekiah Krause in Limerick Township. Her mother Hannah Barlow (Hannah Hallman on that census) is living a few houses away.

Ezekiah appears to have died before 1900. His son Irvin is living in Lower Pottsgrove, with his widowed mother Elizabeth next door.

Family stories relate that Lizzie married a man named Boyer.

At Pottstown Cemetery, shared marker with Sylvester L Boyer, and children Sarah & Elmer:

Lizzie B wife of Sylvester Boyer Born Nov 19, 1856 Died Jan 26, 1890 [1]

Lizzie died the same day or the day after her twin children were born. The twins both died within two months.

[1] Findagrave.com, marker image, posted by Tricker

Noted events in her life were:

• Alt. Birth: Dec 1856, Limerick Township, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania.⁵

- Alt. Birth: 1857, Limerick Township, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania. 1
- Alt. Death: 25 Jan 1890.²¹

Elizabeth married **Sylvester L Boyer**, ²¹ son of **Philip R Boyer**⁵¹⁶ and **Maria B Levengood**, ⁵¹⁷ between 1880 and 1884. Sylvester was born on 24 Jan 1857 in Montgomery County, Pennsylvania, ⁵¹⁸ died on 10 Apr 1899⁵¹⁸ at age 42, and was buried in Pottstown Cemetery, Pottstown, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania. ⁵¹⁹ They had four children: **Mary Edna, Charles Philip, Sarah E**, and **Elmer B**.

General Notes: In 1860 Selvester Boyer is living in New Hanover, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania. He is 5 years old, living with parents Philip & Maria Boyer. They are next door (on the census) to Maria's parents Wm & Sarah Levengood. Also with then is Maria's son John Keeler [Kiler], age 9, from her first marriage. [6]

In 1870 Sylvester Boyer is living in Pottsgrove, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania, with his parents. Sylvester is 13. Father Philip Boyer is 50, a farmer, with real estate of \$4000 and personal property or \$1000. Mother Maria is 39. [2]

In 1880 Sylvester Boyer is living in Pottsgrove with his parents. Sylvester is 23 and a farm laborer. Parents Phillip R Boyer and Maria are 62 and 45, respectively. Phillip is a farmer. Also with them are Fiana Reubert, 20, servant, Samuel Levengood, 80, boarder & retired farmer, and Jeremiah Kalb, 52, farmer. [3]

In the 1888-1893 city directories, Sylvester L Boyer is living in Pottstown at 337 Walnut. He is a laborer. [4] This is the same address his mother and children are at in 1900.

At Pottstown Cemetery, shared marker with Lizzie B Boyer, and children Sarah & Elmer:

Sylvester L Boyer Born Jan 24 1857 Died Apr 10 1899 Age 42 Yrs 2 Mos 15 Ds [5]

- [1] -
- [2] 1870 US Census, Pottsgrove, Montgomery Co, PA, p. 32
- [3] 1880 US Census, Pottsgrove, Montgomery Co, PA, ED 24, p. 37
- [4] Norristown (Pottstown) city directories 1888-1893 (transcription) (Ancestry.com)
- [5] Findagrave.com, marker image, posted by Tricker
- [6] 1860 US Census, New Hanover, Montgomery Co, PA, p. 4
 - 8-**Mary Edna Boyer**⁵²⁰ was born on 6 Mar 1884 in Pottstown, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania, ⁵²¹ died on 22

Apr 1962 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania⁵²² at age 78, and was buried on 25 Apr 1962 in Pottstown Cemetery, Pottstown, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania.⁵²³ Another name for Mary was Mary S Boyer.²⁷⁴

General Notes: In 1900 Mary S Boyer is living in Pottstown, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania, at 337 Walnut St in Pottstown with her grandmother Maria Boyer, and brother Charles P Boyer. Mary is 16, and a sleeve maker at a shirt factory. [1]

In 1910 Mary Boyer is living in Pottstown at 337 Walnut with her grandmother Maria Boyer and her half-cousin Howard Kiler. Mary is 26, single, and a saleslady at a book store. [3]

In 1920 Mary E Boyer is still in Pottstown at 337 Walnut with her grandmother Maria B Boyer. Mary is 35, single, and a saleslady at a candy store. [4]

Mary's grandmother Maria Boyer died on 27 March 1920.

In 1930 Mary Boyer is still in Pottstown at the home at 337 Walnut where she lived with her parents and with her grandmother. She is 46, single, a clerk at a store and listed as a lodger in the house. The "lead" family is Amon Yoder, his wife Mary, and their children. The Yoders are renting the house. [5]

Based on the 1940 Census and her death certificate, Mary appears to have become an institutional resident about 1938, probably first at the state hospital in Norristown, and later at the Lutheran Home in Philadelphia.

In 1940 Mary E Boyer is living in Norristown at the state hospital [for the mentally ill]. She is 55, single, had one year of high school. Mary appears to have become a resident at the hospital between 1935 and 1940. The census shows her as living in Montgomery County in 1935, but not at the hospital. [6]

From her death certificate (difficult to read):

Mary Boyer, daughter of Sylvester L Boyer & Elizabeth Barlow, died on 22 April 1962 in Philadelphia at the Lutheran Home. She had been living there for 24 years [since about 1938]. Mary had previously been a store clerk. She died of Cerebral Arteriosclerosis and Hypetensive arterioscleratic cardiovascular disease. [7]

In 2013 the street address for the Lutheran Home at 6950 Germantown Ave is the Germantown Home, a nursing home for seniors.

Mary E Boyer, 1884-1962, is buried in Pottstown Cemetery as are her parents and grandparents. [2]

- [1] 1900 US Census, Pottstown, Montgomery Co, PA, ED 271, sheet 6A
- [2] Findagrave.com, posted by Tricker, retrieved 16 Oct 2012
- [3] 1910 US Census, Pottstown, Montgomery Co, PA, ED 133, sheet 12B
- [4] 1920 US Census, Pottstown, Montgomery Co, PA, ED 158, sheet 15A
- [5] 1930 US Census, Pottstown, Montgomery Co, PA, ED 118, sheet 21A
- [6] 1940 US Census, Norristown, Montgomery Co, PA, ED 46-160, sheet 25B
- [7] Pennsylvania death certificate (copy)
- 8-**Charles Philip Boyer**⁵²⁴ was born on 9 Jan 1887 in Pottstown, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania, ⁵²⁵ died on 30 Jan 1915 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania⁵²⁶ at age 28, and was buried on 2 Feb 1915 in Northwood Cemetery, Philadelphia, Pennsylvania. ⁵²⁶

General Notes: In 1900 Charles P Boyer is living in Pottstown, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania, at 337 Walnut St with his grandmother Maria Boyer, and sister Mary S Boyer. Charles is 13 and at school. [1]

Charles is probably the Charles Boyer, age 23, living in Ward 13, Philadelphia, in 1910. He is living with Thomas Cummings, 25, listed as his "companion" [roommate]. Both men are working as fruit assorters. [4]

On 30 November 1911, Charles Boyer married Lizzie Beringer in Philadelphia. Charles was 24 [b. abt 1887], born in Pottstown, living in Philadelphia and a stevedore. Lizzie Beringer was born in Philadelphia. The witnesses were Louis N Braun and Eva Beringer [Lizzie's sister] [3, 5]

Charles Philip Boyer, born 9 January 1887, died 30 January 1915 in Philadelphia of miliary tuberculosis and acute pericarditis. He was 28 years old, married, and a laborer. His father was __ Boyer and his mother was E Barlow. [2]

- [1] 1900 US Census, Pottstown, Montgomery Co, PA, ED 271, sheet 6A
- [2] Philadelphia PA City Death Certificates 1803-1915 (images) (FamilySearch.org), #2542 part of the info on the certificate was very faint and had been written over. His father's first initial was not clear, but the original faint writing looked like an S.

[3] Philadelphia PA Marriage index 1885-1951 (Ancestry.com)[4] 1910 US Census, Ward 13, Philadelphia, PA, ED 176, sheet

3A

[5] Pennsylvania and New Jersey, Church and Town Records, 1708-1985 (Ancestry.com), St Michael's & Zion Church, Charles Boyer, age 24 (b. abt 1887), b. Pottstown, stevadore in Phila. to Lizzie Beringer, b. Phila, mar. 30 Nov 1911, wit Louis N Braun & Eva Beringer

Charles married **Elizabeth "Lizzie" Beringer**,⁵²⁷ daughter of **Louis Beringer** and **Elizabeth "Lizzie" Eisenhour**, on 30 Nov 1911 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania.⁵²⁸ Elizabeth was born about 1891 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania.⁵²⁹

General Notes: In 1910 Elizabeth Berninger [sic], daughter of Louis & Liza, is living in Ward 13, Philadelphia. She is 19, born abt 1891. With them are her 7 siblings, including sister Eva [witness to her marriage] [1]

[1] 1910 US Census, Ward 13, Philadelphia, PA, ED 175, sheet 5A

8-**Sarah E Boyer**⁵³⁰ was born on 25 Jan 1890,⁵³⁰ died on 23 Feb 1890,⁵³⁰ and was buried in Pottstown Cemetery, Pottstown, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania.⁵³⁰

General Notes: At Pottstown Cemetery, shared marker with Sylvester L & Lizzie B Boyer:

Sarah E

Born Jan 25 1890

Died Feb 23 1890

Elmer B

Born Jan 25 1890

Died Mar 31 1890

Children of

Sylvester & Lizzie B Boyer [1]

[1] Findagrave.com, marker image, posted by Ayanah

8-**Elmer B Boyer**⁵³⁰ was born on 25 Jan 1890,⁵³⁰ died on 31 Mar 1890,⁵³⁰ and was buried in Pottstown Cemetery, Pottstown, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania.⁵³⁰

General Notes: At Pottstown Cemetery, shared marker with Sylvester L & Lizzie B Boyer:

Sarah E

Born Jan 25 1890

Died Feb 23 1890

Elmer B Born Jan 25 1890 Died Mar 31 1890

Children of Sylvester & Lizzie B Boyer [1]

[1] Findagrave.com, marker image, posted by Ayanah

7-Anna Ruberta Barlow⁵³¹ was born on 22 Nov 1858 in Limerick Township, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania,⁵³² died on 10 Mar 1930 in Daytona Beach, Volusia County, Florida⁵³³ at age 71, and was buried on 14 Mar 1930 in Westminster Cemetary, Bala Cynwyd, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania.⁵³⁴ The cause of her death was pneumonia & influenza.

General Notes: When her father died, "my mother was not quite 5 years old & remained at home with her mother & later attended the little country school. There was no compulsory education law in those years and after finishing the 4th grade she went to work. "I am ashamed to confess that I do not know what she did or when she went to Phila. Nor do I know how or when she started in the pleating business. I do know that she owned the first knife pleating machine in Phila." [6]

Anna would have been about 9 years old when she left home and went to work.

In 1870 Anna and her brother Mahlon appear to be living in Upper Providence township, Montgomery Co, Pennsylvania, in the house of Charles Garber. Anna is 11, and Mahlon is 9. Mahlon has attended school during the year, but Anna has not. Both children are listed on the census as Barber instead of Barlow.

Charles Garber is likely a relative of Anna's aunt Mary (Barlow) Miller whose mother-in-law was a Garber.

Mahlon & Anna's brother Abraham Barlow was living with Charles & Harriet Garber's daughter Elizabeth Garber Fetterolf and her family. Charles Garber's daughter Anna married a man named Vanderslice. (Elaine Jeter's research on the Garbers.) Anna Barlow's first husband was John Vanderslice.

Annie Barlow (age 21, b. abt 1858) married Jno. Vanderslice (age 28, b. abt 1851) on 8 May 1879 in Burlington, New Jersey. [7]

Early in 1880 Annie Barlow is living in a rooming house in Philadelphia operated by her uncle Abe Hallman. Annie is a seamstress. Also in the house is her first husband John Vanderslice. Both John and Annie show as single.

Anna was married first to a promising young Philadelphia lawyer,

John R. Vanderslice. Their first year of marriage was drawing to a close when their baby Charles Edgar was born 3/25/1881. While she was confined with the birth of their son, her husband was stricken with pneumonia & died. Soon after that the baby died. So she was a bride, a mother, a widow and childless within 12 months. [2]

They had actually been married almost 2 years when John died.

John Vanderslice appears to be the John P Vanderslice, lawyer, who died of Typhoid Fever on 22 April 1881.

In 1915 A R Reuther advertised her Knife & Accordion Pleating business. She pleated kilted, box and sun ray skirts. Mail orders received prompt attention. Her business was at 252 N. 8th street. [4]

Anna fell ill while visiting daughter Lotta in Daytona Beach, Florida. She and Henry had arrived about 17 February (21 days before her death). Anna died on 10 March 1930 of pneumonia and influenza. She had been attended by the doctor since 4 March. After she became so ill, her son Russell rushed from Connecticut to see her, but she died before he got there. [1, 3, 4]

- [1] Letter from Lydia S Reuther to son Calvin Reuther Mar 13 1971
- [2] Letter from Lotta Reuther Longstreet to Russell & Lydia Reuther, Sep 29 1963
- [3] Florida Death Index, 1877-1998 (Ancestry.com)
- [4] Philadelphia Inquirer, 14 Mar 1915, "Parcel Post Business" page (Genealogybank.com)
- [5] Florida Death Certificate
- [6] Letter from Lotta Reuther Longstreet to Russell & Lydia Reuther, Oct 7, 1963
- [7] New Jersey Marriages, 1678-1985 (FamilySearch.org), Jno Vanderslice to Annie Barlow, 8 May 1879, Burlington, Burlington Co

Noted events in her life were:

- Alt. Birth: 22 Nov 1858.
- Alt. Death: 10 Mar 1930, Philadelphia, Pennsylvania. 535
- Occupation: Seamstress, 1880.⁶²

Anna married **John P Vanderslice**²⁸³ on 8 May 1879 in Burlington, Burlington County, New Jersey.⁵³⁶ John was born on 3 Feb 1852 in Chester County, Pennsylvania,⁵³⁷ died on 22 Apr 1881 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania²⁸³ at age 29, and was buried on 26 Apr 1881 in Morris Cemetery, Phoenixville, Chester County, Pennsylvania.⁵³⁸ Another name for John was John R Vanderslice. They had one son: **Charles Edgar**.

Marriage Notes: Early in 1880 [1880 Census -

www.familysearch.org], John and Anna were living in the same house, probably a rooming house, in Philadelphia. They were listed as sngle, but actually married 8 May 1879.

John was 25 and a lawyer. Anna (listed as Annie) was a seamstress. The head of household was Abe Hallman, age 45, a brother of her mother. Abe worked in a foundry, and was married to Melvina, age 37, and they had one son, William, age 9.

In addition to John and Anna, the others in the house were: John Hall, age 30, a weaver born in England Emma Fertler, age 35, working in an art gallery, born in Maryland Nellie Sullivan, age 23, working in an art gallery, born in Pennsylvania. Her parents were born in Ireland. Annie Homer, age 35, a tailoress born in Pennsylvania, and Kate Muller, age 22, a servant, born in Pennsylvania.

General Notes: According to his death certificate, John was born in Chester County. He may be the John Vanderslice, age 8, living in East Vincent township (Pottstown Post Ofc), Chester County, in the home of Casper & Marie Frances in 1860.

John P Vanderslice died on 22 April 1881 of Typhoid Fever at age 29 (or 25). John was married, a lawyer, and living at 372 Franklin Street in Philadelphia. He was buried at ----ville [Phoenixville?] in Chester County, Pennsylvania. [1]

John P Vanderslice, died 22 April 1881 at age 29 years, 2 months & 19 days, is buried at Morris Cemetery in Phoenixville. [2]

- [1] death certificate, FamilySearchLabs.org
- [2] Findagrave.com, posted by Mike O

Noted events in his life were:

- Alt. Birth: Abt 1855, Pennsylvania. 62
- Alt. Death: Between 27 and 28 Mar 1881, Philadelphia, Pennsylvania. 261
- Occupation: Lawyer, 1880.⁶²
- Occupation: Lawyer. 261

8-**Charles Edgar Vanderslice**²⁶¹ was born on 25 Mar 1881 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, ²⁶¹ died about 30 Mar 1881 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, ²⁶¹ and was buried in Morris Cemetery, Phoenixville, Chester County, Pennsylvania. ⁴¹⁴

General Notes: Charlie Vanderslice, infant son of J. P. and Anna Vanderslice, is buried at Morris Cemetery in Phoenixville. [1]

[1] Findagrave.com, posted by Mike O

Anna next married **Henry Christian Reuther**, ⁵³⁹ son of **Christian John Reuther** and **Emilie Klobe**, on 25 Jul 1888 in Phoenixville, Chester County, Pennsylvania. ⁵⁴⁰ Henry was born on 17 Mar 1859 in Green Township, Clinton County, Pennsylvania, ⁵⁴¹ was christened on 17 Apr 1865 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, ⁵⁴² died on 5 Jun 1932 in Fairfield, Fairfield County, Connecticut ⁵³⁹ at age 73, and was buried on 8 Jun 1932 in Westminster Cemetary, Bala Cynwyd, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania. ⁵⁴³ Another name for Henry was Christian Heinrich Reuther. ⁵⁴² They had four children: **Edna Laura, Lotta Barlow, Russell Evans**, and **Florence Anna**.

Marriage Notes: The marriage took place at Anna's sister Lydia's home in Phoenixville, Pennsylvania [1].

Henry and Anna owned a store in Philadelphia. On the first floor Henry sold cutlery such as knives and scissors. He also sold other goods such as china and leather goods. The family still has knives, scissors, and tea cups that came from the store. On the second floor, Anna operated a pleating business.

Per a letter from Florence Reuther Becker to Lydia Speiser Reuther on June 18, 1968, the store was located on 8th Street. It must have been within a few blocks of 8th and Arch Streets, as this was the location of a store called George B. Evans that sold fancy candies, cakes, and fruits. The store also sold gifts and fine china. It covered the entire block on the 8th Street side. Anna passed this store on her way to Henry's store. It was at Evans that she saw a beautiful punch bowl in the window, that Henry subsequently surprised her with for Valentine's Day, reportedly in their first or second year of marriage, probably about 1889. The punch bowl set is currently owned by Catherine Reuther. The green bowl and top is in decorated with strawberries, with matching cups, and a platter with strawberry flowers and leaves to sit on. [2]

Henry and Anna's store was located at 250 - 252 8th Street in Philadelphia. [3]

- [1] Letter, Lotta Reuther Longstreet to Russell & Lydia Reuther, Sept 29, 1963
- [2] Catherine Reuther Sep 4 2000
- [3] photo of store; advertisement Philadelphia Inquirer, 25 Mar 1917, p. 2; advertisement Philadelphia Inquirer, 14 Mar 1915, "Parcel Post Business" page

Noted events in their marriage were:

 Alt. Marriage: 25 Jul 1887, Phoenixville, Chester County, Pennsylvania.⁵⁴⁴

General Notes: Henry wrote the following in a notebook he kept as a young man:

My dearest Sister Carrie, this present I give to thee, May our love exist for ever, between us you and me. For it is the heart felt wish of your brother that loves you well For the love I have for you dear Sister no words can ever tell.

Daughter Lotta "did not remember her father with much affection". [7] Perhaps Henry was a very stern man like his father has been described. [CAR]

In the 1890, Henry is living at 510 Franklin Street. He is a bookkeeper. [6] In 1895 & 1896, Henry C Reuther is still on Franklin street, but he is now a stationer at 252 N 8th st. [5]

In 1896 Henry C Reuther is selling "fancy goods" at 252 N 8th. He is living at 510 Franklin. In 1898 he is selling toys at 252 E 8th, and is now living at 635 N 12th. [2]

In the 1900 Census, Henry Reuther (Ruther on the census) is living at 635 North Twelth Street in Philadelphia. He is 40 years old and a stationary dealer. Living with him is his wife Anna, 40. They have been married 12 years. Living with them are their children Edna, 11, Lotta, 8, Russell, 7, and Florence, 2, Anna's aunt Charlotte Barlow, 70, and Anna's nephew Frank Keely (Keighly on the census), 25. In addition, there are 4 boarders and 2 servants in the house.

On 26 October 1901, Henry C & Anna R Reuther sold their home at 635 N Twelth St to Wm J Ferguson for \$4000. But in 1902 a permit was issued to Ambrose Beck to add a 4.6 x 10 ft addition for \$600 to the home of H C Reuther at 635 N 12th st. [2, 3]

In the 1910 Census, Henry is renting a house at 749 Corinthian Avenue in Philadelphia. He is 51 years old, married for 23 years (his first marriage), and is a retail merchant in the stationary business. Living with him is his wife Anna R. She is also 51 years old, and this is her second marriage. She has born 5 children, only 4 are currently living. Her occupation is none. Living with them are their daughters, Edna L, 21, Lotta, 18, and Florence, 13. Edna is a saleswoman at a stationers - her father's store?

In 1916 H C Reuther purchased 4743 N. 12th St from Hill B Bush Asso No 2 for \$1500. [4]

In 1917, Henry C Reuther, doing business at 259 [or 250?] N 8th st, advertised sharpening razor blades equal to new, both single and double edge. [1]

In the 1920 Census, Henry is living at 4743 12th Street in Philadelphia. He is 60 years old, and was born in Philadelphia, Pa. He is a merchant in the stationary business. Living with him are his wife Anna R, age 60, and daughters Lotta B, 28, and Florence A, 22. Florence is a clerk in the stationary business, and may be working with her father. Anna's occupation is none. She appears to have retired from her pleating business.

In the 1930 Census, Henry is living at 4743 12th Street in Philadelphia. He owns his home, and gave it a value of \$5000. He owns a radio. Henry is 71 years old, widowed, and living alone. He is retired.

After Anna died, Henry moved to Fairfield, Connecticut, to live with his son Russell and his wife Lydia Speiser Reuther, and their children Joyce and Calvin. He died at their home at 219 Toilsome Hill Road. [Calvin Reuther]

In a note by Florence Reuther Becker in a notebook kept by Henry, he was buried Wednesday, June 8, 1932, in Westminister Cemetery, Philadelphia, PA. Services were conducted by Rev. Calvin P. Swank, pastor of Muhlenberg Lutheran Church.

Henry's obituary in the paper reads "Mr. Henry C. Reuther, for many years a resident of Logan, at 4713 North Twelfth street, passed away at the home of his son in Bridgeport, Connecticut, and was buried from the undertaker parlors of Mr Keller, and old friend, on Wednesday afternoon. He was a member of Muhlenberg Lutheran Chruch, whose pastor conducted the funeral."

- [1] Philadelphia Inquirer, 25 Mar 1917, p. 2 (Genealogybank.com)
- [2] Philadelphia Inquirer, 30 Oct 1901, p. 7 (Genealogybank.com)
- [3] Philadelphia Inquirer, 5 Mar 1902, p. 7 (Genealogybank.com)
- [4] Philadelphia Inquirer, 8 June 1916, p. 17 (Genealogybank.com)
- [5] Philadelphia City Directories (Foothnote.com)
- [6] Philadelphia city directory, 1890 (oldcitydirectorysearch.com)
- [7] Myra Longstreet Sullivan, email 16 Sep 2011

Noted events in his life were:

- Alt. Birth: 17 Mar 1859, Philadelphia, Pennsylvania. 539
- Occupation: Clerk In Store, 1880.62
- Residence: 635 N. 12Th, 1898, Philadelphia, Pennsylvania. 545
- Residence: 510 Franklin Street, Bef 1898, Philadelphia, Pennsylvania. 545

8-**Edna Laura Reuther** was born on 24 Jan 1889 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, ⁵³⁹ died on 10 May 1949 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania ⁵⁴⁶ at age 60, and was buried on

13 May 1949 in Westminster Cemetary, Bala Cynwyd, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania. 534

General Notes: In the 1910 Census, Edna is 21 years old and living with her parents and younger sisters. She is a saleswoman at a stationers, probably her father Henry's store.

On 3 June 1916, just before she married Henry later that month, Edna purchased a home at 4522 N. Twelth st in Philadelphia from Jushua M Holmes for \$3800. [1] Edna and Henry lived in this home in the early years of their marriage.

Family stories passed down in the Zimmer family report that Edna may have been institutionalized at some point. Her husband Henry may even have had her institutionalized because he wanted a divorce. [2]

Regarding Edna's mental illness: Edna was treated professionally at home and by daughter Mildred. It was often said, Mildred raised her brothers Henry and Bob. [3]

From the little bit known, it appears Edna suffered from some type of mental illness. She was not ill enough to be hospitalized, but was ill enough that daughter Mildred may have performed many household duties, including the care of her younger brothers (only 2 and 4 years younger), as well as caring for Edna. It would not be unexpected for Mildred to have resented her mother and the position she was placed in. This would help explain the rift in the family that occured when (if?) Henry and Edna divorced, and after Edna's death in 1949. [CAR]

Edna L Zimmer died 10 May 1949 at Germantown Hospital in Philadelphia. Husband Henry F Zimmer was the informant on her death certificate. He reports them as married and Edna as living at their home on Fairhill St. An inquest was held on 19 May with the jury rendering a verdict that the cause of death was hypertensive cerebral hemorrhage. [4]

- [1] Philadelphia Inquirer, 7 June 1916, p. 12 (Genealogybank.com)
- [2] Mark Zimmer, phone 6 Jul 2010
- [3] John Root, email 14 Jul 2010
- [4] Pennsylvania Death Certificate (copy)

Edna married **Henry Frederick Zimmer Sr**, ²⁸¹ son of **William Louis Zimmer** and **Anna K Hasselbach**, on 28 Jun 1916 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania. ⁵⁴⁷ Henry was born on 21 Mar 1891 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, ⁵⁴⁸ was christened on 17 Apr 1891 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, ⁵⁴⁹ and died in Jul 1977 in Pennsylvania³⁹ at age 86. Another name for Henry

was Friedrich Heinrich Zimmer.⁵⁴⁹ They had three children: **Mildred Barlow, Henry Frederick**, and **Robert Evans**.

Marriage Notes: Although two sources report that Edna and Henry were divorced, it is unclear at this time (2012) if that is correct or if they may have been separated or planning a divorce before her death in 1949. [CAR] When she died, Edna was listed on her death certificate as married and living at their home on Fairhill St in Philadelphia. Husband Henry was the informant. [4]

Edna and Henry had been divorced for many years when Edna passed away. They were still married in 1942, so may have divorced shortly after that as Edna died in 1949. [1]

Daughter Mildred and her husband John Root lived with Henry & Edna during World War II, so they most likely divorced between 1945 and 1949. John Root does not remember a divorce, but other sources (see notes below) do remember a divorce. [3]

When Henry divorced Edna, apparently for another woman, it caused a rift between their children. Mildred sided with her father, Robert with his mother, and Henry was caught in between. Eventually, Mildred and Robert quit talking to each other, and remained estranged until their deaths. [2]

Later, when Henry's 2nd wife Esther died [in 1982] grandson Mark Zimmer asked about the Zimmer family memorabilia that Esther inherited from Henry. Daughter Mildred wrote him that he was not in the will, everything was sold off; "tough stuff" - you don't get anything. [2] This contributed to the estrangement between the children of Henry and Edna and their grandchildren. Although, Mark reports that the cousins harbour no ill feelings.

- [1] CAR (Jovce Reuther?)
- [2] Mark Zimmer, phone 6 Jul 2010
- [3] John Root, email 14 Jul 2010
- [4] Pennsylvania Death Certificate (copy)

Notes on divorce: Edna's brother Russell Reuther's daughter Joyce remembers a divorce. Joyce might have been planning her wedding around that time, so the breakup of the family would have been something she would remember. Also, Edna's son Henry Zimmer, Jr's, son Mark knew growing up that they had divorced, and that it caused a rift between Edna and Henry's children.

Noted events in their marriage were:

• Divorce: Between 1942 and 1949. 550

• Divorce: Between 1945 and 1949.

• Alt. Marriage: 16 Jun 1916, Philadelphia, Pennsylvania. 551

General Notes: In 1900 Henry F Zimmer is living in Philadelphia with his parents. William Zimmer was born in Germany and is a musician. Wife Anna K was also born in Germany. They have three sons - William L, 11, Henry F, 9, and Herbert P, 6 months. [2]

In the 1920 Census, Henry F Zimmer is living at 4522 12th Street in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania. Henry's in-laws Henry and Anna Reuther live at 4743 12th Street. He is 31 years old and was born in Philadelphia. Living with him are his wife Edna, 31, daughter Mildred, 2 9/12, and son Henry, 11/12. Edna and the children were also born in Philadelphia. Also living with them is Dorothy Stiffer?. She is identified as a helper. She is 13 years old and was born in Philadelphia.

In the 1930 Census, Henry Zimmer is living in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania. He is 39 years old, and was born in Pennsylvania. His parents were born in Germany. Henry is a salesman. Living with him are his wife Edna, 41, and children, Mildred, 13, Henry, 11, and Robert, 8. All the children were born in Pennsylvania.

In 1942 Henry Frederick Zimmer, Sr, registered for the World War II draft. He was born 21 March 1891 in Philadelphia, and was living at 6206 N Fairhill St in Philadelphia with his wife Mrs Edna Zimmer. Henry was working for Columbia Mills Inc of Philadelphia as a traveling salesman. [1]

Sometime after 1942 or 1945 [CAR], Henry divorced Edna because he wanted to pursue another woman. Henry's second wife was a woman named Esther. He pre-deceased her and she did not re-marry. [4]

Note: Family sources disagree on whether Henry and Enda divorced. His 2nd marriage seven months after Edna's death may point toward no divorce.

On 19 December 1949 Henry F Zimmer married Esther Mae Zerby in Doylestown, Berks County, Pennsylvania. Their marriage license was issued in Montgomery County. [5]

Henry Zimmer was born 21 Mar 1891 and died Jul 1977. His last residence was Philadelphia, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania. [3]

Esther may be the Esther Zimmer born 16 March 1894, died Jan 1982. Her last residence was Spring House, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania. [3]

- [1] U.S. World War II Draft Registration Cards, 1942 (Ancestry.com)
- [2] 1900 US Census, Philadelphia, PA, ED 236, sheet 2A
- [3] Social Security Death Index
- [4] Mark Zimmer, phone 6 Jul 2010
- [5] Pennsylvania & New Jersey Church & Town Records 1708-1985 (images) (Ancestry.com), Salem United Church of Christ, Doylestown, Bucks Co, PA, Henry F Zimmer to Esther Mae Zerby, 19 Dec 1949

Noted events in his life were:

- Alt. Birth: Abt 1891, Philadelphia, Pennsylvania. 552
- Alt. Death: Unknown.

9-**Mildred Barlow Zimmer**⁵⁵³ was born on 4 Apr 1917 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania⁵⁵⁴ and died on 20 Apr 2003 in Toledo, Lucas County, Ohio⁵⁵⁵ at age 86. Another name for Mildred was Mildred Zimmer.⁵⁵⁶

General Notes: Mildred enrolled at Drexel Institute of Art, Science and Industry in Philadelphia in 1935. She graduated in 4 years in 1940 with a degree in Home Economics. When she graduated Drexel was Drexel Institute of Technology. Today it is Drexel University. [3, 4]

Lydia Speiser wrote that Mildred & John had a child named Dusky. [2] This appears to be in error (or unclear) and should probably have been Dick (or Dicky).

Mildred Z. Root was born 4 Apr 1917 and died 20 Apr 2003. Her last residence and benefit paid was in Sylvania, Lucas County, Ohio. Her SSN was issued in New Jersey before 1951. [1]

- [1] Social Security Death Index
- [2] Lydia Speiser Reuther's notebook
- [3] John D Root, email 14 Jul 2010
- [4] History of Drexel University, www.drexel.edu

Noted events in her life were:

• Cremation:⁵⁵³

Mildred married **John Derby Root**, ⁵⁵⁷ son of **Stanely Raymond Root** and **Mary Elizabeth Derby**, on 6 Sep 1941 in Ocean City, New Jersey. ⁵⁵³ John was born on 27

Mar 1917 in Lansdale, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania⁵⁵⁸ and died on 26 Feb 2013 in Toledo, Lucas County, Ohio⁵⁵⁹ at age 95. Another name for John was John Root.⁵⁵⁶ They had two children: **Richard Evans** and **Craig Zimmer**.

Marriage Notes: John and Mildred met in their 3rd year of high school. "We made it through, me teaching her Physics and she teaching me English(Shakespeare)". [1]

[1] John D Root, email 14 Jul 2010

General Notes: John graduated from Olney Grammer School in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, in 1931. He graduated Olney High School in 1935. From 1935 to 1937 he attended Drexel Institute of Technology (today Drexel University) in Philadelphia. [1]

From 1937 to March 1945, John worked for Brown Instrument Company, when he joined the Navy. [1]

US Navy 03/22/1945 thru 02/04/1946 [1]

After the Navy, John returned to Drexel, and graduated in June 1947 with a degree in Electrical Engineering. [1]

After graduating from Drexel, went to work [again] for Brown Instrument Company, later absorbed by Honeywell. John retired from Honeywell after 45 years. He was an Area Sales Manager in the Industrial Controls Division. [2]

John was a resident of Sylvania [Lucas County], Ohio, for 48 years. [2]

John was a lifetime member of the Academy of Model Aeronautics and a member of the Toledo Weak Signals Flying Club where he served in many capacities including treasurer. [2]

- [1] John D Root, email 14 Jul 2010 [2] Legacy.com. The Blade (Toledo OH), 19
- [2] Legacy.com, The Blade (Toledo OH), 19 Mar 2013, John Derby Root obituary

Noted events in his life were:

• Residence: 1974, Sylvania, Ohio. 509

10-Richard Evans Root

Richard married **Marion Lou Thomassy**, daughter of **Fernand A Thomassy**.

10-Craig Zimmer Root

Craig married **Kathleen H Kreusser**, daughter of **Robert Kreusser** and **Marie Louise Foster**.

9-**Henry Frederick Zimmer Jr** was born on 26 Feb 1919 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, ²⁹⁵ died on 1 Jun 1973 in Stroudsburg, Pennsylvania⁵⁶⁰ at age 54, and was buried in Bryn Athyn Cemetery, Bryn Athyn, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania. ⁵⁶¹ The cause of his death was suicide. Another name for Henry was Henry Zimmer. ⁵⁵⁶

General Notes: Henry F Zimmer Jr joined the US Army on 29 May 1942 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania. Henry was born in 1919 in Pennsylvania. He has had 1 year of college, is working as a photographer, and is married. [3]

Henry was a prisoner of war in Germany during World War II. He kept a diary during his imprisonment. This diary's location is currently unknown and may have been destroyed. Henry had many physical and health problems due to his time in a POW camp. [4]

He was in in the insurance business, working near his summer home about an hour and a half from the family's main home in Philadelphia. [4]

In writing Cal Reuther about the death of his cousin Henry Zimmer's widow, Lydia wrote her son that Henry had a drinking problem and committed suicide. [1] His drinking was probably related to his WW II experiences.

Over the years, Henry threatened suicide, always calling his father, who would call Henry's wife Connie. Connie would hurry to him to prevent him from following through. On 1 June 1973, Henry again threatened suicide. He was at their summer home, and Connie and the children were in Philadelphia. Before Connie could get there, Henry shut himself in the garage with the car running, using the car exhaust to kill himself. [4]

Henry Zimmer was born 26 Feb 1919 and died Jun 1973. His Social Security number was issued in New Jersey before 1951. [2]

- [1] Letter from Lydia S Reuther to son Calvin Reuther May 31 1981
- [2] Social Security Death Index
- [3] U.S. World War II Army Enlistment Records, 1938-

1946 (Ancestry.com) [4] Mark Zimmer, phone 6 Jul 2010

Noted events in his life were:

- Alt. Birth: Abt Feb 1919, Philadelphia, Pennsylvania. 552
- Alt. Death: Bef 1981.⁵⁶²
- Alt. Death: Jun 1973.³⁹

Henry married **Mary Constance Herwick**, ⁵⁶³ daughter of **Robert Claude Herwick** and **Grace Prudence Porter**, between Jun 1938 and Feb 1939. ⁵⁶⁴ Mary was born on 26 Jun 1921 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, ⁵⁶⁵ died on 30 Apr 1981 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania ⁵⁶⁰ at age 59, and was buried in Bryn Athyn Cemetery, Bryn Athyn, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania. ⁵⁶¹ The cause of her death was cancer. Other names for Mary were Connie ⁵⁵⁶ and Constance. They had two children: **John Kurt** and **Mark Frederick**.

Marriage Notes: Connie and Henry Zimmer were married 17 years before the birth of their first child about 1956. [1]

Henry and Constance eloped when they were 19 and 17 years old. [2] This places their marriage between late June 1938 and February 1939.

- [1] Letter from Lydia Reuther to son Calvin Reuther Sept 21 1958
- [2] Mark Zimmer to CA Reuther, phone 6 Jul 2010

Noted events in their marriage were:

• Alt. Marriage: Abt 1939.⁵⁶⁶

General Notes: Connie's sister-in-law wrote Lydia Speiser Reuther that Connie died in April 1981 of cancer. [1]

Constance Zimmer was born 26 Jun 1921 and died Apr 1981. Her last benefit was paid in Huntingdon Valley, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania. Her Social Security number was issued in New Jersey before 1951. [2]

- [1] Letter from Lydia S Reuther to son Calvin Reuther May 31 1981
- [2] Social Security Death Index

Noted events in her life were:

• Alt. Death: Apr 1981.⁵⁶²

10-John Kurt Zimmer

10-Mark Frederick Zimmer

Mark married Lynn Ellen Wilhoyte. They had three children: Kaitlynd Bahama, Constance Margaux, and Marilyn Emily Grace.

- 11-Kaitlynd Bahama Zimmer
- 11-Constance Margaux Zimmer
- 11-Marilyn Emily Grace Zimmer

Mark next married **Jennifer Ruth Brewer**. They had no children.

9-**Robert Evans Zimmer**⁵⁶⁷ was born on 8 Jun 1921 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania⁵⁶⁸ and died on 27 Jul 2009 in Vero Beach, Indian River County, Florida⁵⁶⁹ at age 88. Another name for Robert was Robert E Zimmer.⁵⁵⁶

General Notes: Robert E. Zimmer was born 8 June 1921 and died 27 July 2009. His SSN was issued in New Jersey before 1951. Robert's last residence was Hanover, Plymouth County, Massachusetts. [1] Hanover is his son Robert's home, and probably Robert, Sr's mailing address.

Robert E Zimmer died 27 July 2009 at Indian River Estates Medical Center, Vero Beach, Florida. He was born in Philadelphia, and had lived in Vero Beach for 25 years [since about 1984], coming from Stone Harbor, New Jersey. Robert flew torpedo bombers for the US Navy in World War II, and was president of the Schoenhut Toy company, makers of toy pianos and "Pick-Up Sitcks". [2]

- [1] Social Security Death Index
- [2] Stuart News ("Treasure Coast" area of Florida) & Philadelphia Inquirer, 31 July 2009 [GenealogyBank.com]

Noted events in his life were:

• Alt. Birth: Abt 1922, Pennsylvania. 319

Robert married **Ruth E Schoenhut**, 406 daughter of **Otto Schoenhut** and **Wilhelmina "Minnie" Kilgus**, on 8 Jul 1944 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania. 570 Ruth was born on 20 Jul 1921 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania and died on 27 Jan 2004 in Vero Beach, Indian River County, Florida at age 82. Another name for Ruth was Ruth. 556 They had two children: **Susan Elaine** and **Robert Evans**.

General Notes: In 1930 Ruth is 8 years old and living in Philadelphia with her parents. Otto Schoenhutt owns his

home valued at \$13,000, has a radio and is the proprietor of a toy manufacture. Along with wife Minnie, in the house are daughters Doris, 13, Ruth, 8, and mother-in-law Emma Kilgus. [2]

Ruth Schoenhut Zimmer of Vero Beach, Florida, died 27 January 2004 at Indian River Memorial Hospital. She was born 20 July 1921 in Philadelphia. She moved from Stone River, New Jersey, six years prior [about 1998], and was a former school teacher. Ruth was survived by her husband Robert E Zimmer, son Robert E Zimmer, Jr, or Hanover, Massachusetts, and daughter Susan Fullerton of Palm City, Florida. [1]

[1] Philadelphia Inquirer, 1 Feb 2004[GenealogyBank.com][2] 1930 US Census, Philadelphia, PA, ED 1076, sheet 17A

10-Susan Elaine Zimmer

Susan married **Lawrence A Fullerton**. They had two children: **Jennifer Ruth** and **Christopher L**.

11-Jennifer Ruth Fullerton

Jennifer married **Joseph S Monestere Jr**. They had two children: **Caitlyn Reese** and **Noah Austin Robert**.

11-Christopher L Fullerton

Christopher married **Nancy P Doyle**. They had two children: **Brynn Patrice** and **Audrey Susan**.

10-Robert Evans Zimmer Jr

Robert married **Susan Hanlon**. They had two children: **Bradley** and **Matthew**.

11-Bradley Zimmer

11-Matthew Zimmer

8-**Lotta Barlow Reuther** was born on 17 Jun 1891 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, ⁵³⁹ died on 5 Apr 1983 in Olmsted County, Minnesota ⁵⁷² at age 91, and was buried in Pine Forest Cemetery, Mount Dora, Lake County, Florida. ¹¹²

General Notes: In 1912 Lotta B Reuther's appointment as a kindergarten teacher in Philadelphia was confirmed. [4]

In the 1920 Census, Lotta is living with her parents in Philadelphia. She is 28 years old and a school teacher.

Thanks to the efforts of Lotta Reuther, much is known about the Reuther's. She collected not only the facts (names, dates, & places), but also wrote about family members so we know more about their lives. [CAR]

After Rubert died in 1969 Lotta went to live with her daughter Myra in Minnesota. [1] Within a year, Lotta is again living in Florida. [2]

By 1983 Lotta is living with Myra in Minnesota. She has been in the hospital and now has a pacemaker. [3] She died two months later.

- [1] Letter from Lydia S Reuther to son Calvin Reuther 21 Dec 1969
- [2] Letter from Lydia S Reuther to son Calvin Reuther 25 Dec 1970
- [3] Letter from Lydia S Reuther to son Calvin Reuther 6 Feb 1983
- [4] Philadelphia Inquirer, 13 Nov 1912, p. 4 (Genealogybank.com)

Noted events in her life were:

- Alt. Death: 5 Apr 1983, Kenyon, Minnesota. 573
- Confirmation: 31 Mar 1907, St Matthew's Luthern Church, 628 North Broad Street, Philadelphia, PA.⁵⁷⁴
- Occupation: Elementary School Teacher. 573

Lotta married **Rubert James "R.J." Longstreet**, ⁵⁷⁵ son of **Herbert Cornelius Longstreet** ⁵⁷⁶ and **Etta Lola Gilbert**, ⁵⁷⁷ on 27 Dec 1920 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania. ⁵⁵¹ Rubert was born on 28 Sep 1892 in Mount Dora, Lake County, Florida, ⁵⁷⁸ died on 9 Oct 1969 in Volusia County, Florida ⁵⁷⁹ at age 77, and was buried in Pine Forest Cemetery, Mount Dora, Lake County, Florida. ¹¹² Another name for Rubert was Rubert J Longstreet. They had two children: **Myra Lotta** and **James Rubert**.

General Notes: On May 31 1917, Rubert J Longstreet registered for the World War I draft. He was born 28 Sept 1892 in Mount Dora, Florida. Rubert registered in Volusia County, Florida. He was living in the the town of De Land. Rubert's occupation was difficult to read.

During World War I Rubert James Longstreet of Deland, Florida, served in the US Army with a rank of 1st Lieutenant. It is not known where he served. [1]

From 1919 to 1949, Rubert was a teacher and supervising principal in Daytona Beach, FL, area schools. In 1933 he was elected president of the Florida Education Association, and was a commissioner for the Southern Association of Colleges from 1946 to 1949. In 1949, Rubert began teaching law at Stetson University in DeLand, FL.

He was president of the Florida Audubon Society from 1930 to 1936, and edited the Florida Naturalist from 1927 to 1949. [2]

In the 1920 Census, Rubert is living in Seabreeze, Volusia County, Florida, with his parents Herbert and Harriett Longstreet. He is 27 years old and a high school teacher.

In the 1930 Census, Rupert J Longstreet is living in Daytona Beach, Volusia County, Florida. He is 37 years old, and was born in Florida. He is a superintendent of the public shcools. Rupert is also a veteran of the world war. His parents were born in New York. Living with him is his wife Lotta R, 38, and children Myra, 6, and James, 4. Myra and James were both born in Florida.

Rubert died at 5:04 am the morning of 9 October 1969. The day before he sayed to Lotta "I talked to your brother today. He is very happy." Lotta's brother Russell died in 1967. [4 - 9 Oct 1969]

Rubert Longstreet born September 28, 1892, and died October 1969 in Florida. His last residence was in New Smyrna Beach, Volusia County, Florida. [3]

- [1] World War I Service Cards, Florida State Archives on-line (www.floridamemory.com)
- [2] Obituary, Lotta Reuther Longstreet
- [3] Social Security Death Index
- [4] Lydia Speiser Reuther diary

Noted events in his life were:

• Alt. Birth: 27 Sep 1892, Florida. 580

9-Myra Lotta Longstreet

Myra married **Charles Roger Sullivan**,⁵⁸¹ son of **Charles William Sullivan** and **Irene Compton**. Charles was born on 27 Apr 1921 in Hamilton County, Ohio,⁵⁸² died on 3 Jul 1966 in Augusta, Richmond County, Georgia⁵⁸³ at age 45, and was buried in Greenwood Cemetery, De Graff, Logan County, Ohio.¹¹² Another name for Charles was Roger Sullivan.⁵⁵⁶ They had six children: **Kip Roger**, **Jeffrey Warren**, **Christopher James**, **Daniel Martin**,

Luke Longstreet, and Collin Charles.

General Notes: In 1945 Chas Roger Sullivan is listed as living in Pinellas County, Florida, with his mother Irene C Sullivan. Both have attended college. Roger is 24, born in Ohio, and in the Navy. [4]

Roger died in Augusta, Georgia, of pneumonia on 3 July 1966. He left wife Myra with six boys age 9 to 19. [1]

Charles R Sullivan died 3 July 1966 in Richmond County, Georgia, at age 45. He was living in Screven County at the time of his death. [2]

Dr Charles Roger Sullivan, born 27 April 1921 and died 3 July 1966, is buried at Greenwood Cemetery, De Graff, Logan County, Ohio. [3]

- [1] Lydia Speiser Reuther diary, 7 Jul 1966
- [2] Georgia Deaths, 1919-98 (Ancestry.com)
- [3] findagrave.com, posted by Robert Weller
- [4] Florida State Census, 1945, Pinellas Co, Pct 27

Noted events in his life were:

• Alt. Birth: Abt 1921.⁵⁸⁴

10-Kip Roger Sullivan

10-Jeffrey Warren Sullivan

Jeffrey married Kristine A Davis.

10-Christopher James Sullivan

Christopher married **Paula Christine Phillips**, daughter of **Paul Chester Phillips** and **Vivian Mathilda Weiby**. They had one son: **Christopher Kai Phillips**.

11-Christopher Kai Phillips Sullivan

Christopher next married Adele Louise Lennig, daughter of Unknown Lennig and Unknown Rampone.

10-Daniel Martin Sullivan

10-Luke Longstreet Sullivan

Luke married **Linda K Mason**. They had no children.

Luke next married **Phoebe Curlin Reed**, daughter of **William Preston Reed** and **Phoebe Ann Hunt**. They had two children: **Reed Longstreet** and **Preston Hunt**.

11-Reed Longstreet Sullivan

11-Preston Hunt Sullivan

10-Collin Charles Sullivan

Collin married **Nancy Adair Woolsey**. They had two children: **Tyler James** and **Sterling Royce**.

11-Tyler James Sullivan

11-Sterling Royce Sullivan

9-**Dr. James Rubert Longstreet**⁵⁸⁵ was born on 25 Apr 1925 in Daytona Beach, Volusia County, Florida⁵⁸⁶ and died on 12 Sep 1987 in Tampa, Hillsborough County, Florida⁵⁸⁷ at age 62.

General Notes: On 26 April 1943, at age 18, James Rubert Longstreet registered for the World War II draft. He was living in Charleston, Kanawha County, West Virginia, and working for Westvaco in South Charleston, West Virginia. James' permanent residence was in Daytona Beach, Florida. He has a scar on his right knee and a scar on his right index finger. [3]

James joined the University of South Florida faculty in 1967 and was the first chairman of the department of finance. He was a nationally known financial expert and a professor of the USF College of Business Administration at the time of his death. [2]

James was the chairman of the finance department at the University of South Forida until his death. [1]

He helped establish the national Financial Management Association, said to be the world's largest academic finance association. He was executive vice president when he died. [2]

James was in demand as a consultant and expert witness, conducted seminars for major companies around the country, and also served as an investment advisor and portfolio manager. [2]

On the Social Security Death Index, James Longstreet was born 25 Apr 1925 and died Sep 1987. His last residence was Tampa, Hillsborough Co, Florida.

James died 12 September 1987 of heart failure at home [Tampa]. [2]

[1] Jennifer Leigh Longstreet, email to Longstreet Society, Jan 1998, posted on Rootsweb Longstreet-L archives, retrieved 30 Aug 2011

[2] St Petersburg Times (FL) (GenealogyBank.com), 23 Sep 1987, obit James Longstreet

[3] WWII Draft Registration Cards (images) (Fold3.com)

Noted events in his life were:

- Alt. Birth: Abt 1925, Florida. 580
- Alt. Birth: Abt 1926, Florida. 319
- Residence: 1967-1987, Tampa, Hillsborough County, Florida. 588

James married **Wilda Bernice Graul**,⁵⁸⁹ daughter of **Eugene Graul** and **Aleatha Mertz**, on 20 Jun 1948 in Greene County, Ohio.⁵⁹⁰ Wilda was born on 16 Nov 1926 in Maquoketa, Jackson County, Iowa⁵⁹¹ and died on 12 Apr 2008⁵⁹² at age 81. Another name for Wilda was Wilda.⁵⁵⁶ They had three children: **Tacy Jeanne, James Russell ''Jim,''** and **Diane Alicia**.

Marriage Notes: James & Wilda met at Antioch College in Yellow Springs, Ohio. [1]

They were both students in Yellow Springs when they married there on 20 June 1948. [2]

[1] Tributes (www.tributes.com), obit Wilda G Longstreet, retreived 30 Aug 2011

[2] Ohio County Marriages 1789-2013 (images) (FamilySearch.org), James Rubert [sic] Longstreet to Wilda Bernice Graul, 20 Jun 1948, Greene Co

General Notes: Wilda attended Antioch College in Yellow Springs, Ohio. After moving to Tampa, she finished her Bachelors at USF [University of South Florida] in 1973. She was an accountant with HRS State of Florida for 17 years. [3]

Wilda G. Longstreet was born 16 Nov 1926 and died 12 Apr 2008. Her last residence was on Tampa, Hillsborough County, Florida. Her Social Security Number was issued in Iowa before 1951. [1]

When Wilda passed away she was survived by her daughter, Tracy of Clearwater Fla.; daughter, Diane of Townsville, Australia; son, Jim of Asheboro, N.C.; granddaughter, Jennifer of Nottingham, England; grandson, Robert of Athens Ga.; and brother, Dr. Paul Graul of Spokane, Wash. [2]

- [1] Social Security Death Index
- [2] Tampa Tribune, 14 Apr 2008 (GenealogyBank.com)
- [3] Tributes (www.tributes.com), obit Wilda G Longstreet, retreived 30 Aug 2011

Noted events in her life were:

• Alt. Birth: Abt 1926.⁵⁰⁹

10-**Tacy Jeanne Longstreet**⁵⁹³ was born on 4 Sep 1950 in Maquoketa, Iowa⁵⁹⁴ and died on 11 Jan 2018 in Tampa, Hillsborough County, Florida⁵⁹⁵ at age 67.

Noted events in her life were:

• Residence: 2008, Clearwater, Florida. 592

10-**James Russell "Jim" Longstreet**⁵⁵⁶ was born on 1 Dec 1952 in Evanston, Illinois⁵⁹⁶ and died on 17 Aug 2017 in Athens, Georgia⁵⁹⁷ at age 64.

General Notes: Jim worked in the rubber industry for most of his professional life and spent several decades as the plant engineer at Oliver Rubber Company in Athens, Georgia, and Asheboro, North Carolina. Most recently he worked in project consultancy for the same company. [1]

Jim's wife was not listed in his obituary, so I presume they divorced. (CAR)

[1] Athens Banner-Herald (GA) (GenealogyBank.com), 20 Aug 2017, obit James Russell Longstreet, 1 Dec 1952-17 Aug 2017

Noted events in his life were:

- Residence: 1998, Athens, Georgia. 598
- Residence: 2008, Asheboro, North Carolina. 592

James married **Mary Ann Steele**. They had two children: **Jennifer Leigh "Jen"** and **Robert James "Rob"**.

11-Jennifer Leigh "Jen" Longstreet

Jennifer married Nick Gant.

11-Robert James "Rob" Longstreet

10-Diane Alicia Longstreet

Diane married William Russell Chadwell.

Diane next married **Dennis Brian Slabaugh**.

Diane next married John Stewart Biedenharn.

Diane next had a relationship with **Charles R** "Charlie" Holley Jr.

8-**Russell Evans Reuther** was born on 8 May 1893 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, ⁵³⁹ was christened on 23 Feb 1908 in Reading, Berks County, Pennsylvania, ⁵⁹⁹ died on 4 Dec 1967 in Bridgeport, Fairfield County, Connecticut ⁶⁰⁰ at age 74, and was buried on 7 Dec 1967 in Lawncroft Burial Park, Fairfield, Connecticut. ⁶⁰¹ The cause of his death was Pulmonary Endema.

General Notes: Russell left school and Philadelphia at age 16 in 1909 to work for Mr. Phillips at the fabric company [in Bridgeport, Connecticut]. [Aunt Lotta]

In 1910, Russell Reuther is living in Bridgeport at the home of his boss H. Albert Philips. He was born about 1894 in Pennsylvania. [7]

Russ first lived with the Phillips, then took a room on Coleman Street near Park Avenue. [6]

On June 5 1917, Russell Evans Reuther registered for the World War I draft in Bridgeport, Connecticut. He was living at 346 Beechwood Ave in Bridgeport, and was an assistant manager for Alb. & E. Henkels Inc.

Russell E. Reuther was inducted in the United States Army May 23, 1918 at Bridgeport, Conneticut. He achieved the rank of corporal October 7, 1918. He served in the 15th Company, 152nd Depot Brigade. He was honorably discharged May 28, 1919 at Camp Upton, New York. The discharge papers list his height as 5 feet, 2 inches. [Russell E. Reuther honorable discharge & enlistment record, US Army, 1919] Russell served his enlistment in the United States & did not go to Europe during World War I.

In the 1920 Census, Russell is living in Bridgeport, Fairfield Co., Connecticut, on Beechwood Avenue in the house of Christopher and Ida Melick. Russell is 29 years old and an assistant manager at a lace factory. Christopher is 52 years old, and a telegraph operator for the railroad. Ida is 51. Both were

born in New Jersey. Russell became very close to Christopher and Ida as he boarded with them when he first came to Bridgeport at age 16, and I recall a story that Russ loaned them money to start a business (CAR). After Christopher died, Russ helped Ida manage her affairs. When Ida Bigley Melick died in 1947 (or 1946), she left Russ her house at 346-8 Beechwood Avenue. The flintlock rifle owned by Calvin Reuther was given to Russ. It was in the Melick family and is believed to be from the Revolutionary War. (Calvin Reuther). Currently, the gun is owned by Russell's grandson Russell Reuther (CAR 2004).

In March 1930, Russell received word that his mother was very ill in Florida, probably visiting her daughter Lotta in Daytona Beach. Russ rushed to Florida to see his mother, but she passed away before he got there. She was buried in Philadelphia, and Russ returned to Fairfield the day before his son Calvin was born. [5]

In the 1930 Census, Russell is living in Fairfield, Fairfield Co., Connecticut, on Toilsome Hill Road. He is 36 years old and was born in Pennsylvania. He is an assistant manager at a fabric factory. Living with him are his wife Lydia, 32, and their children Joyce B, 3, and Calvin R, 1 month. Lydia was born in Connecticut, and lists her parents' birthplaces as Wurttemburg, Germany.

In 1944, Russell E Reuther and his wife Lydia R are living at 219 Toilsome Hill Road in Fairfield. Russell is assistant secretary for the American Fabrics Company at 1069 Connecticut Ave. [2]

On Monday, September 17, 1951, Russ was fired from his job as manager of American Fabrics by the new owners who had purchased the company in May 1948. In a meeting with the owners, they had already prepared a resignation letter for Russ to sign. He was immediately escorted out without even having the opportunity to say his good byes nor to clean out his office after 42 years with the company. He was given 5 months pay in lieu of notice. Both Russ and Lydia talked about the gangster Jews that owned the company and fired him. [3, 4] Russ was 58 years old when he lost his job.

In 1955, Russ was elected to one of the seats in District Six for the Representative Town Meeting. [1]

Russ was deathly afraid of dogs. When walking in the neighborhood, if he saw a dog, he was so shaken, he would go back home. [Virginia Speiser Rutter]

Son Calvin remembers Russ talking about a Barlow cousin who was a Rockette at Radio City Music Hall in New York City. He met her on one of his trips to the city. Cal thought she may have still been there when he was little and the family went to Radio City.

June 20, 1961 - Stroke, left side affected

Oct 1, 1961 - Spasm, left side paralized 1 1/2 hours

Apr 24, 1963 - Went to the hospital to be operated on for tongue tumor, same day Herman Speiser died.

Apr 29, 1963 - Operated on for tongue tumor - malignant, but doctor sure he got it all.

Sep 30, 1963 - upstairs at the house per Dr. Gardner as he could no longer make the stairs

Apr 1, 1964 - began coming down the stairs daily. Dr said it was a miracle.

Oct 11, 1965 - Upstairs again, down for Christmas 1965, and Easter 1966, but no more after that.

Dec 4, 1967 - Passed away at Bridgeport Hospital 9:41 PM, after only 5 hours at the hospital. [8]

After Russell's death on 4 December 1967, his body was prepared for burial and brought to his and Lydia's home on 6 December. Lydia wanted the burial to begin from the house. He was buried on 7 December. [9 - 6 Dec - 7 Dec 1969]

- [1] Bridgeport Post, November 9, 1955, page 30
- [2] Bridgeport City Directory 1944 (Ancestry.com)
- [3] Letter from Russ Reuther to son Calvin Reuther Sept 18 1951
- [4] Letter from Lydia S Reuther to son Calvin Reuther Sept 24
- [5] Letter from Lydia S Reuther to son Calvin Reuther Mar 13
- [6] Letter from Lydia S Reuther to son Calvin Reuther Jan 28 1973
- [7] The image on Ancestry.com was not available. This information was from the index.
- [8] Lydia Speiser Reuther's notebook
- [9] Lydia Speiser Reuther diary

Noted events in his life were:

- Baptism: 23 Feb 1908, Hope Lutheran Church, Reading, PA, By Reverand H. W. Warmkessel, Cousin To Anna Barlow Reuther.⁶⁰²
- Confirmation: 19 Apr 1908, St Matthew's Luthern Church, 628 North Broad Street, Philadelphia, PA.⁵⁷⁴
- Military: United States Army, Between 1918 and 1919.⁶⁰³

Soc Sec Num: 041-10-4440.⁶⁰⁴
Military: Corporal, Depot Brigade.

Military: #2885979.Height: 5 ft. 2 in.

Russell married **Nora Alice Monk**, daughter of **John Thomas Monk** and **Alice Kemp**, on 17 Oct 1921 in Bridgeport, Fairfield County, Connecticut.⁶⁰⁵ The marriage ended in divorce. Nora was born on 8 Dec 1901 in Nottingham, Nottinhamshire, England⁶⁰⁶ and died on 12 Aug 1968 in Fairfield County, Connecticut⁶⁰⁷ at age 66. They had no children.

Marriage Notes: Nora Monk, daughter of Mr & Mrs Thomas Monk of 1010 Connecticut Ave, and Russell Reuther of 346 Beechwood Ave were married October 17 1921 at St John's Episcopal Church. After an extended honeymoon trip the couple will reside at 1550 North Ave. [1]

On September 12, 1923, summons were served on Nora Monk Reuther to appear before the Superior Court regarding the plaintiff's petition for divorce, charging Nora with adultery between the date of their marriage and September 11, 1923, in Atlantic City, New Jersey, with one Vessella. [Copy of Summons]

On Oct 20, 1923, The Bridgeport Telegram reported (on page 14) that counsel clashed in proceedings before the Judge about the divorce proceedings. Mrs. Reuther planned to contest the suit to the bitter end, and more time was needed to prepare her defense. No other information was included in the article beyond what the divorce papers contain.

According to the divorce decree, the plaintiff (Russell) was guilty of intolerable cruelty to the defendant (Nora) beginning about three months after their marriage, and ending on September 6, 1923, when Nora moved out of their shared residence. She was granted \$10,000 in alimony, and her name was changed back to Nora Alice Monk. [Judgement of Divorce, State of Connecticut, Fairfield County, Superior Court, December 21, 1923]

On Dec 22, 1923, the divorce was reported on the front page of The Bridgeport Telegram. Russell must have been very unhappy to see himself on the front page of the paper. The paper reported that Nora Alice Reuther was granted a divorce on the grounds of cruelty. A few days earlier, Mr. Reuther withdrew his original complaint. In her cross-complaint, Mrs. Reuther reported that her husband had an annual salary of \$8,400. An alimony of \$10,000 was agreed upon.

On December 23, 1923, Nora received \$10,000 from Russell, and signed a receipt to that affect.

[1] Bridgeport telegram, 19 Oct 1921 (Ancestry.com)

Noted events in their marriage were:

 Divorce: 21 Dec 1923, Bridgeport, Fairfield County, Connecticut.⁶⁰⁸

General Notes: Nora's parents married 7 Oct 1901 in Nottingham, Nottinghamshire, England. Her mother was Alice Kemp. Her father was John Thomas Monk and went by Thomas. [3, 5] Nora was born in December 1901, shortly after her parents married.

On 23 April 1913, Thomas Monk, his wife Alice and daughter Nora left Liverpool England on the ship SS Haverford for the United States. They arrived in Philadelphia on 6 May 1913. Thomas's occupation is lace designer. His home was listed as Nottingham, England, but was crossed out and changed to Philadelphia. [2]

In the 1920 Census, Nora Monk, 18, is living in Bridgeport, Connecticut, with her parents, at 1010 Connecticut Avenue. Nora's parents are Thomas, 42, & Alice Monk, 40. Nora and her parents were born in England, and are not citizens. Thomas is a designer for a lace company, very likely the same company as Russell Reuther. Nora is a saleslady for a store.

Nora married Russell Reuther in October 1921 when she was 19 years old. They divorced in December 1923 when she was 22. After their divorce, Nora took back her maiden name.

In 1924 & 1925 Nora A Monk is living in Bridgeport with her parents Thomas & Alice Monk. Thomas is a designer. [4]

Nora was still living in Bridgeport in 1925 when Miss Nora Monk participated in a pagent at St John's church. [1]

Nora Monk married Robert Worden on 18 January 1926 in Milford. [15]

Her father John Thomas Monk became a citizen on 4 May 1926 in Bridgeport.

In 1930 Nora C & Robert E Worden are living in Fairfield, Connecticut. Nora is 28, born in England, immigrated 1914 and is a naturalized citizen. Nora is a billing clerk for a wire factory. Robert is 39, born in Connecticut, and a purchasing agent for a telephone company. They married at age 35 & 24

[about 1925]. [7]

Nora's parents John Thomas Monk and wife Alice were in Los Angeles, California, in 1933. [5]

Robert Edward Worden was born 5 December 1890 in Bridgeport. In 1917 he was in Milford working for the American Graphophone company. He served in the World War [WWI]. American Graphophone's Bridgeport plant later became part of the Dictaphone Company. Robert was a purchasing agent for them. [7, 8, 9]

In 1940 Nora's parents John Thomas and Alice Monk are living in Los Angeles where they are actors working for a motion picture studio. Alice has been out of work for 6 weeks and is looking for work. She worked 4 weeks in 1939 for \$400. Thomas worked 6 weeks in 1939 for \$700. [12]

In 1940 Nora A and Robert E Worden are living in Fairfield. She is 39, has had 2 years of high school, and is not working. Robert is 50, completed 8th grade, is a purchasing agent for Dictophone manufacturing. He earned \$3000 in 1939. They own their own home worth \$10,500. [13]

Robert E Worden died 16 Feb 1953 in Fairfield. [10]

In 1952 Mrs Nora A Monk is in the city directory as "employed by" the Fairfield Travel Center. [11]

Alice (Kemp) Monk died in Los Angeles on 17 July 1954. John Thomas Monk died in Los Angeles on 28 October 1956. [6]

Nora Worden, widow of Robert E Worden, died in Fairfield on 12 August 1968. She was the proprietress of Fairfield Travel Center for 20 years. She was cremated. [14]

- [1] Bridgeport Telegram, 25 April 1925 (Ancestry.com)
- [2] Philadelphia Passenger Lists 1800-1945 (Ancestry.com)
- [3] Free BMD Marriage Index 1837-1983 (Ancestry.com), Alice Kemp and John Thomas Monk, same page
- [4] Bridgeport City Directory (Ancestry.com)
- [5] U.S Naturalization Records Original Documents 1795-1972 (images) (Ancestry.com), Alice Monk, 1935 Alice Monk, b. 22 Jul 1877 Nottinghamshire, John Thomas Monk, b. 2 Sep 1877 Nottinghamshire, naturalized 4 May 1926 Bridgeport, CT, m. 7 Oct 1901, Nottinghamshire, 1 child Nora, b. 8 Dec 1902 Nottinghamshire, res of Fairfield, CT
- [6] California Death Index, 1940-1997 (Ancestry.com), Alice

Kemp Monk, father Kemp, mother Chadwick, 22 Jul 1877-17 Jul 1954, John Thomas Monk, mother Jones, 2 Sep 1877-28 Oct 1956

[7] 1930 US Census, Fairfield, Fairfield Co, CT, ED 124, sheet 15A

[8] World War II draft, 1942 (Ancestry.com)

[9] World War I draft registration, Robert Edward Worden, 1917, resident of Milford, New Haven Co, CT, clerk for American Graphophone

[10] Connecticut Death Index, 1949-2001 (Ancestry.com)

[11] City Directories (Ancestry.com)

[12] 1940 US Census, Los Angeles, Los Angeles Co, CA, ED 60-136, sheet 3A

[13] 1940 US Census, Fairfield, Fairfield Co, CT, ED 1-40, sheet 63B-64A

[14] Bridgeport Post, 13 Aug 1968, p. 30 (Ancestry.com)[15] Connecticut Marriage Records Index 1897-1966 (Conn. State Library, ctstatelibrary.org)

Noted events in her life were:

- Alt. Birth: Between Jan and Mar 1902, Nottingham, Nottinhamshire, England.⁶⁰⁹
- Cremation: Fairfield County, Connecticut.

Russell next married **Lydia Johanna Speiser**, daughter of **Heinrich David Speiser**⁶¹¹ and **Catharina Barbara**"**Babette**" **Habann**, ⁶¹² on 19 Nov 1924 in Philadelphia,
Pennsylvania. ⁶¹⁰ Lydia was born on 29 Oct 1897 in
Bridgeport, Fairfield County, Connecticut, ⁶¹¹ was
christened on 6 Nov 1897 in Bridgeport, Fairfield County,
Connecticut, ⁶¹³ died on 12 Sep 1996 in Huntsville,
Madison Co, Alabama at age 98, and was buried in Lawncroft
Burial Park, Fairfield, Connecticut. They had two children: **Joyce Babette** "**Connie**" and **Calvin Russell**.

Marriage Notes: Russell & Lydia were married at the home of Russell's parents in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, by Reverand Swank. The marriage license shows Lydia as "Lydia R. Speiser". Lydia did not care for her middle name Johanna at this time, and used Ruth as her middle name.

Guests were Babette Speiser (mother of the bride), Reverend Stengler, Lula R. Diller, Edna R. Zimmer (sister of the groom), Elsbeth Speiser (sister of the bride and maid of honor), Mr & Mrs Albert Phillips (Russell's boss at American Fabrics and best man), Helene Speiser (sister of the bride), Florence Reuther (sister of the groom), Mary Evans, Henry and Anna Barlow Reuther (parents of the groom). [As signed by the guests in the wedding book.]

Russell & Lydia honeymooned in Havana, Cuba, and Daytona Beach, Florida.

When first married Russell and Lydia had a room in Colonnese's (spelling?) house on North Avenue. Mr. C. had a meat and vegatable market where Lydia traded. He also delivered to their home on Toilsome Hill Road as there was no market there when they first built the house. [1]

Russell and Lydia always had the family (Speiser) parties at their house because they had the largest house. [Virginia Speiser Rutter]

[1] Letter from Lydia S Reuther to son Calvin Reuther Aug 14 1983

General Notes: Lydia was baptized November 6, 1897. Her godparents were Elizabeth Boerschel, Anna Becker, and Chris Becker.

In the 1920 Census, Lydia is living at 425 Jane Street in Bridgeport with her parents. She is 22 years old and a bookkeeper in a textile shop.

When her father died in 1921 Lydia had severe pains in her legs such that she could not stand and was in bed for three weeks. She suffered similar pains in her arm from the shoulder to her hand in 1983 when her nephew Henry Broch died. [1]

Lydia did not care for her middle name, and often used Ruth in place of Johanna. Her marriage license to Russell lists her name as Lydia Ruth Speiser.

Lydia had a third pregnancy that ended in miscarriage about 1940 when Joyce was a freshman in high school. [Joyce Reuther Holley]

Lydia continued the family cooking traditions she learned from her mother - potato salad, herring salad, and Christmas cookies. When Lydia stopped making Springerle, Brownie Lebkuchen & Schwaben Brodli, her son Cal took up making the cookies. He and Joyce had already been making potato and herring salad for many years.

In 1985, Lydia fell in the kitchen and broke her pelvis. She came South, first to daughter Connie's [Joyce] house in Decatur, GA, then to son Cal's in Huntsville, AL, to recover. By then Lydia was almost 90 years old. Connie and Cal decided she needed to be closer to them, so in the spring of 1986, they closed up and sold the house at 219 Toilsome Hill Road in Fairfield that Russ built for them after they married. Lydia moved into a retirement community in Huntsville, Alabama, near Cal.

In 1996, Lydia suffered a stroke, and died a few weeks later, just 6 weeks short of her 99th birthday.

[1] Letter from Lydia S Reuther to son Calvin Reuther Nov 6 1983

Noted events in her life were:

 Education: The Booth & Bayliss Commercial School, 1917, Bridgeport, Fairfield County, Connecticut. 614

9-**Joyce Babette "Connie" Reuther** was born on 18 Dec 1926 in Bridgeport, Fairfield County, Connecticut, 611 died on 19 Sep 2021 in Decatur, DeKalb County, Georgia⁶¹⁵ at age 94, and was buried in Floral Hills Memory Gardens, Tucker, DeKalb County, Georgia. 616

General Notes: Born one month premature at 11:21 AM, weighed 4 pounds, at home at 1650 North Ave, Bridgeport. [1]

Joyce was named "Joyce" because she was such a joy. [4]

How did Joyce end up at an all-girls Baptist college in Alabama?

It started when she was in high school and met someone from the school while on a family trip to Yellowstone National Park. Then there was the favorable article in Life magazine. When Joyce was ready to go to college she had been seriously dating a local boy. She had been trying to breakup with him, and knew that after the breakup, if she went to college in the Northeast that he would follow her wherever she went. So she headed to Alabama and loved Judson College in Marion, Alabama. [4]

Unlike the more progressive views on dating in New England, Judson College had restrictive rules on relations between boys and girls. One of those rules was that the students could not ride in a car with a boy. Connie thought that was funny since she had already been doing that back home. She broke that rule. [4]

Joyce received her nickname Connie when she was in college at Judson. Connie is a nickname for being from Connecticut. [2]

In the spring of 2012, Connie sold her house in the Decatur (Georgia) area and moved into a retirement apartment. She still drives her car to the grocery store, hairdresser, church and to the hospital where she continues to volunteer one day a week. She thinks she

may give up drivig when she turn 90 in 2016. [3]

Connie gave up her car and volunteer job in 2013 to spend more time participating in the activities at her retirement home. [3]

- [1] Lydia Speiser Reuther's notebook
- [2] Joyce Reuther Holley (no date)
- [3] Catherine Reuther
- [4] Joyce Reuther Holley to Catherine Reuther, 26 Jun 2012

Noted events in her life were:

 Graduation: Judson College, 30 May 1949, Marion, Alabama.⁶¹⁷

Joyce married **Edward Madison Holley**, son of **Carlos Reese Holley** and **Trilla Ann Rutherford**, on 21 Aug 1948 in Bridgeport, Fairfield County, Connecticut. 618 Edward was born on 18 Nov 1925 in Marion, Perry County, Alabama, 550 died on 24 Oct 1991 in Decatur, DeKalb County, Georgia at age 65, and was buried in Floral Hills Memory Gardens, Tucker, DeKalb County, Georgia. 619 Another name for Edward was Ed. They had two children: **Babette Ann** and **Paul Edward**.

Noted events in his life were:

 Graduation: Alabama Polytechnic Institute (Now Auburn University), Aug 1950, Auburn, Alabama.⁶¹⁷

10-Babette Ann Holley

Babette married **John Mccullough Dixon**, son of **Robert Chester Dixon** and **Jeanne Muriel Owen**. They had one daughter: **Michelle Diane**.

11-Michelle Diane Dixon

Michelle married Jonathan Mark Kelt, son of Glyn Case⁶²⁰ and Rosalie Grace Antoinette Mitchell. They had three children: Daniel Christopher, Hannah Grace, and Galen Edward.

Babette next married Mel Kaufman.

Babette next married **David Lee Broussard**, son of **David Oralee Broussard**⁶²¹ and **Edna Marie Caillouet**..⁶²¹

10-Paul Edward Holley

Paul married **Joan Adams Johnson**, daughter of **James Ansley Johnson**⁶²² and **Lucille Mary** "**Mimi" Schroeder**, ⁶²² They had two children: **Angela Joyce "Angie"** and **Nichole Jean "Nikki"**.

11-Angela Joyce "Angie" Holley

Angela married Richard Seth Black, son of Donald Louis Stubblefield Sr and Thelma Nell Evans. They had three children: Davis Thompson, Reese Edward, and Bennett Evans.

11-Nichole Jean "Nikki" Holley

Nichole married **James Ian Hess**, son of **Robert Diler Hess** and **Carol Bradley**. They had two children: **James Harbin** and **Mary Jane Holley**.

Paul next married **Diana Dogan Bitter**, daughter of **Karl Ffolliott Bitter** and **Mary Gladys Rogers**.

9-Calvin Russell Reuther was born on 16 Mar 1930 in Bridgeport, Fairfield County, Connecticut, ⁶¹¹ died on 14 Jan 2000 in Huntsville, Madison County, Alabama at age 69, and was buried on 18 Jan 2000 in Maple Hill Cemetary, Huntsville, Alabama. The cause of his death was Multiple organ failure following heart by-pass surgery several weeks prior to death. Another name for Calvin was Cal Reuther.

General Notes: Born one month premature at 7:05 PM, weighed 4 pounds, 13 3/4 ounces, at Bridgeport Hospital [5]

Calvin was a favorite name or a favorite cousin (?) of his grandmother Anna (Barlow) Reuther. [4]

In September 1951, Cal's father Russ wrote Cal to tell him that after 42 years with the company, he had been fired from his job by the new owners. Russ told Cal that that meant there was no income coming in. While Russ had planned ahead for Cal's education (Cal was in college at Alabama Polytechnic Institute), so money was set aside for him to complete his education, but he should still watch his pennies. [1]

During college (Auburn, AL), Cal owned and flew his own airplane, an Ercoupe.

In 1951 or 1952, Cal flew to Connecticut from Auburn

through bad weather with no radio and was the only plane flying over NY. Coming back to to Auburn, he developed trouble in Maryland. He was able to land but could not afford to fix the plane, and left it at the airport. [6]

In June 1952, Cal had airplane trouble. As written by his father - "Imagine you in your little plane, 4000' high, sailing along, as you told me, perfectly - then all of a sudden the moto knocked, the plane quivered and vibrated - andthen no engine. You, with only a few hours experience in the air, had this happen. . . To glide that plane, 20 miles away from the airport, to a perfect landing at the field, is a feat you can forever be proud of." Cal landed the airplane in Easton, Maryland. He left it there with someone to look after and sell for him. [2]

During college at API Cal worked for Mr. Fortner at Jake's Joint and the Elk's Club. He met Jane at Jake's Joint. Mrs. Fortner gave Cal her recipe for Barbecue Sauce and Barbecue Basting Sauce that he used throughout his life to make fantastic barbecue chicken on the grill.

Cal graduated from Alabama Polytechnic Institute (API - later re-named Auburn University) in Auburn, Alabama, in 1953, with a Bachelors of Science degree in Electrical Engineering. His first job was across the country for Boeing in Seattle, Washington, working on the B-52 airplane. He left Boeing in 1956 for Westinghouse in Pittsburgh, PA, but was on his way back to Boeing and Seattle in 1958 when Jane was pregnant with Cathy. Just weeks after Cathy was born in September, they headed for a new assignment in Fort Walton Beach, FL, and the BOMARC missile program at Eglin AFB.

In 1963, Cal, Jane, Cathy and Russell moved to California where Cal worked on the Minuteman weapon system.

In 1964, Russell wote his son Cal that he had asked the Republican Town Committee to send him an application for an absentee ballot. [3] - Was Cal still registered to vote in Connecticut? [CAR]

In April 1965, Cal, Jane and the children moved to Huntsville, Alabama, where Cal continued his work for Boeing, this time on the space program. He was responsible for the Boeing Saturn V Logistics Support Staff, developing a Logistics Support Plan. He was also responsible for Saturn V Logistics activities and program schedule. In 1967 he assumed responsibility for directing

the preparation of the Saturn V Flight Manual, a single source reference prepared specifically for the astronauts' use.

When Boeing reduced their operations in Huntsville in 1974 (the summer President Richard Nixon resigned and the fall Cathy got her driver's license), Cal and Jane decided to stay in Huntsville rather than be transferred to another city, and Cal went to work for Sperry Corporation on tactical missile systems at MICOM. In 1980 he began a brief stint at Guest Associates providing marketing and technical representation for technically oriented customers, as well as consultation to small business through the Small Business Administration.

In 1982, Cal went back to work for Boeing on marketing management assignments for the Air Force, MSFC, MICOM, and SSDC customers. He took an early retirement in the fall of 1993 after Jane's brain aneurysms and surgery that year.

Early in their marriage, when they were young and poor, Cal decided to start making furniture instead of buying it. He bought the appropriate tools and set up shop in the spare bedroom in their apartment. The first thing he made was a long low bench in the Danish Modern style. He made their bedroom furniture and later on a hi-fi cabinet, kitchen table, and a new dresser for Jane in the 1970's.

In 1983, when his mother Lydia was no longer making the family Christmas cookies, Cal took up the task, often with daughter Cathy's help. He made their favorites Springerle, Brownie Lebkuchen & Schwaben Brodli, and new ones as well. Just as Lydia did, he kept track of what he made and how many. In 2002, Cathy took up the tradition on her own. Cal also had a vegetable garden for many years, and took up canning at that time. Not only did he can vegetables, but he also made jellies and pickles.

In 1988 & 1989, Cal and Jane built a new, larger house on Mountain Springs Circle in Huntsville and moved in in April 1989. The house included a 3-car garage with large shop attached, and Jane's large weaving room over the garage and shop. After Cal's death, the house was sold to Hank and Kathy Perkins, friends from church, and a school friend (Hank) of daughter Cathy.

Cal entered Huntsville Hospital November 25, 1999 (Thanksgiving Day) for heart bypass surgery on

November 26. The surgery was successful, but numerous complications ensued due to Cal's emphysema and the steroids he had been taking for the emphysema that interfered with the healing process. After seven weeks in ICU, he passed away due to multiple organ system failure on January 14, 2000, at 5:05 PM. Daughter Cathy, son Russell, future son-in-law Bryan Kennedy, and Dr. T. Benton Washburn were present. He was buried January 18, 2000 at Maple Hill Cemetery in Huntsville.

Unknown to his family until after he entered the hospital, Cal had been having heart problems for some time. Nitroglycerin pills were found in his study for heart pain. Cal left a folder of instructions for his daughter Cathy just prior to entering the hospital in case he passed away. The information and instructions included the notice of his death to be published in the newspaper. Cathy used this almost as he had written it.

- [1] Letter from Russ Reuther to son Calvin Reuther Sept 18 1951
- [2] Letter from Russ Reuther to son Calvin Reuther June 12 1952
- [3] Letter from Russ Reuther to son Calvin Reuther June 17 1964
- [4] Joyce Reuther Holley to Catherine Reuther, 26 Jun 2012
- [5] Lydia Speiser Reuther's notebook
- [6] Jane (Hager) Reuther

Noted events in his life were:

- Education: University Of Bridgeport, Between 1948 and 1949, Bridgeport, Fairfield County, Connecticut. 623
- Graduation: Alabama Polytechnic Institute (Now Auburn University), B.S In Electrical Engineering, Aug 1953, Auburn, Alabama.⁶²³
- Graduation: Mount Hermon High School (Boarding), 1948, Northfield, Massachusetts.
- Occupation: Design Engineer For Westinghouse Electric Corp, Between Jan 1957 and Apr 1958.⁶²³
- Occupation: Associate Engineer On B-52 Airplane Program For Boeing Company, Between Sep 1953 and Dec 1956.⁶²³
- Occupation: Boeing Company Representative To The Air Force On The Bomarc Weapon System, Between Apr 1958 and Jul 1963.⁶²³
- Occupation: Boeing Company Representative To The Air Force On The Minuteman Weapon System, Between Jul 1963 and Apr 1965.⁶²³

- Occupation: Saturn Program For The Boeing Company, Apr 1965.⁶²³
- Occupation: Boeing Company Marketing Representative For Usamicom, Weapons Ranging From Portable Stinger Missles To Long-Range Tactical Missles, 1988.⁶²⁴
- Height: 5 ft. 9 in.

Calvin married **Jane Marie Hager**, daughter of **Henry Jordan Hager** and **Catharine Elizabeth Phillips**, on 7 Mar 1953 in Dawson Memorial Baptist Church, Homewood, Alabama. ⁶²⁵ Jane was born on 15 Jun 1933 in Birmingham, Jefferson County, Alabama, died on 29 Oct 2012 in Atlanta, Fulton County, Georgia ⁶²⁶ at age 79, and was buried on 2 Nov 2012 in Maple Hill Cemetary, Huntsville, Alabama. ⁶²⁶ They had two children: **Catherine Ann** and **Russell Evans**.

Noted events in her life were:

- Graduation: Shades Valley High School, 30 May 1951, Homewood, Jefferson County, Alabama.
- Height: 5 ft. 5 in.

10-Catherine Ann Reuther

Catherine married **Bryan Kent Kennedy**, son of **Bill Kent Kennedy** and **Barbara Sue Gwinn**.

10-Russell Evans Reuther

Russell married **Jamie Lee McCutchen**. They had no children.

Russell next married **Teresa Faye Watson**, daughter of **William Lewis "Bill" Watson** and **Rachel Bennett**. They had one son: **Russell Evans "Rusty"**.

11-Russell Evans "Rusty" Reuther Jr

Russell married Melanie Rene Graham.

Russell next married **Linda Marlene Schwarzmeier**, daughter of **Frank George Schwarzmeier**⁶²⁷ and **Helen Wallace**. They had no children.

Russell next married Jamie Lee McCutchen.

8-**Florence Anna Reuther** was born on 7 Feb 1897 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, ⁵³⁹ was christened on 23 Feb 1908 in Reading, Berks County, Pennsylvania, ⁵⁹⁹ died on 17 Jun 1975 in Cedarbrook, Montgomery Co, Pennsylvania ⁶²⁸ at age 78, and was buried in Westminster Cemetary, Bala Cynwyd, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania. ⁵³⁴ Another name for

Florence was Floss.

General Notes: In the 1920 Census, Florence is living in Philadelphia with her parents. She is 22 years old and a clerk in the stationary business. She may be working at her father's store.

In 1968 Florence tells sister-in-law Lydia Speiser Reuther she never hears from her sister Edna's children who she was close to at one time. In 1969 Florence tells Lydia that she never hears from her sister Lotta Reuther Longstreet. Lydia's letters never disclose why Florence and Lotta appear to be estranged. [1]

In 1975, after Arthur's death, Florence no longer wanted to live and was ready to die. She was planning to leave everything to her church, but nephew Bob Zimmer talked to her and she agreed with him that it would be better to leave everything to family. Florence re-wrote her will and left everything to Bob. Bob's sister Mildred was pissed and this added further to the estrangement between the siblings. [3]

Florence Becker was born February 7, 1897, and died in June 1975 in Montgomery county Pennsylvania. [2]

- [1] Letter from Lydia S Reuther to son Calvin Reuther 17 Nov 1968 & 21 Dec 1969
- [2] Social Security Death Index
- [3] Mark Zimmer to Catherine Reuther, phone call, 6 Jul 2010

Florence married **Arthur Emil Becker**, ²⁶⁹ son of **Ferdinand Becker** and **Louisa Seybold**, on 9 Sep 1927 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania. ⁴⁰⁶ Arthur was born on 22 Apr 1891 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, ⁶²⁹ died on 10 Apr 1975 in Cedarbrook, Montgomery Co, Pennsylvania ⁶³⁰ at age 83, and was buried in Westminster Cemetary, Bala Cynwyd, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania. ⁵³⁴ Another name for Arthur was Arthur Becker. They had no children.

General Notes: In 1900, Arthur is living in Philadelphia with his parents and sister. Ferdinand Becker was born May 1854 in Germany, he immigrated in 1881 and is a bottler. Ferdinand's wife Louisa was born May 1861 in Germany. Her parents were born in Germany. They have been married 10 years. Their children Arthur and Matilda were born April 1891 and June 1893 respectively. [2]

Arthur's father died between 1900 and 1910.

In 1910, Arthur Becker is living in Philadelphia with his mother Louisa and sister Matilda. Arthur is 18, born in PA, and a clerk for the railroad. His father was born in Germany. Louisa is 48,

widowed, born in NJ, her parents in Germany. She has had two children, both are living. Matilda is 15. [1]

On June 5 1917, Arthur Emil Becker registered for the World War I draft. Arthur was born 22 April 1891 in Philadelphia. He is single, living at 6423 W Thirteenth Street in Philadelphia, and is working as a clerk for the Pennsylvania Railroad.

Arthur served in World War I. (1930 Census)

In the 1930 Census, Arthur & Florence are living in Philadelphia with Arthur's mother Louisa. Louisa is the head of the household. She is 68, born in New Jersey, and her parents were born in Germany and Prussia?. Arthur E Becker is 39 years old (b. 1891) and born in Pennsylvania. His father was born in Germany. Arthur's occupation is unclear. He is a veteran of the World War (WWI). Arthur lists his age at marriage as 36 (abt 1927). Florence is 32 years old (b. 1898), and was born in Pennsylvania as were her parents.

In 1942 Arthur Emil Becker is living at 1439 Olney Ave in Philadelphia with his wife Mrs Florence Becker. Arthur was born 22 April 1891 in Philadelphia. He is working for Lanston Monotype Machine Co in Philadelphia. [3]

1950 - Arthur E Becker at 1439 Olney Av in Philadelphia. [5]

Arthur Becker was born April 22, 1891, and died April 1975 in Montgomery county, Pennsylvania. [4]

- [1] 1910 Census, Philadelphia, ED169, sheet 6A
- [2] 1900 Census, Philadelphia, ED208, sheet 5B
- [3] U.S. World War II Draft Registration Cards, 1942 (Ancestry.com)
- [4] Social Security Death Index
- [5] Philadelphia City Directory, 1950 (Ancestry.com)

7-**Mahlon H Barlow**²¹ was born on 9 Dec 1860 in Limerick Township, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania, ⁶³¹ died on 17 Apr 1936 in Pottstown, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania⁶³² at age 75, and was buried in Pottstown Cemetery, Pottstown, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania. ²¹ Another name for Mahlon was Mahlon Barlow. ¹

General Notes: In 1870 Mahlon and his sister Anna appear to be living in Upper Providence township, Montgomery Co, Pennsylvania, in the house of Charles Garber. Anna is 11, and Mahlon is 9. Mahlon has attended school during the year, but Anna has not. Both children are listed on the census as Barber instead of Barlow.

Charles Garber is likely a relative of Mahlon's aunt Mary (Barlow) Miller whose mother-in-law was a Garber.

Mahlon & Anna's brother Abraham Barlow was living with Charles & Harriet Garber's daughter Elizabeth Garber Fetterolf and her family. (Elaine Jeter's research on the Garbers.)

In the 1880 Census (www.familysearch.org), Mahlon was 19 years old, a laborer, and living in Upper Providence, Montgomery, Pennsylvania, with his sister Lydia and her family.

In the 1900 Census, Mahlon is living in Pottstown, Montgomery Co, PA, at 23 Walnut Street. Mahlon is 39, and an engineer of some kind. Living with him are his wife Addie, 35, and son Harry E, 13. Mahlon and Addie have been married 14 years, and Addie has had two children, only one is living.

In the 1910 Census, Mahlon is living in Pottstown at 23 Walnut Street. He is 48 and an engineer on a locomotive. Living with him is his wife Adie, 45. They have been married for 25 years. Adie has had two children, one is living.

In the 1920 Census, Mahlon is living in Pottstown at 23 Walnut Street. He is 59 years old and a fireman for the railroad. Living with him is his wife Addie, 55. Also living with them are Susan Weiganer (Susan Weigner, Addie's mother), 76, and her daughter Lenora Malsberger, 47, both widowed.

In the 1930 Census, Mahlon is living in Pottstown. He is 69 years old and a foreman for the Reading Co (the railroad?). Living with him is his wife Ada, 65. Her occupation is cook. They were married at age 24 & 20.

According to the Pottstown Mercury newspaper, Pottstown, PA, Oct 30, 1950, Mahlon died in 1936. He served nearly 50 years as an engineer on the Colebrook branch of the Reading Railroad.

Noted events in his life were:

- Alt. Birth: Between 1852 and 1855, Limerick, Pennsylvania.¹
- Alt. Birth: Abt 1860, Limerick Township, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania. 633
- Alt. Death: After Aug 1935.617
- Alt. Death: 1936.634
- Residence: 1880, Upper Providence, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania. 62

Mahlon married **Addie Weigner**,⁶³⁵ daughter of **Samuel Weigner** and **Susan Fox**, on 6 Sep 1884 in Barto, Berks County, Pennsylvania.⁶³⁶ Addie was born on 27 Nov 1863 in Niantic, Montgomery Co, Pennsylvania,⁶³⁴ died on 9 Nov 1957 in Pottstown, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania,⁶³⁷ at age 93, and

was buried in Pottstown Cemetery, Pottstown, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania. Other names for Addie were Adda and Addie. They had one son: **Harry Edgar**.

Marriage Notes: Mahlon & Addie were married 6 September 1884 by Rev. L. Groh at the home of the bride at Barto, Pa. [1]

Mahlon & Addie lived in Pottstown, Pennsylvania [2].

- [1] Barlow family journal, of Florence Barlow Fry
- [2] Elaine Jeter

General Notes: According to the obituary for her sister Mrs. Laura E Weigner Weidner, their parents were Samuel Weigner and Susan Fox. [1]

On the occasion of her belated 89th birthday visit from her family, Addie Barlow was profiled on the front page of the Pottstown Mercury as the "happiest woman in Pottstown". Her son, granddaughter, and great-granddaugher came for a visit. Addie lived at 23 Walnut Street for 60 years and has been living by herself in an apartment at 129 North York Street for the past five years. Her son and his wife were visiting from Ashboro, NC, and her granddaughter and great-granddaughter from Freer, Texas. [2]

Addie was in the Pottstown Hospital several times in her later years, in 1947, and twice in 1953. [3]

In October 1951 and 1952, nephew Russell Reuther & wife Lydia took Aunt Addie Barlow to dinner. Lydia wrote in 1952 that Aunt Addie would be 87 on Nov 28. On 8 Nov 1953 Lydia wrote a letter to Aunt Addie. [4]

- [1] Pottstown Mercury newspaper, Pottstown, PA, Oct 30, 1950 obituary for Mrs Laura Weidner
- [2] Pottstown Mercury newspaper, Pottstown, PA, Dec 9, 1952
- [3] Pottstown Mercury newspaper, Pottstown, PA, Jan 22 1947, Jun 15 1953, Sept 12 1953, Oct 3 1953
- [4] Lydia Speiser Reuther diaries

Noted events in her life were:

- Alt. Birth: Abt 1864, Pennsylvania. 319
- Alt. Birth: Nov 1864, Pennsylvania. 274
- Alt. Death: After Sep 1934.⁶¹⁷
- Alt. Death: After Nov 1953.
- Alt. Birth: 1864.⁶³⁸

8-**Harry Edgar Barlow**²⁶⁹ was born on 8 May 1887 in Pottstown, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania, ²⁶⁹ died on 18 Jul 1969 in Jacksonville, Duval County, Florida⁵ at age 82,

and was buried in Pottstown Cemetery, Pottstown, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania. Another name for Harry was Harry E Barlow. Barlow.

General Notes: According to the Pottstown Mercury newspaper, Pottstown, PA, Oct 30, 1950, Harry was born in Pottstown and graduated from the Senior High School in 1905 [born abt 1887]. Following graduation he went to the Hill School, then to Chicago, and then to North Carolina, where he has been living since.

In June 1917, Harry Edgar Barlow registered for the WWI draft in Wilson, North Carolina. He was born May 8 1887 in Pottstown, Pa, and is married. Harry is working for the City of Wilson, as secretary for the chamber of commerce(?).

In the 1920 Census, Harry E Barlow is living in Wilson, Wilson Co, North Carolina, in the Colonial Apartments on Goldboro Street. He is 32, born in Pennsylvania, and may be working in insurance. Living with him are his wife Elizabeth, 30, born in Indiana, and daughter Betty, 1 and some months, born in North Carolina.

In 1924 Harry and Elizette were living in New Bern, North Carolina, when Elizette applied for a passport. [5]

In 1929, Harry E Barlow and Elizette were divorced in Duval County [Jacksonville], Florida. [4]

In 1930 Harry Barlow is living in Jacksonville, Duval Co, Florida, at 2743 Old Vernon Place. He is 42, divorced, married at age 25, born in Pennsylvania. Harry is a hotel secretary. (EJ)

In 1932, Harry E Barlow and Minnie Lila Cheek Ingram married in St. John's County, Florida.

Sometime between 1932 and 1951, Harry and Minnie were probably living in Tennessee, where Minnie's Social Security number was issued. By 1952 they are living in Ashboro, North Carolina.

In 1943 (and 1946 & 1949) Harry E Barlow and wife Lila M Barlow are living in Greensboro, North Carolina. In 1943 Harry is working for the Greensboro Chamber of Commerce, and in 1949 he is the exec sec [executive secretary] for the Asheboro Chamber of Commerce. [6]

A newspaper article on the occasion of Harry's mother Addie's 89th birthday in 1952 mentions that her son and his

wife [name not given] were visiting from Ashboro, NC. [1]

Sometime after 1952, Harry and Minne returned to Jacksonville, Florida.

Harry E Barlow was born 8 May 1887 and died Jul 1969 in Duval County, Florida. His last residence was Jacksonville, Duval Co, Florida. His SS# was issued in Pennsylvania. [2, 3]

- [1] Pottstown Mercury newspaper, Pottstown, PA, Dec 9, 1952
- [2] Social Security Death Index
- [3] Florida Death Index, 1936-1998, Ancestry.com
- [4] Florida Divorce Index, 1927-2001 (Ancestry.com)
- [5] U.S. Passport Applications, 1795-1925 (Ancestry.com)
- [6] City Directories (Ancestry.com)

Noted events in his life were:

- Alt. Birth: Abt 1887, Pottstown, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania. 634
- Alt. Birth: May 1887, Pottstown, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania. 640
- Alt. Death: Jul 1969.39
- Residence: 1952, Ashboro, North Carolina. 634

Harry married **Elizette Reed**, ⁶⁴¹ daughter of **George W Reed** and **Francelia Ford**, about 1912. ³¹⁹ The marriage ended in divorce. Elizette was born on 3 Dec 1889 in Ladoga, Indiana, ⁶⁴² died on 9 Apr 1975 in San Antonio, Bexar County, Texas ⁶⁴³ at age 85, and was buried on 10 Apr 1975 in Sunset Memorial Park, San Antonio, Bexar County, Texas. ⁶⁴⁴ Other names for Elizette were Elizabeth, ²⁵¹ Elizette Reid, ⁶⁴⁵ and Etizette Reid. ⁶⁴⁶ They had one daughter: **Betty Gwendolyn**.

Noted events in their marriage were:

• Divorce: 1929, Duval County, Florida. 647

General Notes: Elizette Reed Barlow was born on 3 Dec 1889 in Indiana to George W Reed and Francelia Ford. [4]

Elizette had one year of college. [7]

In 1924 Elizette Reed Barlow was issued a passport to travel to Fontainebleau, France, England and Scotland. She was a music teacher and planned to study music. Elizette and husband Harry E Barlow were living in New Bern, North Carolina, at the time. She was scheduled to depart New York on 18 June 1924 on the ship France. [2]

In 1930 Elisette Barlow is living & teaching in Atlanta,

Georgia, at the Washington Seminary (a private school). She is 35, divorced, born in Indiana. With Elisette is daughter Betty, 11, born in North Carolina. [5]

During the 1930's Elizette may have worked as a private piano teacher. In 1937 she is a music teacher; in 1940 & 1943 she is teaching at Washington Seminary. [6]

Elizette's Social Security number was issued in Georgia before 1951. [3]

In 1940 Elizabeth R Barlow is living in Atlanta in a rooming house with 12 other roomers, mostly teachers. Elizabeth is 50, divorced, born in Indiana. She is a piano teacher of private pupils. In 1939 she worked 36 weeks for \$641. She also had other income. [7]

Elizette moved to San Antonio, Texas, about 1964. [4]

Elizette Reed Barlow died 9 April 1975 at home in San Antonio, Bexar County, Texas, of congestive heart failure. Elizette was widowed [should be divorced] and a former music teacher. [3, 4]

Elizette R Barlow died 09 April 1975 in Bexar County, Texas. [1]

- [1] Texas Deaths, 1964-98 (Ancestry.com)
- [2] U.S. Passport Applications, 1795-1925 (Ancestry.com)
- [3] Social Security Death Index
- [4] Texas death certificates (images), Family Search Labs, Mrs J F Hocutt informant (daughter)
- [5] 1930 US Census, Washington Seminary, Atlanta, Fulton Co, GA, ED 61-108, sheet 17A
- [6] City Directories (Ancestry.com)
- [7] 1940 US Census, Atlanta, Fulton Co, GA, ED 160-201, sheet 9A

Noted events in her life were:

- Alt. Birth: Abt 1889, Indiana. 251
- Alt. Death: Apr 1975.³⁹

9-**Betty Gwendolyn Barlow**⁶⁴⁸ was born on 10 Aug 1918 in Wilson, North Carolina, ⁶⁴⁹ died on 20 Jan 2001 in San Antonio, Bexar County, Texas³⁹ at age 82, and was buried in San Geronimo Cemetery, Seguin, Guadalupe, Texas. ⁶⁵⁰ Another name for Betty was Betty Barlow. ⁶³⁴

General Notes: Bettie Gwendolyn Barlowe was born in Wilson, North Carolina, in 1918 to H. E. Barlow and

Etizette Reid [sic]. [1]

In 1930 Betty Barlow is living with her mother Elisette Barlow in Atlanta, Georgia, at the Washington Seminary (a private school). She 11, born in North Carolina, her parents in Pennsylvania and Indiana. [5]

In 1935 Betty is in Atlanta. [6]

In 1940 Betty Barlow is living in Los Angeles, California. She is 21, born in North Carolina, and has completed four years of college. Betty is listed on the Census as a student; she has no salary but does have other income. Betty appears to be living at a YWCA resident club. Most of the residents are actresses or other workers (secretaries) in the entertainment industry. [6]

Betty graduated from Washington Seminary in Atlanta, Georgia, and from the University of Southern California in Los Angeles. She began her career with Max Reinhardt Professional Players and acted in radio and television. During World War II she was a civilian actress in France and Germany. [3]

Betty may be the Barlow cousin that Cal Reuther said was in the Rockettes in NYC.

On Monday, 24 November 1947, Betty Gwen Barlow (of 47 West 53rd Street, NYC), daughter of Mrs. Reed Barlow of Atlanta [curiously no mention of Betty's father] married Joseph F. Hocott in New York City at St Thomas Church. Betty must have been well known as her marriage was reported in the NY Times along with details of her career. [3]

Gwen B Hocott was born 10 Aug 1918 and died 20 Jan 2001. Her last residence was in San Antonio, Bexar Co, Texas. Her Social Security number was issued in California before 1951. [4]

- [1] North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000 (Ancestry.com)
- [2] Pottstown Mercury newspaper, Pottstown, PA, Dec 9, 1952
- [3] Abilene Report-News (TX) (Ancestry.com), 25 Nov 1947, p. 8, Betty Gwen Barlow to Dr Joseph Floyd Hocott; also reported in the NY Times on the same day
- [4] Social Security Death Index
- [5] 1930 US Census, Washington Seminary, Atlanta, Fulton Co, GA, ED 61-108, sheet 17A

[6] 1940 US Census, Los Angeles, CA, ED 60-151, sheet 2B

Notes:

Prior to her marriage, Betty spent 1941-1946 as an actress in New York and Europe. She was cast in such plays as "My Sister Eileen", "The Dough Girls", "Angel Street", and "Junior Miss". She also appeared on radio and television programs. [2]

Noted events in her life were:

Alt. Birth: Abt 1918, North Carolina.²⁵¹

Betty married **Dr. Joseph Floyd Hocott**, ⁶⁴⁸ son of **James Richard Hocott** and **Leona Griffin**, on 24 Nov 1947 in New York City. ⁶⁵¹ Joseph was born on 1 Jan 1919 in Excelsior, Sebastian County, Arkansas, ⁶⁵² died on 2 Dec 2008³⁹ at age 89, and was buried on 4 Dec 2008 in San Geronimo Cemetery, Seguin, Guadalupe, Texas. ⁶⁵³ Another name for Joseph was J F Hocott. ⁶³⁴ They had three children: **Marilyn**, **Gwendolyn Kay**, and **Richard Reed**.

General Notes: Joseph grew up in Lyford, Willacy County, Texas, where his father owned a grocery store. [3]

He graduated from the University of Texas in 1939 and from Baylor College of Medicine in 1943. [3]

Before serving in the US Army, Joseph worked at Charity Hospital in Shreveport, Louisiana. [5]

In May 1944, First Lieut. Joseph C [sic] Hocott, of Lyford, graduated from Medical Field Service School at Carlisle Barracks, Pennsylvania. [4]

Dr. Hocott was a Captain in the US Army medical corp for two years during World War II. [3]

In 1947, after his marriage to Betty, the couple were to live in Hamlin (Fisher & Jones counties, Abilene area), Texas, where Joseph was to be in charge of the newlyconstructed war memorial hospital. [5]

Dr. Hocott, surgeon, moved to Freer, Duval County, Texas, in 1949 where he and Dr. E L Haag, Jr, owned the Freer Hospital for 13 years [until 1962]. [1, 3]

In 1962 he moved to San Antonio where he practiced family medicine until he retired in 1983. [3]

Joseph Floyd Hocutt's last residence was in Austin, Travis County, Texas. [2]

- [1] Pottstown Mercury newspaper, Pottstown, PA, Oct 30, 1950
- [2] Social Security Death Index
- [3] San Antonio Express-News (TX)

GenealogyBank.com), 7 Dec 2008, obit Dr Joseph Floyd Hocott

- [4] Valley Morning Star, Harlingen, TX, 28 May 1944, p. 5 (Ancestry.com)
- [5] Abilene Report-News (TX) (Ancestry.com), 25 Nov 1947, p. 8, Betty Gwen Barlow to Dr Joseph Floyd Hocott; also reported in the NY Times on the same day

Noted events in his life were:

- Graduation: Baylor College Of Medicine, 1 Jun 1943.⁶⁵⁴
- Residence: 2004, San Antonio, Bexar County, Texas. 654

10-Marilyn Hocott

Marilyn married **Roy Marvin Brehm Jr**, son of **Roy Marvin Brehm** and **Joan Thomson**. They had one daughter: **Brandy**.

11-Brandy Brehm

Brandy married **Matthew D Cothern**.

10-Gwendolyn Kay Hocott

Gwendolyn married **Dwight Cloyd Hartley**, son of **Royce Hayden Hartley** and **Johnnie L Myers**. They had three children: **Amber Kay, Justin Hayden**, and **Kristen Marie**.

11-Amber Kay Hartley

Amber married Kelly J Battles.

11-Justin Hayden Hartley

11-Kristen Marie Hartley

10-Richard Reed Hocott

Richard married **Brenda Anne Goldsmith**, daughter of **Allen George Goldsmith** and **Priscilla Anne Crea**. They had three children: **Natalie Marie**, **Haley Crea**, and **Jackson Reed**.

11-Natalie Marie Hocott

11-Haley Crea Hocott

11-Jackson Reed Hocott

Harry next married **Minnie Lila Cheek**, daughter of **John Wesley Cheek** and **Mary Lou Beall**, in 1932 in St John's County, Florida. Minnie was born on 20 Jan 1894 in Georgia and died on 22 Jul 1984 in Duval County, Florida at age 90.

General Notes: In 1930 Minnie L Ingram is living in Jacksonville, Duval County, Florida, with her husband Zac T Ingram & daughter Gloria C, age 4. Minnie is 34 and was born in Georgia as was Zac. Daughter Gloria was born in Florida. [1]

Zack T Ingram and M Lila Ingram were divorced in 1931 in Duval County, Florida. [5]

Minnie's name is listed in various sources as Minna L Cheek Ingram [2], M Lila Ingram [5], Lila Cheek Barlow [3], and Minnie Barlow [4].

Minnie Lila Cheek Barlow died 22 July 1984 in Duval County, Florida. Her last residence was in Jacksonville, Duval Co, Florida. Her Social Security number was issued in Tennessee before 1951. [3, 4]

- [1] 1930 US Census, Jacksonville, Duval Co, FL, ED 55, sheet 6B
- [2] Florida Marriages (Ancestry.com)
- [3] Florida Deaths (Ancestry.com)
- [4] Social Security Death Index
- [5] Florida Divorces (Ancestry.com)

7-**Alfred (Albert) Hallman Barlow**⁶⁵⁵ was born on 30 Jul 1863 in Limerick Township, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania, ⁶⁵⁶ died on 17 Sep 1927 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania⁴²⁴ at age 64, and was buried on 21 Sep 1927 in West Laurel Hill Cemetery, Bala Cynwyd, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania. ⁶⁵⁷

General Notes: 1880 Census - Alfred was a telegraph operator living in Pottstown, Pennsylvania, with his brother Owen [Elaine Jeter]. Also in the house was Owen's wife Lydia, their children Charlie and Hannah, and Mahlon Hallman, possibly a cousin on their mother's side.

By 1884 Alfred is living in Philadelphia. 1884, Alfred H Barlow, tel operator, h. 512 Franklin 1885, Alfred H Barlow, tel operator, h. 512 Franklin

1886, Alfred H Barlow, tel operator, h. 512 Franklin
1889, Alfred H Barlow, tel operator, h. 510 Franklin
Alfred's sister Anna Barlow Reuther (& husb Henry C Reuther)
at 510 Franklin, 1890
1891, Alfred H Barlow, yardmaster, h. 2801 Brown
1894, Alfred H Barlow, yardmaster, h. 652 N 13th
1895, Alfred H Barlow, yardmaster, h. 652 N 13th
1896, Alfred H Barlow, clerk, h. 651 N 13th
1900, Albert H Barlow, clerk, h. 2228 Green
[6]

In 1900 Alfred A Hallman is living in Philadelphia (at 2228 Green St) with his wife's family the Girards. Alfred is 40, born in 1860 [should be 36, born Jul 1863], and a yardmaster for a railroad. Wife Linda M Barlow is 46, born 1853 [should be 44, born Jun 1855], and is in the plaiting business. In the house are Linda's mother Mary Girard, 80, widowed, brothers Fabricus & Claude Girard, ages 50 & 48, and Sarah Dixon, 30 and a servant. Fabricus is a conductor for the P&R RR, and Claude is a machinist. [2]

1905, Alfred H Barlow (L.M. & A.H. Barlow), h. 2228 Green 1907, Alfred H Barlow (French Plaiting Co), h. 2228 Green [6]

In 1910 Albert H Barlow is living in Philadelphia at 2228 Green St with his wife Linda M, brother-in-law Fabricius Girard and servant Sallie Glenn. Albert is 47 and has a plaiting company business with Linda. Linda is 47 (should be 55). They have been married 20 years and have no children. [3]

1912, Alfred H Barlow (French Plaiting Co), h. 2228 Green 1913, Alfred H Barlow (French Plaiting Co), h. 2228 Green 1918, Alfred H Barlow, h. 2228 Green 1918, Linda M Barlow (French Plaiting Co), h. 2228 Green [6]

In 1920 Alfred H Barrow [sic], wife Linda G, brother [-in-law] Fabria G Barrow [sic - s.b. Fabricus Girard], and servant Sarah W Glenn continue to live at the same address on Green st in Philadelphia. Alfred and Linda operate their own pleating business. [4]

Alfred Hallman Barlow, son of Malin Barlow and Hanna Hallmann, died 17 September 1927 in Philadelphia of chronic cirrhosis of the liver (alcoholic), and also of a gastric hemorrhage. He was 64 yrs, 1 month & 18 days old [b. 30 Jul 1863], born in Limerick. His occupation was French pleating. Alfred was married to Linda Girard. She was the informant on the death certificate. [1]

Alfred is buried at West Laurel Hill Cemetery with other members of the Girard family - Linda, her parents & siblings. [5]

- [1] Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1944 (images) (Ancestry.com), Alfred Hallman Barlow, d. 1927, son of Malin Barlow & Hanna Hallman
- [2] 1900 US Census, Philadelphia, PA, ED 286, sheet 3B
- [3] 1910 US Census, Philadelphia, PA, ED 238, sheet 10B
- [4] 1920 US Census, Philadelphia, PA, ED 319, sheet 4A
- [5] West Laurel HIII Cemetery www.forever-care.com & www.webcemeteries.com
- [6] City Directories (images) (Ancestry.com)

Noted events in his life were:

- Occupation: Telegraph Operator, 1880.⁶²
- Residence: 1880, Pottstown, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania. 62

Alfred married **Linda M Girard**,⁶⁵⁸ daughter of **John Fabricus Girard** and **Mary Powell**, about 1890.⁶⁵⁹ Linda was born on 28 Jun 1855 in Pennsylvania,⁶⁶⁰ was christened on 19 May 1863 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania,⁶⁶⁰ died on 25 Dec 1928 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania⁶⁶¹ at age 73, and was buried on 28 Dec 1928 in West Laurel Hill Cemetery, Bala Cynwyd, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania.⁴²⁴ They had no children.

General Notes: Linda's father John Fabricus Girard was born in France.

In 1887 Linda Girard is in Philadelphia living at 481 Franklin. She works for Vanderslice & Girard. [3]

In 1889 Linda M Girard is a clerk (still living at 481 Franklin). [3]

Linda's brother Fabricus Girard died just 17 days before she did on 8 December 1928. They had long lived at the same address 2228 Green St in Philadelphia. [2]

Linda M Barlow, daughter of John F Girard and Marie Powell, died 25 December 1928 of cerebral apoplexy and chronic myocarditis. She was 74 [born about 1854], widow of Alfred. The informant was Mr Girard at the same address as Linda (2228 Green St). [1]

- [1] Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1944 (images) (Ancestry.com), Linda M Barlow, d. 1928, age 74, par John F Girard, Marie Powell
- [2] Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1944 (images) (Ancestry.com), Fabricus Girard 28 Jan 1850 - 8 Dec 1928, par John Fabricus Girard & Mary Powell, informant Linda M Barlow [3] City Directories (images) (Ancestry.com)

6-**Mary Evans Barlow**²¹ was born on 1 Apr 1825 in Limerick Township, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania, ²¹ died on 13 Sep 1877

in Limerick Township, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania²¹ at age 52, and was buried in St James Churchyard (Limerick Churchyard), Limerick, PA.²¹

General Notes: Florence Barlow Fry (in her family journal) links Mary Evans Barlow, wife of Charles Garber Miller, to John Barlow (1790-1847) and Anna Evans (1798-1871).

Mary married **Charles Garber Miller**, ²¹ son of **Christian Miller** and **Sarah Garber**, on 25 Dec 1845 in Limerick Township,
Montgomery County, Pennsylvania. ²¹ Charles was born on 18 May
1820 in East Vincent township, Chester County, Pennsylvania, ²¹
died on 7 Mar 1917 in Spring City, Chester County,
Pennsylvania ⁴²⁴ at age 96, and was buried on 12 Mar 1917 in St
James Churchyard (Limerick Churchyard), Limerick, PA. ⁴²⁴ They
had seven children: **Thomas Barlow**, **James Barlow**, **Josiah Grubb**, **Albert Grubb**, **Charlotte Barlow**, **Charles Brooke**, and **Franklin Barlow**.

Noted events in his life were:

- Alt. Birth: 18 May 1820, Spring City, Chester County, Pennsylvania. 424
- Occupation: wheelright, farmer & store keeper. 424

7-**Thomas Barlow Miller**²¹ was born on 8 Jan 1847 in Limerick Township, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania,²¹ died on 10 Jul 1848 in Limerick Township, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania²¹ at age 1, and was buried in St James Churchyard (Limerick Churchyard), Limerick, PA.²¹

7-**James Barlow Miller**²¹ was born on 23 Jun 1849 in Limerick Township, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania,⁶⁶² died on 25 Mar 1915 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania⁶⁶³ at age 65, and was buried on 29 Mar 1915 in Royersford, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania.⁴²⁴

Noted events in his life were:

- Occupation: picture frame business.²¹
- Occupation: electrician. 424

James married **Clara S Place**, ²¹ daughter of **Mahlon Place** and **Elizabeth Lloyd**, ²¹ on 16 Oct 1875 in Collegeville, Pennsylvania. ²¹ Clara was born on 31 Oct 1856 in Phoenixville, Chester County, Pennsylvania, ⁶⁶⁴ died on 13 Dec 1916 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania ⁶⁶⁵ at age 60, and was buried on 18 Dec 1916 in East Vincent Cemetery, Royersford, Pennsylvania. ⁶⁶⁵ The cause of her death was acute hepatitis & edema of lungs. They had three children: **Bertha May, Paul L**, and **Russell B**.

8-**Bertha May Miller**²¹ was born on 27 Sep 1881 in Limerick Township, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania.²¹

8-**Paul L Miller**²¹ was born on 15 Nov 1883 in Royersford, Pennsylvania. 21

8-**Russell B Miller**²¹ was born on 1 Nov 1895 in Philadelphia, Philadelphia County, Pennsylvania.²¹

7-**Josiah Grubb Miller**²¹ was born on 27 Aug 1851 in Limerick Township, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania.²¹

Josiah married **Lydia A Lillery**, ²¹ daughter of **James Lillery**. Lydia was born in Pittsburg, Pennsylvania²¹ and died in Oakland, California. ²¹

7-**Albert Grubb Miller**²¹ was born on 11 Feb 1855 in Limerick Township, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania, ²¹ died on 21 Sep 1913 in Limerick Township, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania⁶⁶⁶ at age 58, and was buried on 26 Sep 1913 in Pottstown, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania.⁶⁶⁷

Noted events in his life were:

• Occupation: carpenter. 424

Albert married **Mary Josephine Debham**, ⁶⁶⁸ daughter of **Charles T Debham** and **Hannah Ann Littleton**. Mary was born on 18 Feb 1860 in Virginia, ⁶⁶⁹ died on 1 Feb 1936 in Shillington, Berks County, Pennsylvania ⁴²⁴ at age 75, and was buried on 5 Feb 1936 in Pottstown Cemetery, Pottstown, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania. ⁶⁷⁰ They had one daughter: **M Josephine**.

8-**M Josephine Miller**⁶⁷¹ was born on 22 Dec 1887 in Montgomery County, Pennsylvania,⁶⁷¹ died on 15 Jun 1939 in Reading, Berks County, Pennsylvania⁶⁷¹ at age 51, and was buried on 20 Jun 1939 in Charles Evans Cemetery, Reading, Berks County, Pennsylvania.⁴²⁴

M married **Issac B High**. ⁶⁷² Issac was born on 4 Mar 1888, ⁶⁷³ died on 31 Jan 1966 ⁶⁷³ at age 77, and was buried in Charles Evans Cemetery, Reading, Berks County, Pennsylvania. ⁶⁷⁴

7-**Charlotte Barlow Miller**²¹ was born on 17 Mar 1857 in Limerick Township, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania,⁶⁷⁵ died on 9 Dec 1926 in Spring City, Chester County, Pennsylvania⁶⁷⁵ at age 69, and was buried on 14 Dec 1926 in Zion Lutheran Church Cemetery, Spring City, Chester County, Pennsylvania.⁶⁷⁶

Noted events in her life were:

• Alt. Burial: 14 Dec 1926, Zions Cemetery, near Spring City, Chester County, Pennsylvania. 25

Charlotte married William Caroll Taylor,²¹ son of Samuel Dull

Taylor and **Mary Ann Wells,** on 8 Mar 1885 in Spring City, Chester County, Pennsylvania. ²¹ William was born on 20 Mar 1857 in Spring City, Chester County, Pennsylvania, ²¹ died on 3 May 1923 in Spring City, Chester County, Pennsylvania ²¹ at age 66, and was buried in Zion Lutheran Church Cemetery, Spring City, Chester County, Pennsylvania. ⁶⁷⁷ They had one son: **Charles Miller**.

8-**Charles Miller Taylor**²¹ was born on 21 May 1886 in Spring City, Chester County, Pennsylvania, ²¹ died in 1956⁶⁷⁸ at age 70, and was buried in Zion Lutheran Church Cemetery, Spring City, Chester County, Pennsylvania. ⁶⁷⁸

Noted events in his life were:

 Alt. Burial: Zions Cemetery, near Spring City, Chester County, Pennsylvania. ⁶³⁸

7-**Charles Brooke Miller**²¹ was born on 1 Oct 1859 in Limerick Township, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania, ²¹ died on 4 Jun 1922 in Linfield, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania²¹ at age 62, and was buried in St James Churchyard (Limerick Churchyard), Limerick, PA.²¹

7-**Franklin Barlow Miller**²¹ was born on 17 Mar 1866 in Limerick Township, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania, ⁶⁷⁹ died on 16 Aug 1940 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania⁶⁸⁰ at age 74, and was buried on 19 Aug 1940 in Zions Cemetery, near Spring City, Chester County, Pennsylvania. ⁴²⁴

General Notes: Frank B Miller moved to Philadelphia about 1909. [1]

He was a retired telegraph operator when he died in 1904. [1]

Frank died of cerebral apoplexy, arterosclerosis and diabetis mellitus (from which he had suffered for 25 years, since about 1919). The informant on Frank's death certificate was Carl Miller of Montvale, New Jersey. [1]

[1] Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1944 (images) (Ancestry.com), Frank B Miller, 16 Mar 1866, Montg Co - 16 Aug 1940, Phila

Franklin married Ella.

6-**Evan Barlow**¹² was born on 3 Mar 1829 in Limerick Township, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania,²¹ died on 15 Feb 1833²¹ at age 3, and was buried in St James Churchyard (Limerick Churchyard), Limerick, PA.¹³

Noted events in his life were:

• Alt. Birth: Abt 21 Mar 1829.

6-**Mark Barlow**¹³ was born on 21 Feb 1832 in Limerick Township, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania,²¹ died on 15 Jan 1833,²¹ and was buried in St James Churchyard (Limerick Churchyard), Limerick, PA.¹³

General Notes: Mark Barlow, son of John & Anna, died 15 _____ 1833 at age 10 months & 24 days.

Noted events in his life were:

• Alt. Birth: Abt 1833.

6-**Charlotte Barlow**² was born in 1833 in Limerick Township, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania,⁶⁸¹ died on 21 Jan 1908 in Phoenixville, Chester County, Pennsylvania²¹ at age 75, and was buried in St James Churchyard (Limerick Churchyard), Limerick, PA.¹⁰ She had no known marriage and no known children.

General Notes: In the 1860 Census, Charlotte, her mother Ann, sister Mary Kugler and her husband John are living with Charlotte's brother Mahlon Barlow in Limerick Township, Montgomery Co, PA, and his family.

In the 1870 Census, Charlotte is living in Limerick Township with her mother Anna Barlow in the house of her brother James Barlow.

In the 1880 Census, Charlotte was age 40, and living with her brother James Barlow and his family in Montgomery County, PA. [Susan Barlow Holmes (via E. Jeter)]

In the 1900 Census, Charlotte is living in Philadelphia in the home of her niece Anna Barolw Reuther (Ruther on the census) and her husband Henry. Charlotte is 70 years old, born May 1830.

Noted events in her life were:

- Alt. Birth: May 1830, Limerick Township, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania. 274
- Alt. Birth: 1834.¹⁰
 Alt. Death: 1908.¹⁰

6-**John Barlow**¹³ was born on 27 Mar 1837 in Limerick Township, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania,²¹ died on 22 May 1838²¹ at age 1, and was buried in St James Churchyard (Limerick Churchyard), Limerick, PA.¹³

Noted events in his life were:

• Alt. Birth: Abt 26 Dec 1836.

5-Abner Barlow² was born on 18 Dec 1792, ¹¹ died on 16 Nov 1839⁶⁸² at

age 46, and was buried in Emmanuel Lutheran Old Burial Ground, Pottstown, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania. ⁶⁸²

General Notes: Abner Barlow, 28 December 1792 - 16 November 1839 Burial: Emmanuel Lutheran Old Burial Ground, Pottstown, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania. [1]

Also buried at Emmanuel Lutheran cemetery: Abner Y Barlow, 27 June 1826 - 7 December 1844 [1]

[1] findagrave.com, by Lottie Miller Schaller

Noted events in his life were:

• Alt. Birth: 28 Dec 1792.⁶⁸²

Abner married **Rachel Yost**² on 1 Feb 1821 in New Hanover Lutheran Church, New Hanover, Pennsylvania.² Rachel was born on 21 Nov 1796,⁶⁸² died on 3 Mar 1843⁶⁸² at age 46, and was buried in Emmanuel Lutheran Old Burial Ground, Pottstown, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania.⁶⁸²

General Notes: Rachel Barlow [buried with Abner Barlow], 21 November 1796 - 3 March 1843

Burial: Emmanuel Lutheran Old Burial Ground, Pottstown, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania [1]

- [1] findagrave.com, by Lottie Miller Schaller
- 5-**Nathan Barlow**² was born on 27 Jan 1795,¹¹ died on 28 Feb 1870 in Mahanoy City, Schuylkill County, Pennsylvania¹¹ at age 75, and was buried in Odd Fellow Cemetery, Pottsville, Schuylkill County, Pennsylvania.²¹

Noted events in his life were:

• Alt. Burial: Ioof Cemetery, Pottsville, Pennsylvania.²

Nathan married **Anne Brooke**,² daughter of **John Brooke** and **Mary Brandt**, on 1 Jun 1817.¹¹ Anne was born on 1 Nov 1795,² died on 2 May 1818¹¹ at age 22, and was buried in St James Churchyard (Limerick Churchyard), Limerick, PA.¹⁰ They had one son: **John**.

Noted events in her life were:

• Alt. Burial: Lutheran Reform Church, Limerick, PA.²

6-**John Barlow**² was born on 1 May 1818 in Limerick Township, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania, ¹¹ died on 19 May 1879 in Pottsgrove township, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania²¹ at age 61, and was buried in Pottstown Cemetery, Pottstown, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania. ²¹

General Notes: Baptismal record from Limerick Historical Society [Elaine Jeter]:

John Barlow born May 1, 1818, baptized May 19, 1822, parants Nathan and Ann; sponsors were John Brook and Phoebe Barlow

From Mike O, posted on findagrave.com 6 Dec 2008: John Barlow was a veteran of the Civil War serving in Co. F 22nd Regiment Pennsylvania Volunteers at the rank of private.

John married **Maria Hartenstine**, ²¹ daughter of **John Hartenstine** and **Unknown Gilbert**, on 22 Dec 1844. ²¹ Maria was born on 16 Jun 1823 in Pottsgrove township, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania, ²¹ died on 24 Apr 1862 in Pottstown, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania at age 38, and was buried in Pottstown Cemetery, Pottstown, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania. ²¹ They had five children: **Fayetta, Nathan Hartenstine, John, Kate E**, and **Daniel W**.

7-**Fayetta Barlow**²¹ was born on 20 Apr 1845 in Exeter township, Berks County, Pennsylvania.²¹

General Notes: Fayetta was born in either 1845 or 1846. The year of her birth in Mrs. Florence Barlow Fry's journal was overwritten so difficult to determine the correct year. [1]

[1] Barlow family journal, Florence Barlow Fry

Noted events in her life were:

• Alt. Birth: 20 Apr 1846, Exeter township, Berks County, Pennsylvania.²¹

Fayetta married **Ellis S Wade**²¹ on 1 Jan 1872 in Pottstown, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania.²¹ Ellis was born on 29 Jan 1847 in Marlborough township, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania.²¹ They had eight children: **Albert B, Bertha B, Alice B, Blanchie B, John F B, Edward B, Irwin B**, and **Clarence B**.

Noted events in his life were:

- Occupation: farmer.²¹
 - 8-**Albert B Wade**²¹ was born on 11 Dec 1872 in Pottstown, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania.²¹
 - 8-**Bertha B Wade**²¹ was born on 13 Dec 1874 in Pottstown, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania.²¹
 - 8-**Alice B Wade**²¹ was born on 12 Oct 1876 in Pottstown, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania.²¹
 - 8-**Blanchie B Wade**²¹ was born on 23 Nov 1878 in Pottstown, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania.²¹
 - 8-**John F B Wade**²¹ was born on 21 Mar 1881 in Pottsgrove township, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania.²¹
 - 8-Edward B Wade²¹ was born on 7 Dec 1882 in Pottsgrove

township, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania,²¹ died on 9 Jan 1884²¹ at age 1, and was buried in Pottstown Cemetery, Pottstown, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania.²¹

- 8-**Irwin B Wade**²¹ was born on 15 Nov 1884 in Pottsgrove township, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania. ²¹
- 8-**Clarence B Wade**²¹ was born on 28 May 1887 in Pottsgrove township, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania.²¹
- 7-**Nathan Hartenstine Barlow**⁶⁸³ was born on 24 Mar 1848 in Douglass township, Berks County, Pennsylvania, ⁶⁸⁴ died in 1915⁶⁸³ at age 67, and was buried in Pottstown Cemetery, Pottstown, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania. ⁶⁸³ Another name for Nathan was Nathan Barlow. ²¹

General Notes: From Janis Tomko posted 16 Oct 2008 on Findagrave.com:

per Charlotte Barlow, Nathan Hartenstine Barlow (born 3/24/1847) was the son of John & Maria and husband of Lydia Bickel.

Noted events in his life were:

• Alt. Birth: 24 Mar 1847.⁶⁸³

Nathan married **Lydia Gilbert Bickel**, ²¹ daughter of **George Bickel** and **Lydia Gilbert**, on 15 Jan 1870 in Pottstown, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania. ²¹ Lydia was born on 18 May 1851 in Pottsgrove township, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania, ⁶⁸⁵ died in 1940 in Montgomery County, Pennsylvania at age 89, and was buried in Pottstown Cemetery, Pottstown, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania. ⁶⁸³ Another name for Lydia was Lydia Amelia Bickel. ⁶⁸⁷ They had five children: **Mary, Lydia, Laura, George**, and **Nathan Clyde**.

- 8-**Mary Barlow**²¹ was born on 4 Nov 1871 in Pottstown, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania.²¹
- 8-**Lydia Barlow**²¹ was born on 11 Dec 1874 in Pottstown, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania.²¹
- 8-**Laura Barlow**²¹ was born on 18 Apr 1878 in Pottstown, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania.²¹
- 8-**George Barlow**²¹ was born on 8 Jul 1881 in Pottstown, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania.²¹
- 8-**Nathan Clyde Barlow**²¹ was born on 27 Apr 1891 in Pottsgrove township, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania.²¹
- 7-John Barlow²¹ was born on 3 Jul 1851 in Pottsgrove township,

Montgomery County, Pennsylvania.²¹

Noted events in his life were:

• Occupation: painter.²¹

John married **Mary Margaret Cares**, ²¹ daughter of **Petter Cares** and **Elizabeth Shellhamer**, on 17 Aug 1871 in Black Creek township, Luzerne County, Pennsylvania. ²¹ Mary was born on 9 Jul 1850 in Black Creek township, Luzerne County, Pennsylvania. ²¹ They had three children: **Rosie Agnes, James Arell**, and **Arthur Alen**.

- 8-**Rosie Agnes Barlow**²¹ was born on 15 May 1872 in Hazleton, Luzerne County, Pennsylvania.²¹
- 8-**James Arell Barlow**²¹ was born on 19 Jan 1876 in Black Creek township, Luzerne County, Pennsylvania.²¹
- 8-**Arthur Alen Barlow**²¹ was born on 30 Aug 1884 in Wilkes Barre, Luzerne County, Pennsylvania.²¹
- 7-Kate E Barlow²¹ was born on 2 Sep 1853.²¹
- 7-Daniel W Barlow²¹ was born on 16 Apr 1860.²¹

Nathan next married **Esther Kulp**, ² daughter of **Henry Kulp**, on 10 Mar 1824. ² Esther was born on 6 Sep 1804, ²¹ died on 15 Mar 1883 in Mahanoy City, Schuylkill County, Pennsylvania ²¹ at age 78, and was buried in Odd Fellow Cemetery, Pottsville, Schuylkill County, Pennsylvania. ²¹ They had 11 children: **William H K, Phoebe, Nathan, Hiram, Daniel, Ephraim, Alfred, Malinda, Esther, Harriott**, and **George Washington**.

Marriage Notes: Information on Nathan Barlow's second marriage to Esther Kulp and their children from Esther Barlow Huber of Lititz, Pennsylvania, in a letter dated Dec 7, 1962, on file with the Historical Society of Pennsylvannia. She cites "family bible" as source. [Elaine Jeter]

6-**William H K Barlow**² was born on 24 Sep 1825 in Patterson, Schuylkill County, Pennsylvania¹¹ and died on 27 Dec 1903² at age 78

Noted events in his life were:

- Alt. Birth: 4 sep 11825, Patterson, Schuylkill County, Pennsylvania. 21
- 6-**Phoebe Barlow**² was born on 16 Jun 1827 in New Philadelphia, Schuylkill County, Pennsylvania¹¹ and died on 18 Jan 1859² at age 31.

Phoebe married **Andrew Robertson**¹¹ in 1849 in New Philadelphia, Schuylkill County, Pennsylvania.²¹ Andrew was born in 1824 in Scotland.²¹ They had four children: **Phoebe, William J, Andrew D**,

and Nathan J.

7-**Phoebe Robertson**²¹ was born in Oct 1850 in New Philadelphia, Schuylkill County, Pennsylvania.²¹

7-**William J Robertson**²¹ was born in Oct 1851 in New Philadelphia, Schuylkill County, Pennsylvania.²¹

7-**Andrew D Robertson**²¹ was born on 31 Jul 1853 in New Philadelphia, Schuylkill County, Pennsylvania, ²¹ died on 14 Apr 1925⁶⁸⁸ at age 71, and was buried in Shamokin Cemetery, Shamokin, Northumberland County, Pennsylvania. ⁶⁸⁸

Noted events in his life were:

- Occupation: coal operator.²¹
- Alt. Birth: 3 Jul 1853.688

Andrew married **Clara Allen Heffner**, ⁶⁸⁸ daughter of **Charles Heffner** and **Hannah Good**, on 14 May 1882 in Pottsville, Schuylkill County, Pennsylvania. ²¹ Clara was born on 23 Jun 1854 in Pottsville, Schuylkill County, Pennsylvania, ⁶⁸⁹ died on 13 Mar 1937 at age 82, and was buried in Shamokin Cemetery, Shamokin, Northumberland County, Pennsylvania. ⁶⁸⁸ Another name for Clara was Clara A Heffner. ²¹ They had one son: **Chester K**.

8-**Chester K Robertson**²¹ was born on 25 Feb 1883 in Shamokin, Northumberland County, Pennsylvania.²¹

7-**Nathan J Robertson**²¹ was born in May 1856 in New Philadelphia, Schuylkill County, Pennsylvania.²¹

6-**Nathan Barlow Jr**² was born on 24 Nov 1829 in New Philadelphia, Schuylkill County, Pennsylvania¹¹ and died on 16 Mar 1856² at age 26.

6-**Hiram Barlow**² was born on 23 Aug 1831 in New Philadelphia, Schuylkill County, Pennsylvania¹¹ and died on 28 Feb 1856² at age 24.

6-**Daniel Barlow**² was born on 22 Jan 1835 in New Philadelphia, Schuylkill County, Pennsylvania¹¹ and died on 12 Aug 1883² at age 48.

Daniel married **Mary Jane**²¹ about 1864. Mary was born on 3 Sep 1843,²¹ died on 16 Nov 1868 in Mahanoy City, Schuylkill County, Pennsylvania²¹ at age 25, and was buried in Pottsville, Schuylkill County, Pennsylvania.²¹ They had two children: **Phoebe J** and **Nathan**.

7-Phoebe J Barlow²¹ was born on 9 Jan 1866 in Mahanoy City,

Schuylkill County, Pennsylvania.²¹

7-**Nathan Barlow**²¹ was born on 21 Jul 1868 in Mahanoy City, Schuylkill County, Pennsylvania.²¹

Daniel next married **Mary Margaret Robertson**, ²¹ daughter of **John Robertson**, about 1870. Mary was born on 27 May 1847. ²¹ They had four children: **D Robertson**, **William H, Rosetta Randall**, and **Hiram W**.

- 7-**D Robertson Barlow**²¹ was born on 20 Sep 1871 in Mahanoy City, Schuylkill County, Pennsylvania.²¹
- 7-**William H Barlow**²¹ was born on 24 Dec 1873 in Mahanoy City, Schuylkill County, Pennsylvania.²¹
- 7-**Rosetta Randall Barlow** 21 was born on 1 Apr 1876 in Mahanoy City, Schuylkill County, Pennsylvania. 21
- 7-**Hiram W Barlow**²¹ was born on 1 Mar 1881 in Mahanoy City, Schuylkill County, Pennsylvania.²¹
- 6-**Ephraim Barlow**² was born on 17 Aug 1837 in New Philadelphia, Schuylkill County, Pennsylvania¹¹ and died on 19 Apr 1916 in Mahanoy City, Schuylkill County, Pennsylvania¹¹ at age 78.

Ephraim married **Joanna M Beddall**,²¹ daughter of **Thomas Beddall** and **Mary Shakespeare**, on 21 Jun 1863 in Pottsville, Schuylkill County, Pennsylvania.²¹ Joanna was born on 29 Aug 1838 in Pottsville, Schuylkill County, Pennsylvania²¹ and died on 10 Feb 1925 in Mahanoy City, Schuylkill County, Pennsylvania²¹ at age 86. They had three children: **Wallace, Thomas Beddall**, and **George**.

General Notes: Mrs. Florence Barlow Fry recorded that Mrs. Ephraim Barlow died 10 February 1925 in Mahanoy City. It is not certain that Mrs. Barlow is Joanna Beddall, but Mrs. Fry only recorded one marriage for Ephraim. [1]

- [1] Barlow family journal, Florence Barlow Fry
 - 7-**Wallace Barlow**²¹ was born on 21 Mar 1864 in Mahanoy City, Schuylkill County, Pennsylvania.²¹
 - 7-**Thomas Beddall Barlow**²¹ was born on 13 Apr 1865 in Mahanoy City, Schuylkill County, Pennsylvania.²¹
 - 7-**George Barlow**²¹ was born on 3 Dec 1866 in Mahanoy City, Schuylkill County, Pennsylvania.²¹
- 6-**Alfred Barlow**² was born on 13 Mar 1841 in New Philadelphia, Schuylkill County, Pennsylvania¹¹ and died in Dec 1893² at age 52.

6-**Malinda Barlow**² was born on 23 Nov 1843 in New Philadelphia, Schuylkill County, Pennsylvania¹¹ and died on 24 Mar 1867² at age 23.

Noted events in her life were:

• Alt. Birth: 24 Nov 1843, New Philadelphia, Schuylkill County, Pennsylvania. 21

Malinda married Unknown Robertson.

6-**Esther Barlow**² was born on 21 Feb 1846 in New Philadelphia, Schuylkill County, Pennsylvania¹¹ and died on 2 May 1882² at age 36.

Esther married Beddall.

- 6-**Harriott Barlow**² was born on 2 Nov 1848 in New Philadelphia, Schuylkill County, Pennsylvania¹¹ and died on 2 Nov 1851² at age 3.
- 6-**George Washington Barlow**² was born on 17 May 1851 in New Philadelphia, Schuylkill County, Pennsylvania¹¹ and died on 2 Jun 1851.²
- 5-**Rebecca Barlow**² was born on 3 Oct 1797^{11} and died on 25 Nov 1825^{21} at age 28.

Rebecca married **Robert Evans**, ¹⁹ son of **Owen Evans**⁶⁸¹ and **Rachel Brooke**, ⁶⁸¹ Robert was born on 6 Jun 1796²¹ and died on 17 Apr 1840²¹ at age 43. They had three children: **William, Anna**, and **Sarah**.

Noted events in his life were:

- Alt. Birth: Abt 1807.¹⁹
 - 6-**William Evans**²¹ was born on 21 Nov 1819,²¹ died on 11 Jan 1893²¹ at age 73, and was buried in St James Churchyard (Limerick Churchyard), Limerick, PA.²¹

William married **Ellen Reid**, ²¹ daughter of **Andrew Reid** and **Jane Wolfe**. Ellen was born on 28 Aug 1835²¹ and died on 29 Sep 1904²¹ at age 69. They had three children: **Jane Rebecca, Anna Matilda**, and **Mary Ellen**.

- 7-Jane Rebecca Evans²¹ was born on 11 Nov 1869.²¹
- 7-Anna Matilda Evans 21 was born on 10 Oct 1871^{21} and died on 23 Sep $1872.^{21}$
- 7-Mary Ellen Evans²¹ was born on 29 Sep 1873^{21} and died on 6 Jun 1875^{21} at age 1.
- 6-**Anna** Evans 21 was born on 1 Feb 1822^{21} and died on 5 Feb 1845^{21} at age 23.

Anna married Israel Neiman.

6-Sarah Evans

5-Joel Barlow² was born on 18 Feb 1799^{11} and died on 15 Mar 1832^{11} at age 33.

General Notes: Joel was a farmer and a coal miner. He was a resident of Schuylkill county at the time of his death, and is buried there. [Ellwood Roberts' Biographical Annals, 1904: Montgomery Co, PA (Rootsweb GebEwb Archives)]

Joel married **Susanna Hollowbush**, ² daughter of **John Hollowbush**, on 26 Dec 1822 in New Hanover Lutheran Church, New Hanover, Pennsylvania. ² Susanna was born on 4 Apr 1803²¹ and died on 30 Oct 1884²¹ at age 81. Other names for Susanna were Susanna Hallowbush ² and Susan Holabush. ²¹ They had five children: **John, Phoebe, Sarah, Washington**, and **Joel**.

General Notes: Susanna's name has also been reported as Susan, and as Hollowbush or Holabush. Her father has been reported as both John, and as Henry (in Ellwood Roberts' Biographical Annals).

After the death of her first husband Joel Barlow, Susanna married David Evans.

Noted events in her life were:

• Alt. Death: 1884.16

6-**John Barlow**¹⁶ died before 1904.

6-Phoebe Barlow

6-Sarah Barlow

Sarah married Daniel Marsh.

6-Washington Barlow¹⁶ died before 1904.

6-**Joel Barlow**¹⁶ was born on 9 Oct 1833 in Montgomery County, Pennsylvania, ¹⁶ died in 1921¹³ at age 88, and was buried in St James Churchyard (Limerick Churchyard), Limerick, PA. ¹³

General Notes: Page 394

JOEL BARLOW, a prominent farmer in Lower Pottsgrove township, was born in Montgomery county on October 9, 1833. He is the son of Joel and Susan (Holabush) Barlow.

Joel Barlow (father) had been a resident of Schuylkill county for a number of Years at the time of his death. He was a farmer and a coal miner. He married Susan Holabush, daughter of Henry Holabush, of Montgomery county. She died in 1884, some years after her husband. The father of Joel Barlow is buried in Schuylkill county, Pennsylvania.

Joel and Susan Barlow had five children, two of whom are now deceased. They are: Washington(deceased); Sarah, married Daniel Marsh, a farmer in Montgomery county; Phoebe, married, and teaches school near Philadelphia; Joel, Jr.; John (deceased). (Page 395)

Joel Barlow went to school until he was eighteen years of age, when he began to learn the carpenter trade, and followed that occupation for six years. After his marriage he and his wife removed to the farm which he owns to-day, and where they have lived ever since. The farm has within its limits six excellent springs, and many other points of interest. There is a vein of copper crossing the land which is at present being worked by a Philadelphia company.

He is a Democrat in politics. Mr. Barlow has attended the Philadelphia market for thirty-one years. He married Miss Mary Christman, daughter of George Christman and Sarah (Doris) Christman, of Linfield, Montgomery county. George Christman was a boatman and a farmer for many years. He was a Democrat, and a member of the Reformed church. Mrs. George Christman died fifty-four years ago, and her husband ten years ago, of old age.

Mr. and Mrs. Joel Barlow had one son, Harvey Barlow, who married Elizabeth Shaffer, of Lower Pottsgrove township. Harvey Barlow is engaged in the feed business at 79 Franklin street, Pottstown, where he has been established for many years. Mr. and Mrs. Harvey Barlow have one daughter, Evelyn. [1]

[1] Ellwood Roberts' Biographical Annals, 1904: Montgomery Co, PA (http://www.usgwarchives.net/pa/montgomery/roberts/roberts100.html), entry Joel Barlow

Noted events in his life were:

• Alt. Birth: 1832.13

Joel married **Mary Christman**, ¹⁶ daughter of **George Christman** and **Sarah Doris**. Mary was born in 1836, ¹³ died in 1924 ¹³ at age 88, and was buried in St James Churchyard (Limerick Churchyard), Limerick, PA. ¹³ They had one son: **Harvey**.

7-**Harvey Barlow**¹⁶ was born on 3 Nov 1857 in Linfield, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania, ¹⁶ died in 1946¹⁰ at age 89, and was buried in St James Churchyard (Limerick Churchyard), Limerick, PA. ¹⁰

General Notes: Page 199

HARVEY BARLOW, wholesale grain dealer of Pottstown, was born in Linfield, Montgomery county, Pennsylvania, November 3, 1857. He is the son of Joel and Mary (Christman) Barlow. Joel Barlow (father) was also born in Montgomery county, Pennsylvania. In early life he was a carpenter but spent his later years on his farm, where he died. He married Mary Christmas, also a native of Montgomery county, and they had one child, Harvey.

The paternal grandfather of Harvey Barlow was a farmer in Limerick township, Montgomery county. He died at a very early age. He married Susanna Hollowbush and they had three children. After his death, his wife married (second husband) David Evans, and they had three children.

George Christman (maternal grandfather) was born in Montgomery county and lived at Limerick Station, where he died at the age of eighty years. By his first wife he had eight children. He married (second wife) Margaret Hulby. They had no children. In addition to farming he also engaged in the boating business on the canal. (Page 200)

Harvey Barlow was reared on a farm in Lower Pottsgrove township and received his education in the district schools and in the seminary at Boyerstown. He lived at home until he was twenty-six years of age, learning carpentering and mill-wrighting. After leaving home he followed these trades for one year and then engaged in the grain, feed and coal business at Sanatoga for three years. From 1889 to 1894 he was in the grain business at Linfield, being associated with Jared Evans. In the latter year the firm removed to Pottstown where they still continue the business. They buy grain, shipped from the west, while it is on the tracks.

March 21, 1883, Harvey Barlow married Miss Lizzie A. Schaeffer, daughter of Zephaniah Schaeffer, and they have one daughter, Evalin. Mr. and Mrs. Barlow are members of the Presbyterian church in which he was a trustee for many years. They reside at No. 79 North Franklin street, where he owns a beautiful home. Politically Mr. Barlow is a Democrat.

Mr. Zephaniah Schaeffer and wife, parents of Mrs. Barlow were both born in Montgomery county, where he was a farmer. Mr. Schaeffer resides at the home of Mr. Barlow in Pottstown. His wife died about 1878. They had ten children, four of whom are now living: Ida; Lizzie A., Mrs. Barlow; Ella, wife of Aaron B. Scheffey, of Phoenixville; and Martha, wife of J. W. Binder of Pittsburg [1]

[1] Ellwood Roberts' Biographical Annals, 1904: Montgomery Co, PA

(http://www.usgwarchives.net/pa/montgomery/roberts/roberts100.h tml), entry Harvey Barlow

Harvey married **Elizabeth A Shaffer**, ¹⁶ daughter of **Zephanian Schaeffer**, on 21 Mar 1883. ¹⁶ Elizabeth was born in 1862, ¹⁰ died in 1946 ¹⁰ at age 84, and was buried in St James Churchyard (Limerick Churchyard), Limerick, PA. ¹⁰ Another name for Elizabeth was Lizzie. They had one daughter: **Evelyn**.

8-Evelyn Barlow

5-**Phoebe Barlow**² was born on 18 May 1802,¹¹ died on 24 Jul 1834²¹ at age 32, and was buried in St James Churchyard (Limerick Churchyard), Limerick, PA.²¹

Noted events in her life were:

• Alt. Death: Bef 1834.²

Phoebe married **David Evans**,⁶⁸¹ son of **Owen Evans**⁶⁸¹ and **Rachel Brooke**,⁶⁸¹ on 20 Oct 1825.²¹ David was born on 23 Dec 1802 in Limerick Township, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania,⁶⁹⁰ died on 29 Dec 1872 in Limerick Township, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania¹¹ at age 70, and was buried in St James Churchyard (Limerick Churchyard), Limerick, PA.⁶⁹¹ They had two children: **Amos** and **Rebecca**.

Noted events in their marriage were:

• Alt. Marriage: Abt 1822.²

General Notes: After his wife Phoebe died, David married the widow of Joel Barlow, Phoebe's brother.

David served in the state legislature in 1848, 1849, ans 1850. He was a member of the Board of Directors of Reading Turnpike Company. [Elaine Jeter]

Noted events in his life were:

• Alt. Birth: 1802.

6-**Amos Evans**² was born on 20 Sep 1827,²¹ died on 3 Mar 1841²¹ at age 13, and was buried in St James Churchyard (Limerick Churchyard), Limerick, PA.⁶⁹¹

General Notes: Amos died young. (EJ)

6-**Rebecca Evans**² was born on 16 Aug 1830 in Limerick Township, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania, ⁶⁹⁰ died in 1912¹¹² at age 82, and was buried in Rose Hill cemetery, Grundy Center, Grundy County, Iowa. ¹¹²

General Notes: Living in Iowa 1870's. [Elaine Jeter]

Census of 1880, Grundy County IA, Washington Twp.: Kulp, Rebecca, age 49, b. PA PA PA (widow) Newton, age 22, farmer, b. PA PA PA Orlando, age 16, b. IL PA PA David, age 9, b. IL PA PA Note: She is living next-door to the John Shimer family

Census of 1900, Grundy County IA, Palermo: Kulp, Rebecca, age 69, b. Aug 1830 PA PA PA

Census of 1910 shows Rebecca Kulp, age 79, living in Clay Twp., Grundy County IA with her daughter, Anne Kellespie and family. Rebecca had "8 children, 5 still living".

(the above from Elaine Jeter)

Rebecca married **Samuel P Kulp**,² son of **Samuel Kulp** and **Catharine Hunsberger**. Samuel was born on 6 Dec 1827,²¹ died on 22 Dec 1879⁶⁹² at age 52, and was buried in Rose Hill cemetery, Grundy Center, Grundy County, Iowa.¹¹² Another name for Samuel was Samuel H Kulp.²¹ They had five children: **Samuel Newton**, **Anna, Orlando B, Myron**, and **David E**.

General Notes: Census of 1860, Buffalo Twp., Ogle County IL: Samuel Culp, age 30, b. PA Laborer William Michael, age 26, b. PA Laborer Rebecca Culp, age 30, b. PA Newton Culp, age 2, b. PA

Census of 1870, Carroll County IL, Salem Twp.: Kulp, Samuel P, , 42, \$13000/\$1900 b. PA farmer Rebecca, age 41, b. PA Samuel N, age 12, b. PA <--this is Newton ej. Annie, age 9, b. IL Orlando, age 7, b. IL Myron, age 4, b. IL

(the above from Elaine Jeter)

Noted events in his life were:

- Alt. Death: Between 1870 and 1880, Illinois Or Iowa.⁵
- Alt. Birth: Abt 1829, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania.⁵

7-**Samuel Newton Kulp**⁵ was born in Apr 1857 in Montgomery County, Pennsylvania.

General Notes: Census of 1900, Cheyenne County, NE, Sidney Twp.:

Culp, Samuel N, age 43, b. Apr 1857, PA PA PA - occ: carpenter Clara, wife, age 39, b. Mar 1861, PA PA PA married 15 yrs. 3 children, 3 living

Minnie, age 11, b. Apr 1889, NE Orlando, age 7, b. Jan 1893, NE Blanche, age 2, b. Dec 1897, NE (EJ)

Samuel married **Clara**. ⁵ Clara was born in Mar 1861 in Pennsylvania. ⁵ They had three children: **Minnie, Orlando A**, and **Blanche**.

8-Minnie Kulp⁵ was born in Apr 1889 in Sidney, Nebraska.

8-Orlando A Kulp

Orlando married **Essie Easter**. They had two children: **Klione** and **Hazel I**.

9-Klione Kulp

9-Hazel I Kulp

8-Blanche Kulp

7-**Anna Kulp**⁵ was born about 1860.

General Notes: Census of 1910, Grundy County IA, Clay Twp.: Kellespie, Anna, head, age 49, widowed, b. IL PA PA Ethel, age 19, b. IA NY IL Gertrude, age 13, b. IA NY IL Kulp, Rebecca, age 79, PA PA PA, 7 ch. 5 living (EJ)

Anna married **Kellespie**. They had two children: **Ethel** and **Gertrude**.

8-Ethel Kellespie

8-Gertrude Kellespie

7-**Orlando B Kulp**⁵ was born about 1862 in Illinois.

General Notes: Census of 1920, Spokane, Spokane WA Dist 169: Living at 214 Hartson Ave.: Orlando B. Kulp, age 56, IL PA PA Jessie A, wife, age 50, b. IA, Massachusetts, NY Valera H, age 17, b. IA Ruth R, age 11, b. IA Harold G, age 6, b. IA

Census of 1930, Benton County WA, Kennewick: Kulp, Orlando, age 65 IL PA PA, married at age 36 - carpenter Jessie, age 61, IA NY NY married at age 30 Harold, age 17, b. IA IA IL

(from EJ)

Orlando married **Jessie** A⁵ about 1900. Jessie was born about 1870 in Iowa. They had three children: **Valera H, Ruth R**, and **Harold S**.

- 8-Valera H Kulp
- 8-Ruth R Kulp
- 8-**Harold S Kulp**⁵ was born on 7 Apr 1913 in Iowa and died on 14 Oct 1998 in Spokane, Washington at age 85.
- 7-**Myron Kulp**⁵ was born about 1865.

General Notes: Census of 1920, Spokane, Spokane County WA Dist 206: Living (alone) at 1517 Seventh St.: Kulp, Myron, age 48, Owns home (2 mortgages) b. IL PA PA (no marriage information) occupation: Carriage painter, novelty carriage shop. (EJ)

7-**David E Kulp**⁵ was born in Jun 1870.

General Notes: Census of 1900, Grundy County IA, Palermo Twp.: Living on Main Street in Grundy Center IA: Kulp, David E, age 29, b. June 1870 b. IL PA PA Dentist Matilda K, wife, age 29, b. June 1870, b. IL IL OH m. 8 yrs, no children (EJ)

David married **Matilda K** about 1892. Matilda was born in Jun 1870 in Illinois.

- 1. Elaine Jeter, information received via email.
- 2. Barlow family Elaine Jeter.
- 3. Elaine Jeter, information received via email. Barlow family Elaine Jeter.
- 4. Reuther family tree prepared by Lotta Reuther Longstreet. Barlow family Elaine Jeter.
- 5. Elaine Jeter.
- 6. Marriages and Deaths of Montgomery County, Pennsylvania, 1685-1800, by Charlotte Meldrum, pub 1999, p. 97.
- 7. Reuther family tree prepared by Lotta Reuther Longstreet.
- 8. Reuther family tree prepared by Lotta Reuther Longstreet. Barlow family journal, Florence Barlow Fry.
- 9. Reuther family tree prepared by Lotta Reuther Longstreet. Barlow family Elaine Jeter. Barlow family journal, Florence Barlow Fry.
 - 10. Gregory Borneman, 2009 church visit.
 - 11. Barlow family Elaine Jeter. Barlow family journal, Florence Barlow Fry.
 - 12. Gregory Borneman, church visit 2009. Barlow family journal, Florence Barlow Fry.
 - 13. Gregory Borneman, church visit 2009.
 - 14. Sons of the American Revolution application for Calvin Russell Reuther.
- 15. Sons of the American Revolution application for Calvin Russell Reuther. Barlow family Elaine Jeter. Barlow family journal, Florence Barlow Fry.
 - 16. Ellwood Roberts' Biographical Annals, 1904: Montgomery Co, PA(Rootsweb GenWeb Archives).
- 17. Reuther family tree prepared by Lotta Reuther Longstreet. Barlow family journal, Florence Barlow Fry, bible transcription.
- 18. Sons of the American Revolution application for Calvin Russell Reuther. Barlow family journal, Florence Barlow Fry, bible transcription.
 - 19. Brooke Family Elaine Jeter.
 - 20. Barlow family Elaine Jeter. Gregory Borneman, 2009 church visit. Barlow family journal, Florence Barlow Fry.
 - 21. Barlow family journal, Florence Barlow Fry.
 - 22. Brooke Family Elaine Jeter. 1870 Census.
 - 23. Barlow family journal, Florence Barlow Fry. Gregory Borneman, 2009 church visit (photo).
- 24. Barlow family journal, Florence Barlow Fry. Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Warren S Kugler, 13 Mar 1849, PA 16 Apr 1927, Pottstown, par John Kugler & Eliz. Server.
 - 25. Barlow family journal, Florence Barlow Fry. Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com).
 - 26. 1860 Census.
 - 27. Gregory Borneman, 2009 church visit & photo.
 - 28. Gregory Borneman, 2009 church visit. Barlow family journal, Florence Barlow Fry.
- 29. Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Andrew M Barlow, son of James Barlow & Sophie Markley, d. 18 Jun 1908, Phila.
 - 30. Barlow family journal, Florence Barlow Fry, d. 19 Jun 1908.
- 31. Findagrave.com, C Wilson Gerhart. Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Florence S Fry, d. 22 Apr 1940, Limerick twp.

- 32. Findagrave.com, C Wilson Gerhart. Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com).
- 33. Barlow family journal, Florence Barlow Fry. World War I draft registration, b. 28 Feb 1877.
- 34. Findagrave.com, C Wilson Gerhart. Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Samuel L Fry, 28 Feb 1876 Trappe 9 Oct 1963 Pottstown.
- 35. Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Samuel L Fry, 28 Feb 1876 Trappe 9 Oct 1963 Pottstown.
 - 36. Social Security Death Index. The Mercury (Pottstown, PA) (Ancestry.com), 20 Dec 2005.
 - 37. The Mercury (Pottstown, PA) (Ancestry.com), 20 Dec 2005. Findagrave.com, C Wilson Gerhart.
 - 38. Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1966 (images) (Ancestry.com), William Y Barlow, d. 27 May 1961, Pottstown.
 - 39. Social Security Death Index.
 - 40. Findagrave.com, Susanna M Barlow, 1887-1989, #166056711, added 25 Jun 2016 by DebVassa.
- 41. Barlow family journal, Florence Barlow Fry, Marian Marie Barlow. Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1966 (images) (Ancestry.com), Marion Marie Barlow, b. 24 May 1916 PA, d. 27 Oct 1963, Limerick twp.
- 42. Barlow family journal, Florence Barlow Fry, b. 24 May 1916. Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1966 (images) (Ancestry.com), Marion Marie Barlow, b. 24 May 1916 PA, d. 27 Oct 1963, Limerick twp.
- 43. Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1966 (images) (Ancestry.com), Marion Marie Barlow, b. 24 May 1916 PA, d. 27 Oct 1963, Limerick twp.
- 44. Barlow family journal, Florence Barlow Fry. Legacy.com, The Mercury [Pottstown, PA], 1 Jul 2014, obit Thelma Swenson, d. Friday [27 Jun], b. Limerick to William & Susanna (Major) Barlow.
 - 45. Legacy.com, The Mercury [Pottstown, PA], 1 Jul 2014, obit Thelma Swenson, d. Friday [27 Jun] Honey Brook.
 - 46. Legacy.com, he Mercury [Pottstown, PA], 1 Jul 2014, obit Thelma Swenson, d. Friday [27 Jun] Honey Brook.
- 47. Findagrave.com, Thelma Barlow Swenson, #148647436, d. 26 Jun 2014, Honey Brook, added 4 Jul 2015 by Mike O, retrieved 31 Jan 2018.
- 48. Legacy.com, The Mercury [Pottstown, PA], 1 Jul 2014, obit Thelma Swenson, d. Friday [27 Jun] Honey Brook, husb Elmer Swenson. Legacy.com, The Mercury [Pottstown, PA], 7 Jun 2012, obit Elmer B Swenson, d. Tuesday [5 Jun], Honey Brook. World War II Draft Registration Cards (images) (Fold3.com), Elmer Bernhard Swenson, of Royersford.
- 49. Legacy.com, The Mercury [Pottstown, PA], 7 Jun 2012, obit Elmer B Swenson, d. Tuesday [5 Jun], mar 69 yrs [mar abt 1943].
- 50. Legacy.com, The Mercury [Pottstown, PA], 7 Jun 2012, obit Elmer B Swenson, d. Tuesday [5 Jun], Honey Brook, b. Pottstown. Pennsylvania WWII Veterans Compensation Applications 1950-1966 (images) (Ancestry.com), Elmer B Swenson, b. 11 Aug 1917, Pottstown, Montg Co.
 - 51. Legacy.com, The Mercury [Pottstown, PA], 7 Jun 2012, obit Elmer B Swenson, d. Tuesday [5 Jun], Honey Brook.
 - 52. Barlow family journal, Florence Barlow Fry, d. Aug 1928, Pottstown Hosp.
- 53. Sons of the American Revolution application for Calvin Russell Reuther. Letter, Lotta Reuther Longstreet to Lydia Speiser Reuther, Palm Sunday1930's. Barlow family journal, Florence Barlow Fry.
 - 54. Sons of the American Revolution application for Calvin Russell Reuther. Barlow family journal, Florence Barlow Fry.
- 55. Pennsylvania & New Jersey Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), New Hanover Lutheran Church, Montg Co, Abr. Hallman to Elis. Trumbauer, 18 Dec 1825.
 - 56. Sons of the American Revolution application for Calvin Russell Reuther. Hallman family Elaine Jeter.
- 57. Sons of the American Revolution application for Calvin Russell Reuther. Register of Deaths for Chester County (1893-1907) volume 2, page 23.
 - 58. Letter, Lotta Reuther Longstreet to Russell & Lydia Reuther, Oct 7,1963. Elaine Jeter, internet posting 1/9/1999.

- 59. Letter, Lotta Reuther Longstreet to Russell & Lydia Reuther, Oct 7,1963. Elaine Jeter, information received via email. Iowa Deaths & Burials 1850-1990 (transcription) (FamilySearch.org), DOB 1 May 1849, PA, to Mahbon Barlow & ___ Hallman.
 - 60. Elaine Jeter, information received via email. Iowa Deaths & Burials 1850-1990 (transcription) (FamilySearch.org).
- 61. Elaine Jeter, information received via email. Black Hawk Co, Iowa, cemetery index, Rootsweb.com. Iowa Deaths & Burials 1850-1990 (transcription) (FamilySearch.org), date of burial.
 - 62. 1880 Census.
- 63. Elaine Jeter, information received via email. Iowa County Marriages 1838-1934 (transcription) (FamilySearch.org), George R Barlow to Nettie Bucher.
- 64. Elaine Jeter, information received via email, name Henry Bucher. Iowa County Marriages 1838-1934 (transcription) (FamilySearch.org), George R Barlow to Nettie Bucher, 1904, par. Henry Walter Bucher & Rebecca H Milliken.
 - 65. Barlow, JF family Elaine Jeter. Black Hawk Co, Iowa, cemetery index, Rootsweb.com.
 - 66. Elaine Jeter, information received via email. Florida Deaths, 1877-1939 (FamilySearch.org).
- 67. Elaine Jeter, information received via email. Florida Death Index, 1877-1998 (Ancestry.com). Florida Deaths, 1877-1939 (FamilySearch.org).
- 68. Elaine Jeter, information received via email, Henry W Barlow buried Davenport. Findagrave.com, Henry Wallace Barlow, 1905-1936, #165073471, added 15 Jun 2016 by DM Scott, retrieved 6 Jul 2021.
- 69. Elaine Jeter, information received via email, name Dorothy Dannatt. Iowa Marriage Records 1923-1937 (images) (Ancestry.com), Henry Wallace Barlow to Dorothy Marie Dannatt, 23 Aug 1930, Princeton, IA. Iowa County Marriages 1838-1934 (transcription) (FamilySearch.org), Henry Skreen Farr to Dorothy Marie Dannatt Barlow, 8 Apr 1950, Scott Co.
- 70. Iowa Marriage Records 1923-1937 (images) (Ancestry.com), Henry Wallace Barlow to Dorothy Marie Dannatt, 23 Aug 1930, Princeton, IA.
- 71. Elaine Jeter, information received via email, Arthur E Dannatt. Iowa County Marriages 1838-1934 (transcription) (FamilySearch.org), Henry Skreen Farr to Dorothy Marie Dannatt Barlow par Arthur Eugene Dannatt & Mary Allegar), 8 Apr 1950, Scott Co.
- 72. Social Security Death Index. 1940 US Census, b. Iowa. Iowa Marriage Records 1923-1937 (images) (Ancestry.com), Henry Wallace Barlow to Dorothy Marie Dannatt (b. Princeton IA), 23 Aug 1930, Princeton, IA.
 - 73. Findagrave.com, Dorothy Dannatt Barlow Farr, #166759554, added 10 Jul 2016 by DM Scott, retrieved 6 Jul 2021.
 - 74. Elaine Jeter, information received via email, m. 1932.
 - 75. Barlow, JF family Elaine Jeter.
- 76. Elaine Jeter, 2016 Sep 6, email to CAR, Mary Jane (Barlow) Pearson, d. 4 Sep 2016, Ames, IA, of metastatic pancreatic cancer. Grandon Funeral & Cremation (Ames, IA) (grandonfuneralhomeandcreamtioncare.com), obit Mary Jane Pearson, d. 4 Sep 2016 in Ames.
- 77. Grandon Funeral & Cremation (Ames, IA) (grandonfuneralhomeandcreamtioncare.com), obit Mary Jane Pearson, d. 4 Sep 2016 in Ames.
- 78. Elaine Jeter, information received via email. Elaine Jeter, 2016 Sep 6, email to CAR, Phil Pearson, 1st husb Mary Jane Barlow.
- 79. Barlow, JF family Elaine Jeter. Tribune (Ames, IA) (GenealogyBank.com), 9 May 2002, obit Phillip Theodore Pearson.
- 80. Elaine Jeter, family history sent Oct 2012. Tribune (Ames, IA) (GenealogyBank.com), 9 May 2002, obit Phillip Theodore Pearson.
 - 81. Tribune (Ames, IA) (GenealogyBank.com), 9 May 2002, obit Phillip Theodore Pearson.
- 82. Elaine Jeter, family history sent Oct 2012. Minnesota Births & Christenings Index 1840-1980 (Ancestry.com), name Ramon Allyn Runkel. Hamilton's Funeral Home (Des Moines, IA) (www.hamiltonsfuneralhome.com), obit Rev. Ramon Allyn "Ray" Runkel, d. 3 Aug 2015.

- 83. Elaine Jeter, family history sent Oct 2012, mar. 2008. Hamilton's Funeral Home (Des Moines, IA) (www.hamiltonsfuneralhome.com), obit Rev. Ramon Runkel, d. 3 Aug 2015, mar. Aug 2008. Grandon Funeral & Cremation (Ames, IA) (grandonfuneralhomeandcreamtioncare.com), obit Mary Jane Pearson, d. 4 Sep 2016 in Ames, mar. Ramon Runkel 18 Aug 2008.
 - 84. Minnesota Births & Christenings Index 1840-1980 (Ancestry.com).
- 85. Hamilton's Funeral Home (Des Moines, IA) (www.hamiltonsfuneralhome.com), obit Rev. Ramon Runkel, d. 3 Aug 2015, Ames, IA.
 - 86. Findagrave.com, #150153267, added 3 Aug 2015 by Jean, retrieved 30 Sep 2015.
 - 87. Elaine Jeter, family history sent Oct 2012. New York passenger lists (Ancestry.com).
 - 88. Elaine Jeter, information received via email. Iowa County Births 1880-1935 (index) (FamilySearch.org).
 - 89. Social Security Death Index. Elaine Jeter.
 - 90. Barlow, JF family Elaine Jeter. California Death Index, 1940-1997 (Ancestry.com).
- 91. Barlow, JF family Elaine Jeter. Star-Ledger (Newark, NJ) (GenealogyBank.com), 6 Jun 2017, obit Paul "Pip" G Piplani.
 - 92. Barlow, JF family Elaine Jeter, b. 17 Dec 1957, Joliet, Illinois.
- 93. Elaine Jeter, 12 Jun 2017, email to CAR, Paul Gregory Piplani, b. 17 Dec 1957, d. 3 Jun 2017, West Caldwell, NJ, esophageal cancer. The Progress (Caldwell, NJ) (www.newjerseyhills.com/the_progress), 8 Jun 2017, obit Paul G "pip" Piplani, d. 3 Jun 2017 in West Caldwell, NJ.
 - 94. The Progress (Caldwell, NJ) (www.newjerseyhills.com/the_progress), 8 Jun 2017, obit Paul G "pip" Piplani, b. Berwyn, Ill.
 - 95. The Progress (Caldwell, NJ) (www.newjerseyhills.com/the_progress), 8 Jun 2017, obit Paul G "pip" Piplani.
- 96. Social Security Death Index, d. 2 Aug 2009. San Jose Mercury News (CA) (GenealogyBank.com), 3 Aug 2009, article, death of Alec Piplani.
 - 97. San Jose Mercury News (CA) (GenealogyBank.com), 3 Aug 2009, article, death of Alec Piplani.
 - 98. Elaine Jeter, 7 Mar 2013, email.
 - 99. Elaine Jeter, information received via email. Elaine Jeter, family history sent Oct 2012.
- 100. Elaine Jeter, information received via email. Iowa County Births 1880-1935 (index) (FamilySearch.org), Lettie R Barlow, b. Nov 1909.
- 101. Barlow family Elaine Jeter. Minnesota Marriage Index (www.mncounty.com/Modules/Certificates/Marriage/Default.aspx), George Braniff to Nettie Barlow, 19 Mar 1932, Freeborn Co.
 - 102. Barlow, JF family Elaine Jeter. Iowa County Births 1880-1935 (index) (FamilySearch.org).
 - 103. Star Tribune (Minneapolis MN) (GenealogyBank.com), 24 Dec 1988, obit Robert Jeck.
- 104. Barlow, JF family Elaine Jeter. Arizona Republic, 12 Oct 2014, obit MaryLee (Moore) Braniff, obit sent by Elaine Jeter Oct 2014.
- 105. Barlow, JF family Elaine Jeter. California Marriage Index 1960-1985 (Ancestry.com), Blaine A Braniff to Marylee (Moore) Hicks.
- 106. Elaine Jeter, email 7 Oct 2014, forwarded email from Blaine Braniff. Arizona Republic, 12 Oct 2014, obit MaryLee (Moore) Braniff, obit sent by Elaine Jeter Oct 2014.
- 107. Barlow, JF family Elaine Jeter, Carleton Craft. Social Security Death Index, Carleton B. Craft, 29 Oct 1938 16 Feb 2008.
- 108. U.S. Public Records Index Record (Ancestry.com). Social Security Death Index, Carleton B. Craft, 29 Oct 1938 16 Feb 2008.
 - 109. Social Security Death Index, Carleton B. Craft, 29 Oct 1938 16 Feb 2008.

- 110. Elaine Jeter, information received via email, mar. abt 1912. Iowa Marriages 1809-1992 (FamilySearch.org).
- 111. Elaine Jeter, information received via email. North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-2004 (Ancestry.com).
- 112. Findagrave.com.
- 113. Barlow family Elaine Jeter. North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2011 (images) (Ancestry.com), Sidney Ray Fortney to Elizabeth Leilani Barlow (par John Earl Barlow & Dorothy Marie Goodman), m. 1 Sep 1962 Durham NC.
- 114. Barlow family Elaine Jeter, b. 1 Sep 1912 NY. North Carolina Deaths 1931-1994 (index) (FamilySearch.org), Dorothy Goodman Barlow, b. 1 Sep 1912 Manhattan NY, par Jack Goodman & Catherine Kelleher.
 - 115. Barlow family Elaine Jeter. North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-2004 (Ancestry.com).
 - 116. Social Security Death Index. News & Observer (Raleign, NC) (GenealogyBank.com), 5 Mar 2012.
- 117. News & Observer (Raleign, NC) (GenealogyBank.com), 5 Mar 2012. Findagrave.com, death in Durham Co, posted by pale saint.
 - 118. News & Observer (Raleign, NC) (GenealogyBank.com), 5 Mar 2012, obit Elizabeth L Werner.
- 119. Barlow, JF family Elaine Jeter. Elaine Jeter, 12 Jun 2017, email to CAR, Wm B Barlow, b. 23 Feb 1943, d. 1 Jun 2017, Alexandria, VA.
 - 120. Elaine Jeter, 12 Jun 2017, email to CAR, Wm B Barlow, b. 23 Feb 1943, d. 1 Jun 2017, Alexandria, VA.
- 121. Elaine Jeter, information received via email. Iowa County Births 1880-1935 (index) (FamilySearch.org), Ether M Barlow.
 - 122. Findagrave.com, Katie Lou.
- 123. Elaine Jeter, information received via email, Addie Barlow. Iowa County Marriages 1838-1934 (transcription) (FamilySearch.org), Fred O Dunkerton to Addie E Barlow, 1896. Iowa County Marriages 1838-1934 (transcription) (FamilySearch.org), Glenn Gordon Grinnell to Queen Irene Dunkerton (par Fred O Dunkerton & Addie Elizabeth Barlow), 19 Mar 1921, Worth Co.
- 124. Elaine Jeter, information received via email. Elaine Jeter, family history sent Oct 2012. 1900 Census, b. Dec 1872, IA.
 - 125. Findagrave.com, #118096639, added 3 Oct 2013 by Dennis Magee, retrieved 14 Jun 2014.
- 126. Elaine Jeter, information received via email. Iowa County Marriages 1838-1934 (transcription) (FamilySearch.org), Fred O Dunkerton to Addie E Barlow, 1896.
- 127. Elaine Jeter, information received via email, 1896, Iowa. Iowa County Marriages 1838-1934 (transcription) (FamilySearch.org), Fred O Dunkerton to Addie E Barlow, 1896.
 - 128. Elaine Jeter, information received via email. 1900 Census. World War I draft registration.
- 129. Elaine Jeter, information received via email, after 1940 in Dunkerton. Findagrave.com, #118096526, d. 1949, added 3 Oct 2013 by Dennis Magee, retrieved 14 Jun 2014.
 - 130. Findagrave.com, #118096526, added 3 Oct 2013 by Dennis Magee, retrieved 14 Jun 2014.
 - 131. Black Hawk Co, Iowa, cemetery index, Rootsweb.com.
- 132. Elaine Jeter, information received via email, b. 1900. Iowa Births & Christenings Index 1857-1947 (Ancestry.com). 1900 Census, b. Feb 1900, IA.
 - 133. Findagrave.com, #118798027, added 16 Oct 2013 by Dennis Magee, retrieved 14 Jun 2014.
- 134. Elaine Jeter, information received via email, name Glenn Grinnell. Barlow family Elaine Jeter. World War I draft registration. Iowa County Marriages 1838-1934 (transcription) (FamilySearch.org), Glenn Gordon Grinnell to Queen Irene Dunkerton, 19 Mar 1921, Worth Co.
- 135. Iowa County Marriages 1838-1934 (transcription) (FamilySearch.org), Glenn Gordon Grinnell to Queen Irene Dunkerton, 19 Mar 1921, Worth Co.

- 136. Barlow family Elaine Jeter, b. 6 Jul 1895. World War I draft registration. Social Security Death Index.
- 137. Barlow family Elaine Jeter, d. Feb 1980. Social Security Death Index.
- 138. Findagrave.com, #118798075, added 16 Oct 2013 by Dennis Magee, retrieved 14 Jun 2014.
- 139. Barlow, JF family Elaine Jeter, name Merle Chapman. U.S. World War II Army Enlistment Records, 1938-1946 Record(Ancestry.com), Merle W Chapman. Social Security Death Index. Social Security Applications & Claims Index 1936-2007 (Ancestry.com), Merle Wayne Chapman, b. 27 Jan 1917 Waterloo IA, par John W Chapman & Mar J Wilaby.
- 140. Elaine Jeter, family history sent Oct 2012. Waterloo-Cedar Falls Courier (IA) (GenealogyBank.com), 25 Dec 2005, obit Merle Bunny Chapman.
- 141. Social Security Death Index. U.S. World War II Army Enlistment Records, 1938-1946 Record(Ancestry.com). Social Security Applications & Claims Index 1936-2007 (Ancestry.com), Merle Wayne Chapman, b. 27 Jan 1917 Waterloo IA, par John W Chapman & Mar J Wilaby.
- 142. Elaine Jeter, family history sent Oct 2012. Social Security Death Index. Waterloo-Cedar Falls Courier (IA) (GenealogyBank.com), 25 Dec 2005, obit Merle Bunny Chapman.
 - 143. Waterloo-Cedar Falls Courier (IA) (GenealogyBank.com), 25 Dec 2005, obit Merle Bunny Chapman.
- 144. Barlow, JF family Elaine Jeter. Waterloo-Cedar Falls Courier (IA) (GenealogyBank.com), 3 May 2009, obit Shirely R Grinnell Jones.
 - 145. 1930 Census. Elaine Jeter, family history sent Oct 2012.
 - 146. Elaine Jeter, family history sent Oct 2012.
 - 147. Waterloo-Cedar Falls Courier (IA) (GenealogyBank.com), 3 May 2009, obit Shirely R Grinnell Jones.
 - 148. Barlow, JF family Elaine Jeter. Elaine Jeter, family history sent Oct 2012.
 - 149. Elaine Jeter, family history sent Oct 2012. Findagrave.com, obit for Morris E Jones, posted by Diane Zabel.
 - 150. Findagrave.com, posted by Diane Zabel, retrieved 23 Dec 2012.
- 151. Waterloo-Cedar Falls Courier (IA) (GenealogyBank.com), 3 May 2009, obit Shirely R Grinnell Jones, name Dan Blankenship. Minnesota Birth Index, 1935-2002 (Ancestry.com), recd for children Alandra & Kyle.
 - 152. U.S. Veterans Gravesites 1775-2006 (Ancestry.com). Minnesota Death Index, 1908-2002 (Ancestry.com).
 - 153. U.S. Veterans Gravesites 1775-2006 (Ancestry.com).
- 154. Elaine Jeter, information received via email, name Brooke Dunkerton. Iowa Deaths & Burials 1850-1990 (transcription) (FamilySearch.org), name Brook J Dunkerton, par F O Dunkerton & Addie Barlow.
 - 155. Iowa Deaths & Burials 1850-1990 (transcription) (FamilySearch.org).
- 156. Black Hawk Co, Iowa, cemetery index, Rootsweb.com. Iowa Deaths & Burials 1850-1990 (transcription) (FamilySearch.org), burial date on transcription, no cemetery named.
 - 157. Iowa Births & Christenings Index 1857-1947 (Ancestry.com).
 - 158. Iowa Marriages 1809-1992 (FamilySearch.org).
- 159. 1930 Census. Iowa Marriages 1809-1992 (FamilySearch.org), b. abt 1902, Roland, IA. Iowa Births & Christenings Index 1857-1947 (Ancestry.com), Joseph R Duea, 2 Aug 1901, Roland, IA, to Joseph Duea & Malinda Jondall.
- 160. 1930 Census, b. abt 1927, Iowa. Waterloo-Cedar Falls Courier (IA) (GenealogyBank.com), 13 Nov 2005, obit Adeline M Mixdorf.
- 161. Des Moines Register (Des Moines, Iowa) (Ancestry.com), 26 Oct 2009, obit Jerry Duea, Adeline d. bef 2009. Waterloo-Cedar Falls Courier (IA) (GenealogyBank.com), 13 Nov 2005, obit Adeline M Mixdorf.
 - 162. Waterloo-Cedar Falls Courier (IA) (GenealogyBank.com), 13 Nov 2005, obit Adeline M Mixdorf.
 - 163. Social Security Death Index. Social Security Applications & Claims Index 1936-2007 (Ancestry.com), Chancel Lee

- Mixdorf, b. 2 Sep 1927 Waterloo IA.
 - 164. Social Security Death Index. Elaine Jeter, family history sent Oct 2012.
 - 165. Des Moines Register (Des Moines, Iowa) (Ancestry.com), 26 Oct 2009.
- 166. Elaine Jeter, information received via email, name Chester Frank Barlow. Iowa County Marriages 1838-1934 (transcription) (FamilySearch.org), Chester Franklin Barlow to Susie Duffy, 1904.
 - 167. Iowa Births & Christenings Index 1857-1947 (Ancestry.com), Franklin Barlow, par. John F Barlow & Mary Clemons.
- 168. Elaine Jeter, information received via email, d. 1946. Findagrave.com, posted by Harold & Bonita Meier. Ancestry.com trees, Lavern and Doralene tree, owner pduffy91, retrieved 26 Nov 2012.
 - 169. Findagrave.com, posted by Harold & Bonita Meier.
 - 170. Findagrave.com, posted by Harold & Bonita Meier, grave marker photo.
 - 171. 1900 Census. Elaine Jeter.
 - 172. Iowa County Marriages 1838-1934 (transcription) (FamilySearch.org), Chester Franklin Barlow to Susie Duffy, 1904.
 - 173. 1910 Census.
- 174. Elaine Jeter, information received via email, name Clair. Ancestry.com trees, Lavern and Doralene tree, owner pduffy91, retrieved 26 Nov 2012, name Clair Chester Barlow.
- 175. 1910 Census, b. abt 1905, IA. Florida Death Index, 1877-1998 (Ancestry.com). Ancestry.com trees, Lavern and Doralene tree, owner pduffy91, obit for Clair C Barlow, Waterloo Daily Courier, 8 Jun 1971, retrieved 28 Dec 2012.
- 176. Elaine Jeter, information received via email, d. bef 1989. Florida Death Index, 1877-1998 (Ancestry.com). Ancestry.com trees, Lavern and Doralene tree, owner pduffy91, obit for Clair C Barlow, Waterloo Daily Courier, 8 Jun 1971, retrieved 28 Dec 2012.
 - 177. Findagrave.com, Clair C Barlow, #122607694, added 2 Jan 2014 by Donna McPherson, retrieved 27 Mar 2014.
 - 178. Ancestry.com trees, Lavern and Doralene tree, owner pduffy91, CF Barlow obituary 1946, retrieved 26 Nov 2012.
- 179. Iowa County Marriages 1838-1934 (transcription) (FamilySearch.org), Clair Barlow to Thelma Messer. Florida Death Index, 1877-1998 (Ancestry.com).
 - 180. Iowa County Marriages 1838-1934 (transcription) (FamilySearch.org), Clair Barlow to Thelma Messer.
- 181. Iowa County Marriages 1838-1934 (transcription) (FamilySearch.org), Clair Barlow to Thelma Messer; Thelma, age 20, b. abt 1906. 1940 US Census, age 34, b. in IA. Florida Death Index, 1877-1998 (Ancestry.com). Social Security Death Index. Waterloo Courier (IA) (transcriptions) (iagenweb.org), 13 Dec 1970, obit Mrs Clair Barlow, b. 14 Oct 1905 Waterloo, IA
- 182. Florida Death Index, 1877-1998 (Ancestry.com). Waterloo Courier (IA) (transcriptions) (iagenweb.org), 13 Dec 1970, obit Mrs Clair Barlow.
 - 183. Findagrave.com, Thelma I Barlow, #122607696, added 2 Jan 2014 by Donna McPherson, retrieved 27 Mar 2014.
- 184. Ancestry.com trees, Lavern and Doralene tree, owner pduffy91, obit for Clair C Barlow, Waterloo Daily Courier, 8 Jun 1971, dau Betty Van Nice, retrieved 28 Dec 2012. Waterloo (IA) Daily Courier (Ancestry.com), 11 Jun 1946, p. 6, Richard Van Nice to Betty Barlow. Iowa County Births 1880-1935 (index) (FamilySearch.org), Richard Henry Van Nice, par Glenn Chapin Van NIce and Della Eggleston.
 - 185. Waterloo (IA) Daily Courier (Ancestry.com), 11 Jun 1946, p. 6, Richard Van Nice to Betty Barlow.
 - 186. Iowa County Births 1880-1935 (index) (FamilySearch.org).
- 187. Social Security Applications & Claims Index 1936-2007 (Ancestry.com), Richard Henry Vannice, b. 6 Dec 1922 Vinton IA, d. Dec 1977, par Glenn C Vannice & Della L Eggleston.
 - 188. Waterloo (IA) Daily Courier (Ancestry.com), 28 Apr 1946, p. 20, engagement Betty Barlow to Richard Van Nice.
 - 189. Minnesota Marriage Collection 1958-2001 (Ancestry.com), Wayne E Flood to Betty B Vannice.

- 190. Minnesota Marriage Collection 1958-2001 (Ancestry.com), 16 Jan 1975, Olmstead Co. Waterloo-Cedar Falls Courier (IA) (wcfcourier.com), 16 Apr 2008, obit Wayne E Flood, m. 16 Jan 1975 Rochester MN.
 - 191. Waterloo-Cedar Falls Courier (IA) (wcfcourier.com), 16 Apr 2008, obit Wayne E Flood.
 - 192. 1940 US Census. Waterloo Courier (IA) (transcriptions) (iagenweb.org), 5 Jul 1984, obit Rita Ruth Hundley.
- 193. 1940 US Census, age 6, b. in IA. Waterloo Courier (IA) (transcriptions) (iagenweb.org), 5 Jul 1984, obit Rita Ruth Hundley, b. 22 Mar 1933 Waterloo.
 - 194. Waterloo Courier (IA) (transcriptions) (iagenweb.org), 5 Jul 1984, obit Rita Ruth Hundley.
 - 195. Waterloo Courier (IA) (transcriptions) (iagenweb.org), 13 Dec 1970, obit Mrs Clair Barlow.
- 196. Ancestry.com trees, Lavern and Doralene tree, owner pduffy91, obit for Clair C Barlow, Waterloo Daily Courier, 8 Jun 1971, retrieved 28 Dec 2012. Sarasota Herald-Tribune (FL) (transcriptions) (iagenweb.org), 11 Jun 1971, obit Clair C Barlow.
- 197. Ancestry.com trees, Lavern and Doralene tree, owner pduffy91, obit for Clair C Barlow, Waterloo Daily Courier, 8 Jun 1971, retrieved 28 Dec 2012 = Clair's dau Rita Hundley.
- 198. Waterloo Courier (IA) (transcriptions) (iagenweb.org), 5 Jul 1984, obit Rita Ruth Hundley, m. Laverme Hundley in Waterloo, they divorced.
 - 199. Iowa County Births 1880-1935 (index) (FamilySearch.org). Social Security Death Index.
 - 200. Georgia Deaths, 1919-1998 (Ancestry.com). Social Security Death Index.
 - 201. U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs BIRLS Death File, 1850-2010 (Ancestry.com).
 - 202. Social Security Death Index, Suzanne Annis Kieler.
- 203. Social Security Death Index. Waterloo-Cedar Falls Courier (IA) (GenealogyBank.com), obit Suzanne A Barlow Kieler, 18 May 2008.
 - 204. Findagrave.com, Suzanne A Barlow Kieler, #26908294, added 18 May 2008 by Burt, retrieved 27 Mar 2014.
 - 205. Waterloo-Cedar Falls Courier (IA) (GenealogyBank.com), obit Suzanne A Barlow Kieler, 18 May 2008.
- 206. Waterloo-Cedar Falls Courier (IA) (GenealogyBank.com), obit Suzanne A Barlow Kieler, 18 May 2008, James Gray. Social Security Applications & Claims Index 1936-2007 (Ancestry.com), James Leo Gray, b. 7 Jun 1936 Fort Dodge IA, par Leon E Gray & Ann P McDonough, d. Dec 1987.
 - 207. Ancestry.com trees, Lavern and Doralene tree, owner pduffy91, retreived 27 Oct 2012.
- 208. Social Security Applications & Claims Index 1936-2007 (Ancestry.com), James Leo Gray, b. 7 Jun 1936 Fort Dodge IA, par Leon E Gray & Ann P McDonough, d. Dec 1987.
 - 209. Elaine Jeter, information received via email, name Clyde Barlow. Findagrave.com, posted by Harold & Bonita Meier.
 - 210. 1910 Census, b. abt 1906, IA. Findagrave.com, posted by Harold & Bonita Meier.
- 211. Findagrave.com, posted by Harold & Bonita Meier, image of grave marker, d. 1954. Ancestry.com trees, Patrick Duffy and Descendants, newspaper obit transcription, posted by pduffy91, d. 12 Apr 1954, Waterloo.
 - 212. Elaine Jeter, information received via email, d. bef 1989. Findagrave.com, posted by Harold & Bonita Meier.
- 213. Elaine Jeter, information received via email, name Grace. Iowa Births & Christenings Index 1857-1947 (Ancestry.com), Grace Murel Barlow.
 - 214. 1910 Census, b. abt 1909, IA. Iowa Births & Christenings Index 1857-1947 (Ancestry.com).
 - 215. Gazette, The (Cedar Rapids-Iowa City) (GenealogyBank.com), 21 Mar 2007, obit Grace M Welsh.
 - 216. Sarasota Herald-Tribune (FL) (transcriptions) (iagenweb.org), 11 Jun 1971, obit Clair C Barlow.
- 217. Elaine Jeter, information received via email, name: unknown Welch. Iowa County Births 1880-1935 (index) (FamilySearch.org), entry for son Lyle Thomas Welsh 1933.

- 218. Ancestry.com trees, Lavern and Doralene tree, owner pduffy91, retrieved 26 Oct 2012.
- 219. 1940 US Census, b. abt 1906 Iowa. Social Security Death Index. Iowa County Births 1880-1935 (index) (FamilySearch.org).
 - 220. Elaine Jeter, email 28 Oct 2012.
- 221. Social Security Death Index, d. Mar 1975. Findagrave.com, #126845676, d. 11 Mar 1975, added 24 Mar 2014 by Cindy Lovell & Steve Hols, retrieved 14 Jun 2014.
 - 222. Findagrave.com, #126845676, added 24 Mar 2014 by Cindy Lovell & Steve Hols, retrieved 14 Jun 2014.
- 223. Findagrave.com, Mary Lou Welsh, shared marker with Lyle, #126848479, added 24 Mar 2014 by Cindy Lovell & Steve Hols, retrieved 14 Jun 2014.
- 224. Findagrave.com, Mary Lou Welsh, 1931-1990, shared marker with Lyle, #126848479, added 24 Mar 2014 by Cindy Lovell & Steve Hols, retrieved 14 Jun 2014.
- 225. Gazette, The (Cedar Rapids-Iowa City) (GenealogyBank.com), 21 Mar 2007, obit Grace M Welsh, name Dorothy. 1940 US Census, name Dorothy Ann Welsh.
- 226. 1940 US Census, b. abt 1938, Iowa. Waterloo-Cedar Falls Courier (IA) (GenealogyBank.com), 14 Jan 2016, obit Dorothy Ann (Welsh) Murphy, of Waterloo, d. 11 Jan at home, b. 1 Sep 1937 Oelwein.
- 227. Waterloo-Cedar Falls Courier (IA) (GenealogyBank.com), 14 Jan 2016, obit Dorothy Ann (Welsh) Murphy, of Waterloo, d. 11 Jan at home, b. 1 Sep 1937 Oelwein.
- 228. Elaine Jeter, information received via email, name Frances Barlow. Iowa Births & Christenings Index 1857-1947 (Ancestry.com), Francis Alice Barlow. Findagrave.com, Mary Sue Beierschmitt, #142076307, obit posted, par Ralph & Frances "Billie" (Barlow) Beierschmitt, added 1 Feb 2015, retrieved 11 Dec 2018.
- 229. Elaine Jeter, information received via email, b. 1910 Dunkerton. Iowa Births & Christenings Index 1857-1947 (Ancestry.com), Francis Alice Barlow, b. 30 Apr 1910, Dunkerton.
- 230. Barlow family Elaine Jeter. Iowa County Marriages 1838-1934 (transcription) (FamilySearch.org), Ralph E Beierschmidt to Frances Barlow.
 - 231. Iowa County Marriages 1838-1934 (transcription) (FamilySearch.org), Ralph E Beierschmidt to Frances Barlow.
- 232. Elaine Jeter, information received via email. Iowa County Marriages 1838-1934 (transcription) (FamilySearch.org), Ralph E Beierschmidt to Frances Barlow, par. John A Beierschmidt & Elizabeth Tribon.
 - 233. Barlow family Elaine Jeter, DOB. 1920 Census, b. Iowa.
 - 234. Barlow family Elaine Jeter, d. Oct 1980.
 - 235. Richter/Keegan/Schemmer family history (www.bros.net/krs).
- 236. Barlow, JF family Elaine Jeter, name Robert. Iowa County Births 1880-1935 (index) (FamilySearch.org), Robert John Beirschmidt.
- 237. Barlow, JF family Elaine Jeter, name James Beierschmitt. 1940 US Census, name James D Beierschmitt. Findagrave.com, James Franklin Beierschmitt, #175852962, obit posted, added 30 Jan 2017 by Lynn Schneider, retrieved 12 Nov 2018.
- 238. 1940 US Census. Findagrave.com, James Franklin Beierschmitt, #175852962, obit posted, added 30 Jan 2017 by Lynn Schneider, retrieved 12 Nov 2018.
- 239. Findagrave.com, James Franklin Beierschmitt, #175852962, obit posted, added 30 Jan 2017 by Lynn Schneider, retrieved 12 Nov 2018.
- 240. Register-Republic (Rockford, IL) (GenealogyBank.com), 23 Jan 1962, p. A9, Mary Ann Brennan & James F Beierschmitt, both of Rockford, to marry 3 March.
- 241. Register-Republic (Rockford, IL) (GenealogyBank.com), 9 Oct 1991, p. 4D, Daniel James Beierschmitt (Mary Ann Brennan of Rockford, Jim Beierschmitt of Fairbank, IA) to marry Susan Lynn Steffen, 16 nov, Des Moines, IA.
 - 242. Findagrave.com, Mary Sue Beierschmitt, #142076307, obit posted, bro James of Marshaltown, added 1 Feb 2015,

retrieved 11 Dec 2018.

- 243. Iowa Death Records 1920-1940 (images) (Ancestry.com), John Beierschmitt, 12 Apr 1938-15 apr 1938, Waterloo, par Ralph Beierschmitt & Frances Barlow.
- 244. Iowa Death Records 1920-1940 (images) (Ancestry.com), John Beierschmitt, 12 Apr 1938-15 apr 1938, Waterloo, bur 15 Apr Fairbank.
- 245. Barlow, JF family Elaine Jeter, name Howard Beierschmitt. Richter/Keegan/Schemmer family history (www.bros.net/krs), name Howard Thomas Beierschmitt, retreived 27 Oct 2012.
- 246. Social Security Death Index. Richter/Keegan/Schemmer family history (www.bros.net/krs), obituary transcription Jesup Citizen Herald, 30 Sep 2009, retreived 27 Oct 2012.
- 247. Findagrave.com, Mary Sue Beierschmitt, #142076307, obit posted, b. 11 Jun 1949 Independence, added 1 Feb 2015, retrieved 11 Dec 2018.
- 248. Findagrave.com, Mary Sue Beierschmitt, #142076307, obit posted, d. 29 Jan 2015, Fairbank, added 1 Feb 2015, retrieved 11 Dec 2018.
 - 249. Elaine Jeter, information received via email, b. abt. 1940 US Census, name Ruth M Brown.
 - 250. Waterloo-Cedar Falls Courier (IA) (GenealogyBank.com), 8 Dec 2011, obit Ruth E Brown.
 - 251. 1920 Census.
- 252. Elaine Jeter, information received via email, name unknown Brown. Waterloo-Cedar Falls Courier (IA) (GenealogyBank.com), 8 Dec 2011, obit Ruth E Brown, name Robert D Brown. Iowa County Births 1880-1935 (index) (FamilySearch.org), name Robert Derrick Brown.
- 253. Findagrave.com, posted by Mary E, b. 1914. Iowa County Births 1880-1935 (index) (FamilySearch.org), b. 9 Sep 1914, Waterloo.
- 254. Waterloo-Cedar Falls Courier (IA) (GenealogyBank.com), 8 Dec 2011, obit Ruth E Brown. Elaine Jeter, email 27 Oct 2012, d. in Waterloo.
 - 255. Findagrave.com, posted by Mary E.
 - 256. Iowa County Marriages 1838-1934 (transcription) (FamilySearch.org), John M Barlow to Mabel Marie Lettau, 1919.
 - 257. Social Security Death Index. 1930 Census.
- 258. Elaine Jeter, information received via email. Arizona Daily Star (Tuscon, AZ) (GenealogyBank.com), 25 Nov 2009, obit Robert L Barlow. Iowa County Births 1880-1935 (index) (FamilySearch.org).
 - 259. Arizona Daily Star (Tuscon, AZ) (GenealogyBank.com), 25 Nov 2009, obit Robert L Barlow.
 - 260. Pennsylvania Death Certificate (copy).
 - 261. Letter, Lotta Reuther Longstreet to Russell & Lydia Reuther, Sept 29,1963.
 - 262. Letter, Lotta Reuther Longstreet to Russell & Lydia Reuther, Oct 7,1963. Elaine Jeter, information received via email.
 - 263. PA Dept of Health, death indices (www.health.state.pa.us), Harry W Keeley, #20026.
 - 264. 1870 Census.
- 265. 1860 Census. Pennsylvania Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), Jacob Clymer Justice of the Peace Docket, Milford Square, Bucks Co, Catharine Detwiler married Abeltus Keely.
- 266. 1900 Census, b. Mar 1851, PA. Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Harry W Keeley, b. 6 Mar 1851, PA.
 - 267. Findagrave.com, d. 1921. PA Dept of Health, death indices (www.health.state.pa.us), Harry W Keeley, #20026.
 - 268. Elaine Jeter, information received via email, name Harry Keely.
 - 269. World War I draft registration.

- 270. Northwood Cemetery internment records. PA Dept of Health, death indices (www.health.state.pa.us), Frank R Keely, # 105640.
 - 271. Northwood Cemetery internment records.
 - 272. Northwood Cemetery, gravestone.
 - 273. 1880 Census. Northwood Cemetery, gravestone.
 - 274. 1900 Census.
- 275. Northwood Cemetery, gravestone. Lotta Reuther Longstreet for Calvin Reuther, The Reuther Family, Laura Reuther. Pennsylvania Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), St John's Evangl Lutheran, Phila, name Laura Henriette Reuther, baptism 1880.
 - 276. Philadelphia Inquirer (Genealogybank.com).
- 277. Northwood Cemetery internment records. PA Dept of Health, death indices (www.health.state.pa.us), Laura N Keely, # 10950.
 - 278. 1930 Census. 1910 Census.
 - 279. Lotta Reuther Longstreet for Calvin Reuther, The Reuther Family. 1880 Census.
- 280. Pennsylvania Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), St John's Evangl Lutheran, Phila, baptism 1880.
 - 281. U.S. World War II Draft Registration Cards, 1942 (Ancestry.com).
 - 282. U.S. World War II Draft Registration Cards, 1942 (Ancestry.com). Death certificate.
 - 283. Death certificate.
- 284. Pennsylvania County Marriages 1885-1950 (images) (FamilySearch.org), Fred I Keely (b. 25 Jan 1882, Mount Clarl?, MOntg. Co, PA) to Sarah E Fleck, mar 4 May 1910, Phoenixville.
 - 285. Pennsylvania County Marriages 1885-1950 (images) (FamilySearch.org), Fred I Keely to Sarah E Fleck.
- 286. Social Security Death Index, Sarie Steiner, 6 Jan 1891 May 1966. Dayton Daily News (OH) (newspapers.com), 27 Sep 1952, p. 8, obit Mrs Goldie Oceola Avey, siblings incl Mrs Sarie Stiener (Monroe, MI).
- 287. Pennsylvania County Marriages 1885-1950 (images) (FamilySearch.org), Fred I Keely to Sarah E Fleck, mar 4 May 1910, Phoenixville.
- 288. 1900 Census, Sarah S Fleck, age 9, b. Jan 1891, OH. Findagrave.com, Sarie Fleck Steiner, b. 6 Jan 1891, Van Wert Co, OH, #146042310, added 4 May 2015 by Lo Marie, retrieved 2 Jun 2021. Social Security Death Index, Sarie Steiner, 6 Jan 1891 May 1966.
- 289. Findagrave.com, Sarie Fleck Steiner, d. 4 May 1966, Monroe, MI, #146042310, added 4 May 2015 by Lo Marie, retrieved 2 Jun 2021.
- 290. Pennsylvania County Marriages 1885-1950 (images) (FamilySearch.org), Fred I Keely to Sarah E Fleck (b. 6 Jan 1889, Van Wert, OH), mar 4 May 1910, Phoenixville.
- 291. Florida Marriages 1822-1875 and 1927-2001 (Ancestry.com), full name assumed from son Carlyle Frederick Keely Jr marriage record 1961.
- 292. Florida Death Index, 1877-1998 (Ancestry.com). U.S. World War II Draft Cards Young Men 1940-1947 (images) (Ancestry.com), Carlyle Frederick Keely, b. 6 Apr 1915, Phoenixville, PA.
 - 293. Florida Death Index, 1877-1998 (Ancestry.com).
 - 294. Findagrave.com, post by Chihuahua Lover.
 - 295. 1920 Census. Social Security Death Index.
- 296. Social Security Applications & Claims Index 1936-2007 (Ancestry.com), Ocie Shelton, b. 6 Oct 1916, Java Pittsyl VA, par Samuel F Shelton & Annie T Yeatts.

- 297. Virginia Marriages 1785-1940 (index) (FamilySearch.org), Carlyle Frederick Keelying to Ocie Maravene Shelton, 16 Dec 1933, Halifax.
- 298. Social Security Death Index. *Tampa Tribune (GenealogyBank.com)*, 7 Sep 1994, p. 2, obit for Ocie S Keely. Virginia Birth Records 1864-2014 (Ancestry.com), Osey Marie Shelton, 6 Oct 1916, Pittsylvania. Social Security Applications & Claims Index 1936-2007 (Ancestry.com), Ocie Shelton, b. 6 Oct 1916, Java Pittsyl VA, par Samuel F Shelton & Annie T Yeatts.
- 299. Tampa Tribune (GenealogyBank.com), 7 Sep 1994, p. 2, obit for Ocie S Keely. Florida Death Index, 1877-1998 (Ancestry.com).
 - 300. Findagrave.com, posted by Chihuahua Lover.
 - 301. Virginia Birth Records 1864-2014 (Ancestry.com), Osey Marie Shelton, 6 Oct 1916, Pittsylvania.
- 302. Virginia Birth Records 1864-2014 (Ancestry.com), Jeanette Susann Keely, 24 Aug 1936, Middlesex. Virginia Marriage Records 1936-2014 (images) (Ancestry.com), David Payne to Jeanette Susann Keely, 1 Jul 1960, Richmond.
- 303. Social Security Death Index. St Petersburg Times (GenealogyBank.com), 11 Jan 1995, p. 11B, obit for Jeanette S Thomas. Virginia Birth Records 1864-2014 (Ancestry.com), Jeanette Susann Keely, 24 Aug 1936, Middlesex.
- 304. Florida Death Index, 1877-1998 (Ancestry.com). St Petersburg Times (GenealogyBank.com), 11 Jan 1995, p. 11B, obit for Jeanette S Thomas.
 - 305. Findagrave.com, #146470033, added 14 May 2015 by Little Marie, retrieved 19 Jul 2015.
 - 306. Tampa Tribune (GenealogyBank.com), 7 Sep 1994, p. 2, obit for Ocie S Keely.
- 307. *Tampa Tribune (GenealogyBank.com)*, 7 Sep 1994, p. 2, obit for Ocie S Keely, dau Marie Sarie Robins. U.S. Public Records Index Record (Ancestry.com), name Vernon D Robins. Richmond Times-Dispatch (VA) (GenealogyBank.com), 7 Feb 2007, obit Vernon Duval Robins Sr.
- 308. Richmond Times-Dispatch (VA) (GenealogyBank.com), 16 Jun 1957, p. 48, Vernon Duval Robins to Mary Sarie Keely. Virginia Marriage Records 1936-2014 (images) (Ancestry.com), Vernon Duval Robins to Mary Sarie Keely, 15 Jun 1957, Middlesex Co.
- 309. Social Security Death Index. Virginia Birth Records 1864-2014 (Ancestry.com), Vernon Duval Robins, 23 Jun 1928, Middlesex.
 - 310. Richmond Times-Dispatch (VA) (GenealogyBank.com), 7 Feb 2007, obit Vernon Duval Robins, Sr.
 - 311. St Petersburg Times (GenealogyBank.com), 11 Jan 1995, p. 11B, obit for Jeanette S Thomas.
 - 312. Daily Press (Newport News VA) (GenealogyBank.com), 28 Jun 2003, obit Vernon D Robins Jr.
- 313. Social Security Death Index. Virginia Birth Records 1864-2014 (Ancestry.com), Vernon Duval Robins, 20 Jun 1958, Richmond Co.
- 314. Daily Press (Newport News VA) (GenealogyBank.com), 28 Jun 2003, obit Vernon D Robins Jr. Social Security Death Index
 - 315. Florida Marriages 1822-1875 and 1927-2001 (Ancestry.com).
- 316. 1930 Census. Pennsylvania County Marriages 1885-1950 (images) (FamilySearch.org), Paul Y Martens to Anna E Keely.
- 317. 1900 Census. Pennsylvania County Marriages 1885-1950 (images) (FamilySearch.org), Paul Y Martens to Anna E Keely, Anna birthplace.
 - 318. PA Dept of Health, death indices (www.health.state.pa.us), Anna K Martens, 21 Jan 1955, #2748.
 - 319. 1930 Census.
 - 320. World War I draft registration. U.S. World War II Draft Registration Cards, 1942 (Ancestry.com).
- 321. 1940 US Census, name Paul Martens. The Phoenix (Phoenixville PA) (GenealogyBank.com), 20 Oct 2008, obit Paul H Martens. WikiTree (www.wikitree.com), April (Martens) Zook, par Paul Henry Martens & Vera Dawn Reynolds, retrieved 6 Jul 2021.

- 322. The Phoenix (Phoenixville PA) (GenealogyBank.com), 20 Oct 2008, obit Paul H Martens. Social Security Death Index.
- 323. The Phoenix (Phoenixville PA) (GenealogyBank.com), 20 Oct 2008, obit Paul H Martens.
- 324. Tampa Bay Times (St Petersburg, FL) (newspapers.com), 23 Mar 2012, p. 23, Vera D Reynolds, d. 22 Mar, dau Amber Amodei & April Zook. WikiTree (www.wikitree.com), April (Martens) Zook, par Paul Henry Martens & Vera Dawn Reynolds, retrieved 6 Jul 2021.
- 325. Ancestry.com trees, Montague/Reynolds family Tree, owner BlackRose_Heart, Vera Dawn Reynolds & Paul Henry Martens, mar 22 Jun 1968, Wilmington, Del, retrieved 6 Jul 2021.
- 326. Tampa Bay Times (St Petersburg, FL) (newspapers.com), 23 Mar 2012, p. 23, Vera D Reynolds, d. 22 Mar, dau Amber Amodei & April Zook.
 - 327. Elaine Jeter, information received via email. Philadelphia Inquirer (Genealogybank.com).
 - 328. PA Dept of Health, death indices (www.health.state.pa.us), Lydia A Barlow, 2 May 1936, #45345.
 - 329. Oliver H Blair Funeral Records 1920-1980 (images) (Ancestry.com).
 - 330. Barlow family journal, Florence Barlow Fry. Pennsylvania Death Certificate (copy).
 - 331. PA Dept of Health, death indices (www.health.state.pa.us), age 78, #73948. Pennsylvania Death Certificate (copy).
- 332. Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Susan B Clarke, d. 6 Feb 1944, Glenside, Montg. Co.
- 333. Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Susan B Clarke, d. 6 Feb 1944, bur at Ardsley (now Hillside).
- 334. Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Susan B Clarke, d. 6 Feb 1944, widow of John Clarke. U.S. World War II Draft Registration Cards, 1942 (Ancestry.com), John Wallace Clarke.
 - 335. 1930 Census, m. at ages 34 & 32, abt 1912.
- 336. U.S. World War II Draft Registration Cards, 1942 (Ancestry.com), b. 17 Apr 1879, Phila. Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), John Clarke, b. 17 Apr 1879, PA.
 - 337. Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), John Clarke, d. 5 Nov 1943, Oreland.
- 338. Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), John Clarke, d. 5 Nov 1943, Oreland, bur Ardsley (now Hillside).
 - 339. 1920 Census, John W Clark Jr.
 - 340. 1920 Census, age 6, b. Maryland. Social Security Death Index, John Clarke, 12 Jul 1913-Jul 1985, Quakertown.
 - 341. Morning Call (Allentown, PA) (GenealogyBank.com), 2 Aug 1985, obit John W Clarke Jr.
- 342. 1940 US Census, Evelyn Clarke, age 22. Philadelphia PA Marriage index 1885-1951 (Ancestry.com), John W Clarke to Evelyn Massinger, 1937. Morning Call (Allentown, PA) (GenealogyBank.com), 2 Aug 1985, obit John W Clarke Jr., wife Evelyn (Massinger) Clarke.
 - 343. Philadelphia PA Marriage index 1885-1951 (Ancestry.com), John W Clarke to Evelyn Massinger, 1937.
 - 344. 1940 US Census, Evelyn Clarke, age 22, b. PA.
 - 345. Morning Call (Allentown, PA) (GenealogyBank.com), 30 Jun 1994, obit Evelyn M Clark.
- 346. 1920 Census, Earnest Clark. Pennsylvania WWII Veterans Compensation Applications 1950-1966 (images) (Ancestry.com), Ernest B Clarke, b. 10 Jan 1915, Morrestville, Maryland. U.S. World War II Draft Cards Young Men 1940-1947 (images) (Ancestry.com), Ernest Barlow Clarke, b. 10 Jan 1915, Marriotsville, MD.
- 347. 1920 Census, b. abt 1915, Maryland. Pennsylvania WWII Veterans Compensation Applications 1950-1966 (images) (Ancestry.com), Ernest B Clarke, b. 10 Jan 1915, Morrestville, Maryland. U.S. World War II Draft Cards Young Men 1940-1947 (images) (Ancestry.com), Ernest Barlow Clarke, b. 10 Jan 1915, Marriotsville, MD.
 - 348. Ancestry.com trees, Litsios Family Tree, owner kdemarrais, Enid Vivienne Kendig, wife of Ernest Barlow Clarke & Paul

Meyer, retrieved 30 Sep 2014.

- 349. Santa Maria (CA) Times (GenealogyBank.com), 8 Sep 2004, obit Vivienne Meyer, b. 18 May 1918, Mt Vernon, NY.
- 350. Santa Maria (CA) Times (GenealogyBank.com), 8 Sep 2004, obit Vivienne Meyer, d. 2 Sep 2004, Santa Maria, Ca.
- 351. Santa Maria (CA) Times (GenealogyBank.com), 8 Sep 2004, obit Vivienne Meyer.
- 352. 1940 US Census, Susan Clarke, age 3, PA.
- 353. 1940 US Census, Susan Clarke, age 3, PA. Susan Litsios (susan. litsios.org), Susan Litsios bio, retrieved 30 Sep 2014. Prabook (prabook.com), Susan Clarke Litsios, b. 20 Jan 1937, Phila, retrieved 7 Oct 2020.
 - 354. Susan Litsios (susan. litsios.org), Susan died Nov 2017, Baulmes, Switzerland, retrieved 7 Oct 2020.
- 355. Pennsylvania WWII Veterans Compensation Applications 1950-1966 (images) (Ancestry.com), Ernest B Clarke, b. 10 Jan 1915, Morrestville, Maryland, dau Enid Susan Clarke, res Plainfield NJ.
- 356. Philadelphia Inquirer (Genealogybank.com), 11 Dec 2008, obit Ruth M Clarke, widow of Ernest B Clarke, of Fort Washington. 1930 Census, Ruth A McMullen, par James & Alma. U.S. School Yearbooks 1880-2012 (images) (Ancestry.com), Ruth Anna McMullen, Ambler HS.
- 357. Pennsylvania WWII Veterans Compensation Applications 1950-1966 (images) (Ancestry.com), Ernest B Clarke, b. 10 Jan 1915, Morrestville, Maryland, wife Ruth M.
- 358. Social Security Death Index. Urban Funeral Homes, Ambler, PA (www.urbanfuneralhome.com), 12 Dec 2008, obit Ruth M Clarke.
- 359. Philadelphia Inquirer (Genealogybank.com), 11 Dec 2008, obit Ruth M Clarke, widow of Ernest B Clarke, of Fort Washington.
 - 360. 1930 Census, Catharine Clarke.
 - 361. 1920 Census, abt 1917, PA.
 - 362. 1920 Census, Kathern Clark.
- 363. 1920 Census, Owen Clark. U.S. School Yearbooks 1880-2012 (images) (Ancestry.com), Owen Barlow Clarke, Cheltenham H.S., Wyncote, PA, 1943 Honor Roll pages, apparently joined the Armed Forces WWII.
- 364. 1920 Census, abt 1918, PA. Pennsylvania WWII Veterans Compensation Applications 1950-1966 (images) (Ancestry.com), Owen B Clarke, b. 6 Nov 1917, Gwynedd Valley, Montg. Co, PA.
 - 365. Social Security Death Index, Owen Clarke, 6 Nov 1917-Apr 1980.
 - 366. Barlow family journal, Florence Barlow Fry. Pennsylvania County Marriages 1885-1950 (images) (FamilySearch.org).
 - 367. Findagrave.com, posted by C Wilson Gerhart.
- 368. Elaine Jeter, information received via email. Pennsylvania Birth Records 1906-1908 (images) (Ancestry.com), Barlow Ellsworth Gage, b. 22 Jul 1907 Turbotville, Northumberland Co, par Luther Hendrick Gage & Katherine Barlow.
- 369. 1910 Census, m. abt 1905. Pennsylvania County Marriages 1885-1950 (images) (FamilySearch.org), Luther H Gage to Kathrine Barlow.
- 370. 1910 Census. Pennsylvania County Marriages 1885-1950 (images) (FamilySearch.org), b. abt 1879. Pennsylvania Spanish War Comp. 1898-1934 (images) (Ancestry.com), widow appl for Katherine Barlow Gage 1938.
- 371. Philadelphia Inquirer (Genealogybank.com). PA Dept of Health, death indices (www.health.state.pa.us), Luther Gage, 23 Oct 1916, #110321.
 - 372. Findagrave.com, posted by C Wilson Gerhart. Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com).
 - 373. Pennsylvania Spanish War Comp. 1898-1934 (images) (Ancestry.com), widow appl for Katherine Barlow Gage 1938.
 - 374. Pennsylvania County Marriages 1885-1950 (images) (FamilySearch.org).
 - 375. Elaine Jeter, information received via email. Pennsylvania Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images

- (Ancestry.com), Trinity United Church of Christ, Turbotville, Northumberland Co, PA, baptsm. Pennsylvania Birth Records 1906-1908 (images) (Ancestry.com), Barlow Ellsworth Gage, b. 22 Jul 1907 Turbotville, Northumberland Co, par Luther Hendrick Gage & Katherine Barlow.
- 376. Pennsylvania Birth Records 1906-1908 (images) (Ancestry.com), Barlow Ellsworth Gage, b. 22 Jul 1907 Turbotville, Northumberland Co, par Luther Hendrick Gage & Katherine Barlow.
- 377. Pennsylvania Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), Trinity United Church of Christ, Turbotville, Northumberland Co, PA.
- 378. Elaine Jeter, information received via email. Pennsylvania Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), Trinity United Church of Christ, Turbotville, Northumberland Co, PA, baptsm.
 - 379. Elaine Jeter, information received via email. The Reporter (Lansdale, PA) (GenealogyBank.com), 18 Aug 2008, p. 6.
 - 380. Philadelphia PA Marriage index 1885-1951 (Ancestry.com).
 - 381. Social Security Death Index. 1940 US Census. California Birth Index, 1905-1995 (Ancestry.com).
- 382. Elaine Jeter, information received via email, name Joanne Ellen Gage. Pennsylvania & New Jersey Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), Whitemarsh, Montg Co, PA, St Thomas Episcopal, Fred Dietz Behringer to Joanne Elaine Gage, 20 Jun 1959.
- 383. U.S. Public Records Index Record (Ancestry.com). Ocean City (NJ) Sentinel (GenealogyBank.com), 15 Jan 2014, obit Joanne Gage Behringer, b. 8 Jul 1935, Phila.
 - 384. Ocean City (NJ) Sentinel (GenealogyBank.com), 15 Jan 2014, obit Joanne Gage Behringer, d. 11 Jan 2014, Worcester PA.
 - 385. Souderton Independent news (Montgomery CO, PA) (Ancestry.com), 4 Mar 2009, obit for Barlow A Gage.
 - 386. Social Security Death Index. Souderton Independent news (Montgomery CO, PA) (Ancestry.com), 4 Mar 2009.
 - 387. Souderton Independent news (Montgomery CO, PA) (Ancestry.com), 4 Mar 2009.
- 388. Elaine Jeter, information received via email, Linda C Chapman. Pennsylvania & New Jersey Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), Whitemarsh, Montg Co, PA, St Thomas Episcopal, Barlow Anthony Gage to Linda Anne Chapman, 20 Apr 1963.
- 389. The Reporter (Lansdale, PA) (GenealogyBank.com), 5 Jul 2003, obit for Linda C Gage. Pennsylvania & New Jersey Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), Whitemarsh, Montg Co, PA, St Thomas Episcopal, Barlow Anthony Gage to Linda Anne Chapman, 20 Apr 1963.
 - 390. The Reporter (Lansdale, PA) (GenealogyBank.com), 5 Jul 2003. Social Security Death Index.
 - 391. The Reporter (Lansdale, PA) (GenealogyBank.com), 5 Jul 2003.
- 392. Elaine Jeter, information received via email. Pennsylvania & New Jersey Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), Whitemarsh, Montg Co, PA, St Thomas Episcopal, Philip Craig Herbert (age 23) to Katherine Elizabeth Gage, 25 May 1963.
- 393. Pennsylvania & New Jersey Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), Whitemarsh, Montg Co, PA, St Thomas Episcopal, Philip Craig Herbert (age 23) to Katherine Elizabeth Gage, 25 May 1963.
- 394. Pennsylvania & New Jersey Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), Whitemarsh, Montg Co, PA, St Thomas Episcopal, Philip Craig Herbert (age 23) to Katherine Elizabeth Gage, 25 May 1963. Orange County Register (Santa Ana, CA) (GenealogyBank.com), 24 Mar 2013, obit Philip C Herbert, d. 2013, age 73, b. abt 1940. 1940 US Census, age 3 mos, b. OH.
- 395. Orange County Register (Santa Ana, CA) (GenealogyBank.com), 24 Mar 2013, obit Philip C Herbert, d. 12 Mar 2013, Prescott, AZ.
 - 396. Phila Death Certf Family Search (familysearch.org).
- 397. Phila Death Certf Family Search (familysearch.org). PA Dept of Health, death indices (www.health.state.pa.us), Robert Gage, 16 Mar 1909, #30166.
 - 398. Findagrave.com, Robert Gage, d. 16 Mar 1909, #158784296, added 1 Mar 2016 by DSON1492, retrieved 6 Apr 2016.

- 399. Elaine Jeter, information received via email. Social Security Death Index.
- 400. Elaine Jeter, information received via email, Helen Burt. Philadelphia PA Marriage index 1885-1951 (Ancestry.com), John Barlow Gage to Helen Dorothy Bert.
 - 401. 1940 US Census, b. abt 1915 PA. Ancestry.com trees, Gage Family Tree, owner sandygage42, retrieved 13 Oct 2012.
 - 402. Ancestry.com trees, Gage Family Tree, owner sandygage42, retrieved 13 Oct 2012.
 - 403. Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), baby Gage, d. 10 Jul 1944 Phila, 1 day old.
 - 404. Elaine Jeter, information received via email. Barlow family journal, Florence Barlow Fry.
 - 405. PA Dept of Health, death indices (www.health.state.pa.us), age 71, #117237. Pennsylvania Death Certificate (copy).
 - 406. Phila Marriage Indexes Family Search Labs (labs.familysearch.org).
- 407. PA Dept of Health, death indices (www.health.state.pa.us), William H Smaltz #75343. Oliver H Blair Funeral Records 1920-1980 (images) (Ancestry.com), d. late Aug or early Sep 1931.
- 408. World War I draft registration. U.S. World War II Draft Registration Cards, 1942 (Ancestry.com). USGenWeb Archives (usgwarchives.org), Zion Reformed Church, Pottstown, death records, files.usgwarchives.net/pa/montgomery/church/ziondeatha-g.txt.
- 409. Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1967 (images) (Ancestry.com), John Andrew Barlow, d. 15 Sep 1966, Mahoning, Montour Co.
- 410. Findagrave.com, posted by Mike O. Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1967 (images) (Ancestry.com), John Andrew Barlow, d. 15 Sep 1966, Mahoning, Montour Co, bur 19 Sep 1966, Mount Zion.
- 411. Social Security Death Index, d. sep 1966. USGenWeb Archives (usgwarchives.org), Zion Reformed Church, Pottstown, death records, files.usgwarchives.net/pa/montgomery/church/ziondeatha-g.txt.
 - 412. 1930 Census. Phila Marriage Indexes Family Search Labs (labs.familysearch.org).
- 413. Social Security Death Index. 1930 Census. Pennsylvania Births & Christenings 1709-1950 (transcription) (FamilySearch.org), Elfrieda Feinhuls, b. 26 Oct 1895, Phila., par Wilhelm & Emma Feinhuls.
 - 414. Findagrave.com, posted by Mike O.
- 415. 1930 Census, Jane F Barlow. 1940 US Census. Social Security Applications & Claims Index 1936-2007 (Ancestry.com), Jane Fox Barlow, b. 3 Sep 1926 Phila.
- 416. 1930 Census, b. abt 1926 PA. Social Security Death Index. Social Security Applications & Claims Index 1936-2007 (Ancestry.com), Jane Fox Barlow, b. 3 Sep 1926 Phila.
 - 417. Kathy Good Knaub-Hardy.
- 418. Barlow family journal, Florence Barlow Fry. PA Dept of Health, death indices (www.health.state.pa.us), Abram H Barlow, 1 Feb 1929, #20505.
 - 419. Kathy Good Knaub-Hardy. Barlow family journal, Florence Barlow Fry.
 - 420. PA Dept of Health, death indices (www.health.state.pa.us), Abram H Barlow, 1 Feb 1929, #20505.
 - 421. Kathy Good Knaub-Hardy. 1900 Census.
 - 422. Kathy Good Knaub-Hardy. 1930 Census. Elaine Jeter.
 - 423. PA Dept of Health, death indices (www.health.state.pa.us), Amanda Barlow, 29 Jun 1936, #60384.
 - 424. Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com).
- 425. Findagrave.com, Joseph Barlow, 8 Jul 1876-24 Aug 1876, son of A & A Barlow, #47793196, added 7 Feb 2010 by Mike O, retrieved 19 Feb 2020.
- 426. Kathy Good Knaub-Hardy, name Sara Barlow. Social Security Applications & Claims Index 1936-2007 (Ancestry.com), Sara May Sweeney, par Abram Barlow & Amanda Rosenberger, b. 1878 Dunkerton IA.

- 427. 1930 Census. 1900 Census. (Chester County PA Archives (dsf.chesco.org)), marriage records. Pennsylvania County Marriages 1885-1950 (images) (FamilySearch.org), William Sweeney Jr to Sarah Barlow. Social Security Applications & Claims Index 1936-2007 (Ancestry.com), Sara May Sweeney, par Abram Barlow & Amanda Rosenberger, b. 1878 Dunkerton IA.
- 428. Findagrave.com, Sarah M Barlow Sweeney, #211306013, d. 4 Jul 1968 [incorectly recorded as Ridley Park, Delaware Co, PA], obit image from Times Tribune (Scranton, PA), 6 Jul 1968, added 12 Jun 2020 by P Jayne, retrieved 30 Sep 2020.
- 429. Social Security Applications & Claims Index 1936-2007 (Ancestry.com), Sara May Sweeney, par Abram Barlow & Amanda Rosenberger, b. 1878 Dunkerton IA.
- 430. World War I draft registration. Pennsylvania County Marriages 1885-1950 (images) (FamilySearch.org), William Sweeney Jr to Sarah Barlow.
- 431. (Chester County PA Archives (dsf.chesco.org)). Pennsylvania County Marriages 1885-1950 (images) (FamilySearch.org), William Sweeney Jr to Sarah Barlow.
- 432. Pennsylvania County Marriages 1885-1950 (images) (FamilySearch.org), William Sweeney Jr to Sarah Barlow, b. Delaware Co. Pennsylvania Death Certificate (copy), b. Newton Square, PA (s.b. Newtown Square twp).
 - 433. (Chester County PA Archives (dsf.chesco.org)), marriage records.
- 434. World War I draft registration, date of birth. Pennsylvania County Marriages 1885-1950 (images) (FamilySearch.org), Horace Sweeney to Mildred Phillips Schoeps, father Wm Sweeney's birthplace.
 - 435. 1900 Census. (Chester County PA Archives (dsf.chesco.org)), birth records, parents Wm & Sarah.
- 436. Kathy Good Knaub-Hardy. New Jersey Marriage Index 1901-2016 (images) (Ancestry.com), Esther B Sweeney to Charles E Lewis, 1917.
 - 437. 1900 Census, b. Feb 1897. Social Security Death Index.
 - 438. Ancestry.com trees, McCrea Family Tree, owner mcmxbill, retrieved 21 Apr 2012.
 - 439. (Chester County PA Archives (dsf.chesco.org)), birth records, parents Wm & Sarah.
 - 440. Ancestry.com trees, McCrea Family Tree, owner mcmxbill, retrieved 21 Apr 2012. World War I draft registration.
- 441. 1930 Census. New Jersey Marriage Index 1901-2016 (images) (Ancestry.com), Esther B Sweeney to Charles E Lewis, 1917.
 - 442. Social Security Death Index. 1920 Census. World War I draft registration.
 - 443. New Jersey Marriage Index 1901-2016 (images) (Ancestry.com), Esther B Sweeney to Charles E Lewis, 1917.
- 444. 1930 Census, name Grace E Lewis. Pennsylvania Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), Westminster Presby. Church, Scranton, bapt 14 Jun 1925, par Edward C & Esther B Lewis.
- 445. 1920 Census, b. abt Jun 1918. Pennsylvania County Marriages 1885-1950 (images) (FamilySearch.org), Robert D Horswell to Grace E Lewis.
- 446. Pennsylvania Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), Westminster Presby. Church, Scranton, bapt 14 Jun 1925, par Edward C & Esther B Lewis.
 - 447. Pittsburgh Post-Gazette (GenealogyBank.com), 21 Dec 2009.
- 448. Pennsylvania County Marriages 1885-1950 (images) (FamilySearch.org), Robert D Horswell to Grace E Lewis. Pennsylvania Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), Trinity Church Carbondal & St James Church, Jermyn, PA.
 - 449. Pennsylvania County Marriages 1885-1950 (images) (FamilySearch.org), Robert D Horswell to Grace E Lewis.
- 450. Pennsylvania County Marriages 1885-1950 (images) (FamilySearch.org), Robert D Horswell to Grace E Lewis, age 30, born in Jernym PA.
- 451. Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Robert Horswell, b. 18 Mar 1910 PA, d. 30 Sep 1961 Phila.

- 452. Texas Deaths 1903-2000 (Ancestry.com).
- 453. U.S. Public Records Index Record (Ancestry.com). Social Security Death Index. Social Security Applications & Claims Index 1936-2007 (Ancestry.com), Robert Edward Horswell, b. 25 Mar 1943 Scranton PA.
 - 454. Texas Deaths 1903-2000 (Ancestry.com). Social Security Death Index.
 - 455. Findagrave.com, #68554928, added 18 Apr 2011 by Rebecca Ewing Peterson, Retrieved 28 Jan 2014.
- 456. Pittsburgh Post-Gazette (GenealogyBank.com), 21 Dec 2009, obit Grace Shipman, sons Kenneth & Douglas Bricker. Pennsylvania WWII Veterans Compensation Applications 1950-1966 (images) (Ancestry.com), Grant Bricker, wife Grace Esther & son Kenneth Grant, b. 6 Dec 1916, Winnepeg, Canada.
- 457. Pennsylvania WWII Veterans Compensation Applications 1950-1966 (images) (Ancestry.com), Grant Bricker, wife Grace Esther & son Kenneth Grant, b. 6 Dec 1916, Winnepeg, Canada.
 - 458. Social Security Death Index, 6 Dec 1916 6 Feb 2002.
 - 459. Pennsylvania WWII Veterans Compensation Applications 1950-1966 (images) (Ancestry.com).
- 460. 1920 Census, name William R Sweeney. Kathy Good Knaub-Hardy, name William Sweeney. Virginia Death Records 1912-2014 (Ancestry.com), (image) William Robert Sweeney, b. 19 Mar 1909 Dunellen NJ, d. 14 Dec 1962 Arlington Co
- 461. 1930 Census, b. abt 1909 NJ. Virginia Death Records 1912-2014 (Ancestry.com), (image) William Robert Sweeney, b. 19 Mar 1909 Dunellen NJ, d. 14 Dec 1962 Arlington Co.
- 462. Virginia Death Records 1912-2014 (Ancestry.com), (image) William Robert Sweeney, b. 19 Mar 1909 Dunellen NJ, d. 14 Dec 1962 Arlington Co.
- 463. 1930 Census, name Horace B Sweeney. Pennsylvania Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), Westminster Presby. Church, Scranton, PA, name Horace Barlow Sweeney.
- 464. 1930 Census, born abt 1911 in New Jersey. Social Security Death Index. Pennsylvania County Marriages 1885-1950 (images) (FamilySearch.org), Horace Sweeney to Mildred Phillips Schoeps, Horace's birthplace.
- 465. Social Security Death Index. Pennsylvania Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), Westminster Presby. Church, Scranton, PA. Virginia Death Records 1912-2014 (Ancestry.com), Horace B Sweeney, b. 13 Jul 1911, NJ, d. 10 May 1965, Arlington, VA.
- 466. Virginia Death Records 1912-2014 (Ancestry.com), Horace B Sweeney, b. 13 Jul 1911, NJ, d. 10 May 1965, Arlington, VA.
 - 467. Pennsylvania Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), Westminster Presby. Church, Scranton, PA.
 - 468. Pennsylvania County Marriages 1885-1950 (images) (FamilySearch.org), Horace Sweeney to Mildred Phillips Schoeps.
- 469. Pennsylvania County Marriages 1885-1950 (images) (FamilySearch.org), Horace Sweeney to Mildred Phillips Schoeps. Social Security Death Index.
 - 470. The Morning Call (Allentown, PA) (GenealogyBank.com), 18 Sep 2001, p. A17.
- 471. Pennsylvania County Marriages 1885-1950 (images) (FamilySearch.org), John B Hampton to Annie E Barlow (b. 12 Jan 1880, Black Hawk, Iowa), 1 Dec 1902, Phoenixville.
- 472. Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Anna E Hampton, 3 Jan 1880 3 Jan 1912, Phoenixville.
- 473. Pennsylvania County Marriages 1885-1950 (images) (FamilySearch.org), John B Hampton to Annie E Barlow, 1 Dec 1902, Phoenixville.
 - 474. Kathy Good Knaub-Hardy, b. abt 1886, Phoenixville.
 - 475. 1910 Census, Augustus Hampton, age 12, with mother Anna [Barlow] Hampton.
- 476. Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Anna E Hampton, 3 Jan 1880 3 Jan 1912, Phoenixville. Pennsylvania County Marriages 1885-1950 (images) (FamilySearch.org), John B Hampton to Annie E Barlow, 1 Dec 1902, Phoenixville. Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), John Brand Hampton, d. 21 feb

- 1923, Manheim, par John S Hampton & Elizabeth Brand. Scotland Select Births & Baptisms 1564-1950 (index) (Ancestry.com), John Brand Hamton, b. 12 May 1868, Old Machar, Aberdeen, par John Stuart Hampton & Elizabeth Brand.
- 477. Pennsylvania County Marriages 1885-1950 (images) (FamilySearch.org), John B Hampton (b. 12 May 1868, Aberdine, Scotland) to Annie E Barlow, 1 Dec 1902, Phoenixville. Scotland Select Births & Baptisms 1564-1950 (index) (Ancestry.com), John Brand Hamton, b. 12 May 1868, Old Machar, Aberdeen, par John Stuart Hampton & Elizabeth Brand.
- 478. Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), John Brand Hampton, d. 21 feb 1923, Manheim, par John S Hampton & Elizabeth Brand.
- 479. Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1967 (images) (Ancestry.com), Lydia B Brown, par Abram Barlow & Amanda Rossenberry [sic], b. 5 Dec 1881, Phoenix, PA, d. 24 Oct 1967, Springhouse, Montgomery Co.
- 480. Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1967 (images) (Ancestry.com), Lydia B Brown, par Abram Barlow & Amanda Rossenberry [sic], bur 28 Oct 1967, Morris Cem.
 - 481. 1920 Census, age 37, b. abt 1883; also 1930 age 47, & 1940 age 57.
 - 482. Philadelphia PA Marriage index 1885-1951 (Ancestry.com), Lawrence Brown to Lydia Barlow.
- 483. U.S. World War II Draft Registration Cards, 1942 (Ancestry.com). Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Lawrence Brown, 9 Aug 1883, Phila 19 Aug 1955, Phoenixville.
- 484. Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Lawrence Brown, 9 Aug 1883, Phila 19 Aug 1955, Phoenixville.
- 485. Pennsylvania & New Jersey Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), Phila, Franklinville, Christ Episcopal, Lawrence Brown b. 5 Aug 1883, Phila, par Anthony J & Frances Brown.
 - 486. Robert Good.
 - 487. Findagrave.com, #113531906, added 8 Jul 2013 by Mike O, retrieved 28 Jan 2014.
 - 488. Social Security Death Index. Kathy Good Knaub-Hardy.
- 489. Kathy Good Knaub-Hardy. (Chester County PA Archives (dsf.chesco.org)), marriage records. Pennsylvania County Marriages 1885-1950 (images) (FamilySearch.org).
- 490. 1930 Census, b. 1894. Pennsylvania County Marriages 1885-1950 (images) (FamilySearch.org), born in Phoenixville. Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Helen M Barlow, 14 Feb 1894 Phoenixville 7 Jan 1956 Phoenixville, par Harry Parker & Minnie Fulmer.
- 491. Kathy Good Knaub-Hardy. PA Dept of Health, death indices (www.health.state.pa.us), Helen M Barlow, 7 Jan 1956, # 2857, age 61. Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Helen M Barlow, 14 Feb 1894 Phoenixville 7 Jan 1956 Phoenixville, par Harry Parker & Minnie Fulmer.
- 492. Findagrave.com, #113531945, added 8 Jul 2013 by Mike O, retrieved 28 Jan 2014. Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Helen M Barlow, 14 Feb 1894 Phoenixville 7 Jan 1956 Phoenixville, par Harry Parker & Minnie Fulmer.
- 493. Kathy Good Knaub-Hardy, b. Nov 1915. Pennsylvania & New Jersey Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), St. Peter's Chapel, Roman Catholic, Phoenixville, Donald Horace Barlow, b. 6 Nov 1915, Phoenixville.
- 494. Pennsylvania & New Jersey Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), St. Peter's Chapel, Roman Catholic, Phoenixville, Donald Horace Barlow, bapt 2 Apr 1916.
- 495. PA Dept of Health, death indices (www.health.state.pa.us), Donald H Barlow, 23 Apr 1916, #43835. Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Donald Horace Barlow, 6 Nov 1915-23 Apr 1916, Phoenixville.
 - 496. Robert Good. Kathy Good Knaub-Hardy.
- 497. Findagrave.com, Stan Jett. Nationwide Gravesite Locator (gravelocator.cem.va.gov), Robert J Barlow, US Navy, 13 Jun 1922 16 Jan 1985, Cheltenham Vet Cem.
- 498. Virginia Marriage Records 1936-2014 (Ancestry.com), (image) Susan Carrie Belshaw, par Walter Belshaw & Virginia Louise Gardiner, to Joe Dean Johnston Jr, mar. 1973, Arlington.
 - 499. Nationwide Gravesite Locator (gravelocator.cem.va.gov), Virginia L Barlow, wife of Robert J Barlow, 18 Oct 1927 19

- Dec 2013, Cheltenham Vet Cem.
- 500. Courier-Express (DuBois, PA) (GenealogyBank.com), 23 Nov 2012, obit Christopher M Good, d. 21 Nov 2012 at home in West Chester, age 36.
 - 501. Kathy Good Knaub-Hardy, name James Edward Knaub.
- 502. York Daily Record (PA) (Genealogybank.com), 6 Mar 2016, obit James Edward Knaub, d. 3 Mar 2016 age 55, children Samuel J Knaub & Cecillia F Knaub.
 - 503. Social Security Death Index. Findagrave.com, The Mercury (Pottstown, PA), 20 Nov 2010, obit posted by Dan Oh.
 - 504. Findagrave.com, The Mercury (Pottstown, PA), 20 Nov 2010, obit posted by Dan Oh.
- 505. Kathy Good Knaub-Hardy, name Joan Downs. U.S. Public Records Index Record (Ancestry.com), Joan A Downs. Findagrave.com, Joan Adele Downs (marker image), #8535614, added 19 Mar 2004 by FreddieD, retrieved 26 Sep 2017.
 - 506. U.S. Public Records Index Record (Ancestry.com). Social Security Death Index.
- 507. Social Security Death Index. Nevada Death Index 1980-2012 (Ancestry.com), Joan A Downs, b. 20 Mar 1931, PA, d. 17 Mar 2004, Las Vegas.
 - 508. Las Vegas Review-Journal (Ancestry.com), 19 Mar 2004.
 - 509. U.S. Public Records Index Record (Ancestry.com).
- 510. Kathy Good Knaub-Hardy, name Maxine. Daily Home (Talladega, AL) (GenealogyBank.com), 5 Dec 2014, obit Lillian Maxine Elder Umstad, d. 4 Dec 2014.
- 511. Findagrave.com, #144579590, Lillian Maxine (Elder) Umstad, 7 May 1935 4 Dec 2014, added 4 Apr 2015 by TLV, retrieved 27 Aug 2015.
- 512. Daily Home (Talladega, AL) (GenealogyBank.com). Daily Home (Talladega, AL) (GenealogyBank.com), 5 Dec 2014, obit Lillian Maxine Elder Umstad, d. 4 Dec 2014 Coosa Valley Med. Cntr [Sylacauga].
- 513. Daily Home (Talladega, AL) (GenealogyBank.com), 5 Dec 2014, obit Lillian Maxine Elder Umstad of Talladega, d. 4 Dec 2014.
 - 514. Findagrave.com, marker image, posted by Tricker.
 - 515. Barlow family journal, Florence Barlow Fry. Findagrave.com, posted by Tricker.
 - 516. Barlow family journal, Florence Barlow Fry. Familysearch.org.
 - 517. Familysearch.org.
 - 518. Familysearch.org. Findagrave.com, marker image, posted by Tricker.
 - 519. Findagrave.com, posted by Tricker.
- 520. 1940 US Census. 1920 Census. The Mercury (Pottstown, PA) (newspapers.com), 25 Apr 1962, p. 17, obit Mary Edna Boyer, d. 22 Apr.
 - 521. 1900 Census, age 16, b. Mar 1884, PA. Pennsylvania Death Certificate (copy), b. 6 Mar 1884, Pottstown.
 - 522. Findagrave.com, d. 1962, posted by Tricker, retrieved 16 Oct 2012. Pennsylvania Death Certificate (copy).
 - 523. Findagrave.com, posted by Tricker, retrieved 16 Oct 2012. Pennsylvania Death Certificate (copy).
- 524. 1900 Census, name Charles P Boyer. Philadelphia PA City Death Certificates 1803-1915 (images) (FamilySearch.org), name Charles Philip Boyer.
- 525. Philadelphia PA City Death Certificates 1803-1915 (images) (FamilySearch.org), b. 9 Jan 1887. 1900 Census, age 13, b. Jan 1887. Pennsylvania & New Jersey Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), St Michael's & Zion Church, Charles Boyer, age 24 (b. abt 1887), b. Pottstown, stevadore in Phila. to Lizzie Beringer, b. Phila, mar. 30 Nov 1911, wit Louis N Braun & Eva Beringer.
 - 526. Philadelphia PA City Death Certificates 1803-1915 (images) (FamilySearch.org).

- 527. Philadelphia PA Marriage index 1885-1951 (Ancestry.com), CharlesBoyer to Lizzie Beringer, 1911.
- 528. Philadelphia PA Marriage index 1885-1951 (Ancestry.com), CharlesBoyer to Lizzie Beringer, 1911. Pennsylvania & New Jersey Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), St Michael's & Zion Church, Charles Boyer, age 24 (b. abt 1887), b. Pottstown, stevadore in Phila. to Lizzie Beringer, b. Phila, mar. 30 Nov 1911, wit Louis N Braun & Eva Beringer.
- 529. Pennsylvania & New Jersey Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), St Michael's & Zion Church, Charles Boyer, age 24 (b. abt 1887), b. Pottstown, stevadore in Phila. to Lizzie Beringer, b. Phila, mar. 30 Nov 1911, wit Louis N Braun & Eva Beringer. 1910 Census, Elizabeth Berninger [sic], age 19 (b. abt 1891].
 - 530. Findagrave.com, marker image, posted by Ayanah.
- 531. Sons of the American Revolution application for Calvin Russell Reuther. Letter, Lotta Reuther Longstreet to Russell & Lydia Reuther, Sept 29,1963.
- 532. Sons of the American Revolution application for Calvin Russell Reuther. Lotta Reuther Longstreet for Calvin Reuther, The Reuther Family. Letter, Lotta Reuther Longstreet to Russell & Lydia Reuther, Oct 7,1963.
- 533. Letters Russ & Lydia Reuther to Cal Reuther, Lydia Mar 13 1971. Florida Death Index, 1877-1998 (Ancestry.com). Lotta Reuther Longstreet. Death certificate, Mrs Anna Roberta Reuther.
 - 534. Westminster Cemetery internment records.
- 535. Sons of the American Revolution application for Calvin Russell Reuther. Lotta Reuther Longstreet for Calvin Reuther, The Reuther Family.
- 536. New Jersey Marriages, 1678-1985 (FamilySearch.org), Jno Vanderslice to Annie Barlow, 8 May 1879, Burlington, Burlington Co.
- 537. Death certificate, age 29 at death, born abt 1852. Findagrave.com, Posted by Mike O, DOB calculated from age at death.
 - 538. Death certificate, buried at ----ville [Phoenixville?] in Chester Co, PA. Findagrave.com, posted by Mike O.
 - 539. Lotta Reuther Longstreet for Calvin Reuther, The Reuther Family.
- 540. Pennsylvania County Marriages 1885-1950 (images) (FamilySearch.org), Henry C Reuther to Mrs Anna Vanderslice, 1888
- 541. Lotta Reuther Longstreet for Calvin Reuther, The Reuther Family. 1860 Census. Pennsylvania & New Jersey Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), Saint Michael's & Zion Church, Phila, Christian Heinrich Reuther, b. 17 Mar 1859, bapt 17 Apr 1865.
- 542. Pennsylvania & New Jersey Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), Saint Michael's & Zion Church, Phila, Christian Heinrich Reuther, b. 17 Mar 1859, bapt 17 Apr 1865.
 - 543. Florence Reuther Becker, note in Henry's notebook. Westminster Cemetery internment records.
- 544. Sons of the American Revolution application for Calvin Russell Reuther. Lotta Reuther Longstreet for Calvin Reuther, The Reuther Family. Letter, Lotta Reuther Longstreet to Russell & Lydia Reuther, Sept 29,1963. Familysearch.org.
 - 545. Letter, Lotta Reuther Longstreet to Lydia Reuther, Feb 3, 1968.
- 546. Lotta Reuther Longstreet for Calvin Reuther, The Reuther Family. PA Dept of Health, death indices (www.health.state.pa.us), Edna L Zimmer, #47642.
 - 547. Pennsylvania Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), St Matthew's Evangl. Lutheran, Philadelphia.
- 548. Social Security Death Index. U.S. World War II Draft Registration Cards, 1942 (Ancestry.com). Pennsylvania & New Jersey Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), St Michael's & Zion Church, Friedrich Heinrich Zimmer, b. 21 Mar 1891, Phila, par William Louis Zimmer & Anna geb [born] Hasselbach.
- 549. Pennsylvania & New Jersey Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), St Michael's & Zion Church, Friedrich Heinrich Zimmer, b. 21 Mar 1891, Phila, par William Louis Zimmer & Anna geb [born] Hasselbach.
 - 550. Joyce Reuther Holley.
 - 551. Lotta Reuther Longstreet for Calvin Reuther, The Reuther Family. Phila Marriage Indexes Family Search Labs

(labs.familysearch.org).

- 552. 1930 Census. 1920 Census.
- 553. John Root, email 14 Jul 2010.
- 554. 1930 Census. 1920 Census. Social Security Death Index.
- 555. Social Security Death Index. John Root, email 14 Jul 2010.
- 556. Lydia Speiser Reuther's notebook.
- 557. U.S. Public Records Index Record (Ancestry.com), John D Root. Legacy.com, The Blade (Toledo OH), 19 Mar 2013, John Derby Root obit.
 - 558. U.S. Public Records Index Record (Ancestry.com). John Root, email 14 Jul 2010.
 - 559. Legacy.com, The Blade (Toledo OH), 19 Mar 2013, John Derby Root obit, d. 26 Feb 2013, presumably Toledo.
 - 560. Jennifer Fullerton Monestere, Ancestry.com tree.
 - 561. Findagrave.com, posted by Lizann.
 - 562. Letters Russ & Lydia Reuther to Cal Reuther, Lydia May 31 1981.
 - 563. Jennifer Fullerton Monestere, email 3 Jul 2010.
 - 564. Mark Zimmer, phone 6 Jul 2010.
 - 565. Social Security Death Index. Mark Zimmer, Jul 2010 phone call.
 - 566. Letters Russ & Lydia Reuther to Cal Reuther, Lydia Sept 21 1958.
 - 567. Jennifer Fullerton Monestere.
 - 568. Social Security Death Index. Philadelphia Inquirer (Genealogybank.com), 31 July 2009.
 - 569. Philadelphia Inquirer (Genealogybank.com), 31 July 2009.
 - 570. Phila Marriage Indexes Family Search Labs (labs.familysearch.org). Jennifer Fullerton Monestere, email 3 Jul 2010.
 - 571. Philadelphia Inquirer (Genealogybank.com), 1 Feb 2004.
 - 572. Minnesota Death Index, 1908-2002 (Ancestry.com).
 - 573. Obituary, Lotta Reuther Longstreet.
 - 574. letter from St. Matthew's Lutheran church to Lotta Reuther Longstreet, January 23, 1964.
- 575. World War I Service Cards, Florida State Archives. Diane Longstreet, 29 Sep 2021, call with Catherine Reuther, Diane referred to Rubert as RJ.
- 576. Obituary, Lotta Reuther Longstreet. Sons of the American Revolution Membership Applications 1889-1970 (images) (Ancestry.com), appl Rubert James Longstreet, par Herbert Cornelius Longstreet & Etta Lola Gilbert.
- 577. Sons of the American Revolution Membership Applications 1889-1970 (images) (Ancestry.com), appl Rubert James Longstreet, par Herbert Cornelius Longstreet & Etta Lola Gilbert.
 - 578. World War I draft registration. Social Security Death Index.
 - 579. Calvin R. Reuther. Social Security Death Index. Florida Death Index, 1967-1969 (Ancestry.com).
 - 580. Calvin R. Reuther. 1930 Census.
 - 581. Minnesota Birth Index, 1935-2002 (Ancestry.com).
- 582. Findagrave.com. Florida State Census (Ancestry.com), 1945, Chas Roger Sullivan, age 24, b. Ohio. Ohio Birth Index 1908-1964 (Ancestry.com), Charles R Sullivan, b. 27 Apr 1921, Hamilton Co, other info Compton.

- 583. Lydia Speiser Reuther diary. Georgia Deaths, 1919-1998 (Ancestry.com).
- 584. Georgia Deaths, 1919-1998 (Ancestry.com).
- 585. Obituary, Lotta Reuther Longstreet, bro James R Longstreet. Ohio County Marriages 1789-2013 (images) (FamilySearch.org), James Rubert [sic] Longstreet to Wilda Bernice Graul, 20 Jun 1948, Greene Co.
- 586. Social Security Death Index. Ohio County Marriages 1789-2013 (images) (FamilySearch.org), James Rubert [sic] Longstreet (b. Daytona Beach) to Wilda Bernice Graul, 20 Jun 1948, Greene Co. World War II Draft Registration Cards (images) (Fold3.com), James Rubert Longstreet, b. 25 Apr 1925, Daytona Beach, FL.
 - 587. Calvin R. Reuther. Social Security Death Index.
 - 588. Tributes (www.tributes.com), obit Wilda G Longstreet, retreived 30 Aug 2011.
- 589. Tampa Tribune (GenealogyBank.com), 14 Apr 2008. Ohio County Marriages 1789-2013 (images) (FamilySearch.org), James Rubert [sic] Longstreet to Wilda Bernice Graul, 20 Jun 1948, Greene Co.
- 590. Ohio County Marriages 1789-2013 (images) (FamilySearch.org), James Rubert [sic] Longstreet to Wilda Bernice Graul, 20 Jun 1948, Greene Co.
- 591. Social Security Death Index. Tributes (www.tributes.com), obit Wilda G Longstreet, retreived 30 Aug 2011. Ohio County Marriages 1789-2013 (images) (FamilySearch.org), James Rubert [sic] Longstreet to Wilda Bernice Graul (b. Maquoketa, IA), 20 Jun 1948, Greene Co. Iowa Births & Christenings Index 1800-1999 (Ancestry.com), Wilda Bernice Graul, b. 16 Nov 1926, Maquoketa, Jackson Co, par Eugene Graul & Aleatha Marie Mertz.
 - 592. Tampa Tribune (GenealogyBank.com), 14 Apr 2008.
- 593. Lydia Speiser Reuther's notebook, name Tracy Jeanne. *Tampa Tribune (GenealogyBank.com)*, 14 Apr 2008, obit Wilda Graul Longstreet, dau Tacy Longstreet.
- 594. Lydia Speiser Reuther's notebook, Tacy b. 4 Sep 1950. Diane Longstreet, 4 Feb 2019, email to CAR, Tacy b. 4 Sep 1950, Maquoketa, Iowa.
 - 595. Diane Longstreet, 4 Feb 2019, email to CAR, Tacy d. 11 Jan 2018, Tampa, FL.
- 596. Lydia Speiser Reuther's notebook. Jennifer Leigh Longstreet, email to Longstreet Society, Jan 1998, posted on Rootsweb Longstreet-L archives, retrieved 30 Aug 2011.
- 597. Athens Banner-Herald (GA) (GenealogyBank.com), 20 Aug 2017, obit James Russell Longstreet, 1 Dec 1952-17 Aug 2017. Diane Longstreet, 4 Feb 2019, email to CAR, Jim died 17 Aug 2017, Athens, GA.
- 598. Jennifer Leigh Longstreet, email to Longstreet Society, Jan 1998, posted on Rootsweb Longstreet-L archives, retrieved 30 Aug 2011.
- 599. Pennsylvania Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), Hope Lutheran, Reading, PA, Russel Evan Ruther on index.
 - 600. Speiser Family Bible (in German). Russell E. Reuther death certificate.
 - 601. Lydia Speiser Reuther diary.
- 602. Lotta Reuther Longstreet to Lydia Speiser Reuther, February 1968. Note from Russell Reuther. Baptism certificate, Russell E. Reuther.
 - 603. Russell E. Reuther honorable discharge & enlistment record, US Army,1919.
 - 604. Russell E. Reuther death certificate.
- 605. Russell & Nora Reuther Judgement of Divorce, 1923. Bridgeport Telegram (Ancestry.com). Connecticut Marriage Records Index 1897-1966 (Conn. State Library, ctstatelibrary.org), Russell Reuther to Nora Monk, 17 Oct 1921, Bridgeport.
- 606. Social Security Death Index. Free BMD Birth Index 1937-1983 (Ancestry.com), birth registered betw Jan and Mar 1902. U.S. Naturalization Records Original Documents 1795-1972 (images) (Ancestry.com), Alice Monk, 1935, dau Nora born 8 Dec 1902 Nottingham (should be 1901).
- 607. Social Security Death Index, d. Aug 1968. Connecticut Death Index, 1949-2001 (Ancestry.com). Bridgeport Post (Ancestry.com), 13 Aug 1968, p. 30.

- 608. Russell & Nora Reuther Judgement of Divorce, 1923.
- 609. Free BMD Birth Index 1937-1983 (Ancestry.com).
- 610. Speiser Family Bible (in German). Marriage license, Russell Reuther & Lydia Speiser.
- 611. Speiser Family Bible (in German).
- 612. Martin Koepple, doing research in Germany with Gruibingen archives.
- 613. Baptism certificate, Lydia Speiser.
- 614. Booth & Bayliss Commercial School report card.
- 615. Paul Holley, 21 Sep 2021, told to Catherine Reuther, Connie Holley d. 19 Sep 2021. Paul Holley, 9 Oct 2021, told to Catherine Reuther, Connie Holley d. Decatur, GA.
 - 616. Catherine Reuther, attended graveside service 9 Oct 2021.
 - 617. Lydia Speiser Reuther's photo album, 1919 1954.
 - 618. Lydia Speiser Reuther's birthdays & deaths.
 - 619. Findagrave.com, Edward M Holley, 1925-1991, #165302203, added 18 Jun 2016 by D.J., retrieved 22 Sep 2021.
 - 620. Michelle Dixon.
 - 621. David Broussard.
 - 622. Lucille Mary Schroeder Johnson.
 - 623. Calvin R. Reuther, Application for professional engineer certificate, 1967.
 - 624. Boeing Aerospace Marketing newsletter, Summer 1988.
 - 625. Wedding invitation.
 - 626. Catherine Reuther.
 - 627. Russell Reuther II.
 - 628. Lotta Reuther Longstreet for Calvin Reuther, The Reuther Family. Social Security Death Index.
- 629. Social Security Death Index. World War I draft registration. U.S. World War II Draft Registration Cards, 1942 (Ancestry.com).
 - 630. Lydia Speiser Reuther's birthdays & deaths. Social Security Death Index.
 - 631. 1880 Census. 1900 Census. 1930 Census. Barlow family journal, Florence Barlow Fry.
- 632. Barlow family journal, Florence Barlow Fry. PA Dept of Health, death indices (www.health.state.pa.us), Mahlon H Barlow, 17 Apr 1936, #42716.
 - 633. 1880 Census. 1930 Census.
 - 634. Pottstown Mercury Dec 9, 1952.
 - 635. Pottstown Mercury Oct 30, 1952.
 - 636. Lydia Speiser Reuther's photo album, 1919 1954. Barlow family journal, Florence Barlow Fry.
- 637. Findagrave.com, Mike O. PA Dept of Health, death indices (www.health.state.pa.us), Addie F Barlow, 9 Nov 1957, # 103547.
 - 638. Findagrave.com, Mike O.
 - 639. Elaine Jeter, information received via email. Lydia Speiser Reuther's photo album, 1919 1954.

- 640. Pottstown Mercury Dec 9, 1952. 1900 Census.
- 641. U.S. Passport Applications, 1795-1925 (Ancestry.com).
- 642. 1920 Census. Social Security Death Index. U.S. Passport Applications, 1795-1925 (Ancestry.com).
- 643. Texas Deaths, 1964-98 (Ancestry.com). Texas Deaths (images) 1890-1976 (FamilySearch.org).
- 644. Texas Deaths (images) 1890-1976 (FamilySearch.org).
- 645. North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000 (Ancestry.com). Florida Death Index, 1994-1995 (Ancestry.com).
- 646. North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000 (Ancestry.com).
- 647. Florida Divorce Index, 1927-2001 (Ancestry.com).
- 648. Taylor County, Texas, births (Rootsweb.com).
- 649. 1920 Census. Social Security Death Index. North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000 (Ancestry.com).
- 650. Findagrave.com, posted by Donna Schulte Loth on 8 Oct 2010, retrieved 4 Jun 2013.
- 651. Elaine Jeter, m. abt 1946. Abilene Report-News (TX) (Ancestry.com), 25 Nov 1947, p. 8, Betty Gwen Barlow to Dr Joseph Floyd Hocott.
- 652. Lorene Rambo (Ancestry.com Family Tree). San Antonio Express-News (TX) GenealogyBank.com), 7 Dec 2008, obit Dr Joseph Floyd Hocott.
- 653. Findagrave.com, posted by Donna Schulte Loth on 8 Oct 2010, retrieved 4 Jun 2013. San Antonio Express-News (TX) GenealogyBank.com), 7 Dec 2008, obit Dr Joseph Floyd Hocott.
 - 654. Texas Medical Assoc www.texmed.org.
- 655. Barlow family journal, Florence Barlow Fry, Alfred H Barlow. Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Alfred Hallman Barlow, d. 1927, son of Malin Barlow & Hanna Hallman. Letter, Lotta Reuther Longstreet to Russell Reuther, undated, name Alfred Barlow. Elaine Jeter, information received via email, name Alfred Barlow. 1910 Census, Albert H Barlow. Pennsylvania & New Jersey Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), West Laurel Hill Cem. internment recd, Bala Cynwyd PA, Albert (Alfred) H Barlow, bur 21 Sep 1927.
- 656. Letter, Lotta Reuther Longstreet to Russell Reuther, undated, b. 30 Jul 1863, Limerick. Barlow family journal, Florence Barlow Fry, b. 30 Jul 1863, Limerick. Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Alfred Hallman Barlow, d. 1927 age 64, 1 mo, 18 day, calc birth 30 Jul 1863, Limerick.
- 657. Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Pennsylvania & New Jersey Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), West Laurel Hill Cem. internment recd, Bala Cynwyd PA, Albert (Alfred) H Barlow, bur 21 Sep 1927.
- 658. Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Alfred Hallman Barlow, d. 1927, wife Linda Girard. Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Linda M Barlow, d. 1928, age 74, par John F Girard, Marie Powell.
 - 659. 1900 Census, m. 10 years.
- 660. Pennsylvania & New Jersey Church & Town Records 1708-1985, images (Ancestry.com), Phila, Church of the Redemption (Episcopal), Linda Girard, b. 28 Jun 1855, bpt 19 May 1863, par John F & Mary M Girard.
- 661. Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Linda M Barlow, d. 1928, age 74, par John F Girard, Marie Powell.
- 662. Barlow family journal, Florence Barlow Fry. Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), James B Miller, 23 Jun 1949, PA 25 Mar 1915, Phila.
- 663. Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), James B Miller, 23 Jun 1949, PA 25 Mar 1915, Phila.
- 664. Barlow family journal, Florence Barlow Fry, b. Phoenixville, Chester Co, PA. 1900 Census, age 42, b. abt 1858. Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Clara S Miller, dau Mahlon Place & Eliz. Lloyd, b. 31 Oct 1856, d. 13 Dec 1916, Phila.

- 665. Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Clara S Miller, dau Mahlon Place & Eliz. Lloyd, b. 31 Oct 1856, d. 13 Dec 1916, Phila.
 - 666. Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Albert Grubb Miller.
 - 667. Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), bur 26 Sep 1913, Pottstown.
- 668. Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Mary Josephine Miller, widow Albert G Miller. Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), M Josephine High, 1887 1939, par Albert G Miller, Mary Josephine Denham (b. VA).
- 669. 1900 Census, b. Feb 1862, VA. 1900 Census, b. abt 1862, VA. Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Mary Josephine Miller, b. 18 Feb 1860, PA, parents b. VA.
 - 670. Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), bur West End Cem, Pottstown.
- 671. Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), M Josephine High, 22 Dec 1887, Montg Co 15 Jun 1939, Reading.
- 672. Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), M Josephine High, 22 Dec 1887, Montg Co 15 Jun 1939, Reading, husb Issac B High.
- 673. Findagrave.com, Issac B High, #100767354, 4 Mar 1888-31 Jan 1966, added 15 Nov 2012 by Marti Drumheller, retrieved 7 Jul 2014.
 - 674. Findagrave.com, Issac B High, #100767354, added 15 Nov 2012 by Marti Drumheller, retrieved 7 Jul 2014.
- 675. Barlow family journal, Florence Barlow Fry. Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Charlotte B Taylor, 17 Mar 1857 9 Dec 1926.
- 676. Findagrave.com, #42774800, Charlotte B Taylor, 1857-1926, added 6 Oct 2009 by Mike O, retrieved 8 Jul 2014. Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com).
 - 677. Findagrave.com, #42774740, W Carroll Taylor, 1857-1923, added 6 Oct 2009 by Mike O, retrieved 8 Jul 2014.
 - 678. Findagrave.com, #42774919, Charles M Taylor, 1886-1956, added 6 Oct 2009 by Mike O, retrieved 8 Jul 2014.
- 679. Barlow family journal, Florence Barlow Fry. Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Frank B Miller, 16 Mar 1866, Montg Co 16 Aug 1940, Phila.
- 680. Pennsylvania Death Certificates 1906-1963 (images) (Ancestry.com), Frank B Miller, 16 Mar 1866, Montg Co 16 Aug 1940, Phila.
 - 681. Barlow family Elaine Jeter. Brooke Family Elaine Jeter.
 - 682. Findagrave.com, Lottie Miller Schaller.
 - 683. Findagrave.com, Janis Tomko.
 - 684. Barlow family journal, Florence Barlow Fry. Findagrave.com, Janis Tomko, gravemarker 1848-1915.
 - 685. Barlow family journal, Florence Barlow Fry. Findagrave.com, Charlotte Barlow.
 - 686. Findagrave.com, Janis Tomko. Findagrave.com, Charlotte Barlow reported death place as Mont. Co, PA.
 - 687. Findagrave.com, Charlotte Barlow.
 - 688. Findagrave.com, Grave Hunters.
 - 689. Barlow family journal, Florence Barlow Fry. Findagrave.com, Grave Hunters.
 - 690. Elaine Jeter. Barlow family journal, Florence Barlow Fry.
 - 691. Barlow family journal, Florence Barlow Fry, loose papers.
 - 692. Findagrave.com. Barlow family journal, Florence Barlow Fry.

Amber, 14 Brian Keith, 99 Betsy, 59 Caryn, 57 Patrick, 80 Cheryl, 43 Clara (1861-), 203 Charlotte, 12 Diana, 47 Ella, 190 Ellen, 118 Virginia, 76 Escalar, 118 ASVEW
Caryn, 57 Patrick, 80 Cheryl, 43 ANDERSON Clara (1861-), 203 Charlotte, 12 Diana, 47 Unknown, 51 Ella, 190 ARMSTRONG Ellen, 118 Virginia, 76
Caryn, 57 Patrick, 80 Cheryl, 43 ANDERSON Clara (1861-), 203 Charlotte, 12 Diana, 47 Unknown, 51 Ella, 190 ARMSTRONG Ellen, 118 Virginia, 76
Cheryl, 43 Clara (1861-), 203 Charlotte, 12 Diana, 47 Ella, 190 Ellen, 118 ANDERSON Charlotte, 12 Unknown, 51 ARMSTRONG Virginia, 76
Clara (1861-), 203 Charlotte, 12 Diana, 47 Unknown, 51 Ella, 190 ARMSTRONG Ellen, 118 Virginia, 76
Diana, 47 Unknown, 51 Ella, 190 ARMSTRONG Ellen, 118 Virginia, 76
Ella, 190 ARMSTRONG Ellen, 118 Virginia, 76
Ellen, 118 Virginia, 76
Carlan 110
Evelyn, 118 ASKEW
Gail, 23 Unknown, 49
Jane, 54 BARLOW
Janet, 37 Abigail, 2
Jessie A (Abt 1870-), 204 Abner (1792-1839), 192
Joanna, 3 Abraham (1854-1929), 107
Kathy, 41 Addie Elizabeth (1872-1942), 38
Leigh, 63 Alfred (1841-1893), 197
Louise L, 92 Alfred (Albert) Hallman (1863-1927), 185
Marilyn, 36 Alissa Kay, 63
Mary, 6 Andrew Markley (1858-1908), 10
Mary (-Between 1790/1797), 3 Ann, 2
Mary Jane (1843-1868), 196 Anna (1880-1912), 120
Mary Lou (1931-1990), 53 Anna Ruberta (1858-1930), 139
Matilda K (1870-), 205 Arthur Alen (1884-), 195
Michelle, 59 Benjamin Garth, 63
Nettie, 113 Bessie (1885-1885), 14
Rosalia, 99 Betty Gwendolyn (1918-2001), 181
Ruth, 57 Betty Thelma, 47
Sally, 128 Beverly, 132
Shelley, 54 Brooke Markley (1862-1933), 14
Susan, 33 Charles Mahlon (1876-1882), 82
Susan E, 61 Charlotte (1833-1908), 191
Tamiko, 98 Charlotte (1888-1959), 103
(NO LAST NAME) Chester Franklin "Frank" (1882-1946), 44
Dave, 63 Clair Chester (1904-1971), 45
AARON Clyde Thomas (1905-1954), 51
Ricky Len, 59 D Robertson (1871-), 197
ADAMS Daniel (1835-1883), 196
Sarah, 108 Daniel W (1860-), 195
ALCAZAR Debra, 36
Matt, 51 Donald Horace (1915-1916), 127
ALLEGAR Donald Parker, 132
Mary K (1874-1974), 20 Earl Clair, 48

BARLOW	BARLOW
Elizabeth (1729-1796), 4	John (1763-1816), 6
Elizabeth Ann (1850-1922), 8	John (1790-1847), 7
Elizabeth Bertha "Lizzie" (1856-1890), 134	John (1818-1879), 192
Elizabeth Leilani (1939-2012), 36	John (1837-1838), 191
Ephraim (1837-1916), 197	John (1851-), 195
Esther (1846-1882), 198	John (After 1730-After 1800), 6
Ethel Maude (1914-1933), 38	John Andrew (1893-1966), 105
Evan (1829-1833), 190	John Earl (1913-1987), 35
Evelyn, 201	John Earl Jr, 36
Evelyn Major (1919-1919), 12	John Franklin (1849-1910), 17
Fayetta (1845-), 193	John Mahlon (1888-1979), 62
Florence Sophia (1882-1940), 10	Joseph (-Abt 1704), 1
Frances Alice "Billie" (1910-1989), 54	Joseph (Abt 1690-Abt 1738), 1
Frances Elizabeth "Betty" (1925-2004), 129	Joseph Franklin (1876-1876), 109
George (1866-), 197	Kate E (1853-), 195
George (1881-), 194	Katherine (1883-1979), 92
George Harold (1934-1936), 50	Kenneth Frederick (1929-2010), 131
George Ralston (1871-1933), 18	Kenneth L, 134
George Washington (1851-1851), 198	Laura (1878-), 194
Grace Murel (1908-2007), 52	Lydia (1874-), 194
Hannah, 2	Lydia (1881-1967), 123
Hannah Elizabeth (1878-1957), 82	Lydia Ann (1850-1945), 63
Harriott (1848-1851), 198	Mahlon (1788-1809), 6
Harry Edgar (1887-1969), 179	Mahlon (1822-1863), 15
Harvey (1857-1946), 200	Mahlon H (1860-1936), 176
Henry Wallace (1905-1936), 19	Malinda (1843-1867), 198
Hiram (1831-1856), 196	Marion Marie (1916-1963), 12
Hiram W (1881-), 197	Mark (1832-1833), 191
Horace Keeley (1891-1983), 126	Mary, 2
Ida Von Hartenstein (1885-1969), 102	Mary (1871-), 194
Infant Daughter (1849-), 8	Mary Elizabeth (1908-2004), 24
Jacob (1876-), 44	Mary Evans (1825-1877), 188
James (1820-1881), 7	Mary Jane (1933-2016), 21
James Arell (1876-), 195	Nathan (1795-1870), 192
James Calvin (1854-1931), 9	Nathan (1868-), 197
Jamie, 37	Nathan Clyde (1891-), 194
Jane Fox (1926-2002), 107	Nathan Hartenstine (1848-1915), 194
Jeb, 36	Nathan Jr (1829-1856), 196
Jennie Bassett (1891-1892), 105	Nettie Rebecca (1909-1991), 30
Joel (1799-1832), 199	Owen Evans (1852-1894), 80
Joel (1833-1921), 199	Phoebe, 199
John (-Bef 1904), 199	Phoebe (1802-1834), 201

BARLOW	BEHRINGER
Phoebe (1827-1859), 195	Dewey L, 96
Phoebe J (1866-), 197	Fred Dietz, 96
Rachel (1728-1796), 2	Toni Lynn, 97
Rebeah, 6	BEIERSCHMITT
Rebecca (1797-1825), 198	Bob, 57
Richard Markley (1852-1926), 8	Cynthia L "Cindy", 58
Rita Ruth (1933-1984), 48	Daniel James "Dan", 57
Robert John "Jack", 63	Donald "Don", 59
Robert Joseph (1922-1985), 128	Edward "Eddie", 59
Robert Lettau (1920-2009), 62	Howard Thomas (1940-2009), 57
Robin, 37	James Franklin "Jim" (1935-2017), 56
Rosetta Randall (1876-), 197	Jeff, 57
Rosie Agnes (1872-), 195	John (1938-1938), 57
Ruth M (1916-2011), 60	John Anthony (Abt 1872-), 55
Sara May (1877-1968), 109	Luanne Jane, 59
Sarah, 199	Mary Sue (1949-2015), 59
Susan Bertha (1880-1944), 83	Ralph Edward (1903-1980), 55
Suzanne Annis (1939-2008), 50	Robert John (1929-1951), 56
Terrence, 37	Susan Ann "Susie", 58
Thelma Ruth (1922-2014), 12	Thomas Lee "Tom", 58
Thomas Beddall (1865-), 197	William "Bill", 59
Wallace (1864-), 197	BELL
Washington (-Bef 1904), 199	Paula, 34
William B (1943-2017), 37	BELLOWS
William H (1873-), 197	John Bernard, 63
William H K (1825-1903), 195	Kathleen Mary, 63
William Yeager (1885-1961), 11	BENNETT
BARRETT	Rachel, 174
Christina Elizabeth, 33	BERGMAN
BATTLES	Jeff, 43
Kelly J, 184	BERINGER
BEALL	Elizabeth "Lizzie" (Abt 1891-), 138
Mary Lou, 185	Louis, 138
BECKER	BERT
Arthur Emil (1891-1975), 175	Helen Dorothy (1916-1968), 100
Ferdinand, 175	James Bebout, 100
BEDDALL	BICKEL
(No Given Name), 198	George, 194
Joanna M (1838-1925), 197	Lydia Gilbert (1851-1940), 194
Thomas, 197	BIDDLEMAN
BEEMAN	Ethel, 119
Perry Alan, 23	

BRANIFF

BIEDENHARN

Jillian Cathleen, 34 John Stewart, 160 **BIERSMITH** Rebecca Alexis, 35 Matilda, 52 Robert Scott, 33 **BILGER BREHM** Anna M, 132 Brandy, 184 **BITTER** Roy Marvin, 184 Roy Marvin Jr, 184 Diana Dogan, 170 Karl Ffolliott, 170 **BRENNAN** Edward C, 57 **BLACK** Mary Ann, 57 Richard Seth, 170 **BLANKENSHIP BREWER** Jennifer Ruth, 152 Daniel Kent (1951-1997), 41 **BOLTON BRICKER** Edward, 6 Douglas R, 118 Phoebe (1761-1834), 6 Grant (1916-2002), 116 **BOWMAN** Kenneth Grant, 118 Leland Roy Jr, 76 Lorne D, 116 **BOYER BROOKE** Charles Philip (1887-1915), 137 Anne (1795-1818), 192 Elmer B (1890-1890), 138 Charlotte (1776-1841), 7 Mary Edna (1884-1962), 136 John, 192 Philip R (1817-1888), 135 Rachel (1767-1844), 198, 202 **BROOKS** Sarah E (1890-1890), 138 Sylvester L (1857-1899), 135 Charles Willie, 76 **BRADFORD** Robin Elaine, 76 **BROUSSARD** Brenda K. 77 **BRADLEY** David Lee, 169 David Oralee (1913-1985), 169 Carol, 170 **BROWN BRAND** Anthony J, 124 Elizabeth, 123 **BRANDT** Carl Francis, 60 Mary, 192 Janice M. 61 **BRANIFF** Jeffery, 61 Allison Lee, 33 Lawrence (1883-1955), 124 Andrew George, 35 Mary K, 61 Beryl Ann, 34 Robert Derrick (1914-1988), 60 Beverly Jean, 31 Ronald R, 61 Blaine Alan, 33 **BRYAN** Boyd Edward, 35 John, 37 Douglas Kent, 33 **BUCHER** George Hugh (1911-1993), 30 Henry Walter (1834-1909), 19 Hugh, 30 Nettie (1878-1909), 19

BURGEN	CLARKE
Unknown, 41	Ernest Barlow (1915-1982), 86
BURNS Debout Noil 07	Jacqueline, 86
Robert Neil, 97	Jay William, 86
BUTLER	Jeffrey B, 86
Ethel Mae, 43	John W III, 86
BUTZ	John W Jr (1913-1985), 85
Alex, 14	John Wallace (1879-1943), 84
Bradley, 14	Owen Barlow (1917-1980), 91
Wayne, 13	Patricia Ann, 91
CAILLOUET	Susan, 86
Edna Marie (1919-1985), 169	Susan (1937-2017), 88
CAIN	William, 84
Ron, 34	CLAWSON
CARES (1959) 195	Gordon L "Mike" Jr, 116
Mary Margaret (1850-), 195	Terri G, 116
Petter, 195	CLEMENS
CASE	Jacob, 17
Glyn (1917-1965), 169	Mary Malisa (1851-1940), 17
CHADWELL	COCHRAN
William Russell, 160	Mary Hill (1844-1920), 9
CHAPMAN	William, 9
Alan, 40	COHEN
John W, 39	Jack, 98
Linda Anne (1943-2003), 97	COMPTON
LuAnn, 40	Irene, 155
Merle Wayne (1917-2005), 39	CONWAY
СНЕЕК	Susan, 84
John Wesley, 185	CORBIN
Minnie Lila (1894-1984), 185	(No Given Name), 6
CHRISTENSEN	COSTELLO
Roger, 61	Christine Denise, 29
CHRISTIANSON	COTHERN
Hazel Clarice, 22	Matthew D, 184
CHRISTIE	CRAFT
Peggy Ann (1941-2008), 76	Carleton B (1938-2008), 34
CHRISTMAN	James Alan, 34
George, 200	Jeanne Annette, 34
Mary (1836-1924), 200	CRAWFORD
CIGAS	Chester Charles, 29
Ann Marie, 130	Rufus Walker, 29
CLARKE	Ryan Walker, 30
Catharine (Abt 1917-), 91	Steven Mitchell, 30

CREA	DORIS
Priscilla Anne, 184	Sarah, 200
CRISAFULLI	DOWNS
Susan Denise, 99	Jesse W Jr, 132
CROWLEY	Joan Adele (1931-2004), 132
Karen Louise, 29	DOYLE
Stafford Thomas, 29	Nancy P, 153
CUBIT	DUEA
Harry, 97	Adeline Mae (1927-2005), 42
CUMMINGS	Jerry Max (1936-2009), 43
Bruce, 86	Jill, 43
DANNATT	Joseph, 42
Arthur Eugene (Abt 1872-), 20	Joseph R (1901-1986), 42
Dorothy Marie (1906-1988), 20	Joy, 43
DAVIS	DUFFY
Blaine Eugene, 33	Susan (1878-1940), 45
Jeffery Blaine, 33	Thomas, 45
Kristine A, 156	DUNKERTON
DEBHAM	Brooke J (1907-1907), 41
Charles T, 189	Freda Madeline (1909-1994), 42
Mary Josephine (1860-1936), 189	Frederick O (1875-1949), 38
DECKER	James, 38
Brenda, 59	Kitty (1898-1898), 38
Max, 59	Queen Irene (1900-1959), 38
DEMPSEY	DUNLAP
Kathy Lynn, 77	Lindsey, 14
DENTON	Stacey, 14
Catherine Adel, 37	Tom, 14
DERBY	DYER
Mary Elizabeth, 148	Elizabeth (1768-), 3
DERRICK	Joseph, 3
Angeline Maria, 60	EASTER
DETWILER	Essie, 203
Catharine (Abt 1829-), 64	ECHELMEYER
DIETZ	Gerald L, 54
Mary Frances, 96	EDWARDS
DIXON	Harold, 79
Bessie Estelle, 26	EGGLESTON
John Mccullough, 169	Della, 47
Michelle Diane, 169	EISENHOUR
Robert Chester, 169	Elizabeth "Lizzie", 138
DOBSON	ELDER
Joanna, 129	Lillian Maxine (1935-2014), 132

ELLSWORTH	FORTNEY
Lenna, 93	Ray Maurice, 37
EVANS	Sidney Ray, 37
Amos (1827-1841), 202	FOSTER
Ann (Abt 1692-1744), 1	Marie Louise, 150
Anna (1798-1871), 7	FOULKE
Anna (1822-1845), 198	William R, 5
Anna Maria (1852-1936), 11	FOX
Anna Matilda (1871-1872), 198	Andrew, 81
David (1802-1872), 202	Lydia Ann (1854-1936), 81
James Jr (1773-1842), 7	Susan, 177
Jane Rebecca (1869-), 198	FRANCK
John, 1	Eunice, 59
Mary Ellen (1873-1875), 198	FREEMAN
Owen (1767-1845), 198, 202	John B, 89
Rebecca (1830-1912), 202	Thomas Boone, 89
Robert (1796-1840), 198	FRY
Sarah, 199	Joseph Warren (1851-1914), 11
Thelma Nell, 170	Samuel Lewis (1877-1963), 11
William (1819-1893), 198	Warren Barlow (1915-2005), 11
FEINHALS	FULLERTON
Elfriede (1895-1988), 106	Christopher L, 153
William, 106	Jennifer Ruth, 153
FILLEY	Lawrence A, 153
Mary, 25	FULMER
FISHER	Minnie, 127
Connie Laureen, 116	GAGE
Jack Walton, 116	Baby Girl (1944-1944), 101
FLECK	Barlow Anthony "Tony" (1939-2009), 97
Sarie (1891-1966), 68	Barlow Ellsworth (1907-1983), 95
William Henry (Rev), 68	Fred, 101
FLOOD	George Veues (or Venes), 93
Edgar, 47	Jill Anne, 98
Wayne E (1928-2008), 47	Joanne Elaine (1935-2014), 96
FLOWER	John, 101
Barbara A, 89	John Barlow (1913-1978), 100
FORD	Katherine Elizabeth, 98
Francelia, 180	Luther Hendrick (1879-1916), 93
FORTNER	Mark William, 98
Florence, 116	Peter David, 99
FORTNEY	Robert (1909-1909), 99
David, 37	Sandra, 101
Lauren 37	Susan, 101

GAGE	GRAHAM
William, 102	Melanie Rene, 174
GANT	GRANT
Nick, 159	Adele, 116
GARBER	GRAUL
Sarah, 188	Eugene, 158
GARDINER	Wilda Bernice (1926-2008), 158
George Andrew, 128	GRAY
Virginia Louise (1927-2013), 128	Amy, 51
GARVIN	Deborah, 51
Nick, 91	Diane, 51
GATTS	James Leo (1936-1987), 50
Jason H, 40	Leon E, 50
GAYENDA	Sandy, 51
Janice Claire, 33	GRIFFIN
GESSFORD	Leona, 183
Frances, 124	GRINNELL
GILBERT	Glenn Gorden (1895-1980), 38
Etta Lola (1864-1898), 154	John D, 38
Lydia, 194	Marilyn, 39
Unknown, 193	Shirley Rae (1927-2009), 40
GILMORE	GWINN
Lou Alice, 35	Barbara Sue, 174
GIRARD	HABANN
John Fabricus, 187	Catharina Barbara "Babette" (1858-1947),
Linda M (1855-1928), 187	166
GOLDSMITH	HAGER
Allen George, 184	Henry Jordan, 174
Brenda Anne, 184	Jane Marie (1933-2012), 174
GOOD	HALLMAN
Christopher Michael "Chris" (1976-2012),	Abraham (1803-1853), 15
130	Hannah (1828-1903), 15
Hannah, 196	HAMILTON
Kathleen Marie "Kathy", 130	James Melvin, 77
Robert William, 129	HAMPTON
Russell, 129	Augustus (1898-), 121
Russell William, 129	John Brand (1868-1923), 123
GOODMAN	John Stuart, 123
Dorothy Marie (1912-1994), 36	HANLON
Jack, 36	Susan, 153
GOUAK	HARDY
Alma Eugenia, 89	Charles R III, 131

HARTENSTINE HOLLEY John, 193 Angela Joyce "Angie", 170 Maria (1823-1862), 193 Babette Ann, 169 **HARTLEY** Carlos Reese, 169 Amber Kay, 184 Charles R "Charlie" Jr, 160 Dwight Cloyd, 184 Edward Madison (1925-1991), 169 Justin Hayden, 184 Nichole Jean "Nikki", 170 Kristen Marie, 184 Paul Edward, 169 **HOLLOWBUSH** Royce Hayden, 184 **HASSELBACH** John, 199 Anna K, 145 Susanna (1803-1884), 199 **HEALY HOLSTEIN** Emma Lee, 75 Ada, 85 HEFFNER HORSWELL Charles, 196 Frederick, 115 Clara Allen (1854-1937), 196 Robert Daniel (1910-1961), 115 **HELGEVOLD** Robert Edward (1943-1999), 115 Loren, 51 **HUGHES HERBERT** Sandra Mae (1938-2004), 29 Kristine Elizabeth, 99 Virgil V, 29 **HUNDLEY** Max Michael, 98 Penny Louise, 99 Angela, 49 Philip Craig (Abt 1940-2013), 98 David, 50 Scott David, 99 Laverne Lester (1932-1998), 49 **HERWICK** Lester C, 49 Mary Constance (1921-1981), 151 Michelle, 49 Robert Claude, 151 Pamela, 49 **HESS** Penny, 49 Timothy, 50 James Ian, 170 Robert Diler, 170 HUNSBERGER HIGH Catharine, 203 Issac B (1888-1966), 189 **HUNT HOCOTT** Phoebe Ann, 156 Gwendolyn Kay, 184 **IVEY** Haley Crea, 185 Unknown, 49 Jackson Reed, 185 **JANOVICH** James Richard, 183 Kim L'rae, 23 Joseph Floyd (Dr.) (1919-2008), 183 **JECK** Marilyn, 184 Cynthia Denise, 33 Natalie Marie, 185 George Van Houten, 31 Richard Reed, 184 Robert Van Houten (1931-1988), 31 **HODGE** Tamara Lynn, 33 Thomas Van Houten (1959-2010), 32 Christian, 38

JETER	KELLESPIE
Hoyt David (1919-1987), 26	(No Given Name), 204
Joseph Henry, 26	Ethel, 204
JOHANSEN	Gertrude, 204
Astrid Pauline "Polly" (1910-2008), 95	KELLY
Gustav A, 95	Eva Jean, 98
JOHNSON	KELT
James Ansley (1912-1984), 169	Jonathan Mark, 169
Joan Adams, 169	KEMP
JONDAHL	Alice, 163
Malinda, 42	KENDIG
JONES	Benton Benjamin, 87
Ada, 75	Enid Vivienne (1918-2004), 87
Lori Gail, 41	KENNEDY
Morris E (1927-2008), 40	Bill Kent, 174
Randall, 41	Bryan Kent, 174
Rolla F, 40	KEYS
Ross, 41	Bethanne, 23
KAUFMAN	KIELER
Mel, 169	Steven, 51
KEEFER	KIELSMEIER
Roxine, 80	Judy A, 58
KEELEY	KILGUS
Harry W (1851-1921), 64	Wilhelmina "Minnie", 152
KEELY	KIRK
Abeltis (Abt 1827-), 64	Valerie Constance, 118
Anna E (1893-1955), 77	KIRKLAND
Carlyle Frederick (1915-1978), 72	John Willis, 77
Carlyle Frederick III, 77	KLOBE
Carlyle Frederick Jr, 76	Emilie (1835-1905), 67, 142
Elizabeth Ann, 77	KNAPP
Frank Ralgton (1874-1948), 66	Chuck, 54
Fred Isett (1882-1960), 67	KNAUB
Fred Shelton, 77	Cecilia Frances, 131
Jeanette Susann (1936-1995), 74	James Edward (Abt 1961-2016), 130
Lydia Ocie, 77	John, 130
Mary Sarie, 75	Samuel Jack, 131
Mike, 77	KOHLRA
Patrick, 77	Rama Devi, 27
Ray, 77	KRAUSE
KELLEHER	Annie, 14
Catherine, 36	KREUSSER
	Kathleen H, 150

KREUSSER	LANCASTER
Robert, 150	Jonah (1758-), 5
KUEHNE	Joseph, 4
Bernice, 49	Joseph (1798-), 3
KUGLER	Julia (1807-), 3
John, 8	Morris (1806-1841), 6
Warren S (1849-1927), 8	Nathan, 4
KULP	Rachel (1790-), 3
Anna (Abt 1860-), 204	Thomas, 2, 4
Blanche, 204	William (1802-), 5
David E (1870-), 205	LANDAU
Esther (1804-1883), 195	Rick, 47
Harold S (1913-1998), 204	LANSIDEL
Hazel I, 204	James, 79
Henry, 195	LANTZ
Klione, 204	Susanna Maria, 81
Minnie (1889-), 203	LEE
Myron (Abt 1865-), 204	Margaret Pennington, 33
Orlando A, 203	LEEDS
Orlando B (Abt 1862-), 204	Mary, 59
Ruth R, 204	LENNIG
Samuel, 203	Adele Louise, 156
Samuel Newton (1857-), 203	Unknown, 156
Samuel P (1827-1879), 203	LETTAU
Valera H, 204	Frederick Augustus, 62
LACHMAN	Mabel Marie (1888-1967), 62
Lydia, 9	LETZ
LANCASTER	Serena Lynn, 58
Abigail (1754-1811), 4	Unknown, 58
Ann (1760-1835), 5	LEVENGOOD
Ann (Bef 1756-), 3	Maria B (1834-1920), 135
Benjamin (1731-1791), 2	LEWIS
Benjamin (1756-Bef 1761), 4	Edward Charles (1897-1974), 113
Benjamin (1761-), 4	Grace Esther (1918-2009), 114
Esther (1802-), 3	LILLERY
Hannah (1810-), 3	James, 189
Harriett (1799-), 5	Lydia A, 189
Israel (1756-1760), 5	LITSIOS
Israel (1761-1836), 5	Argyris (Harry), 89
Jesse (1751-), 2	James, 89
John (1732-1791), 4	Kenneth David, 89
John (1801-1831), 5	Melissa Ann, 89
John (1804-), 3	Rebecca, 89

LITSIOS MARTENS Sandra, 79 Socrates, 89 Stacey, 79 Steve, 89 Valerie, 89 **MASON** LITTLE Linda K, 156 John Miles, 35 **MASSINGER** Maude Myrtle (1888-1977), 35 Evelyn (Abt 1918-1994), 85 LITTLETON William John, 85 **MCALLISTER** Hannah Ann, 189 **LLOYD** Frances Jane, 9 -1900), 188 **MCARDELL** Elizabeth (LONGSTREET Elmer Earl, 63 Diane Alicia, 160 Merrilyn, 63 Herbert Cornelius (1866-1934), 154 **MCCARTNEY** James Rubert (Dr.) (1925-1987), 157 Melanie, 130 James Russell "Jim" (1952-2017), 159 **MCCUTCHEN** Jennifer Leigh "Jen", 159 Jamie Lee, 174 Myra Lotta, 155 **MCDONOUGH** Robert James "Rob", 160 Ann P, 50 Rubert James "R.J." (1892-1969), 154 **MCGIMPSEY** Tacy Jeanne (1950-2018), 159 Ina. 47 **LOVNESS MCKEE** Lynne, 36 Richard D. 58 **LUEBBE (OR LIBBE) MCLAUGHLIN** Anna Ernestine, 62 James R, 61 **MAJOR** John J, 61 Albert, 12 Julie E, 61 Susanna (1887-1989), 12 **MCMULLEN** James, 89 **MAKRIS** Ruth Anna (1922-2008), 89 Theodora, 89 **MARKLEY MELBY** Andrew, 8 Annalee, 33 Sophia (1822-1903), 8 **MENCKE MARKS** Genevieve Kathryn, 63 Kathryn Ann, 26 **MERON** Unknown, 47 **MARSH** Daniel, 199 **MERTZ MARTENS** Aleatha, 158 Amber, 80 **MESSER** April Dawn, 80 Elias F, 46 Ernest Paul Yost (1891-1982), 77 Thelma Isabelle (1905-1970), 46 Henry, 77 **METZ** Paul Henry (1936-2008), 79 Ryan, 14

MEYER	MURPHY
Joan, 43	Bill, 54
Raymond "Pete", 43	Cathy, 54
MILLER	Coleen, 54
Albert Grubb (1855-1913), 189	John B, 118
Bertha May (1881-), 188	Michael J, 54
Charles Brooke (1859-1922), 190	Steve, 54
Charles Garber (1820-1917), 188	MUSSELMAN
Charlotte Barlow (1857-1926), 189	Michael M, 99
Christian, 188	MYERS
Christopher, 34	Johnnie L, 184
Franklin Barlow (1866-1940), 190	NEIMAN
James Barlow (1849-1915), 188	Elizabeth (1851-1886), 9
Josiah Grubb (1851-), 189	Henry, 9
M Josephine (1887-1939), 189	Israel, 199
Paul L (1883-), 189	NIXON
Russell B (1895-), 189	Hannah (1777-), 5
Thomas Barlow (1847-1848), 188	Samuel, 5
Unknown, 54	O'BOYLE
MILLIKEN	Marie, 110
Rebecca (1838-1925), 19	OHLENKAMP
MILLS	Kim, 30
Andy, 54	OUTEMZABET
MINNIHAN/MOINAGHN	Unknown, 89
Hannah, 45	OWEN
MITCHELL	Jeanne Muriel, 169
Rosalie Grace Antoinette, 169	Rose, 38
MIXDORF	PALMER
Arthur A, 42	Kendall, 43
Chancel Lee (1927-1999), 42	PARKER
Mark, 43	Harry, 127
Monica, 43	Helen May (1894-1956), 127
MOLENAAR	Virture Matilda, 115
Cornelis, 33	PAULSEN
MONESTERE	Johanne, 95
Joseph S Jr, 153	PAYNE
MONK	Clem D, 75
John Thomas, 163	David, 75
Nora Alice (1901-1968), 163	Richard D, 75
MOORE	PEARSON
Bill, 33	Bryan Theodore, 23
MaryLee "ML" (1937-2014), 33	Jane Catherine, 23
-	Julie Ann, 23

PEARSON	RALSTON
Phillip Theodore "Phil" (1932-2002), 22	Margaret, 17
Theodore Bertinus, 22	RAMBO
Todd Wallace, 23	Louisa E (1873-), 14
PEDRETTI	Samuel A, 14
Unknown, 89	RAMPONE
PENCA	Unknown, 156
Nancy, 41	REED
PENNINGER	Elizette (1889-1975), 180
Mae, 29	George W, 180
PERICK	Phoebe Curlin, 156
Anna, 30	William Preston, 156
PHILLIPS	REICH/RACH
Catharine Elizabeth, 174	Emma, 106
Claude, 119	REID
Mildred (1909-2001), 119	Andrew, 198
Paul Chester, 156	Ellen (1835-1904), 198
Paula Christine, 156	REUTHER
PIPLANI	Calvin Russell (1930-2000), 170
Alec Andrew (1960-2009), 28	Catherine Ann, 174
Atam Chand, 27	Christian John (1829-1912), 67, 142
Om P, 27	Edna Laura (1889-1949), 145
Paul Gregory "Pip" (1957-2017), 27	Florence Anna (1897-1975), 175
Perry, 29	Henry Christian (1859-1932), 142
PLACE	Joyce Babette "Connie" (1926-2021), 168
Clara S (1856-1916), 188	Laura Henriette (1879-1944), 67
Harriett Matilda, 10	Lotta Barlow (1891-1983), 153
Mahlon, 188	Russell Evans, 174
PLUMMER	Russell Evans "Rusty" Jr, 174
Rachel, 6	Russell Evans (1893-1967), 160
POLEY	REYNOLDS
Wilhelmina, 12	Marcus Reuben, 79
PORTER	Vera Dawn (1947-2012), 79
Grace Prudence, 151	ROBERTS
POWELL	Susanna, 5
Mary, 187	ROBERTSON
PRIORE	Andrew (1824-), 195
Karen, 28	Andrew D (1853-1925), 196
PROBERT	Chester K (1883-), 196
Harry, 34	Ethel, 29
QUIACHON	John, 197
Dinah, 29	Mary Margaret (1847-), 197
	Nathan J (1856-), 196

ROBERTSON SCHWARZMEIER Frank George (1925-2011), 174 Phoebe (1850-), 196 Linda Marlene, 174 Unknown, 198 William J (1851-), 196 **SCHWEITZER ROBINS** Pamela Jean, 77 Jeffery K "Jeff", 76 **SERVER** John William, 75 Elizabeth, 8 Renee, 76 **SEYBOLD** Vernon Duval Jr (1958-2003), 76 Louisa, 175 Vernon Duval Sr (1928-2007), 75 **SHAFFER ROBINSON** Elizabeth A (1862-1946), 201 Anne, 97 **SHAKESPEARE ROGERS** Mary, 197 **SHANER** James, 132 Mary Gladys, 170 Ida, 129 **ROOT SHELLHAMER** Craig Zimmer, 150 Elizabeth, 195 John Derby (1917-2013), 148 **SHELTON** Richard Evans, 149 Ocie Maravene (1916-1994), 73 Stanely Raymond, 148 Samuel F. 73 ROSENBERGER **SHIPMAN** Donald Richard, 118 Amanda A (1858-1936), 108 Joseph, 108 **SIMMONS RUNKEL** Unknown, 58 Ramon Allyn "Ray" (Rev. Dr.) (1930-**SIMPSON** 2015), 23 Enid Madeline, 87 Sylvan Thomas, 23 **SKEI** RUTHERFORD Beulah Evelyn, 23 Trilla Ann. 169 **SLABAUGH SAVAGE** Dennis Brian, 160 Hannah (Abt 1740-**SMALTZ**), 6 **SCAGGS** Theophilus W, 103 William H (1888-1931), 103 Midlred Mabel, 128 **SMITH SCHAEFFER** Zephanian, 201 Anna Louise, 25 **SCHOENHUT** Annie Elizabeth, 68 Tracey Ann, 132 Otto, 152 Ruth E (1921-2004), 152 **SOUTHWICK SCHRACK** Neva Bernadine, 63 Elisabeth, 14 **SOVICH SCHROEDER** Jessica, 130 Lucille Mary "Mimi" (1913-**SPANGLER**), 169 Laura Agnes, 103

SPEISER	SWARTZ
Heinrich David (1850-1921), 166	Virginia R, 29
Lydia Johanna (1897-1996), 166	SWEENEY
SPUNAUGLE	Esther B (1897-1984), 112
Anna Lynn, 29	Eva (1895-), 112
Eric Ralph, 29	Horace Barlow (1911-1965), 119
Ervin Ralph (1908-1977), 25	Robert Schoeps, 120
Jon Merritt (1938-2016), 29	William, 110
Margaret Elaine, 25	William Robert (1909-1962), 118
Nancy Louise, 29	William Robert Jr (1874-1947), 110
Ralph, 25	SWENSON
Shirley Ann, 27	Bernhard (Bernhart), 12
STEELE	Elmer Bernhard (1917-2012), 12
Mary Ann, 159	Jane, 14
STEFFEN	Linda Sue, 13
Susan Lynn, 57	TAYLOR
William, 57	Charles Miller (1886-1956), 190
STETLER	Samuel Dull, 189
Elizabeth, 8	William Caroll (1857-1923), 189
STOKES	TEATE
David, 5	Jean, 1
STONE	THOMAS
Joy, 40	Unknown, 75
STRAUB	THOMASSY
Eric John, 29	Fernand A, 149
STRAYER	Marion Lou, 149
Sarah, 130	THOMSON
STUBBLEFIELD	Gladys Harriet, 31
Donald Louis Sr, 170	Joan, 184
SULLIVAN	TOBAR
Charles Roger (1921-1966), 155	Juan Villareal, 60
Charles Willliam, 155	Mary, 60
Christopher James, 156	TREBON
Christopher Kai Phillips, 156	Elizabeth (Abt 1873-), 55
Collin Charles, 157	TREPP/TEAPPE
Daniel Martin, 156	Lydia Annie, 46
Jeffrey Warren, 156	TRIBON
Kip Roger, 156	Vallie, 42
Luke Longstreet, 156	TRUMBAUER
Preston Hunt, 157	Elisabeth (1809-1893), 15
Reed Longstreet, 157	UPTON
Sterling Royce, 157	Unknown, 58
Tyler James, 157	

UTTERBACK	WEEKS
Donald, 23	Daniel (-Bef 1778), 4
Joel Lawrence, 23	WEIBY
VAN NICE	Vivian Mathilda, 156
Glenn Chapin, 47	WEIGNER
Jane, 47	Addie (1863-1957), 177
Jeffrey, 47	Samuel, 177
Kathy, 47	WEIR
Richard Henry (1922-1977), 47	Brian, 51
VAN WHY	WELLS
Ella Mae, 79	Glenda Lonell, 77
VANDERSLICE	Mary Ann, 189
Charles Edgar (1881-Abt 1881), 141	WELSH
John P (1852-1881), 140	Dorothy Ann (1937-2016), 53
VOTH	Edward, 52
Albert Cornelius, 25	Kathleen, 54
Daniel Edward, 26	Linda, 54
David Robert, 26	Lori, 53
Robert Brinkerhoff (1934-1965), 25	Lyle Thomas (1933-1975), 53
WADE	Ralph J (1905-1990), 52
Albert B (1872-), 193	Tom, 53
Alice B (1876-), 193	WERNER
Bertha B (1874-), 193	Antony, 37
Blanchie B (1878-), 193	WHITING
Clarence B (1887-), 194	Laura Shayne Kara, 33
Edward B (1882-1884), 194	WILCOX
Ellis S (1847-), 193	Helen Dorothy, 100
Irwin B (1884-), 194	WILHOYTE
John F B (1881-), 193	Lynn Ellen, 152
WALLACE	WILLHOFT
Helen, 174	Cora Bettina, 23
WALLIN	WILLIAMS
Donald L, 33	Enoch, 4
Joy Irene, 33	George, 4
WALT	Thomas, 5
Henry C, 14	WILLIAMSON
Savilla (1864-1928), 14	Johnny Eugene, 58
WARDELL	WILOBY/WILABY
Phoebe, 2, 4	Mary J, 39
WATSON	WOLFE
Teresa Faye, 174	Jane, 198
William Lewis "Bill", 174	WOOLSEY
	Nancy Adair, 157

YEAGER

Ida Matilda (1859-1909), 10 William Schlichter, 10

YEATTS

Annie T, 73

YOST

Pauline, 77

Rachel (1796-1843), 192

YOUNG

Miriam Elizabeth, 35

ZABEL

Rodney, 43

ZIMMER

Bradley, 153

Constance Margaux, 152

Henry Frederick Jr (1919-1973), 150

Henry Frederick Sr (1891-1977), 145

John Kurt, 151

Kaitlynd Bahama, 152

Marilyn Emily Grace, 152

Mark Frederick, 152

Matthew, 153

Mildred Barlow (1917-2003), 148

Robert Evans (1921-2009), 152

Robert Evans Jr, 153

Susan Elaine, 153

William Louis, 145

ZOOK

Reuben, 80